# Characterisation of CD8neg and CD8+ Human Natural Killer Cell Subsets

i

Ibrahim I.I Abdalla

Submitted in accordance with the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

The University of Leeds School of Medicine and Health

October 2012

The candidate confirms that the work submitted is his work and that appropriate credit has been given where reference has been made to the work of others.

This copy has been supplied on the understanding that it is copyright material and that no quotation from the thesis may be published without proper acknowledgement.

©2012 University of Leeds and Ibrahim I.I Abdalla

# Acknowledgement

First of all, I would like to dedicate this work to the soul of my late father and to my mother, my wife and my children. I am also very grateful for my supervisor Dr. Graham Cook for his support, scientific advice and insightful discussions, which were essential for this work. I also thank my colleagues and all members of Dr.Cook's research group for their significant scientific help and encouragement whenever I needed them, and also to all blood donors which were of great assistance of my work.

The microarray dataset used in chapter four was kindly supplied by the Miltenyi biotech company. I would also like to thank Dr. Yasser El-Sherbiny who supplied me with the Multiple myeloma dataset used in the work presented in chapter five.

Finally, I would like to express my thanks to colleagues in the Leeds Institute of Molecular Medicine who supported me and encouraged me during the period of my PhD and my time in Leeds.

#### Abstract

NK cells are CD3neg CD56+ lymphocytes that constitute about 10-15% of peripheral blood lymphocytes. They have an innate ability to recognise and kill virus infected cells and tumour cells. Their decision to either kill or not to kill a given target is governed by the balance of signals received from inhibitory and activation receptors. NK cells induce target cell death via production of cytotoxic proteins including perforin and granzymes and death ligands expressed on their cell surface. They can be sub-divided according to their surface expression of CD8 antigens into CD8neg and CD8+ subsets. NK cells express CD8aa homodimer unlike those expressed on cytotoxic T lymphocytes, which are CD8αβ heterodimers. The aim of this study was to compare the phenotype and function of the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets. The results show that CD8+ NK cells comprise about 50% of human resting peripheral NK cells. This percentage increases following IL-2 and IL-15 activation of NK cells because the CD8neg NK cells upregulate expression of the CD8 antigen. The CD8+ subset is more cytotoxic than the CD8neg subset. This was not due to differential expression of NK cell activation or inhibitory receptors, nor due to differences in the expression of perforin and granzymes. Furthermore, both subsets express comparable levels of IFN-γ and TNF-α and degranulated their cytotoxic granules with similar efficiency. Analysis of NK cells from myeloma patients revealed that the two subsets responded differently in different disease stages. Furthermore, Thalidomide treatment increased the frequency of the CD8+ subset, most likely by inducing T cell production of IL-2, which in turn activates NK cells and promotes CD8neg subset development to the more cytotoxic CD8+ subset that facilitates tumour killing.

# Contents

Acknowledg	ement	III
Abstract		IV
List of figure	9S	IX
List of tables	3	XIII
List of abbre	viations	XIV
Chapter 1: 1	ntroduction	1
		1
	e numan immune system	I
1.2 Na	tural killer cells (NK cells)	3
1.2.1	Human NK cell deficiency	4
1.2.2	NK cell receptors	6
1.2.3	Human NK cell subsets	18
1.3 NK	cell activity	24
1.3.1	Degranulation of NK cells	
1.3.2	Perforin	27
1.3.3	Granzymes	27
1.3.4	Fas: FasL-mediated cells death	
1.3.5	TRAIL:DRs-mediated cell death	
1.3.6	Cytokine secretion by NK cell	39
1.4 NK	cells and tumour immunosurveillance	47
1.4.1	Tumour immune evasion of NK cell-mediated cytotoxicity	48
1.4.2	DNAM-1 and NKG2D role in NK cell immunity to tumours	49
1.4.3	NK cells in Multiple myeloma	51
1.5 Ain	ns of study	56
Chapter 2: M	Naterials and Methods	57
2.1 Do	nors and sample collection	57
2.2 Tur	nour cell lines	57

	2.3	Culture Media and cell storage	. 57
	2.4 density	Isolation of mononuclear cells from human peripheral blood and cord blood gradient centrifugation	by . 58
	2.5	Isolation human natural killer cells (NK cells)	. 58
	2.6	Isolation of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets	. 60
	2.6.	1 Isolation of CD8+ NK cells by CD56+ CD8+/CD8neg NK cell isolation kit	. 60
	2.6.	2 Isolation of CD56+ CD8neg NK cell subset by complement depletion	. 61
	2.6. cells	3 Fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) of CD56+ CD8+/CD8neg	NK . 62
	2.7 analys	Immunofluorecent labeling of cell surface molecules and flow cytometry d	lata . 62
	2.8	Stimulation of NK cells	. 63
	2.9	NK cell degranulation assay	. 63
	2.10	NK cell cytotoxicity assay	. 64
	2.11	Intracellular staining assay of NK cells	. 65
	2.12	IFN-γ Secretion and Detection Assay (Miltenyi Biotech, Germany)	. 66
	2.13	ELISA assay for IFN-γ secretion by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells	. 67
	2.14	Cross Linking assay of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells	. 69
	2.15	Proteome profiler™ antibody arrays	. 70
	2.16	BD lyoplate™ human cell surface marker screening panel	. 72
	2.17	Analysis of data from multiple myeloma (MM) patients and healthy controls	. 73
C	hapter	3: Identification and functional analysis of CD8+ and CD8neg human NK of	cell
รเ	ubsets.		. 77
	3.1	Introduction and broad aim	. 77
	3.2	Approach	. 78
	3.3	Cell surface expression of CD8 by adult and neonatal T cells	. 78
	3.4	Cell surface expression of CD8 by adult and neonatal NK cells	. 81
	3.5	The expression of CD8 by CD56bright and CD56dim NK cells	. 84

3.6	The functional characteristics of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets
3.7	Degranulation of CD8neg versus CD8+ NK cells8
3.8	The cytotoxic activity of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets
3.8. sub	3.1 Comparison of methods for the separation of CD8+ and CD8neg NK ce
3.8. targ	8.2 The cytotoxicity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets against K562 gets
3.8. exp	3.3 The cytotoxicity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets against MHC- pressing tumour targets
3.9	NK cell secretion of some cytokines, chemokines and acute phase proteins 109
3.10	Discussion 11
Chapter	<sup>.</sup> 4: The cell surface phenotype of human CD8neg and CD8+ NK cel
subsets.	
4.1	Introduction
4.2	Approach 110
4.3	The expression of activating receptors by CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells 11
4.3. and	<ul> <li>The Natural Cytotoxicity Receptors (NCRs): NKp30 (CD337), NKp44 (CD336</li> <li>d NKp46 (CD335)</li></ul>
4.3	0.2 NKG2D (CD314)
4.3	0.3 CD2 120
4.3	0.4 CD69 120
4.4	The expression of inhibitory receptors by CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells 123
4.4.	.1 NKG2A (CD159a)
4.4.	.2 KIR2DL2/2DL3; (CD158b)
4.4.	3 CD94 124
4.5	The expression of other types of cell surface receptors
4.5	The expression of chemokine receptors
4.5	5.2 C-C chemokine receptor 7 (CCR7) 12

4.	5.3 C-X-C Chemokine receptor 3 (CXCR3)	. 127
4. th	5.4 The expression of tumour necrosis factor superfamily (TNFSF) molecules eir receptors (TNFRSF)	s and 130
4.	5.5 The expression of CD62L (L-selectin)	. 133
4.	5.6 The expression of CD57	. 135
4.	5.7 The expression of CD6	. 137
4.	5.8 The expression of the CD200 receptor (CD200R)	. 139
4.6	High-throughput cell surface immunophenotyping	. 141
4.7	Gene expression-based comparison of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells	. 149
4.	7.1 The expression of CD38	. 150
4.8	Discussion	. 152
Chapte	er 5: Differential responses of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells to disease activi	itv <i>in</i>
•		
vivo		. 160
<b>vivo</b> 5.1	Introduction	. <b>160</b>
<b>vivo</b> 5.1 5.2	Introduction Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment	. <b>160</b> 160 161
vivo 5.1 5.2 5.3	Introduction Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment IL-2 and IL-15 alter the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg NK cells	. <b>160</b> . 160 . 161 . 167
vivo 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 cells	Introduction Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment IL-2 and IL-15 alter the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg NK cells The expression of IL-2Rα (CD25) and IL-15Rα by CD8neg and CD8+	. <b>160</b> . 160 . 161 . 167 . 167 . NK . 171
vivo 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 cells 5.5	Introduction Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment IL-2 and IL-15 alter the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg NK cells The expression of IL-2Rα (CD25) and IL-15Rα by CD8neg and CD8+ Discussion	. <b>160</b> . 160 . 161 . 167 . 167 . 171 . 174
vivo 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 cells. 5.5 Chapte	Introduction Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment IL-2 and IL-15 alter the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg NK cells The expression of IL-2Rα (CD25) and IL-15Rα by CD8neg and CD8+ Discussion	. <b>160</b> . 160 . 161 . 167 . 167 . 171 . 174 . <b>176</b>
vivo 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 cells 5.5 Chapte 6.1	Introduction Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment IL-2 and IL-15 alter the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg NK cells The expression of IL-2Rα (CD25) and IL-15Rα by CD8neg and CD8+ Discussion Er 6: Summary and discussion	. <b>160</b> . 160 . 161 . 167 . 167 . 171 . 174 . <b>176</b> . 176
vivo 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 cells 5.5 <b>Chapte</b> 6.1 6.2	Introduction Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment IL-2 and IL-15 alter the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg NK cells The expression of IL-2Rα (CD25) and IL-15Rα by CD8neg and CD8+ Discussion Discussion er 6: Summary and discussion Summary and discussion Implications for human disease and treatment	. <b>160</b> . 160 . 161 . 167 . 167 . 171 . 174 . 176 . 183
vivo 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 cells. 5.5 Chapte 6.1 6.2 Referen	Introduction Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment IL-2 and IL-15 alter the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg NK cells The expression of IL-2Rα (CD25) and IL-15Rα by CD8neg and CD8+ Discussion <b>Discussion</b> <b>Discussion</b> <b>Summary and discussion</b> Implications for human disease and treatment	. 160 . 160 . 161 . 167 . 167 . 167 . 174 . 174 . 176 . 183 . 184

# Figures

Figure 1.1. Shows the principle of "missing self-hypothesis".	13
Figure 1.2. The CD8 $\alpha/\beta$ CD8 $\alpha/\alpha$ chains binding to MHC-I molecule.	21
Figure 1.3. The mode of action of Granzyme-B (GrzB).	30
Figure 1.4. The mode of action of Granzyme-A (GrzA)	33
Figure 1.5. The Fas: FasL-mediated pathway of target cell death	38
Figure 2.1. The Indirect isolation protocol of human NK cells	60
Figure 3.1. The CD8 expression by human T cells in PBMCs.	79
Figure 3.2. The CD8 expression by human T cells in CBMCs	80
Figure 3.3. The CD8 expression by human NK cells in PBMCs.	82
Figure 3.4. CD8 expression by human NK cells in CBMCs.	83
Figure 3.5. Expression of CD8 antigen on the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cell subsets	85
Figure 3.6. Degranulation of resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells.	88
Figure 3.7. Degranulation of IL-2 activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells	89
Figure 3.8. Expression of cytotoxic components by CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells	91
Figure 3.9. The CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets separation methods	94
Figure 3.10. The CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells isolation by FACS	95

Figure 3.11. The Enrichment of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells by CD8 MicroBeads designed for the isolation of CD8+ T cells
Figure 3.12. The Enrichment of the CD8neg NK cells subset via the complement-mediated depletion of the CD8+ subset
Figure 3.13. The Enrichment of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells using the CD56+ CD8+/CD8- NK cell isolation kit
Figure 3.14. Purity check of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells prior to NK cell cytotoxicity assays
Figure 3.15. The cytotoxicity of purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells against K562 target cells
Figure 3.16. Comparison of the cytotoxicity of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets 103
Figure 3.17. Apoptosis of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells during the killing of the K562 target cells
Figure 3.18. HLA-I antigen expression on K562, Raji and KMS-11 tumour cell lines 106
Figure 3.19. The cytotoxicity of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells against Raji target cells
Figure 3.20. The cytotoxicity of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells against KMS-11 target cells
Figure 3.21. The results of the proteome profiler assay- cytokine array panel-A conducted on supernatant from purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells
Figure 4.1. NCRs expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells
Figure 4.2. CD69, NKG2D and CD2 expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells 122

Figure 4.3. NKG2A and CD158b expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells 125
Figure 4.4. CD94 expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells 126
Figure 4.5. CCR7 and CXCR3 expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells 129
Figure 4.6. CD137 and CD258 expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells 132
Figure 4.7. CD62L expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells
Figure 4.8. CD57 expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells 136
Figure 4.9. CD6 expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells
Figure 4.10. CD200R expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells
Figure 4.11. The protocol of the High-throughput screening assay for the detection of the cell surface antigens expressed in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells
Figure 4.12. The results of the High-throughput screening assay for CD221 and CD273 expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells
Figure 4.13. The conventional cell surface immunophenotyping of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells for CD221 molecule
Figure 4.14. The conventional cell surface immunophenotyping of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells for CD273 molecule
Figure 4.15. CD38 expression in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells
Figure 5.1. Comparison of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells frequency in multiple myeloma patients
Figure 5.2. The frequency of CD8+ NK cells in PBMCs in multiple myeloma patients

Figure 5.3. The up-regulation of CD8 molecules by IL-2/IL-15 stimulated CD8neg NK of subset	cell 169
Figure 5.4. The cross-linking of CD16 on CD8neg NK cells	170
Figure 5.5. II. 2Dg and II. 15Dg averagion by the CD2neg and CD2. NK cells in free	
isolated PBMCs	niy 72
Figure 5.6. IL-2R $\alpha$ and IL-15R $\alpha$ expression by the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets	; in
PBMCs isolated by apheresis1	73

# Tables

Table 1.1. A list of some NK cells activation and inhibitory receptors	14
Table 2.1. A list of antibodies and reagents used in the current project	74
Table 4.1. A list of molecules suggested for further research investigation	158

# Abbreviations

Ab	Antibody
ADCC	Antibody dependant cell-mediated cytotoxicity
APC	Antigen presenting cell
APC	Allophcocyanin
ALCAM	Activated leukocyte cell adhesion molecule
Apaf-1	Apoptosis proteinase-activating factor-1
Ape1	Apurinic apyrimidinic endonuclease 1
B7-DC	B7 family of dendritic cells
Bcl-2	B-cell lymphoma 2
Bid	BH3-interacting domain death antagonist
CTL	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte
CAD	Caspase activated DNase
Caspase	Cysteinyl aspartate-specific proteinases
CBMCs	Cord blood mononuclear cells
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CMV	Cytomegalovirus
CTG	Cell tracker green
CMV	Cytomegalovirus
CR	Complete remission
СТО	Cell tracker orange
CTLs	Cytotoxic T lymphocytes
CVID	Common variable immunodeficiency

DCs	Dendritic cells
DCR	Decoy receptor
DISC	Death inducing signalling complex
DNA	Deoxy ribonucleic acid
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
DNAM-1	DNAX accessory molecule-1
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DPPI	Dipeptidyl peptidase
dsDNA	Double stranded DNA
DR	Death receptor
EBV	Epstein-Barr virus
EDTA	Ethylene diaminetetraacetic acid
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum
FADD	Fas associated death domain
FasL	Fas ligand
FITC	Fluorescein isothiocyanate
FSC	Forward scatter
GAAD	Granzyme A activated DNase
GM-CSF	Granulocyte monocyte colony stimulating factor
GrzA	Granzyme A
GrzB	Granzyme B
GrzH	Granzyme H
GrzK	Granzyme K
GrzM	Granzyme M

HBV	Hepatitis B virus
HCV	Hepatitis C virus
HLA-DR	Human leukocyte antigen
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen
HCL	Hydrochloric acid
HCMV	Human cytomegalovirus
HMGP2	High motility group protein 2
HSV	Human herpesvirus
HVEM	Herpesvirus entry mediator
ICAD	Inhibitor of caspase activated DNase
lg	Immunoglobulin
IFN	Interferon
ITAMs	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activatory motifs
ITIMs	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motifs
IL-2	Interleukin-2
IFN-γ	Interferon Gamma
IGAAD	Inhibitor of Granzyme A activated DNase
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor- 1
IGF-1R	Insulin-like growth factor- 1 receptor
KIRs	Killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptors
KLR	Killer cell lectin-like family
LAMP1/2	Lysosomal associated membrane protein-1/2
LFA-1	Leukocyte function associated antigen-1
LGL	Large granular lymphocytes

Light	Lymphotoxin-like inducible protein that competes with		
	glycoprotein D for herpesvirus entry on T cells		
LLT1	Lectin like transcript 1		
LTβR	Lymphotoxin-β receptor		
MACS	Magnetic-Activated Cell Sorting		
MCM4	Minichromosome maintenance complex component 4		
MHC-I	Major histocompatibility antigens class one		
MICA	MHC-I related chain A		
MICB	MHC-I related chain B		
MOMP	Mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization		
MPD	Mean pixel density		
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid		
NCRs	Natural cytotoxicity receptors		
NEO	NF-ĸB essential modifier		
Neg	Negative		
NF-kB	Nuclear Factor-kappa B		
NK cell	Natural killer cell		
NKG2	Natural killer group 2 receptors		
PBLs	Peripheral blood lymphocytes		
PBMCs	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells		
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline		
PE	Phycoerythrene		
PerCP	Peridinin chlorophyll protein		
PI3-K	Phosphatidyl inositol-3 kinase		
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction		

PDL2	Programmed death ligand 2
Per	Perforin
PI9	Protein inhibitor 9
PMA	Phorbol 12-Myristate 13-Acetate
PVR	Poliovirus receptor
RBCs	Red blood cells
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
SAP	SLAM-associated protein
SCID	Severe combined immunodeficiency
SHP-1/2	Src-homology 2 domain-bearing tyrosine phosphatases-1/2
SSC	Side scatter
ssDNA	Single stranded DNA
Syk	Spleen tyrosine kinase
Тс	T cell
TCR	T cell receptor
Th	T helper cell
TLRs	Toll like receptors
TAP	Transporter associated with antigen processing
TGF-β	Tumor growth factor-β
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor Alpha
TNFR	Tumor necrosis factor receptor
TNFRSF	Tumour necrosis factor receptors superfamily

TNFSF Tumour necrosis factor superfamily

TRAF	TNF-associated factor
TRAPI	TNFR-associated protein 1
Treg	Regulatory T cell
TRIAL	TNF-Related apoptosis-Inducing Ligand
ULBPs	UL-16 binding proteins
VZV	Varicella-zoster virus
XLA	X-linked agammaglobulinaemia
X-SCID	X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency
ZAP70	Zeta-chain-associated protein kinase 70

# **Chapter 1: Introduction**

#### 1.1 The human immune system

The immune system is composed of organs, cells and molecules that form a specialized network to protect the human body against pathogens. The cells of the immune system develop from pluripotent stem cell precursors produced in the bone marrow (Reeves and Todd, 2000, Parham, 2000, Janeway, 2005). There are two types of progenitor cells; the common lymphoid progenitors that develop into T cell, B cell and NK cells, and the common myeloid progenitors that develop into cells such as macrophages and neutrophils (Rolink et al., 2006, Edvardsson et al., 2006). These cells then develop to specialised cells in specific tissues and organs. The central and peripheral lymphoid organs are the structures where some of these cells such as T cells and NK cells mature and acquire their physiological and functional characteristics, (Pelayo et al., 2005, MacDonald and Rolink, 2005); whereas, some of these cells, for example, the neutrophils mature in the bone marrow and are then released to the blood (Rankin, 2010, Benarafa et al., 2011). The antibody producing B cells develop and mature within the bone marrow and spleen, whereas T cells must migrate to the thymus to achieve full maturation (Lambolez et al., 2006, Cariappa et al., 2007); therefore bone marrow and thymus are considered as primary lymphoid organs. Lymph nodes, spleen, tonsils and Peyer's patches are secondary lymphoid organs. They are the locations at which lymphocytes, namely, T and B cells encounter and gain specificity towards certain antigens (Drayton et al., 2006).

The immune response can be divided into innate and adaptive arms. A precise, coordinated and harmonized association between innate and adaptive immune response is required for the immune system to function properly. The initial defences are provided by the innate immune response that consists of anatomical, cellular and chemical barriers.

Anatomical barriers are exemplified in the skin, epithelial tissues and nasal hair which block the entrance of many invading pathogens into the body (Reeves and Todd, 2000, Parham, 2000, Janeway, 2005).

Macrophages, monocytes and neutrophils are phagocytic innate immune cells. They can ingest pathogens and degrade them in order to present pathogen-derived antigens to cells of the adaptive immune response. Additionally, basophils, eosinophils, mast cells and natural killer cells (NK cells) release inflammatory mediators that attract other immune cells to the site of action. They also produce cytotoxic substances that directly kill targeted pathogens (Janeway and Medzhitov, 2002).

Another chemical barrier is the Hydrochloric acid (HCL) that in the stomach creates an inappropriate acidic environment for many pathogens (Rossi et al., 2005). The activation of the complement system stimulates the lysis and phagocytosis of target cells besides recruiting the adaptive immune response (Rickert, 2005). Multiple types of immune cells can secret inflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ) and interferons (IFNs) (Panda et al., 2009). Cytokines and chemokines are secreted proteins, which are very important to control the behaviour of the cells of the immune system and consequently shape the immune response (Steinke and Borish, 2006, Commins et al., 2010). Cells of the innate immune system have conserved germline-encoded recognition receptors called pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). This type of receptors provides a first line of defence by detecting structures not found in mammalian cells. They recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS) from many bacterial species (Janeway and Medzhitov, 2002).

T cells and B cells are the cellular components of the adaptive immune response. T cells are divided into three main subsets: helper T lymphocytes (Th), cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) and regulatory T Lymphocytes (Treg) (Pfoertner et al., 2006, Theodorou et al., 2008).

Th cells direct the activity of other immune cells such as macrophages, B cells and NK cells via the production of cytokines, for instance IL-2, IL-12, IFN-y, IL-4 and IL-10 (Theodorou et al., 2008), while promoting cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTLs) subsets to directly kill target cells through the production and release of cytotoxic substances such as perforin and granzymes (Gamadia et al., 2004). The role of the Treg cells is to restrict the activity of Th cells and CTLs. Thus guaranteeing that they do not become hyperactive and cause autoimmune diseases that damage normal body tissues (Pfoertner et al., 2006). B cells perform two roles; they function non-professional antigen presenting cells (APCs) and produce antibodies following as activation by Th cells (Batista and Harwood, 2009). Antibodies are able to neutralize toxins, mediate complement activation and prevent viral infection by blocking interactions with host receptors (Fang and Yu, 2004, Abboud et al., 2010). Antibodies mediate antibody dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC) and opsonise target cells to facilitate their phagocytosis (Hart et al., 2004). Both T cell and B cell compartments are antigen-specific and can differentiate into long lived memory cells; therefore their function is enhanced each time they encounter the same antigen as they express T cell receptors (TCR) and B cell receptors (membrane bound Immunoglobulin) specific for a particular antigenic peptide presented by MHC molecules on the APCs (Parham, 2000, Janeway, 2005).

# 1.2 Natural killer cells (NK cells)

Natural killer cells (NK cells) are characterized as CD3neg CD56+, large granular cytotoxic lymphocytes derived from the bone marrow (Diefenbach and Raulet, 2001, Di Santo and Vosshenrich, 2006, Kheradmand et al., 2008). They represent about 10-15% of total peripheral blood lymphocytes and have been given this name because they can kill target cells without prior sensitization (Anderson, 2005b). NK cells have been considered of a great importance in terms of immunosurveillance as they recognize and kill different types of target

3

cells, for instance virus-infected cells, and malignant cells (Hussell and Openshaw, 1998, Moretta et al., 2002a, Vivier et al., 2011). Unlike T and B cells, NK cells express germlinecoded receptors and genes encoding NK cell receptors cannot undergo gene rearrangement (Raulet and Guerra, 2009). Instead NK cells sense changes in the expression of host cell surface molecules (such as HLA class I) (Anderson, 2005b, Mavilio et al., 2005, Waldhauer and Steinle, 2008). Upon stimulation, NK cells can kill target cells by inducing apoptosis via two mechanisms, firstly, by granule exocytosis pathway (Rak et al., 2011) or secondly, via the binding of ligands expressed on NK cells to the death receptors expressed on target cells including Fas:FasL (Kokkonen and Karttunen, 2010), TRAIL:TRAIL-Rs and TNF-α:TNFRSF1 (Ozoren and El-Deiry, 2003). Moreover, NK cells participate in the regulation of the immune response by the expression of different chemokines and chemokine receptors such as CCL4, CXCL8, CXCR3 and CCR2 (Robertson, 2002, Berahovich et al., 2006, Montaldo et al., 2012). They also produce a range of cytokines such as TNF-α and IFN-γ (Fauriat et al., 2010). The IFN-y secretion by NK cells induces the proliferation and cytokine production of Th cells as well as enhances the response and activation of dendritic cells (DCs) (Yoon et al., 2007, Zimmer et al., 2007, Bryceson and Ljunggren, 2008).

# 1.2.1 Human NK cell deficiency

NK cell deficiencies can provide valuable information about the role of NK cells in tackling infectious diseases and tumour progression. Individuals with NK cell deficiency are vulnerable to devastating outcomes, as exemplified by the fatal infections with herpesviruses (HSV) during childhood (Alvarez-Breckenridge et al., 2012). NK cell deficiencies have been classified into two types; deficiency in NK cell numbers (classical) or deficiency in NK cell functions (functional) (Orange, 2002, Orange, 2012). Biron *et al*, have reported severely deficient NK cell numbers in patients with severe varicella, cytomegalovirus (CMV) and human

4

herpesvirus HSV infections (Biron et al., 1989). Moreover, patients with type-1 bare lymphocyte syndrome have normal NK cells but these NK cells fail to kill MHC-I deficient targets (K562 tumor cell line); also these patients usually suffered from episodes of bacterial infections (Orange, 2002).

Some progress has been made in order to explain the influence of several genetic mutations on NK cells. For instance, the mutation in the common γ-chain of the high-affinity IL-2R/IL-15R results in diminished NK-cell maturation and proliferation and consequently a decreased frequency of circulating NK cells. This mutation is the common basis of the NK cell deficient form of X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency (XL-SCID) (Gilmour et al., 2001). Another example of genetic defects resulting in deficient NK cell frequency is the autosomal GATA mutations, which are attributed to an immunodeficiency syndrome associated with DCs, monocytes, B and NK cells (DCML) (Dickinson et al., 2011). Furthermore, the NF-κB essential modifier (NEMO) is involved in NK cell cytotoxicity signalling pathway. Children with mutated NEMO suffer from X-linked immune deficiency and impaired NK cells cytotoxicity (Orange et al., 2002). Similarly, autosomal recessive mutations in the *CD16* gene is a mutation that is found responsible for weakened or abolished NK cell cytotoxicity (Jawahar et al., 1996, Dropulic and Cohen, 2011).

In 2006, Eidenschenk *et al*, discovered an autosomal recessive defect in chromosome-8 (8p11.23-q11.21), which was proposed to be responsible for NK cell development. This defect caused NK cell deficiency and patients' susceptibility to viral disorders, including EBV-driven lymphoproliferative disorder (Eidenschenk et al., 2006). The minichromosome maintenance complex component-4 (MCM4) is part of MCM2-7 complex, the replicative helicase critical for DNA replication and stability; *MCM4* gene is mapped to a region on chromosome-8-q11 (Connelly et al., 1998, Ma et al., 2010, Casey et al., 2012). Recent studies have identified a mutation in the *MCM4* gene in region 8p11.23.q11.21 as the

significant cause behind a defect in cell division resulting in diminished CD56bright NK cells proliferation and absence of CD56dim subset (Gineau et al., 2012, Hughes et al., 2012, Orange, 2012). This discovery might explain the recorded cases of CD56dim deficiency in common variable immunodeficiency (CVID) and X-linked agammaglobulinaemia (XLA) patients (Aspalter et al., 2000, Gineau et al., 2012).

In conclusion, human NK cell deficiency occurs as a lack of NK cell number or as an NK cell dysfunction and the consequences of these deficiencies indicate to NK cell role in host defence. Disorders associated with NK cell deficiency are believed to be caused by genetic mutations. This is exemplified by the recently described *MCM4* gene mutation that is responsible for impaired NK cell development and proliferation. There is no treatment for NK cell deficiency and current treatments concentrate on clearing infections associated with NK cell deficiency.

#### 1.2.2 NK cell receptors

A dynamic balance between two sets of cell surface receptors governs the decision of NK cells to kill or not to kill target cells. These receptors provide a highly sophisticated strategy to avoid damaging normal cells whilst identifying potential targets (Vivier et al., 2008, Shi et al., 2008). These receptors have been divided according to their influence on NK cells into two main classes (Table 1.1). Firstly, the Inhibitory receptors; human NK cells express a number of families of inhibitory receptors which specifically sense the expression of classical and non-classical MHC-I molecules (HLA-I) on target cells and allow NK cells to discriminate normal cells from diseased or infected cells according to "the missing-self hypothesis" (Ljunggren and Karre, 1990, Karre, 2008) (Fig1.1). These Inhibitory receptors generate suppressing signals that restrain NK cell activity and can bind to different allelic groups of HLA-I molecules expressed on target cells (Yoon et al., 2007) (Table1.1). Secondly, are the stimulatory

receptors which provoke NK cells to kill targets that lack or downregulate MHC-I on their surface (Fig1.1) (Jamieson et al., 2004) (Table1.1). Infected cells and tumour cells downregulate the expression of MHC-I to escape recognition and killing by CTLs (Hansen and Bouvier, 2009, Liu et al., 2009). NK cell receptors can be classified either according to their function or according to the family to which they belong as follows.

### 1.2.2.1 Killer cell immunoglobulin (lg)-like receptors (KIRs)

The first set of NK cell receptors belongs to the Ig-superfamily and is known as killer cell immunoglobulin (Ig)-like Receptors (KIRs). They have an immunoglobulin-like extracellular domain and distinguish HLA class I allelic groups expressed on target cells (Bryceson and Ljunggren, 2008). For example, HLA-C alleles are recognized by inhibitory KIR2DL and activation KIR2DS while HLA-A and HLA-B alleles are recognized by KIR3DL2 and KIR3DL1 respectively (Anfossi et al., 2006). There are 15 KIR genes (11 KIR2D and 4 KIR3D) (Uhrberg, 2005b). The number and type of KIR genes expressed on NK cells vary from one individual to another, and between NK cells in an individual, thus the expression of each type of KIRs is restricted to a subset of NK cells in a stochastic manner. In other words, a single NK cell does not express all KIR genes from that individual but only a subset of them (Moretta and Moretta, 2004, Cichocki et al., 2011). This distribution grants the NK cell population as a whole the ability to recognize the deficiency of even a single allele of self HLA-I molecule expressed on a target cell (Long, 2002). The inhibitory activity of the KIRs is transduced via the immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motifs (ITIMs) that are found within the cytoplasmic domain; thus, the ligation of an inhibitory receptor by its ligand results in the phosphorylation of the tyrosine residues of ITIMs by Src tyrosine kinases (Borrego et al., 2002, Long, 2002, Srivastava et al., 2003, Moretta and Moretta, 2004, Bryceson and Ljunggren, 2008). The ITIMs phosphorylation recruits Src-homology 2 domain-bearing tyrosine phosphatases-1, 2 (SHP-1) and (SHP-2), which in turn dephosphorylate VAV1 protein. Recruitment of SHPs causes the dephosphorylation of molecules involved in establishment of activation signals such as ZAP70 and Syk; consequently, inhibiting any NK cell activating receptor signals (Yu et al., 2008, Purdy and Campbell, 2009).

#### 1.2.2.2 Ig-like transcript 2 inhibitory receptor (ILT2)

LIT2, which is also known as leukocyte Ig-like receptor-1 (LIR-1), belongs to the Iglike receptor superfamily. It is expressed on NK cells and T cells (Chapman et al., 2000). Signalling via this receptor inhibits NK cell activity. The extracellular domain of ILT2 recognises a wide range of classical and non-classical HLA-I molecules including HLA-A, B and C but binds with a higher affinity to the non-classical HLA-G (Godal et al., 2010, Heidenreich et al., 2012). ILT2 contains ITIMs in its cytoplasmic tail that recruits SHP-1 and SHP-1. This recruitment induces inhibitory signals in the same pattern described in case of KIRs (Favier et al., 2010). Although ILT2 alone can inhibit NK cell functions, it also cooperates with KIRs to improve KIR signalling, such is the case of KIR2DL1, through simultaneous binding to MHC-I molecules without competition (Kirwan and Burshtyn, 2005).

## 1.2.2.3 Natural killer group 2 (NKG2) receptors

NKG2 family receptors belong to the C-type lectin superfamily. There are five members, four of which (NKG2A, B, C and E) form heterodimers with the C-type lectin receptor CD94 and bind to the non-classical HLA-I molecule HLA-E. CD94/NKG2A and CD94/NKG2B are inhibitory receptors that have ITIMs (Marusina et al., 2005); whereas CD94/NKG2C and CD94/NKG2E members operate as activating receptors with intracellular immunoreceptor tyrosine based activation motifs (ITAMs), (Houchins et al., 1997). For example, CD94/NKG2C is a heterodimer activating receptor that has a charged amino acid

residue in the transmembrane domain mediating interaction with the adaptor molecule DAP-12. The latter is a transmembrane adaptor molecule that contains ITAMs and associates with Src, Syk and ZAP70 for signalling (Brostjan et al., 2000, Lanier, 2008, Orr and Lanier, 2010). The CD94/NKG2 heterodimers recognises non-classical HLA-E molecules bound to peptides derived from the leader sequences of other HLA class I molecules (Long, 2002, Seo et al., 2007).

The fifth receptor in this family is NKG2D that shares some characteristics with NKG2A, B, C and E; for instance, it is a C-type lectin superfamily receptor and its gene is localised to the NK cell gene complex. However, NKG2D has low sequence homology and different ligand specificity than the other NKG2 group receptors (Waldhauer and Steinle, 2008, Orr et al., 2010). NKG2D is a stimulatory receptor and in contrast to other NKG2 family members, it forms homodimers rather than associating with CD94 (Moretta et al., 2002a). NKG2D is also expressed on cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs). The cellular ligands for human NKG2D include stress-inducible MHC-I related chain A (MICA), stress-inducible MHC-I related chain B (MICB) and UL-16 binding proteins (ULBPs). These ligands are strongly induced on virus infected cells and malignant cells (Moretta et al., 2002a, Moretta and Moretta, 2004, Casado et al., 2009). Some tumour cells may express normal levels of HLA-I molecules; but, they could still be vulnerable to killing by NK cells since they also express ligands for NKG2D. In this case the inhibitory signals induced by the recognition of self MHC-I molecules are dominated by stimulatory signals resulting from the engagement of NKG2D with its ligands on target cells (Skov et al., 2005). In the human system, charged residues in the NKG2D transmembrane domain allow NKG2D to associate with DAP10 for signal transduction. DAP10 lacks ITAMs; instead it has YxxM activation motif in the cytoplasmic domain that recruits a phosphatidyl inositol-3 kinase (PI3-K) (Srivastava et al., 2003, Lanier, 2003, Karami et al., 2005, Nausch and Cerwenka, 2008). Raulet and others have observed that, in contrast to humans, there are two isoforms of NKG2D in mice, namely NKG2D long (NKG2DL) and NKG2D short (NKG2DS). NKG2DL is expressed on resting NK cells and exclusively interacts with DAP10 for signal transmission, whereas NKG2DS is expressed on activated NK cells and for signal transduction it couples with both adaptor proteins DAP10 and DAP12 (Srivastava et al., 2003, Raulet, 2003, Shegarfi et al., 2012). Mice deficient in NKG2D exhibit normal NK cell development but are highly susceptible to tumours, highlighting the importance of NKG2D in the anti-tumour immunity (Guerra et al., 2008).

### 1.2.2.4 Natural cytotoxicity receptors (NCRs)

NCRs belong to the Ig-superfamily, and like NKG2D, they are decisive tools to unleash NK cell cytotoxic activity from which they have acquired their nomenclature (Jamieson et al., 2004, Marras et al., 2011). In humans, this group of receptors has three members; NKp30, NKp44 and NKp46 whose expression is restricted to NK cells (Moretta and Moretta, 2004, Hecht et al., 2009). It has been reported that the hemagglutinin molecule of influenza virus and Sendai virus (SV) interacts with NKp44 and NKp46, whilst pp65 of HCMV is believed to inactivate NKp30 (Waldhauer and Steinle, 2008, Scott et al., 2008). However, defining the cellular ligands of NCRs molecules has been problematic and not without controversy. Heparan sulfate proteoglycan was also described a as ligand for the three members of the NCRs family (Jarahian et al., 2011). Byrd et al, utilized NCR-Ig fusion proteins to describe NKp30 and NKp44 binding to intracellular and surface ligands on tumor cells (Byrd et al., 2007).; however, it remains unclear as to how intracellular ligands might be sensed by a cell surface receptor. In terms of cell surface ligands, Brandt et al, have shown that B7-H6, a member of B7 family, is a cell surface ligand for NKp30 on human tumour cells; they reported that B7-H6 is capable of triggering NKp30 dependent NK cells activation and cytotoxicity (Brandt et al., 2009). The NCRs are activating receptors that do not have intrinsic signalling

activity but NKp30 and NKp46 (expressed on all NK cells) signal via interaction with FcεRγl and CD3ζ; whereas expression of NKp44 is limited to activated NK cells and it signals via association with DAP12 (Diefenbach and Raulet, 2001, Moretta et al., 2002b, Yoon et al., 2007).

Several other stimulatory receptors involved in NK cell activation have been identified. For example, NK cells can efficiently mediate the killing of target cells via ADCC when the FcγRIII (CD16) receptor on the NK cell surface binds to IgG that is opsonising target cells. Signals from CD16 are transduced in a similar fashion to NKp30 and NKp46; thus, CD16 noncovalently associates with FccRIγ in mice and CD3ζ in humans to recruit ZAP70 and Syk tyrosine kinases to activate NK cells (Waldhauer and Steinle, 2008). Most CD56bright NK cells lack CD16 or express it at very low levels; on the contrary, the vast majority of CD56dim NK cell subset highly express CD16 on their cell surface (Cooper et al., 2001a, Poli et al., 2009).

Another example of the stimulatory receptors is an intracellular adhesion molecule called DNAX accessory molecule-1 (DNAM-1) or CD226; it is a member of Ig-superfamily and expressed on NK cells, T cells and monocytes (Liu et al., 2012a). DNAM-1 not only mediates ligand binding but also facilitates signal transduction in several types of immune cells (Tahara-Hanaoka et al., 2004). DNAM-1 is an important element in the NK cell anti-tumour activity. Blocking DNAM-1 interaction with its ligands by monoclonal antibodies (mAb) averts NK cell-mediated killing of a variety of tumours (Lakshmikanth et al., 2009). Thus, DNAM-1 plays an important role in NK cell immunosurveillance against tumours and virally infected cells that may escape recognition by other activating receptors (Gilfillan et al., 2008, Bozzano et al., 2011). The ligands for DNAM-1 have been identified as Nectin-2 (CD112) and Poliovirus receptor (PVR) that also known as CD155 (Pende et al., 2005). Both ligands are expressed on

the surface of healthy and malignant cells; in particular, those of hematopoietic and epithelial origins (Tahara-Hanaoka et al., 2004, El-Sherbiny et al., 2007, Chan et al., 2010a). How these ligands are upregulated on the surface of tumour cells or infected cells is not well defined.

Another group of receptors that are believed to activate NK cells by augmenting signals delivered by the primary activating receptors such as NCRs or inhibitory receptors such as KIRs. They are incapable of directly and efficiently activate NK cells alone and are sometimes referred to as co-activating receptors (Biassoni et al., 2001, Schleinitz et al., 2008). This group includes: 2B4 (CD44), NTB-A, CD2, and Leukocyte function associated antigen-1 (LFA-1) (Diefenbach and Raulet, 2001). CD2 and 2B4 belong to the CD2 subfamily of the Igsuperfamily. 2B4 associates with an intracellular cytoplasmic protein known as SLAMassociated protein (SAP) to deliver activating signals (Moretta et al., 2002b). Blocking experiments have shown that 2B4:CD48 interaction is required for NK cell optimal proliferation that occurs following IL-2 stimulation (Lee et al., 2006, Kim et al., 2010a). However the blocking of CD2 binding to CD58 showed no effect on NK cell proliferation (Kim et al., 2010a). These experiments described that both receptors augment NK cell activity. Favier et al, have confirmed that CD2 activates intracellular Ca++ mobilization that is required for NK cells activation (Favier et al., 2010). However, another report by Sabry et al, has suggested that NK cell activation does not arrest as a result of the blockage of CD2-CD58 interaction (Sabry et al., 2011).



Figure 1.1. Shows the principle of "missing self-hypothesis". (A) When NK cell inhibitory receptors bind to MHC-I molecules on normal healthy cells, inhibitory signals are generated and override activation signals resulting in NK cell inhibition. (B) When target cells fail to express (or down regulate) cell surface MHC-I molecules, the binding of activation receptors to their ligand on target cell in absence of inhibitory signals stimulates NK cells to kill the target cell, for example, via the release of cytotoxic granules.

Table 1.1. This table includes a list of the major inhibitory and stimulatory receptors expressed on human NK cells. This table describes the function of those receptors in addition to their ligands and primary signalling pathways.

No	Receptor	Protein nature	Function	Ligand	Signalling
1	NKp30 (CD337)	lg-sf	Stimulatory	B7-H6 and viral hemagglutinins (?)	ITAM /CD3-ζ or FcR and ZAP70/SYK
2	NKp44 (CD336)	lg-sf	Stimulatory	Viral hemagglutinins (?)	ITAM/DAP12 and ZAP70/SYK
3	NKp46 (CD335)	lg-sf	Stimulatory	Viral hemagglutinins (?)	ITAM/ CD3-ζ and ZAP70/SYK
4	NKG2D (CD314)	C-type lectin-like	Stimulatory	MICA,MICB and ULBPs	DAP10/ PI3K
5	NKG2C (CD94/CD159c)	C-type lectin-like	Stimulatory	HLA-E/G	ITAM/ DAP12 and ZAP70/SYK
6	DNAM-1(CD244)	lg-sf	Stimulatory	CD155 (PVR) and CD112 (Nectin-2)	Fyn (?)
7	CD16 (FcR-III)	lg-sf	Stimulatory	lgG	ITAM/ CD3-ζ , FcRγ and ZAP70/SYK
8	CD2 (LFA-2)	lg-sf	Stimulatory	CD48	Proline-rich domain
9	2B4 (CD244)	SLAM	Stimulatory	CD58	SAP/ ITSMs
10	CD94/NKG2A (CD94/CD159a)	C-type lectin-like	Inhibitory	HLA-E	ITIM/SHP1,2
11	CD94/NKG2B	C-type lectin-like	Inhibitory	HLA-E	ITIM/SHP1,2
12	KIR2DL1 (CD158a)	lg-sf	Inhibitory	HLA-Cw4	ITIM/SHP1,2
13	KIR2DL2 (CD158b1)	lg-sf	Inhibitory	HLA-Cw3	ITIM/SHP1,2

No	Receptor	Protein nature	Function	Ligand	Signalling
14	KIR2DL3 (CD158b2)	lg-sf	Inhibitory	HLA-Cw3	ITIM/SHP1,2
15	KIR2DL4 (CD158d)	lg-sf	Inhibitory	HLA-G	ITIM/SHP1,2
16	KIR3DL1 (CD158e1)	lg-sf	Inhibitory	HLA-Bw4	ITIM/SHP1,2
17	KIR3DL2 (CD158k)	lg-sf	Inhibitory	HLA-A	ITIM/SHP1,2
18	ILT2 (LIR-1)	lg-sf	Inhibitory	HLA-G HLA-A, B and C	ITIM/SHP1,2

## 1.2.2.5 Other NK cell surface molecules

CD27 is a member of the tumor necrosis factor superfamily (TNFSF). The ligand for CD27 is CD70, which is transiently expressed by activated immune cells (Nolte et al., 2005). In mice, CD27 is expressed by immature NK cells and the expression is lost in mature NK cells. Binding of CD70 to CD27 enhances the proliferation and function of NK cells (De Colvenaer et al., 2010). Some studies have demonstrated that human NK cells can be subdivided into two distinct subsets based on CD27 expression into CD27neg/low and CD27high NK cells subsets (Titanji et al., 2008). According to Fu *et al*, and other studies, human CD27high NK cells are efficient cytokine producers, whereas CD27neg/low NK cells are highly cytotoxic, and this observation can be interpreted as CD27high NK cells representing the immature NK cells, while CD27neg subset represent the mature and effector NK cells (Vossen et al., 2008, Fu et al., 2011). In mice, CD27low-neg NK cells produced substantially higher levels of IFN-γ. These cells also exhibited stronger response to chemokines than CD27+ NK cells and interact with DCs. Therefore, CD27 is regarded as a marker that can be used to distinguish functional NK cell subsets (Hayakawa and Smyth, 2006, Silva et al., 2008). CD161, also known as human NKR-P1A, is a member of the killer cell lectin-like family of receptors (KLRs). It is a type 2 transmembrane C-type lectin-like receptor expressed on the majority of NK cells (Pozo et al., 2006, Fergusson et al., 2011). It is expressed on immature and mature human NK cells (Colucci et al., 2003). It has been depicted as an NK cell inhibitory receptor in humans, which binds to lectin like transcript 1 (LLT1) expressed on DCs and B cells, and increased expression and ligation of CD161 is inversely correlated with NK cell IFN-γ secretion and cytotoxic activity (Rosen et al., 2005, Aldemir et al., 2005, Richter et al., 2010). Nonetheless, CD161 was proposed as an unexpected activating receptor of a subset of immature NK cells, specifically CD56+ CD161+ LFA-1neg subset and participating in the CXCL8 secretion by this subset of NK cells (Montaldo et al., 2012).

CD117 (c-kit) is a transmembrane tyrosine kinase receptor and its ligand is called ckit-ligand (also known as mast cell growth factor and steel) (Hans et al., 2002). This receptor is only found on a small fraction of mature NK cells, and is thought instead to mark immature NK cells (Samson et al., 2004, Hughes et al., 2009). Investigation of the NK cells precursor in secondary lymphoid tissues (SLTs) has shown that CD117 molecule indicates to immature NK cell at maturation stage number 3 out of 4 stages (Freud et al., 2006, Male et al., 2010), or stage number 3 out of 5 stages (Eissens et al., 2012, Spits and Cupedo, 2012). These NK cell maturation stages have been phenotypically suggested as, CD34+ CD56neg CD117neg CD94neg (stage 1), CD34+ CD56neg CD117+ CD94neg (stage 2), CD34neg CD56+/neg CD117+ CD94neg (stage 3), CD34neg CD56+ CD117+/neg CD94+ (stage 4) and CD34neg CD56+ CD117neg CD94+/neg (stage 5) (Freud et al., 2006, Eissens et al., 2012).

The immature NK cells in stage 3 were projected to develop to stage 4 of maturation that is characterised by the occurrence of CD56bright CD16neg/+ NK cell subset. The latter subset is the dominant NK cell population in the SLTs (Mujaj et al., 2011) that develop to stage 5 (CD34neg CD56dim CD16+ CD117neg CD94+/neg) and characterised by the loss of

16

CD117 cell surface expression (Beziat et al., 2011, Eissens et al., 2012). The events occurring in the last stage supports the argument that CD56birght NK cells are a precursor for the fully mature and functional CD56dim NK cells, which will be discussed in the next section of this chapter.

NK cells express a number of tumour necrosis factor superfamily members (TNFSF) and their receptors that belonging to the tumour necrosis factor receptor superfamily (TNFRSF). For instance, LIGHT (also known as TNFSF14 and CD258) is a type-2 transmembrane protein (Gerdes and Zirlik, 2011). The receptors for LIGHT have been identified as the herpesvirus entry mediator (HVEM or TNFRSF14), the lymphotoxin-ß receptor (LTBR), also known as (TNFRSF3) and the soluble decoy receptor DcR3 (TNFRSF6B) (Cohavy et al., 2005, Kanodia et al., 2010). LIGHT affects the behavior of several cell types of the immune system. Thus, LIGHT acts as a co-activator for CTLs responses against tumours by means of signalling through HVEM and LTBR expressed on CTLs cell surface (Granger and Rickert, 2003, Fan et al., 2006). In addition, Zou et al, have revealed that in vitro administration of exogenous soluble LIGHT to monocyte-derived dendritic cells drives their maturation; also these newly mature DCs exhibited enhanced antigen presentation to T cells and elevated production of IL-6, IL-12, and TNF-a (Zou et al., 2004, Schneider et al., 2004). furthermore, LIGHT binding to LTBR or HVEM can recruit TNF receptor-associated factor-3 (TRAF3) to the ligated LTBR and consequently activates proapoptotic pathways in tumour cells; so, tumour cells expressing LTBR and HVEM are susceptible to CD258-mediated apoptosis especially if IFN-y treatment was associated with CD258 treatment of those cells (Zhang et al., 2003). Mucosal NK cells have been shown to express CD258, but the significance of such expression is unclear (Cohavy et al., 2005). Furthermore, CD258 may be important for NK cell development; this is because an early NK cell maturation was observed when the LTBR was expressed on bone marrow stromal cells
(Wu et al., 2001, Schneider et al., 2004). Moreover, expression of CD258 by NK cells may indirectly improve their cytotoxicity to tumour cells; This is because it induces tumour cells expression of ICAM-1, which is the ligand for LFA-1, and the latter is an NK cell adhesion molecule and co-receptor shown to be involved in enhancing NK cell cytotoxicity (Mace et al., 2010, Zhang et al., 2003).

#### 1.2.3 Human NK cell subsets

#### 1.2.3.1 CD56bright and CD56dim NK cells

Based on CD56 and CD16 expression, human NK cells are generally divided into CD56dim CD16+ and CD56bright CD16neg cells (Poli et al., 2009). In peripheral blood, the CD56dim CD16+ population constitutes the majority (~90%) of the NK cells. This subset produces low amounts of cytokines, but has been shown to be more cytotoxic than CD56bright CD16neg NK cells due to their production of high levels of perforin and granzymes as well as performing ADCC via the CD16 (Freud et al., 2005, Berahovich et al., 2006, Thoren et al., 2007). Importantly, CD56dim NK cells express KIR molecules and are thought to represent the terminal maturation form of human NK cells (Yu et al., 2010). Conversely, the CD56bright CD16neg NK cell subset represents the minority of NK cells (~10%) in peripheral blood but they are the majority in lymph nodes and tonsils (~70%) (Waldhauer and Steinle, 2008). The latter subset expresses homing receptors for lymphoid tissues such as CCR7 and is less cytotoxic than CD56dim CD16+ (Ferlazzo et al., 2004). CD56bright subset predominantly produces inflammatory cytokines especially IFN-y in response to stimulation with IL-12 and IL-18. CD56bright cells also produce other cytokines for instance: IL-10, IFN-y, TNF- $\alpha$  and TNF- $\beta$ ; hence, it is believed that their main task is to play an immunoregulatory role (Harlin et al., 2007, Ritz, 2005). However, it has been reported that CD56bright NK cell subset can release granzymes A (Grz-A) and granzymes K (Grz-K), which mediate the killing of activated T cells and iDCs and consequently control the progression of multiple sclerosis (MS) (Jiang et al., 2011b). Furthermore, CD56bright NK cells have been characterized by their exclusive expression of CD117 and CD25 and express a higher density of cell surface NKp46 than CD56dim NK cells (Poli et al., 2009). Moreover, CD56bright NK cells predominantly express CD27, while the vast majority of CD56dim NK cells are CD27neg therefore, CD27 can be used as an alternative marker for CD56bright NK cell subset (Silva et al., 2008, Li et al., 2011).

Chan *et al*, have confirmed that CD56bright NK cells differentiate into CD56dim NK cells (Chan et al., 2007), so, it is believed that CD56bright subset represents an immature or not fully developed form of NK cells (Yu et al., 2010). This has been also supported by reports indicating CD56bright differentiation into CD56dim in the final stages of NK cell maturation in the SLTs. NK cells in the maturation stage four are CD56bright that in stage five acquire the expression of CD56dim markers, especially, CD16 and KIR and lose the expression of CD56bright markers such as CD117 and downregulate expression CD94/NkG2A expression (Beziat et al., 2010, Eissens et al., 2012). NK cells differentiation *in vivo* requires IL-15, and CD56bright CD16neg KIRneg NK cells developed into CD56dim CD16+ KIRneg, and ultimately into CD56dim CD16+ KIR+ following IL-15 treatment (Huntington et al., 2009).

# 1.2.3.2 CD8 molecule expression on NK cells

The CD8 antigen is a transmembrane glycoprotein, which is predominantly expressed on CTLs. It enhances and stabilises the binding avidity of T cell receptor (TCR) to MHC-I molecules presented on the surface of target cells (McNicol et al., 2007). The CD8 antigen is expressed in two forms, CD8αα homodimers and CD8αβ heterodimers, with the latter expressed on CTLs (Gangadharan and Cheroutre, 2004). These CD8α and CD8β proteins are the products of distinct but closely linked genes with little sequence homology (Konno et al., 2002). In addition, the expression of CD8 $\alpha\alpha$  and CD8 $\alpha\beta$  is a result of a coordinated and independent regulation of *CD8 gene* transcription (Kieffer et al., 1996). Therefore, CD8 $\alpha$  expression can be upregulated independently of CD8 $\beta$  expression, and the result is the co-expression of CD8 $\alpha$  alone (CD8 $\alpha\alpha$ ) or with CD8 $\beta$  (CD8 $\alpha\beta$ ) (Cheroutre and Lambolez, 2008). The  $\alpha$  chain of a CD8 co receptor consists of an Ig-like domain connected to the cell membrane by a stalk (hinge) region, a transmembrane domain and a short cytoplasmic tail (Gao and Jakobsen, 2000). The third complementary determining region (CDR3) of the Ig-like domain binds to the  $\alpha$ 2,  $\alpha$ 3 domains of MHC-I (Gao and Jakobsen, 2000, Cole and Gao, 2004). The cytoplasmic domain of the  $\alpha$  chain is thought to be important for cell activation by interacting with tyrosine kinase p56lck and initiating a signalling cascade (Fig 1.2); CD8 $\alpha\alpha$  has been shown to be less efficient as a co-receptor than CD8 $\alpha\beta$  (Chang et al., 2006).



Figure 1.2. The structure (Ig-like domain, stalk, and cytoplasmic tail) of the CD8 $\alpha/\beta$  chains in CD8+ T cells, and its binding to  $\alpha$ 3 subunit of MHC-I molecule. This figure also illustrates the intracellular ligation of CD8 $\alpha$  chain to tyrosine kinase p56lck to signal through ZAP70 molecule to amplify signalling through TCR.

Human NK cells can be divided according to the cell surface expression of CD8 antigens into two populations, CD3negCD56+CD8neg and CD3negCD56+CD8+. The CD8+ subset represents approximately 40-50% of total human NK cells (Vokurkova et al., 2006, Rodella et al., 1998). CD8 molecules expressed in human NK cells are of the CD8αα isoform; as do all rat NK cells, whereas mouse NK cells do not express the CD8 molecule at all (Perussia et al., 2005, Gibbings et al., 2007). The existence of the CD8+ NK cell subset was reported in the early 1990s (Moebius et al., 1991). Despite this, and the tremendous increase in the knowledge of human NK cell biology in the last twenty years, there have been very few reports describing the functional attributes of the CD8+ and CD8neg subsets (Moebius et al., 1991, Kieffer et al., 1996, Addison et al., 2005).

## 1.2.3.3 The debate about CD8+ NK cells

Additionally, there have been contradictory results published by different research groups regarding certain characteristics and functions of CD8+ NK cells. For instance, Addison *et al*, suggested a higher cytotoxic activity for CD8+ than CD8neg NK cells. For this to be achieved, they propose that CD8αα molecules bind to MHC-I expressed on adjacent NK cells. This ligation increases Ca++ influx from outside to inside the cells and protects them from apoptosis. Thus, they suggest that CD8+ NK cells are believed to survive the activation induced cell death (AICD), and so acquire the ability to kill multiple targets (Addison et al., 2005). Moreover, Spaggiari *et al*, showed that soluble MHC-I (sHLA-I) molecules induce NK cell apoptosis when they bind to CD8 on NK cell surface (Spaggiari et al., 2002).

On the contrary, it has been reported that IL-2 activated CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells have the same ability to induce apoptosis in K562 tumour cell lines that lack MHC-I (Rodella et al., 1998). This supports the concept that CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells have similar levels of

cytotoxicity against targets that lack MHC-I (Perussia et al., 2005). Hence, there is disagreement regarding the relative activity of the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets.

Both IL-2 and IL-15 promote growth and enhance the activity of NK cells (Pillet et al., 2009). Their receptors comprise of  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  subunits. They share and utilize the same  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$  subunits but each has its own  $\alpha$  subunit (Sheridan et al., 2011). Therefore, it has been assumed that IL-2 and IL-15 carry out a number of common functions (Waldmann, 2002, Bodnar et al., 2008). It has also been shown that p56lck activity is largely enhanced after treatment with IL-2 as it interacts with the  $\beta$ -chain of IL-2R (Minami et al., 1993). Therefore, IL-2R $\beta$  and CD8 $\alpha$  could utilize the same intracellular signalling pathway by means of interaction with tyrosine kinase p56lck. This fact has been studied in T cells; however, the relationship between IL-2 and CD8 molecule and p56lck regarding CD8+ NK cells is still elusive (Shibuya et al., 1994).

Interestingly, in 1990 Mansour, *et al*, described a severe selective depletion of CD56dim CD16+ CD8+ NK cell subset in some HIV infected patients as well as an increase of CD8+ subset and decrease of CD8neg subset in another group of patients with HIV infection. They proposed that this could be due to the shift from CD8neg subset to CD8+ subset. They also speculated that CD8+ subset represents a more cytotoxic subset of NK cells (Mansour et al., 1990). Even more interesting are the results obtained by Toth and colleagues who reported that the CD8+ NK cell subset is more susceptible to HIV-1 infection and the virus showed augmented replication in this subset (Toth et al., 1993). They suggested that this susceptibility and higher replication rate was due to CD8+ NK cell expression of TNF- $\alpha$ . In contrary, CD8neg subset was relatively resistant to the virus due to their prominent release of IFN- $\alpha$  which was thought to hinder HIV infection and replication in this case (Toth et al., 1993). Thus, in this model the frequency of CD8+ NK cells was shaped directly by HIV infection.

In summary, there is a clear need to study the phenotypical and functional characteristics of human CD8+ NK cell subset and compare these characteristics with those of human CD8neg subset. This will hopefully lead to improved understanding of the mechanisms by which NK cells function in health and disease.

# 1.3 NK cell activity

Unlike B and T cells, NK cells do not express specific antigen receptors (Narni-Mancinelli et al., 2011), instead, they have a diverse range of receptors whose engagement shapes the NK cell responses (Vivier et al., 2011). The NK cell activating receptors bind to ligands expressed on the target cell surface and stimulate NK cells to kill target cell. Conversely, the NK cell inhibitory receptors recognize MHC-I molecules (HLA-I) and inhibit killing by NK cells by overruling the effect of the activating receptors. The inhibitory signal is lost when target cells downregulate or lose the expression of MHC-I, such as in the case of tumour cells and virus infected cells, which are capable of altering MHC-I expression on cell surface (Igney and Krammer, 2002, Revilleza et al., 2011, Stadnisky et al., 2011). Viruses and tumours lose expression of MHC-I to escape recognition and destruction by CTLs (Sirianni et al., 2007). NK cells can kill target cells by releasing cytotoxic granules containing lethal proteins through a mechanism known as degranulation (Rak et al., 2011). In addition, they are also capable of rapidly producing inflammatory factors including a range of chemokines and cytokines (Fauriat et al., 2010). Therefore, the engagement of inhibitory and activating receptors to their ligands determines whether an NK cell will kill or not kill target cells and release factors that recruit other immune cell types.

Generally, NK cell killing of target cells involves three stages; the first stage is the binding of NK cell to the target cell by means of a panel of activating receptors and cell adhesion molecules such as LFA-1 that recognise structures on the target cell surface (Pietra et al.,

2012). According to the missing-self hypothesis, NK cells kill their targets in the absence of inhibitory signals due to the loss or down regulation of MHC-I molecules in target cells (Karre, 2008). The second stage involves triggering a cascade of intracellular activation signals in the NK cell leading to the movement of the cytotoxic granules towards the NK cell surface. Thirdly the release of the cytotoxic contents from the cytotoxic granules into the immune synapse and consequently onto the target cells to facilitate target cell death (Lanier, 2003, Mace et al., 2012). Activated NK cells also upregulate the expression of Fas ligand (FasL) and the latter recognises Fas on the target cell surface, which also ultimately causes the apoptosis of the target cell (Nagata and Suda, 1995). It has been shown that FasL is stored in the granule membrane and then relocated to the effector cell surface on degranulation (Bossi and Griffiths, 1999, He and Ostergaard, 2007).

Apoptosis is a programmed cell death which is a controlled and to some extent reversible process (Klener et al., 2006). The pathways through which apoptosis occurs in target cells have been classified into two main pathways, the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways (O'Connor, 2011), the first is triggered via molecules such as granzymes and includes the release of mitochondrial proapoptotic factors such as cytochrome c and endonuclease G (Danial and Korsmeyer, 2004). The second is the extrinsic pathway which is initiated by signals received through the binding of the TNFSF members (FasL, TRAIL and TNF- $\alpha$ ) to their corresponding proapoptotic death receptors located on the target cell surface (Fas, DR3-5 and TNFR1), which in turn signals to initiate the apoptotic caspase machinery (Elmore, 2007). The final outcomes are the morphological and biochemical characteristics of apoptosis, including disruption of cell membrane, shrinkage of the cell, chromatin condensation and nucleosomal DNA fragmentation (Van Cruchten and Van den Broeck, 2002).

#### 1.3.1 Degranulation of NK cells

Target cell killing by NK cells requires the release of cytotoxic effector molecules stored in specialized secretory lytic granules (lysosomes) via exocytosis, also known as degranulation (Bryceson et al., 2005). These cytotoxic molecules are found in the centre of the lytic granules, and surrounded by a lipid bilayer membrane containing lysosomal associated membrane glycoprotein-1 (LAMP-1) and 2 (LAMP-2), also known as CD107a and CD107b (Betts et al., 2003). CD107 molecules represent the majority of the proteins lining the luminal surface of the lytic granule membrane (Alter et al., 2004, Sarafian and Marinova, 2006). Moreover, CD107a molecules are almost undetectable on the cell surface of resting NK cells (Bryceson et al., 2005). Nonetheless, following the ligation of the activating receptors on NK cell to their ligands on target cell, an activating signal is induced leading to NK cell stimulation (Roda-Navarro, 2009). As a result, an immunological synapse is formed between NK cell and the target cell. The immunological synapse (or lytic synapse) has been defined as the interface or the junction between the effector cell and the target cells (Orange, 2008, Eissmann and Davis, 2010). Activation of NK cells causes the rearrangement of the actin cytoskeleton and the polarisation of the microtubule organising centre (MTOC) in NK cells leading to the migration of the lysosomes towards the lytic synapse (Krzewski and Strominger, 2008, Brown et al., 2011). Lytic granules fuse with the plasma membrane of NK cells (Liu et al., 2011) and their contents are released into the intercellular space of the target cell. As a result of fusion of the granule membrane with the plasma membrane, CD107 molecules is presented on the effector cell surface (Uhrberg, 2005a). Hence CD107a is commonly used (as well as CD107b) as a marker to identify NK cells that have undergone degranulation; CD107 can be detected by flow cytometry using anti-CD107a specific mAbs (Aktas et al., 2009, Tomescu et al., 2009).

### 1.3.2 Perforin

The discovery of perforin and its ability to permeabilise membranes evoked the understanding and explanation of NK cell-mediated cytotoxicity (Catalfamo and Henkart, 2003). Perforin is a 67kDa protein identified in the early 1980s (Dennert and Podack, 1983). It can bind to the phospholipids in target cell membrane in a calcium-dependent manner (Brennan et al., 2010, Podack and Dennert, 1983, Voskoboinik et al., 2005). Experiments using perforin-deficient mice demonstrated that NK cell-mediated tumour protection is perforin dependent (Smyth et al., 1999).

Perforin is crucial for NK cell cytotoxicity because it assists the dispatch of granzymes into the target cell (Wang et al., 2012a). There have been several descriptions of the mechanism of perforin function. The most extensively reported mechanism is its ability to form pores in the target cell membrane to promote the entrance of granzymes into the target cell cytosol (Kurschus et al., 2008). Another theory proposed by Browne *et al*, and others have suggested that perforin is trapped in the endocytic vesicles of target cells from which it releases the granzymes (Browne et al., 1999, Keefe et al., 2005). Accordingly, It has been speculated that perforin induces the repair of target cell membrane via endocytosis of damaged membrane facilitating uptake of granzymes by the target cell (Keefe et al., 2005, Catalfamo and Henkart, 2003, Thiery et al., 2010a). Once granzymes have gained access to the target cell they induce apoptosis and target cell death. Wang *et al*, have suggested that NK cells can recapture secreted perforin via clathrin-dependent endocytosis and this process enhances NK cell cytotoxicity (Wang et al., 2012a).

# 1.3.3 Granzymes

Granzymes are a family of serine proteases with different substrate specificities. Humans have five structurally related granzymes, A, B, H, K, and M. The function of GrzA and

27

GrzB have been well established, in contrast, relatively less information are available concerning the function of other granzymes, although this is changing rapidly (Jiang et al., 2011b). Granzymes and their importance in NK cell cytotoxicity are described below.

## 1.3.3.1 Granzyme B (GrzB)

Granzyme B (GrzB) is ~32-kDa serine protease that cleaves its substrates after specific aspartic acid residues (Waterhouse et al., 2006). GrzB is activated within the lytic granule when the N-terminal dipeptide of the protein is cleaved by dipeptidyl peptidase (DPPI), also known as cathepsin C, to change the inactive pro-enzyme into active granzyme B (Anthony et al., 2010, Meade et al., 2009). GrzB is mainly released by NK cells and CTLs (Thiery et al., 2010b). Granzyme B induces target cell death via two main pathways, the caspase (cysteinyl aspartate-specific proteinases) dependent and caspase independent pathways (Lieberman, 2003, Trapani and Smyth, 2002, Afonina et al., 2011). Therefore, inhibition of caspase activity does not alter GrzB-mediated cell death as GrzB-mediated target cell death can occur through other pathways (Metkar et al., 2003).

GrzB cleaves and activates the inactive form of BH3-interacting domain death antagonist (Bid) (Kam et al., 2000). Bid is a member of Bcl-2 family and the proteolysis of Bid generates an active form that translocates towards the mitochondrial membrane (Eskes et al., 2000). There, activated Bid induces the oligomerisation of Bax and Bak (Korsmeyer et al., 2000), which in turn disrupt the integrity of the mitochondrial membrane, causing the permeabilisation of the mitochondrial outer membrane (Chipuk and Green, 2008). Subsequently, activation of Bax and Bak by Bid promotes the leakage of cytochrome c and endonuclease G from the mitochondrion into the cytosol (Lieberman, 2003). Here, cytochrome c complexes with Apaf-1 and pro-caspase-9 to form the apoptosome, which amplifies apoptosis and target cell death (Fig 1.3) whilst endonuclease G facilitates DNA damage. GrzB is able to indirectly activate caspase-mediated pathways of cell death as the formation of the apoptosome activates pro-caspase-9 into active caspase-9, which in turn activates caspase-3 (Ida et al., 2005) (Fig 1.3). Active caspase-3 cleaves and activates molecules and substrates downstream of caspase-3, such as inhibitor of caspase activated DNase (ICAD) resulting in DNA fragmentation by caspase activated DNase (CAD) and target cell death (Afonina et al., 2010) (Fig 1.3). Hence, GrzB initiates a cascade of proteolysis that results in apoptosis.

In an alternative pathway, GrzB directly mediate caspase-activated apoptosis by processing several caspases such as caspases -3, 7, 8, 9 and 10. GrzB cleaves caspases at a location after aspartic acid residues (Trapani and Smyth, 2002, Froelich et al., 2004). These activated caspases mediate proteolysis of substrates such as ICAD, generating the active form (CAD) (Lieberman, 2003). CAD hydrolyses DNA into oligonucleosomal-size fragments (Afonina et al., 2010, Cullen et al., 2010), producing the characteristic DNA laddering observed during gel electrophoresis of apoptotic cells. Moreover, GrzB can also directly process ICAD to CAD, which is able to promote internucleosomal DNA hydrolysis and cell death (Chowdhury and Lieberman, 2008) (Fig 1.3).



Figure 1.3. The mode of action of Granzyme-B (GrzB). Following NK cell activation, perforin forms pores in the target cell membrane, which allows the entrance of GrzB into the cell cytosol to establish target cell death. GrzB activate caspase-3, which cleaves ICAD to CAD, and CAD initiates DNA fragmentation. During another pathway of GrzB- mediated apoptosis, GrzB activates BID and BID recruits Bak and Bax to cause mitochondrial damage and consequently the release of cytochrome c and endonuclease G. Cytochrome C forms a complex with Apaf-1 and pro-caspase-9 (apoptosome) that facilitate target cell apoptosis. Activated caspase-9 is released from the apoptosome and activates caspase-3, which also processed by caspase-8 to start the caspase-mediated cell death. Endonuclease G is able to degrade DNA and cause target cell apoptosis. Finally, GrzB is capable of directly cleaving ICAD to CAD that facilitates DNA damage.

# 1.3.3.2 Granzyme A (GrzA)

Granzyme A is also a serine protease (Hirayasu et al., 2007) that cleaves its substrates after arginine or lysine (Lieberman and Fan, 2003, Lieberman, 2010). It is released by NK cells and CTLs (Thiery et al., 2010b) Unlike GrzB, it causes target cell death mainly via the caspase independent pathway characterised by nuclear changes. However, mitochondrial damage followed by the rapid release of reactive oxygen species (ROS) is a common feature of the cell death-mediated by the two molecules (GrzA and GrzB); this is despite the fact that they initiate mitochondrial damage by different mechanisms (Martinvalet et al., 2005).

Once inside the target cell cytosol, GrzA mediates mitochondrial damage and as a result the release of ROS (Martinvalet et al., 2005). ROS activates the SET complex which is associated with the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) directing it into the nucleus (Lieberman, 2010). It has been shown that SET complex movement towards the nucleus was prevented when cells were treated with superoxide scavengers (Martinvalet et al., 2005, Meslin et al., 2007). The role of the SET complex is to repair DNA damage. It consists of a nucleosome assembly protein SET, high mobility group protein 2 (HMG-2), repair endonuclease Ape1, GrzA activated DNase (GAAD, also known as NM23-H1), TREX1 and tumour suppressor protein pp32 (Lieberman and Fan, 2003, Chowdhury et al., 2006). Upon cleavage of SET complex by GrzA, it becomes activated and frees GAAD from its inhibitor (IGAAD) (Fan et al., 2003a) and as a result activated GAAD that together with TREX1 nick DNA into single strand fragments (Martinvalet et al., 2008, Lee-Kirsch et al., 2007) (Fig 1.4). In addition, the proteolysis and activation of Ape1 and other components of the SET complex members such as SET, pp32 and HMG-2 by GrzA prevent DNA repair and cell recovery from apoptosis (Pinkoski and Green, 2003, Fan et al., 2003b) (Fig 1.4). GrzA-mediated cleavage of IGAAD to release GAAD resembles (although not the same) the cleavage of ICAD by GrzB to release CAD which facilitates DNA degradation and fragmentation (Lieberman and Fan, 2003).

Nevertheless, GrzA can induce target cell death using an alternative pathway to DNA damage initiated by SET complex; GrzA is able to destabilize the nuclear envelope to grant access of DNase into this organelle where chromatin structure is disrupted (Lieberman and Fan, 2003) (Fig 1.4). This is achieved by targeting the nuclear lamina responsible for maintaining chromatin structure and degrading the linker histone-1 (H1) to unfold the DNA structure (Pinkoski and Green, 2003, Bots and Medema, 2006) (Fig 1.4). Moreover, GrzA causes the destruction of the inner mitochondrial membrane potential ( $\Delta\Psi$ m) causing the damage of the mitochondria and the consequent cell death (Beresford et al., 2001, Martinvalet et al., 2008). Furthermore, it has been reported that GrzA promotes the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines by target cells; for example IL-1 $\beta$ , by activating proIL-1 $\beta$  into active IL-1 $\beta$ . This results in attraction of other immune cells (such as macrophages) to the site of infection or the tumour (Lieberman and Fan, 2003, Martinvalet et al., 2009).



Figure 1.4. The mode of action of Granzyme-A (GrzA). Following NK cell activation, perforin forms pores in the target cell membrane, which allows the entrance of GrzA into the cell cytosol to establish target cell death apoptosis via caspase independent pathway. In target cell cytosol, GrzA attacks the mitochondria and this releases ROS, which in turn activates SET complex members. The latter move into the nucleus and degrade the DNA. In addition, GrzA can directly damage the nuclear membrane and makes it possible for endogenous DNase to enter the nucleus and destroy the DNA. The outcome of the DNA damage in the former pathways is the target cell death (apoptosis).

# 1.3.3.3 Granzyme M (GrzM)

Human immune cells, including NK cells, express other types of granzymes in addition to GrzA and GrzB. For example, GrzM is a serine protease preferentially expressed by NK cells, NKT cells and resting CTLs (de Koning et al., 2010). GrzM cleaves its substrates after methionine or leucine residues (Krenacs et al., 2003, Pao et al., 2005). The mode of action GrzM is still unclear, despite the fact that several molecules have been suggested as substrates for GrzM, including protein inhibitor 9 (PI9) (Mahrus et al., 2004),TRAP1 (Hua et al., 2007), survivin (Hu et al., 2010), and Fas associated protein with death domain (FADD) (Wang et al., 2012d). GrzM has been reported to induce target cell death via caspase dependent pathway by cleaving ICAD to release CAD, which causes DNA fragmentation (Wu et al., 2009, Lu et al., 2006). However, Kelly *et al* have shown that GrzM- mediated cell death can be independent from caspase and Bid-mediated mitochondrial damage pathways and suggested a perforin-dependent route of target cell death which does not include DNA fragmentation (Kelly et al., 2004, Hoves et al., 2012).

# 1.3.3.4 Granzyme H (GrzH)

It has been reported that GrzH is not found in CTLs; moreover, it is expressed by NK cells regardless of activation state and cleaves substrates with aromatic amino acid residues phenylalanine and tryptophan (Sedelies et al., 2004, Fellows et al., 2007). Even though GrzH is closely related to GrzB, it has been reported not to mediate target cell death via the caspase pathway. Instead, GrzH was found to induce apoptosis of target cells by acting on mitochondrial (via Bid) and nuclear targets (Fellows et al., 2007). In contrast, Hou *et al* have shown that GrzH-mediated apoptosis is caspase dependent and causes mitochondrial damage via Bid activation; it can also directly cleave ICAD to CAD that cuts DNA into fragments (Hou et al., 2008). GrzH has been also reported to destroy the 100K adenovirus

assembly protein that is important for viral replication and is an inhibitor of GrzB activity. Therefore, GrzH was proposed to support and protect GrzB activity by destroying this viral protein (Wang et al., 2012b).

## 1.3.3.5 Granzyme K (GrzK)

GrzK is highly expressed in NK cells and approximately 20% of CTLs; it cleaves substrates after arginine and lysine residues (Bratke et al., 2005, Bade et al., 2005). Interestingly, the CD56dim NK cell subset has been shown to be more cytotoxic than CD56bright NK cells (Cooper et al., 2001a); however, GrzK was found to be highly expressed by the CD56bright NK cell fraction and progressively decreased in CD56dim NK cells during NK cell maturation (Bade et al., 2005, Bratke et al., 2005, Beziat et al., 2010, Jiang et al., 2011b).

Similar to GrzA, GrzK can induce target cell apoptosis through producing single stranded DNA (ssDNA) nicks facilitated by the activation of SET complex components specifically GAAD and TREX (Zhao et al., 2007b) and Ape1 which has been noted as the physiological substrates of GrzK (Guo et al., 2008). Moreover, cleavage of Ape1 provokes ROS generation leading to the damage of mitochondrial inner membrane potential ( $\Delta\Psi$ m) and consequently mitochondrial-mediated death pathway of target cell (Hua et al., 2009, Guo et al., 2008, Zhao et al., 2007b). Blocking experiments of ROS generation by using antioxidants or superoxide scavengers abrogated GrzK-induced cell death (Zhao et al., 2007a).

Another pathway of GrzK induced cell death proposed by Zhao *et al*, includes the proteolytic activation of Bid by GrzK (Bid dependent pathway) and the latter causes mitochondrial outer membrane damage followed by the release of cytochrome C and endonuclease G and eventually target cell apoptosis (Zhao et al., 2007a).

More interestingly, according to Hua *et al*, GrzK is a crucial inducer of NK cellmediated immunity against tumour cells. Thus, GrzK cleaves p53 into three products with high proapoptotic potentials, namely, p13, p35 and p40 fragments, increasing the sensitivity of tumour cells to NK cell killing (Hua et al., 2009). Another pathway of GrzK induced cell death was proposed by Zhao *et al*, which includes the proteolysis of Bid to active bid by GrzK (Bid dependent pathway) (Zhao et al., 2007a).

# 1.3.4 Fas: FasL-mediated cells death

Fas ligand (FasL) is a type-2 membrane glycoprotein, which belongs to the tumour necrosis factor super family (TNFSF) (Luckerath et al., 2011). The receptor for FasL is Fas (CD95); a type-1 transmembrane glycoprotein that belongs to the tumour necrosis factor receptor super family (TNFRSF) and is expressed by all cells as well as by tumour cells and virus infected cells (Cohen et al., 2009, Villa-Morales and Fernandez-Piqueras, 2012). FasL expression has been detected on NK cells (Nagata and Suda, 1995) and ligation of membrane-bound FasL to Fas provokes a rapid caspase-mediated proteolytic cascade, resulting in apoptotic target cell death (Nagata and Suda, 1995, Kokkonen and Karttunen, 2010).

Medvedev *et al,* have shown that FasL expressed on the surface of NK cells can bind to Fas presented on the target cells. This binding leads to target cell death. Therefore, the Fas:FasL pathway has been considered as one pathway among many by which NK cells achieve their cytotoxic effect and kill target cells (Medvedev et al., 1997, Ortaldo et al., 1997). The Fas molecule contains an intracellular death domain, which indirectly activates the caspase enzymatic cascade, and ultimately apoptotic mechanisms in numerous cell types (Fig 1.5) (Zamai et al., 1998). FasL (on NK cell) binding to Fas (on target cell) induces the trimerisation of Fas and the recruitment of the Fas-associated protein with death domain (FADD). Fas trimer binds to FADD, Fas-like IL-1β converting enzyme (FLICE), and cytotoxicdependent APO1-associated protein 3 (CAP3). These three molecules form a complex called the death inducing signalling complex (DISC). The former complex activate procaspase-8 into active caspase-8 which once stimulated activates the downstream effector caspases, including caspase-3 and in turn cleaves a number of essential cellular proteins, as previously described, to ultimately lead to target cell death (Sharma et al., 2000, Kavurma and Khachigian, 2003, Wajant, 2002) (Fig 1.5). Fas-FasL interaction mediates apoptosis in an alternative fashion. Thus, the active caspase-8 CAN cleave Bid to trigger target cell death by means of mitochondrial damage as described previously in the GrzB-mediated cell death (Wajant, 2002, Schungel et al., 2009) (Fig 1.5).

## 1.3.5 TRAIL:DRs-mediated cell death

Like FasL, TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) is a type-2 transmembrane protein belongs to the TNFSF (Bellail et al., 2009). It is highly homologous to TNF-α and FasL; moreover, TRAIL is expressed on activated NK cells, T cells, monocytes and DCs (Smyth et al., 2001). TRAIL binds to death receptors 4 and 5 (DR4 and 5), which are also known as TRAIL-R4 and 5, to induce target cell apoptosis via a pathway similar to FasL signalling pathway (Gonzalvez and Ashkenazi, 2010). Thus, it signals through direct activation of DISC, caspase-8 and the downstream proteases (Begue et al., 2006, Falschlehner et al., 2007, Li et al., 2010).



Figure 1.5. The Fas: FasL-mediated pathway of target cell death induced by NK cells. Upon the ligation of FasL on NK cell to Fas on target cell, the components of the DISC complex are recruited and activated to activate caspase-8. Caspase-8 cleaves caspase-3, which in turn cleaves CAD into ICAD that perform DNA fragmentation. Activated caspase-8 also processes BID and BID recruits Bak and Bax to cause mitochondrial damage and consequently the release of cytochrome c and Endonuclease G. Cytochrome C forms a complex with APAF1 and caspase-9 (apoptosome) that facilitate target cell apoptosis. Activated caspases-8 and -9 cleave caspase-3 to start the caspase-mediated cell death via the cleavage of ICAD to CAD and causing DNA damage. Endonuclease G is able to degrade DNA and cause mitochondrial necrosis.

In summary, granzymes coupled with FasL as well as TRAIL and their mode of action grants NK cells alternative strategies to perform their cytotoxic function effectively. This shows the multi-faceted weaponry available to NK cells to eradicate tumour cells and virus-infected cells. Such redundancy of killing mechanisms has presumably evolved as a fail-safe system to minimise the chances of pathogens or tumours evading these pathways.

The extrinsic and intrinsic apoptosis pathways in the same target cell converge on the proteolysis of caspase-3 and leading to activation of other proteases that induce DNA fragmentation, degradation of cytoskeletal and nuclear proteins (Reed and Pellecchia, 2005, Krautwald et al., 2010). The GrzA pathway activates a parallel, caspase-independent cell death pathway via single stranded DNA damage (Elmore, 2007). In addition, another conversion point is that the apoptotic signals transmitted via Bid to induce caspase-mediated and caspase-independent cell death converge on Bax and Bak molecules (O'Connor, 2011).

#### 1.3.6 Cytokine secretion by NK cell

In addition to their cytotoxic activity, NK cells release cytokines to modulate themselves and other components of the immune response (Reefman et al., 2010). Following activation, NK cells are well known to produce and express several types of cytokines, chemokines and chemokine receptors, for instance IFN- $\gamma$ , GM-CSF, CXCL8 and CCR4 (Inngjerdingen et al., 2001, Roda et al., 2006, Fauriat et al., 2010). In addition, NK cell secretion of other cytokines such as IL-7, IL-10 and IL-13 have also been reported (Hussell and Openshaw, 1998). The CD56bright NK cell subset is the major producer of cytokines, whereas the CD56dim subset has a more potent cytotoxic function (Cooper et al., 2001b). This was further supported by Zhang *et al*, who showed that purified CD56bright NK cells were efficient at driving monocyte differentiation into DCs (Zhang et al., 2007). Among all NK cell produced cytokines, IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  are critical in early host defence pathways (Cooper

et al., 2009, Lacy and Stow, 2011) to help to control the spread of intracellular pathogens (Nyirenda et al., 2010, Agudelo et al., 2012). Also, NK cells produce cytokines such as IFN-γ that influence other types of cells of the immune system such as T cells and DCs (Reefman et al., 2010, Martin-Fontecha et al., 2004).

Interestingly, Perussia *et al*, have reported that triggering of CD8 and CD56 molecules does not modulate cytokine secretion by NK cells, whilst cross-linking of other receptors such as NKG2D, CD2 and CD16 enhanced NK cell cytokine production (Perussia, 1996). Additionally, NK cell responses are not only controlled by the activation and inhibitory receptors, but also by signals generated by dedicated cell surface receptors for cytokines such as IL-2, IL-15, IL-12 and IL-18 (French and Yokoyama, 2004, Brady et al., 2010).

## 1.3.6.1 IFN-γ and TNF-α production by NK cells

Interferon-gamma (IFN-γ) is predominantly produced by NK cells and T cells, and in the NK cell population, CD56bright subset produce more IFN-γ compared with CD56dim subset (Trotta et al., 2005). Moreover, IFN-γ secreted by NK cells activates the function of DCs and Th1 cells and CTLs as investigated in mice and humans (Moretta, 2002, Cooper et al., 2004, Martin-Fontecha et al., 2004). Because IFN-γ has the capacity to stimulate T cells; thus, it is considered as a bridge linking innate and adaptive immunity (Edlich et al., 2012). NK cells infiltrate tumour cites and secrete IFN-γ, which in turn drives tumour cells to express elevated levels of MHC-I and MHC-II making them susceptible to recognition by CD4+ and CD8+ T cells (Alshaker and Matalka, 2011). Furthermore, IFN-γ is produced in response to different extracellular signals. Thus, interleukins IL-12 and/or IL-18 have been shown to effectively promote IFN-γ expression by NK cells (IL-12 was previously known as NK cell stimulatory factor), and investigators showed that NK cell expression of IFN-γ is to some extent dependent on stimulation by IL-12 and IL-18 (Mack et al., 2011). Another proinflammatory cytokine produced by NK cells is the tumor necrosis factoralpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ). This cytokine is a member of the Tumor necrosis factor superfamily (TNFSF) and binds to its receptor, which is TNFR1 (Shen and Pervaiz, 2006, Wong et al., 2008). TNF- $\alpha$ has been reported to participate in NK cell activation (Currier and Miller, 2001). Also, testing supernatants from NK cells has revealed a decrease of TNF- $\alpha$  production by NK cells following treatment with a combination of IL-12 and IL-15, despite their role as proinflammatory cytokines (Ross and Caligiuri, 1997).

## 1.3.6.2 Cytokines influence on NK cells

Different cytokines can trigger different responses by NK cells. Stimulating NK cells with a combination of IL-12 and IL-18 induces IFN- $\gamma$  expression by NK cells to tackle viral infections and is able to activate other immune cells such as T cells. On the other hand, IL-12 and IL-15 combination induces NK cell expression of IL-10 that downregulate the immune response (Cooper et al., 2001b, Empson et al., 2010). IL-18 and IL-15 as well as IL-12 and IL-18 combinations have been shown to increase TNF- $\alpha$  and IFN- $\gamma$  expression by NK cells (Shibatomi et al., 2001). In addition, IL-15 is critically required for NK cell development and differentiation.

# 1.3.6.3 Influence of IL-2 and IL-15 on NK cells

IL-2 and IL-15 are proinflammatory cytokines that strongly drive NK cell proliferation, maturation and activation (de Rham et al., 2007). Armant *et al*, have shown that IL-2 enhances the cytotoxicity and cytokine production by NK cells and protects NK cells from apoptosis (Armant et al., 1995). IL-2 also provokes perforin and granzymes secretion by NK cells and so contributes to NK cell cytotoxicity (Ida et al., 2005, Shegarfi et al., 2012) In addition it stimulates NK cell expression of activation receptors like NCR and NKG2D (Pietra

et al., 2012) Furthermore, IL-2 activation of NK cells induces IFN-γ expression and elevates the expression of some cell surface receptors such as CD69 as well as enhanced NK cell killing of K562 tumor cell line (Yu et al., 2000).

Similarly, experiments conducted on mouse and human NK cells have shown that IL-15 is critical for in early NK cell development and differentiation (Colucci and Di Santo, 2000). Consequently, it maintains sufficient number of immature NK cells in the primary and secondary immune organs, namely the bone marrow and the spleen. This was confirmed by the absence of NK cells in mice deficient in IL-15 or IL-15Rα expression (Vosshenrich et al., 2005). IL-15 is important for NK cells as an activation, proliferation and maturation-promoting factor (Stoklasek et al., 2006, Kawamura et al., 2003).

Both cytokines bind to high affinity receptors (IL-2R and IL-15R) composed of  $\alpha$ -chain,  $\beta$ -chain (CD122) and the common  $\gamma$ -chain (CD132) and to the intermediate affinity receptor composed of only the  $\beta$ -chain and the common  $\gamma$ -chain (Fehniger and Caligiuri, 2001, Waldmann, 2006, Malek, 2008). Furthermore, although they share the  $\beta$ -chain and the common  $\gamma$ -chain, each cytokine has its own specific  $\alpha$ -chain in the receptor. The  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  chains of IL-2/IL-15R form a heterodimer which is linked to tyrosine protein kinases Janus kinases 1 and 3 (Jak1 and Jak3) for signalling. Jak1 and Jak3 are activated upon binding of IL-2 and IL-15 to their receptors followed by the phosphorylation downstream molecules STAT3 and STAT5 (Bianchi et al., 2000, Sheridan et al., 2011). The low affinity IL-2R $\alpha$  chain (CD25) has a short cytoplasmic tail, therefore, it has been assumed that it is not involved in the signalling process of IL-2 (Kozanidou et al., 2005). Instead, its main function is to enhance the affinity and specificity of ligand binding (Bianchi et al., 2000). IL-15 binds to IL-15R $\alpha$  with high affinity, and the former is expressed on many cell types in contrast to IL-2R $\alpha$  which has a restricted cell-type expression (Bodnar et al., 2008). It has been indicated that mouse NK cells express IL-15R $\alpha$ , and the latter is capable of signal transduction (Stoklasek et al., 2006). The

data from the work of Liu *et al*, on patients suffering from XL-SCID with a mutant γ-chain, showed that they lack NK cells; supposedly because their NK cells have been deprived IL-2 and IL-15 signalling required for their survival (Liu et al., 2000).

## 1.3.6.4 Influence of IL-12 and IL-18 on NK cells

When stimulated (such as by pathogens via TLRs), DCs and macrophages secrete IL-12 and IL-18 which play a part in NK cell expansion, cytotoxicity and cytokine secretion (Son et al., 2001, Parihar et al., 2002, Shegarfi et al., 2012). IL-12 also known as NK cell stimulatory factor (Matikainen et al., 2001) enhances NK cell function by promoting NK cell production of IFN-γ (Armant et al. 1995; Parihar *et al.* 2002). Additionally, NKG2D dependent NK cell cytotoxicity against solid tumours (such as breast cancer) and haematological tumours (such as K562 cell line) was enhanced by IL-12, mainly because IL-12 elevated NKG2D expression by NK cells (Zhang et al., 2008). Although IL-12 alone is a potent NK cell inducer of IFN-γ, its effect is even stronger in combination with IL-2, IL-18 (Duluc et al. 2009).

IL-18 is a proinflammatory cytokine belonging to the IL-1 cytokine family (Kawayama et al., 2012). While some reports described IL-18 as a weak inducer of IFN-γ (Fantuzzi et al., 1999), other reports have given IL-18 the title of IFN- gamma inducing factor (Ahmad et al., 2002, Inokuchi et al., 2006). There is an agreement that IL-18 plus IL-12 exhibit a potent synergy for generating IFN-γ production by NK cells (Trinchieri, 2003, Kannan et al., 2011). Okamura *et al*, have shown that IL-12 is necessary to elevate the level of IL-18R on IFN-γ producing cells such as T cells; however, although they have proposed that IL-18 stimulation of NK cells can be augmented by the presence of IL-12, but the latter is not required (Okamura et al., 1998).

#### 1.3.6.5 Influence of TGF-β

In mouse models, the presentation of tumour growth factor-beta (TGF- $\beta$ ) to NK cells caused inhibition of their activity and blocking of TGF- $\beta$  enhanced NK cell activity and expression of IFN- $\gamma$  (Meadows et al., 2006). Evidence from animal studies indicates that NK cell immaturity in infant mice was mediated by TGF- $\beta$  and that NK cells developed more rapidly in the absence of TGF- $\beta$  or TGF- $\beta$ R (Marcoe et al., 2012).

Peripheral blood NK cells lose expression of CD16 and upregulate expression of KIRs when co-cultured in media containing TGF-β (Keskin et al., 2007). Also, human CD56bright CD16+ NK cells alter their phenotype into CD56bright CD16neg cells upon exposure to TGF-β (Allan et al., 2010). Hence, phenotype switch and inhibition of CD16 might be one way by which TGF- $\beta$  inhibits NK cell activity. This is because the CD56bright CD16neg subset is less cytotoxic (and less mature) than CD56dim CD16+ (Jacobs et al., 2001) and the CD56dim CD16+ NK cells are believed to be derived from CD56bright CD16neg cells (Chan et al., 2007). NK cells are potent and aggressive killers of tumour cells (Bhat and Watzl, 2007). Therefore, tumour cells need to change and modify their microenvironment to escape recognition and attack by NK cells. Such changes include the release of TGF-β, which upregulate MHC-I expression on tumor cells and downregulates expression of NK cell activating receptors such as NKG2D and their ligands (Park et al., 2009, Hilpert et al., 2012). Meanwhile, NK cells from HBV-infected patients exhibited reduced cell surface expression of NKG2D and 2B4 (Sun et al., 2012b). It has been demonstrated that exposure to TGF-B inhibits IL-15- mediated NK cell activation, besides it inhibits NK cell expression of activation receptors and toxic proteins such as perforin and granzymes (Wilson et al., 2011, Farnault et al., 2012).

44

#### 1.3.6.6 NK cell chemokines and chemokine receptors

Different chemokine and chemokine receptors control NK cells migration and recirculation through peripheral blood, inflamed tissues and secondary lymphoid organs (Kaur et al., 2012). They have been categorised according to structural motifs present in the molecule into four groups CXC ( $\alpha$ ), CC ( $\beta$ ), C ( $\gamma$ ) and CX3C ( $\sigma$ ). There is another categorisation of chemokine receptors based on their function, they have been divided into constitutive and inflammatory (Sallusto et al., 1998, Inngjerdingen et al., 2001).

Chemokine receptors regulate NK cell trafficking and cytotoxicity in a phenotypespecific fashion; yet, the chemokine receptors expression by human NK cells is controversial (Robertson, 2002, Berahovich et al., 2006, Fauriat et al., 2010). For example, CCR2 and CCR7 expression in human NK cells is restricted to the CD56bright NK cell subset, while they have not been detected in CD56dim NK cell subset (Titanji et al., 2008). CD56bright NK cells migration and attraction to the lymph node is strongly influenced by the CCR2/CCL2 and CCL8 axis and CCR7/CCL19 and CCL21 axis (Allen et al., 2007, Marcenaro et al., 2009). Similarly, CXCR3 was reported to be preferentially expressed on CD56bright NK cell subset (Hanna et al., 2003), and signalling via CXCR3/CXCL9-11 axis has been shown to promote NK cell homing to the secondary lymphoid tissues (Kuroumalis et al., 2005, Muller et al., 2010, Evans et al., 2011).

Nevertheless, recent reports have demonstrated that human CD56dim NK cell subset also expresses CXCR3 at a lower frequency of CXCR3+ cells than in CD56bright subset (Eisenhardt et al., 2012). In addition, CD56dim NK cells express elevated levels of inflammatory chemokine receptors CXCR1 CXCR2, and CXCR4 and CX3CR1, which facilitate their mobilisation to the site of inflammation. Meanwhile, low levels of CC receptors were detected on their cell surface (Robertson, 2002, Berahovich et al., 2006, Vujanovic et al.,

45

2012). CCR5 expression on CD56dim subset attracts NK cells via a CCR5/CCL5 axis to migrate towards of viral or parasite infections (Maghazachi, 2010).

More to the point, Robertson has described that human resting NK cells express low levels of the chemokine receptors CCR1-CCR9; whereas, CCR4, CCR5 and CCR8 were upregulated after IL-2 and/or IL-15 stimulation of human NK cells (Robertson, 2002).

Several chemokines for instance, CCL-1-5, CXCL1, CXCL10, CXCL-15 and CXCL8 are released by NK cells to attract other immune cells such as T cells. NK cells respond to these chemokines that assist NK cell proliferation and co-activate NK cell cytotoxicity in a proposed chemokine-mediated manner (Taub et al., 1996, Giroux and Denis, 2005, Montaldo et al., 2012, Vujanovic et al., 2012). The interaction of resting NK cells with the K562 cell line induces proinflammatory chemokine secretion, and CD56dim NK cell subset is the major producer of chemokines such MIP-1 $\alpha$  (CCL3) and MIB-1 $\beta$  (CCL4) and RANTES (CCL5) upon target cell stimulation of NK cells (Fauriat et al., 2010).

In summary, NK cells produce several cytokines, chemokines and express chemokine receptors which effectively shaping the immune response of the host against numerous types of pathogens and malignancies. Thus, NK cell response can be stimulated or inhibited as a result of the action of several cytokines. It is important to indicate to the variation in cytokine secretion by NK cell populations that are heterogeneous and comprises many NK cell subsets such as CD56bright subset, CD56dim subset, CD8neg subset and CD8+ subset. Such variation might be crucial for NK cell survival and mediate activation of their functions in the episodes of the immune response.

### 1.4 NK cells and tumour immunosurveillance

The relationship between the immune response and tumours was addressed by the concept of cancer immunosurveillance that was presented in 1950s by Lewis Thomas Paul and then developed by Sir Macfarlane Burnet (Burnet, 1957). This hypothesis supports the proposal of Ehrlich and other researchers that the immune system protects self-cells and destroys non-self cells. The hypothesis advocates that the human body develops tumour cells all the time, but these cells are routinely recognised and eliminated by the immune system. Therefore, tumour progression is a result of the immune system's failure to clear tumour cells (Dunn et al., 2002, Villalba et al., 2012).

NK cells are crucial to the processes of immunoediting and elimination of several tumour types *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Thus, NK cell-deficient and NK cell receptor-deficient mice suffer from an increased progression of methylcholanthrene (MCA) fibrosarcomas (a chemically induced tumor) (Smyth et al., 2000a, Swann and Smyth, 2007, Vesely et al., 2011). Additionally, NK cell derived IFN-γ restricts tumour angiogenesis and provokes tumour cells to upregulate expression of MHC-I that enhances killing by CTLs, whilst enhances tumour infiltration by NK cells (Shankaran et al., 2001, Chew et al., 2012). Thus, IFN-γ represents one face of NK cell anti-tumour effect. Furthermore, NK cell cytotoxic granules induce tumour cell death via several pathways (Lieberman, 2003, Trapani, 2012). The role of perforin and granzymes in NK cell-mediated tumour immunosurveillance has been highlighted by the high incidence of spontaneous lymphoma in perforin deficient mice (Smyth et al., 2000b, Smyth et al., 2002). In addition, FasL and TRAIL expressed on NK cell surface contribute to the tumour immunosurveillance. Hence, ligation of these ligands to their receptors (Fas and TRAIL-R1/2) expressed on tumour cells induces apoptosis of the tumour cells (Igney and Krammer, 2002, Kim et al., 2007).

47

#### 1.4.1 Tumour immune evasion of NK cell-mediated cytotoxicity

Inhibitory and stimulatory receptors must bind to their corresponding ligands on tumour cells in order for NK cells to kill them (Seliger, 2005). In addition, NK cell inhibitory receptors for MHC class I molecules (KIRs and CD94/NKG2A) allow NK cells to recognise and spare normal cells. Hence, NK cells can identify HLA-I deficient tumour cells that escape recognition by CD8+ CTLs. As well as downregulation of HLA-A and HLA-B antigens (Smyth et al., 2002, Garcia-Lora et al., 2003), tumours can upregulate non-classical HLA-E and HLA-G antigens to avoid being attacked by NK cells (Tripathi and Agrawal, 2006, Derre et al., 2006).

Whilst downregulation of MHC class I can sensitise tumours to NK cells, downregulation of the ligands of NK cell activating receptors can allow tumours to evade NK cells. For example, some tumours escape NKG2D-mediated NK cell recognition by downregulating the cell surface expression of NKG2D ligands MICA and MICB (Raffaghello et al., 2004); this is achieved by shedding of the extracellular domain of MICA and MICB via metalloproteinase activity (Groh et al., 2002, Zafirova et al., 2011). This produces soluble MICA and MICB that can bind to NKG2D and induce receptor internalisation, thereby decreasing the expression of NKG2D on the NK cells (Weiss-Steider et al., 2011).

Moreover, tumours express immunosuppressive cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$  which inhibit various NK cell activities including proliferation and cytotoxicity (Wrzesinski et al., 2007, Wilson et al., 2011, Chew et al., 2012). Inhibition of cytotoxicity by TGF- $\beta$  can occur by several pathways including downregulation of activating receptors (NKG2D, DNAM-1, NKp30) and inhibition of expression of cytotoxic molecules (granzymes, and perforin) (Wilson et al., 2011). Importantly, TGF- $\beta$  promotes the differentiation of regulatory T cells (Tregs) (Reynolds and Maizels, 2012). These cells can inhibit the action of NK cells and CTLs, and hence result in the inhibition of cytotoxic activity to tumours (Crane et al., 2010, Wilson et al., 2011, Sun et al., 2011).

48

al., 2012b). Furthermore, Levy *et al*, demonstrated that human NK cell activity was inhibited and tumour cells produced immunomodulatory cytokines (specifically IL-10) as a consequence of the binding of CD137 expressed on NK cells to CD137 ligand (CD137L) presented on the acute myeloid leukaemia (AML) cells (Levy et al., 2011).

### 1.4.2 DNAM-1 and NKG2D role in NK cell immunity to tumours

### 1.4.2.1 DNAM-1 role in NK cell-mediated tumour immunity

DNAM-1 is an NK cell activation receptor that plays an important role in tumour immune surveillance mediated by NK cells and CTLs; hence, blocking the interaction of DNAM-1 with its ligands (CD155 and CD112) results in inhibition of NK cell cytotoxicity against carcinomas and haematopoietic tumours (Pende et al., 2005, Lakshmikanth et al., 2009). In addition, NK cells from DNAM-1 deficient mice exhibited weak killing capacity when co-cultured with several types of CD155 and CD112 expressing tumours (Iguchi-Manaka et al., 2008). Furthermore, in human cancers, NK cells may express low levels of DNAM-1 as a result of tumour-mediated activity. For example, DNAM-1 is downregulated in ovarian cancer due to receptor-ligand interactions (Carlsten et al., 2007, Carlsten et al., 2009) and due to the action of TGF- $\beta$  (Wilson et al., 2011). DNAM-1 works in synergy with other NK cell activation receptors such as CD16, NKG2D and NCRs to promote NK cell killing of tumour cells (Chan et al., 2010b). Nonetheless, It has been also shown that DNAM-1 can still mediate NK cell rejection of some tumours in the absence of NKG2D or NCRs (EI-Sherbiny et al., 2007, Gilfillan et al., 2008, Lakshmikanth et al., 2009).

#### 1.4.2.2 NKG2D role in NK cell-mediated tumour immunity

NKG2D expression is strongly correlated with NK cell tumour immunosurveillance due to its ability to overcome inhibitory signals induced by the ligation of tumour MHC-I molecules to KIRs (Endt et al., 2007). This has been shown in tumour cell lines that lack NKG2D ligands that were more efficiently killed by NK cells in NKG2D dependent-manner when transfected with NKG2D ligands (although these cells still expressed normal levels of MHC-I molecules) (Cerwenka et al., 2001, Sutherland et al., 2006). NKG2D ligands are expressed either in very low levels or not at all on healthy cells (Sutherland et al., 2006). Nevertheless, MICA and MICB are widely expressed on tumour cells because of an accelerated cell proliferation as an evasion mechanism by saturating NKG2D receptor on NK cells and CTLs to inhibit their ability to recognise and respond to the tumour (Salih et al., 2006, Weiss-Steider et al., 2011). They are also expressed as a result of cell stress consequent to DNA-damage (Gasser et al., 2005, Shafi et al., 2011).

Blocking of NKG2D on NK cells by specific mAbs, or NK cells from NKG2D deficient animal models exhibit poor NK cell-mediated tumour suppression (Park et al., 2011). Guerra *et al*, generated NKG2D deficient mice and challenged them with several different tumour targets to study the role of NKG2D in the surveillance of primary tumours. As a result, tumour progression and overexpression of NKG2D ligands was seen in NKG2D deficient mice with prostate adenocarcinoma compared to control mice with the same type of tumour. The same situation was reported in case of Eµ-myc induced lymphomas. These mouse tumour models have revealed that NKG2D is vital to the NK cell recognition and to eradicate epithelial and lymphoid malignancies (Guerra et al., 2008, Leavy, 2008).

It has been described that NCRlow NK cell clones utilise NKG2D to kill malignant cells; whereas, a synergy between NCRs and NKG2D was described in other NK cell clones to kill melanoma tumour cell lines (Pende et al., 2001). Some NKG2D-deficient NK cells are

still able to perform other functions including cytotoxicity against a variety of tumour cell lines, but in NKG2D-independent manner. This signifies that other NK cell activating receptors are not influenced by NK cell deficiency of NKG2D and that multiple receptors are important in the identification and killing of tumour cells (EI-Sherbiny et al., 2007, Ljunggren, 2008).

# 1.4.3 NK cells in Multiple myeloma

# 1.4.3.1 Multiple myeloma (MM)

Multiple myeloma (MM) is a plasma cell (B cell) malignancy and is an incurable malignant tumour with a fatal outcome in most cases (Hideshima and Anderson, 2002). MM is the second most common haematological tumour and is characterised by the abnormal expansion and accumulation of plasma cell clones in the bone marrow (Laubach et al., 2011, Palumbo, 2012a, Van Valckenborgh et al., 2012). Additionally, MM is commonly associated with an impairment of the immune system because of the immunosuppressive molecules such as TGF- $\beta$  and IL-10 released by tumour cells (Cook et al., 1999, Hajek et al., 2011, Yaguchi et al., 2012). Staging of Multiple myeloma is an important process to diagnose and determine the progress of the disease and for treatment options. MM diagnosis and staging have been determined based on two systems; the International Staging System of Multiple myeloma (ISS) and the International Myeloma Working Group diagnostic criteria (Rajkurnar and Buadi, 2007). These two systems will be described in detail in chapter 5 of this thesis.

MM can be diagnosed in early stages by the production of monoclonal immunoglobulin by the malignant plasma cells (Hsu et al., 2012) and monoclonal antibody in the patients' urine and serum (Harousseau et al., 2010). The disease is classified into three stages according to the International Myeloma Working Group diagnostic criteria (Kyle and Rajkumar, 2009); the first stage is characterised by the detection of clonal plasma cells, but the patients show no symptoms and this stage has been called monoclonal gammopathy of

undetermined significance (MGUS). As the amount of the malignant clone expands, the MGUS stage progresses to asymptomatic smouldering myeloma stage in which there is no signs of related organ or tissue impairment (ROTI), and finally the symptomatic multiple myeloma stage characterised by the presence of malignant plasmocytes, ROTI including renal failure, anaemia, lytic bone lesions and hypercalcemia (Kyle and Rajkumar, 2009, Palumbo and Anderson, 2011, Laubach et al., 2011).

# 1.4.3.2 Treatment of multiple myeloma

Thalidomide is an immunomodulatory drug that was introduced in Europe in 1956 as sedative for the treatment of morning sickness in pregnancy (Gordon and Goggin, 2003). However the drug was withdrawn from use in 1961 (Kumar et al., 2012) after reports linking it to increased cases of phocomelia (congenital limb foreshortening) in children (Lecutier, 1962, Puzik et al., 2012). In 1965, thalidomide was re-introduced as a treatment for Leprosy by a physician named Sheskin, after he noticed a dramatic and full resolution of the patient's cutaneous symptoms (Sheskin, 1965b, Sheskin, 1965a, Agarwal, 2003). Additionally, major advances in the search for treatment for MM have been achieved. In 1999 and the following year, Singhal *et al.*, suggested thalidomide as MM treatment based on improved responses in some patients with MM including those in relapse in response to thalidomide treatment (Singhal et al., 1999, Singhal, 2000). Furthermore, according to some reports, the administration of thalidomide as part of the maintenance and therapeutically strategies of MM has improved the survival rate of some MM patients (Barlogie et al., 2008).

Thalidomide and its derivatives such as lenalidomide are still considered as part of the mainstream regimens for MM treatment such as chemotherapy, bone marrow transplantation and other drugs like prednisone, melphalan and bortezomib (Velcade) (Osborn et al., 2009, Palumbo, 2012b). For instance, the latter is currently used as a single agent to treat MM

patients who are in relapse, or patients received previous therapies. It is also used in combination with prednisone and melphalan to treat untreated multiple myeloma patients who are not eligible for bone marrow transplantation (Byrn et al., 2011). Bortezomib acts as a proteasome inhibitor and disrupts the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway that is important for tumour cells to maintain normal homeostasis. This inhibition causes proteins accumulation in the ER including incorrectly folded proteins and ultimately ER stress. Bortezomib also inhibits DNA repair proteins and anti-apoptotic proteins such as BCL-2 to prevent the degradation of proapoptotic factors such as Bax and p53 leading eventually to tumour cell death (Markovic and Clouse, 2004, Moreau et al., 2012, Jia et al., 2012).

### 1.4.3.3 Role of NK cells in Multiple myeloma

NK cell interaction with MM cells is mediated by NK cell activation receptors; which mediates killing of MM cells. These cells express ligands specific for NK cell activating receptors including ligands for NKG2D, DNAM-1 and NCRs. These receptors have been reported to be involved in NK cell recognition and elimination of MM cells. In two studies, the NK cells activation receptors were selectively blocked to investigate their role in NK cell-mediated recognition and killing of MM. In the first study the NK cell cytotoxicity against six human MM cell lines was tested by EI-Sherbiny and colleagues have found that IL-2 stimulated human NK cells killed the MM cell lines in a DNAM-1-dependent and NKG2D-independent manner. This was based on MM tumour expression of ligands for DNAM-1 and NKG2D. In addition, all tested myeloma cell lines were killed in an NKp46-dependent fashion (EI-Sherbiny et al., 2007). In the second study, Swift *et al.* demonstrated that NK cells cytotoxicity against bulk and clonogenic multiple myeloma in mouse model was mediated by DNAM-1, NKG2D, NKp30 and NKp46 (Swift et al., 2012). Furthermore, Grag *et al*, have demonstrated that *in vitro* expanded
NK cells exhibited cytotoxic activity against MM cells and this cytotoxicity was dependent on the IL-2 dose used to expand those cells. Therefore, it was possible to treat patients with relapsed MM via the administration of KIR-ligand mismatched haploidentical NK cells stimulated *in vitro* with IL-2. They have also reported that the upregulation of activating receptors as well as the adhesion molecule CD54 on expanded NK cell was critical for NK cell-mediated killing of MM cells (Garg et al., 2012, Alici et al., 2008).

The *ex-vivo* expansion of NK cells from MM patients using IL-2 augments their anti-MM activity (Katodritou et al., 2011). Porrata *et al*, has highlighted the role of autologous NK cells by demonstrating a correlation between autologous NK cells (*in vitro* activated by IL-2) and the recovery of the absolute number of recovered lymphocytes following re-infusion of autologous NK cells and autologous peripheral blood stem-cell transplantation (Porrata et al., 2003). This has raised the potential to employ autologous *in vitro* activated and expanded NK cell numbers (by IL-2) supported with drugs such as thalidomide as part of the immunotherapy of MM without largely harming normal cells (Davies et al., 2001, El-Sherbiny et al., 2007, Alici et al., 2008).

#### 1.4.3.4 Influence of thalidomide on NK cells

There is evidence that NK cells are important in the immune response against MM (EI-Sherbiny et al., 2007). However, this effect is lost due to immune evasion strategies utilised by MM cells. Therefore, augmentation of NK cell function can be achieved using drugs such as thalidomide and Lenalidomide (Godfrey and Benson, 2012). Thalidomide is an effective agent in preventing MM progression (Hussein, 2003). This is probably because thalidomide is an anti-angiogenic drug capable of inhibiting the production of growth factors important for myeloma cell proliferation particularly IL-6 and TGF-β. Thus, thalidomide might inhibit TGF-β production and differentiation of Tregs (Alexandrescu et al., 2012).

Consequently it assists NK cells to efficiently kill tumour cells. In addition, thalidomide drives T cells to secrete IL-2 and as a result, increase NK cells number. The application of thalidomide (or Lenalidomide, a thalidomide derivative), together with conventional chemotherapy and novel targeted agents provided new treatment regiments with better results (Anderson, 2005a, Danylesko et al., 2012, Kasyapa et al., 2012). Thalidomide does not only increase the number of NK cells in MM patients, but more importantly boosts their cytotoxic function against tumour cells; this is accomplished by enhancing T cell production of IL-2, which is well known as a robust stimulator of NK cell activity (Hayashi et al., 2005).

Chemical derivatives of thalidomide have been developed to reduce the toxic side effects of thalidomide. One such derivative, Lenalidomide, has a similar immunomodulatory mode of action to thalidomide but it is 50,000 times stronger than thalidomide; for instance, Lenalidomide induces proliferation of Th1 cells and increase their production of IL-2 by 100-1200 times more than thalidomide and consequently increases NK cell cytotoxicity (Thomas et al., 2007, Cives et al., 2012). Dauguet *et al*, have shown that treatment of purified NK cells with lenalidomide led to a decreased expression of inhibitory receptors, namely KIR family members and augmented the expression of NK cell activation receptors (Dauguet et al., 2010).

In summary, NK cells are an important element in tackling the spread of MM and they recognise and kill tumour cells following the ligation of the activation receptors to their ligand in tumour cells. NKG2D, DNAM-1 and NCRs appear to be the main NK cell receptors involved in promoting NK cell cytotoxicity against MM. IL-2 upregulates NK cell expression of such receptors and consequently increases NK cell aggressiveness and enhances NK cell-mediated elimination of MM cells. The former observations explain one side of the anti-MM effect of thalidomide and its derivatives as they enhance IL-2 production by T cells, which in turn promotes NK cell activity against MM cells.

# 1.5 Aims of study

The last fifteen years or so have seen enormous progress made in our understanding of the biology of NK cells and an appreciation of their potential as anti-tumour agents. Despite these advances, there has been very little information regarding the relative importance of the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets. The current study has compared these NK cell subsets by *in vitro* analysis performed on NK cells isolated from healthy individuals. Furthermore, it also investigated the importance of these NK cell subsets during disease progression (of MM) *in vivo*.

This study will investigate the distribution of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells in peripheral blood from healthy donors and from healthy umbilical cord blood samples. Previous studies have demonstrated that CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets have differential cytotoxic activity against some tumour cell lines. This project tests the hypothesis that this differential cytotoxic activity is due to differences in the expression of cytotoxic granule components (perforin and GrzA/B) and cytokine secretion. In addition, it proposes that differences in the distribution and expression of NK cell surface molecules, such as inhibitory and activatory receptors, differs between these subsets and accounts for their differential killing ability. The investigation tests the hypothesis that the differential activity of the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells will cause them to respond differently to the progression of a human disease in vivo. This is tested by analysis of the distribution of these subsets in multiple myeloma patients.

The results of this project will hopefully contribute to the continuous efforts to enhance the anti-tumour responses of NK cells and as a result, improve the cellular therapy of cancer in the future.

# **Chapter 2: Materials and Methods**

# 2.1 Donors and sample collection

Blood samples (from patients and healthy controls) were collected in 6ml BD potassium EDTA vacutainers (BD Biosciences, UK) from consenting healthy volunteers. Ethical permission was provided by the Leeds Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust Ethics Committee (East); reference number 04/053. Anonymised and raw flow cytometry data were obtained from a previous study conducted by Dr. El-Sherbiny within this Institute.

# 2.2 Tumour cell lines

Three tumour cell lines were used in this project; K562, an erythromyeloblastoid leukaemia, KMS-11 (a myeloma cell line) and Raji (a Burkitt's lymphoma cell line). The K562, KMS-11 and Raji cell lines were obtained from laboratory collections.

#### 2.3 Culture Media and cell storage

RPMI-1640 medium (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) was supplemented with 10% foetal bovine serum (FBS) (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) that was heat inactivated for 30min at 56°C prior to use. This media was used to grow K562, KMS-11 and Raji cell lines at 37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub> in tissue culture flasks (Corning Incorporated, USA).

Based on their density, the passaging of cell-lines was regularly carried out by dilution in 5-10 volumes of fresh medium every 3-4 days. K562 cell-line was routinely tested for mycoplasma. For long-term storage, cells were centrifuged for 10min at 300g/20°C. Cell pellets were resuspended at a concentration of 10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml in freezing medium. The freezing medium composed of FBS (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) supplemented with 10% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (Sigma-Aldrich, UK). The cell suspension was then transferred into 1ml cryovials (Nalgene, USA) and stored in a -70°C freezer or in liquid nitrogen for long-term storage for later use. Isolated NK cells were resuspended in NK cell medium (DMEM, 5% ABS and 10% FBS) in tissue culture flasks, or 12 well flat-bottom cell culture plates (Corning Incorporated, USA).

# 2.4 Isolation of mononuclear cells from human peripheral blood and cord blood by density gradient centrifugation

Blood samples were diluted by the addition of an equal volume of sterile phosphate buffer saline (PBS) (Oxoid limited, UK). Then, 30ml of diluted blood were slowly layered over 15ml of Ficoll (Axis-Shield, UK) in a 50ml centrifuge tube (Corning incorporated, Mexico) and subsequently centrifuged at 800g/20min/20°C with the brake off. The buffy coat layer at the plasma/lymphoprep<sup>™</sup> interface was aspirated and transferred into a new 50ml centrifuge tube and cell pellet was washed twice with PBS at 250g /15min/20°C with the brake on. Isolated peripheral and cord blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs and CBMCs) were counted and resuspended in culture media (RPMI, 10% FBS). Isolated cells were then treated according to the assay to be performed afterwards.

# 2.5 Isolation human natural killer cells (NK cells)

Human NK cells were isolated from PBMCs by using Magnetic-Activated Cell Sorting technique (MACS) and the NK cell isolation kit (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany). NK cells are negatively selected (untouched) and pass through the isolation column. The indirect magnetic labelling of non-NK cells allows them to be captured on the column (Fig 1.1). All labelling and washing steps included in this technique were performed in ice-cold MACS buffer. The buffer was prepared according to the manufacturers' instruction to contain 0.5% BSA (Fisher scientific UK limited, UK), 2mM EDTA (Sigma, USA) and PBS (Oxoid limited, UK). Isolated

PBMCs were resuspended in 40µl of cold MACS buffer and labelled with 10µl of NK cell Biotin-Antibody Cocktail /10<sup>7</sup> PBMCs then incubated for 10min/4-8°C (Fig 2.1.A). Then 30µl of MACS buffer and 20µl of NK cell MicroBeads Cocktail/10<sup>7</sup> PBMCs were added to the sample (Fig 2.1.B). The sample was then mixed well and incubated for 15min/4-8°C. Cell suspension was next washed with 2ml cold MACS buffer at 300g/10min/4-8°C. Cell pellets were resuspended in 500µl of MACs buffer (Fig 2.1.C).

Cell clumps may block the isolation column. Therefore, PBMCs were passed through a sterile cell strainer (BD Falcon<sup>™</sup>, USA) with a 40µm nylon mesh to attain a single-cell suspension before magnetic separation. The LS-MACS<sup>®</sup> cell separation column (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany) was placed in the magnetic field of the MACS<sup>®</sup> separator stand (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany) (Fig 2.1.D). The separation column was primed with 3ml of cold MACS buffer prior to the loading of cell suspension. After the addition of the sample, the column was washed with 3x3ml of MACS buffer to elute remaining NK cells (Fig 1.1.E). Eluted cells were washed at 300g 10min/20° and resuspended in NK cell medium at a density of  $10^{6}$ /ml. Isolated PBMCs and NK cells were counted using Neubauer improved haemocytometer (Assistent, Germany) and NK cell were checked for purity by staining cells with anti-CD3 and anti-CD56 monoclonal antibodies (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany). Enriched NK cells were routinely  $\geq$  90% CD3neg CD56+ cells.



Figure 2.1. Indirect isolation protocol of human NK cells. PBMCs are mixed with biotinylated antibody cocktail against specific cell surface markers that are not expressed by NK cells like CD3, CD14 and CD19 (A). After a short incubation, the mix is re-incubated with anti-biotin MACS beads (B). The mixture is washed and pellets are resuspended in cold MACS buffer (C). Cell suspension is subsequently loaded onto LS column and non-NK cells are captured in the magnetic field (D). The column is washed twice and the flow through contains untouched NK cells (CD3negCD56+) (E).

# 2.6 Isolation of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets

# 2.6.1 Isolation of CD8+ NK cells by CD56+ CD8+/CD8neg NK cell isolation kit

Following the isolation of NK cells as described in section (2.5); the cell pellet was resuspended in 400µl of cold MACS buffer and 100µl of CD8 MicroBeads. The mixture was mixed thoroughly and refrigerated for 15min/4-8°C. Cells were washed by adding 10-15ml of

60

cold MACS buffer at 300g/10mins/4-8°C. The cell pellet was resuspended in 500µl of cold MACS buffer. MS-MACS<sup>®</sup> cell separation column (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany) was placed in the magnetic field of the MACS<sup>®</sup> separator stand (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany). The MS column was prepared by rinsing with 500µl of cold MACS buffer prior to the application of cell suspension. Unlabelled cells were loaded and the column was washed 3x500µl of MACS buffer. LD-MACS<sup>®</sup> separation column (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany) was positioned in the magnetic field of the MACS<sup>®</sup> separator stand (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany) and primed with 1ml of ice-cold MACS buffer. The cell suspension collected from the MS column and applied to the LD column then washed 3x1ml with MACS buffer. The collected effluent contained enriched CD56+ CD8neg NK cells. The MS separation column was removed from the separator and was placed on a 15ml centrifuge tube (Corning incorporated, Mexico). Subsequently, 1ml of PBS was pipetted on the MS column and the plunger was firmly pushed into the column to flush out magnetically labelled cells (CD56+ CD8+ NK cells). Purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were washed twice at 300g/10mins/20°C then resuspended in NK cells medium at a density of 10<sup>6</sup> cell/ml. Eluted NK cell subsets were routinely  $\geq$  90% purity.

# 2.6.2 Isolation of CD56+ CD8neg NK cell subset by complement depletion

After isolation of NK cells, the concentration of total purified NK cells was adjusted to 10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml of culture media. Purified mouse anti-human CD8 monoclonal antibody (BD pharmingen, UK) was applied to the resuspended cells according to manufacturer's instructions and incubated for 1hour/4°C. The mixture was then centrifuged and resuspended in a fresh media. Rabbit Complement-MA (Cedarlane Laboratories Limited, Canada) was added to a final concentration of 1:1.5. Samples were subsequently incubated for 1 hour at 37°C. Next, the cells were pelleted and re-suspended in NK cells media and counted.

61

10<sup>5</sup> cells/100µl cells of the resuspended cells was labelled with conjugated antibodies, namely mouse anti-human CD3, anti-human CD56 and anti-human CD8 for purity check.

# 2.6.3 Fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) of CD56+ CD8+/CD8neg NK cells

Following the isolation of NK cells, cells were labelled with conjugated monoclonal antibodies, specifically anti-human CD3, anti-human CD56 and anti-human CD8. Subsequently, labelled cells were resuspended in NK cell medium to a concentration of 10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml of NK cell media in FACS tubes. Cells were sorted by MoFlo Legacy FACS sorter (Beckman Coulter, USA) for separation of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. Sorted populations were collected in 2ml of cold PBS. 10<sup>5</sup>/100µl of sorted cells were re-run through the cell sorter for purity verification. Cell sorting was performed by staff from the Institute flow cytometry facility.

# 2.7 Immunofluorecent labeling of cell surface molecules and flow cytometry data analysis

Isolated cells were prepared for labelling by washing twice with FACS buffer which comprises of PBS, 0.5% BSA, 0.05M sodium azide. Direct cell surface staining was performed in each experiment by transferring 100µl of isolated cells to a 96-well round bottom plate (Nunc<sup>™</sup>, Denmark) with a concentration of 5x10<sup>4</sup>-10<sup>5</sup> cells/well. A blocking mixture containing human IgG (polyclonal human, IgG, Sigma, USA) and Mouse serum (Sigma, USA) were added to each well to reduce non-specific binding by blocking Fc receptors on the cell surface. Cells were incubated for 10min/RT. Antibodies used are described in Table 2.1. Isotype controls were used at the same concentration as the conjugated antigen-specific antibody.

Plates containing samples were incubated for 20-30min/4-8°C in the dark. Labelled cells were subsequently washed twice with FACS buffer at 500g/ 5mins/4-8°C. The buffer was

discarded and cells were resuspended in 300-400µl of FACS buffer and kept on ice for data acquisition. In some cases samples were resuspended in Cell-Fix (4% formaldehyde and PBS) solution and kept overnight at 4-8°C in the dark for later data acquisition. In cases where a secondary antibody was used, the secondary antibody was added and sample was incubated for 30mins /4-8°C. Then two washes were performed with FACS buffer at 500g/5mins/4-8°C. Fluorochrome conjugated antibodies were added and the protocol was pursued as mentioned previously. Data acquisition was achieved by using FACSCalibur or LSRII flow cytometers (BD Biosciences, USA). Acquired data were analysed using CellQuest software and FACSDiva software (BD Biosciences, USA). Cell samples stained with individual fluorescent probes were used to determine the level of fluorescent signal overlap in order to establish proper compensation values.

# 2.8 Stimulation of NK cells

In some experiments, PBMCs and NK cell were cultured in NK cells medium supplemented with 50U/ml of IL-2 (R&D systems Inc. UK) or 20ng/ml of IL-15 (R&D systems, Inc.UK), and were incubated at 37°C for up to one week. Phorbol myristate acetate (PMA) 50ng/ml (Sigma, UK) and Ionomycin 500ng/ml (Sigma, UK) were used to trigger NK cell activity in some other experiments (such as for intracellular staining and cytokine secretion assays of NK cells).

# 2.9 NK cell degranulation assay

The MHC-I deficient K562 tumour cell line was used as target cells in this assay. Purified NK cells were loaded onto a 96-well round bottom plate (Nunc<sup>™</sup>, Denmark) at a density of ~10<sup>5</sup> cells/well. NK cells were stimulated by co-incubation with target cells at an effector to target ratio of 1:1. Individual wells of un-stimulated NK cells and isotype controls

63

were also included in the assay and served as background controls for CD107a secretion by NK cells. Unstimulated NK cells and stimulated NK cells were labelled with anti-CD107a-FITC antibody (BD Biosciences, USA) as a degranulation marker. Furthermore, another sample was labelled with an IgG<sub>1K1</sub>-FITC (BD biosciences, USA) isotype control. Golgi Stop<sup>™</sup> protein transfer inhibitor (containing monensin) (BD biosciences, USA) was added to all samples at a final concentration of 1:1000 v/v. Samples were then incubated for 5 hours at 37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub>. At the end of the incubation period, samples were washed from the culture media at 300g/10min/20°C. Unstimulated sample and co-culture samples were stained for cell surface markers using anti-CD3-PerCP (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany), anti-CD56-PE (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany) and anti-CD8- Alexa Fluor 647® (BD biosciences, USA) and samples were acquired and analysed as described in section 2.7. The statistical analysis of these data was conducted using Mann-Whitney U test to compare the degranulation levels of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets.

# 2.10 NK cell cytotoxicity assay

Cell Tracker green (CTG) (Molecular Probes, UK) (2mM stock) was diluted in 25ml of media (RPMI+10% FCS) at a dilution of 1:2500 v/v. K562 target cells were counted and resuspended in pre-warmed media. They were labelled with CTG by adding 5ml of resuspended cells to an equal volume of the CellTracker media at a final dilution of 1:5000 v/v. Cells were incubated for 45mins to 1 hour/37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Cells were then washed at 300g/10min/20°C. The supernatant was discarded and cells were resuspended in new pre-warmed media at a concentration of 2x10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml. Enriched CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were re-suspended in NK cells media at a concentration of 2.5x10<sup>6</sup>cells/ml and were loaded onto a 96-well round bottom plate (Nunc<sup>™</sup>, Denmark). Labelled target cells were added to the specific wells at an effector to target ratios of 1:1, 2:1, and 5:1 in triplicates. The experiment also included

triplicates for the background sample (target only). After that, samples were incubated for 5 hours at 37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub>. At the end of the incubation period, propidium iodide (PI) (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) was added to the samples as a dead cell discriminator. The latter was added at a final concentration of 50µg/ml (1:200) for 5min/4-8°C. All samples were then taken to the LSRII flow cytometer for data acquisition and acquired data were later analysed using FACSDiva software (BD biosciences, USA). The statistical analysis of these data was conducted using Mann-Whitney U test to compare the cytotoxicity levels of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets.

# 2.11 Intracellular staining assay of NK cells

This assay was used to investigate and compare levels of IFN-γ, TNF-α, perforin, granzyme-A and granzyme-B production by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. Enriched NK cells were loaded onto a 96-well round bottom plate (Nunc<sup>™</sup>, Denmark) at a density of 10<sup>5</sup> cells/well. NK cells were stimulated by co-incubation with the target cell line K562 in triplicate at an effector to target ratio of 1:1. Single samples of un-stimulated NK cells and an isotype controls were also included in the assay and served as background controls for IFN-γ, TNF-α, perforin, granzyme-A and granzyme-B production by NK cells. Enriched NK cells were resuspended in NK cells media at a concentration of 2x10<sup>6</sup>/ml. 5µl of GolgiPlug (containing Brefeldin A) (BD biosciences, USA) was added to all samples at a final concentration of 1:50 v/v. Samples were incubated for 5 hours at 37°C/5% CO2. At the end of the incubation period, samples were labelled with anti-CD3, anti-CD56 and anti-CD8 antibodies then incubated for 20min at 4-8°C. This step was followed by washing cells twice with 250µl of PBS for 10min at 500g/5°C and supernatant was decanted from the wells. 50µl of the fixation medium (reagent A) Leucoperm<sup>™</sup> (AbD seroTec, UK) was added to each well and incubated for 15min/RT. A washing step proceeded with 250µl of PBS at 300g/RT for 5min. Supernatant was removed

and 50µl of permeabilisation medium (reagent B) was added followed by the addition of 10µl of anti-TNF- $\alpha$  (Ebiosciences, UK), anti-Perforin (Biolegend, CA) or anti-Granzyme-A or anti-Granzyme-B antibodies (Biolegend, CA). Matched IgG<sub>1K1</sub> isotype control antibody (BD biosciences, USA) was applied. Samples were incubated for 30mins then washed for 5min with PBS at 300g/RT. Cells were re-suspended in 300µl of FACS buffer and data were acquired by LSRII flow cytometer and analysed using FACSDiva software.

# 2.12 IFN-γ Secretion and Detection Assay (Miltenyi Biotech, Germany)

In this method, an IFN-y "catch reagent" has been designed to attach to the cell surface of viable IFN- y secreting cells and capture secreted cytokine. In order to induce IFN-y production, NK cells are incubated with K562 target cell line. The secreted IFN-y binds to the catch reagent. Subsequently cells are labelled with anti-IFN-y detection antibody and can be analysed by flow cytometry. Secretion assay-detection kit (PE) (Miltenyi Biotech, Germany) was used for the detection and analysis of viable IFN-y secreting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. PBMCs were acquired from three healthy donors and NK cells were isolated using NK cell isolation kit (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany). Purified cells were washed by adding RPMI medium contained 5% AB serum at 300g for 10min. NK cells were stimulated by co-incubation with target cells (K562 resuspended cells in RPMI medium) at an E: T ratio of 2:1 for 5 hours at 37°C. IL-18 (MBL international corporation, USA) and IL-12 (R&D systems Inc, UK) were added to the samples at 100ng/ml and 10ng/ml respectively. After incubation, cells were transferred into FACS tubes and were washed with 1-2ml MACS buffer at 300g for 10min/24-8°C. Cell pellets were resuspended in 90µl of cold medium and 10µl of IFN-y catch reagent was added to the cell suspension. The mixture was incubated for 5mins on ice. At the end of the incubation period, 300µl of 37°C warm medium was added and incubated for 45min at 37°C/5% CO2 placed on a rotator. Cells were then incubated for 5min on ice, after that, cells

were washed with 300µl of cold MACS buffer at 300g for 10min/2-8°C. Cell pellets were resuspended in 90µl cold MACS buffer and were stained with 10µl anti-IFN-γ PE, 2µl of anti-CD56 APC and 10µl of anti-CD8 FITC. Samples were mixed well and incubated for 20min/4°C. Stained cells were washed with 2ml of cold buffer at 500g for 5 min/4-8°C. Finally, cells were resuspended in 300µl cold MACS buffer and were then taken to the LSRII flow cytometer for data acquisition and acquired data were analysed using FACSDiva software. A negative control sample of unstimulated NK cells as well as an isotype control sample were included in the assay. Likewise, a positive control sample of NK cells stimulated by PMA 50ng/ml (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) and Ionomycin 500ng/ml (Invitrogen, UK) was also included. Propidium iodide (PI) was added to a separate tube at a final concentration of 0.5ug/ml for 5min for exclusion of dead cells from flow cytometric analysis.

# 2.13 ELISA assay for IFN-γ secretion by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells

This assay employs the quantitative sandwich <u>enzyme linked immunosorbent assay</u> (ELISA) technique for the detection of molecules secreted by the cells of interest. Purified CD8neg, and CD8+ NK cell subsets were resuspended in NK cells medium at a density of 10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml, and divided in to three categories. The first incorporated aliquots of both subsets with no stimulation as background samples; whereas the second included fractions triggered by PMA/lonomycin as a positive control samples. The third was CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets stimulated with K562 cell line at E: T ratio of 2:1. IL-18 (MBL international corporation, USA) and IL-12 (R&D systems Inc, UK) were added to the latter sample at 100ng/ml and 10ng/ml respectively. Samples were incubated for 5 hours at 37°C/5% CO2. After incubation, cells were centrifuged for 10min at 300g/20°C and the supernatants were collected and transferred into 1ml cryovials.

Coating buffer (1M NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, pH=8.2) was prepared as well as blocking buffer (PBS, 1% ABS). In addition, a solution of 0.05% Tween (500µl/litre of PBS) was made as a washing buffer. Recombinant IFN-γ (BD biosciences, USA), 2.5µg/ml stock, was diluted 1:250 to be used as a standard reference. Biotin mouse anti-human IFN-γ antibody was used as a detection antibody and diluted in blocking buffer at 1:500. The capture antibody was diluted in coating buffer and loaded onto a 96-well MAXISORP flat bottom plate (Nunc<sup>™</sup>, Denmark), wrapped in foil, and incubated overnight at 4°C. Next day, the plate was washed 3x with 150µl of washing buffer. 200µl/well of blocking buffer was added and incubated for 2 hours at RT. The plate was washed 3x with washing buffer.

Subsequently, samples were loaded and incubated overnight at 4°C followed by washing 6x with washing buffer. 100µl/well of diluted detection antibody was added to the wells and incubated for 2 hours at RT. Another 6x washing step was performed with washing buffer. Extravidin-AP conjugate (Sigma-Aldrich, USA) was diluted at 1:5000 in washing buffer. 100µl/well of diluted Extravidin-AP conjugate was added for 1 hour at RT followed by washing 3x with washing buffer then another 3x wash with ddH<sub>2</sub>O. A substrate solution was also prepared by mixing one buffer tablet for a few minutes with a p-Nitrophenyl phosphate substrate tablet (1pNpp) (Sigma-Aldrich, USA) in 20ml MilliQ H<sub>2</sub>O (ddH<sub>2</sub>O). The substrate mixture was wrapped in foil and placed on a shaker at 4°C. Then, the substrate was added to the samples and kept in the dark for 10-30 minutes to develop. Media only wells were used as negative controls. Plates were red at 405nm on Multiskan Ex ELISA reader (Thermo Electron Corporation, UK) using Ascent software version 2.6 (Thermo Electron Corporation, UK). Finally, data were exported to a Microsoft Excel data sheet for further analysis.

#### 2.14 Cross Linking assay of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells

In this assay, components of the NK Cell Activation/Expansion Kit (Miltenvi biotech Ltd, Germany) were used. In the first step, anti-biotin MACSiBead<sup>™</sup> particles were loaded with antigen specific biotenylated antibodies. The MACSiBead™ particles/biotenylated antibodies mixture was used to activate purified resting NK cells and Anti-Biotin MACSiBead™ particles were resuspended by vortex. 3µl of anti-CD16-Biotin (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany) and 3µl of anti-CD56-Biotin (Miltenyi biotech Ltd, Germany) were added to individual tubes. 15µl of anti-biotin MACSiBead<sup>™</sup> particles were added to each tube followed by 12µl of MACS buffer to adjust the total volume in each tube to 30µl of loaded Anti-Biotin MACSiBead™ particles. Each mixture then was incubated overnight at 4°C under constant and gentle rotation. Shortly after that, each mixture was washed with 100µl of culture media by spinning at 300g for 5min at 4-8°C. The media was decanted and loaded beads were re-suspended in 30µl of fresh culture media. Purified NK cells were resuspended in medium at a density of 2x10<sup>6</sup>/ml. The current protocol was optimized so there is one loaded Anti-Biotin MACSiBead™ particle per two NK cells (1:2). Aliquots of 100µl of NK cell suspension were transferred into wells of a 96-well rounded bottom plate (Nunc™, Denmark). The MACSiBeads mix was loaded at 10<sup>5</sup>/well and were incubated at 37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 4 hours.

This protocol was designed to compare CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets activation level when cross-linking particular molecule on their cell surface. This procedure was conducted to investigate whether the activation of CD8neg NK cells by cross-linking of CD16 expressed on their cell surface would result in their upregulation of CD8 molecules. The purity of isolated CD8neg used in this experiment was checked and found to be 90%. The NK cells were labelled with anti-CD8 FITC (BD pharmingen, UK) for 20-30min at 4-8°C in the dark. The samples were washed for 10min at 300g/4-8°C by cold MACS buffer and resuspended in 300µl of media for flow cytometry acquisition and analysis. Degranulation assay was

69

separately performed on cells cross-linked with CD16 and CD56 beads to validate the efficiency of the cross-linking protocol.

# 2.15 Proteome profiler<sup>™</sup> antibody arrays

In this technique (Proteome Profiler<sup>™</sup> Antibody Arrays, Human Cytokine Array Panel A array Kit, R&D systems Inc, UK), capture antibodies against selected cytokines and chemokines were provided, dotted in duplicates on nitrocellulose membranes (36 dots). Cell culture supernatants were diluted and mixed with a cocktail of biotinylated detection antibodies. Then these cocktails were incubated with the nitrocellulose membrane. Cytokines present in the sample will bind to the detection antibody. The immobilized capture antibody on the membrane captures the detection antibody/cytokine complex. Streptavidin-HRP conjugate and chemiluminescent reagents are then added and light produced at each dot is relative to the amount of cytokine bound to capture antibody. Purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were incubated with and without stimulation by PMA/Ionomycin, or stimulated with K562 at E:T ratio of 2:1 for 48 hours at 37°C/5% CO2. Additionally, samples of K562, RPMI+10% FBS medium or NK cell medium were included in this assay as background controls. All samples were incubated for 48 hours at 37°C/5% CO2 followed by washing at 300g/10min. Afterwards the supernatant was collected and stored at -20°C before use.

The kit includes three types of buffers, array buffer 4 (blocking buffer), array buffer 5 and washing buffer. The washing buffer was diluted 1X by adding 40ml of 25x wash buffer concentrate in 960ml of dH<sub>2</sub>O. Buffers 4 and 5 were ready to use buffers and all buffers were stored at 2-8°C according to manufacturer's instructions. Lyophilized biotinylated detection antibody cocktail was reconstituted with 100µl of dH<sub>2</sub>O. 2ml of array buffer 4 was pipetted into each well of the supplied 4-well multi-dish. Every membrane was then placed in a well of the 4-well multi-dish, which with array number facing upwards. The contents of the multi-dish were

incubated for 1 hour at RT on a rocking platform. 1ml of each sample was added to 500µl of array buffer 4 in separate tubes and the final volume was adjusted to 1.5ml with array buffer 5. 15µl of detection antibody cocktail was added to each sample and the mixture was subsequently incubated at RT for one hour. Array buffer 4 was aspirated from the wells and sample/antibody mixture was applied to each well and incubated overnight at 2-8°C on a rocking platform.

The next day, each membrane was carefully transferred into new individual plastic wells each containing 20ml of washing buffer placed on a rocking platform for 10min at RT. This step was repeated three times. Streptavidin-HRP was diluted in buffer 5 at 1:200 v/v and 2ml of it was pipetted into each well of the 4-well multi-dish. The array membranes were carefully removed from the wash containers. Membranes were drained from excess buffer by blotting the lower edge onto absorbent paper. The nitrocellulose membranes were returned to the 4-well multi-dish containing diluted Streptavidin-HRP. Samples were next incubated for 30min at RT on a rocking platform. The contents of the 4-well multi-dish were washed as described earlier. The chemiluminescent reagent (GE Healthcare, UK) was prepared by mixing equal volumes of detection reagent 1 and detection reagent 2. Each membrane was thoroughly soaked in the detection mixture for few seconds and the excess of the chemiluminescent reagent was allowed to drain by blotting the lower edge of each membrane onto absorbent paper. The nitrocellulose membranes were placed on and covered by plastic wrap and air bubbles were smoothened out. Wrapped membranes were positioned side up in an X-ray film cassette and exposed to an X-ray film from 1-20min multiple exposures. Images of developed X-ray films were taken and analysed using image analysis software.

Bio-Rad Gel Doc XR System (Bio-Rad, Italy) was used to image the developed x-ray films from the proteome profiler assay. Subsequent to that, images were analysed by Quantity one®.4.6 software (Bio-Rad, USA). Cytokine array data can be quantitated via measuring the

average of pixel density of each cytokine (doublets). The average background signal (pixel density) of the negative control was subtracted from each spot. Resulted values represented the concentration of array cytokines in the test sample (Appendix 10).

# 2.16 BD lyoplate<sup>™</sup> human cell surface marker screening panel

This lyoplate panel (BD pharmingen, UK), contains 242 purified anti-mouse and antirat monoclonal antibodies to human cell surface markers. It also contains mouse and rat isotype control to assess background staining.

The screening panel plates were removed from foil bags then centrifuged at 300g for 5mins. Antibodies were reconstituted in 110µl/well of 1X sterile PBS and 20µl/test of each antibody transferred to 5 plates.

NK cells were isolated as previously described and cells were centrifuged at 300g for 10min in 1X PBS. NK cells were resuspended in staining buffer (FACS buffer and 5mM EDTA) at a concentration of 5x10<sup>5</sup>/ml. Resuspended cells were transferred to a 96 well round-bottom plate at a volume of 100µl/well. The reconstituted antibodies were pipetted up and down to fully mix them and 20µl of each reconstituted antibody was pipetted from the BD Lyoplate screening panel plated to the corresponding well of the sample plate. The sample plates were incubated on ice for 30min. This was followed by two washes at 300g for 5min by 100µl and 200µl of staining buffer respectively. The goat anti-mouse and goat anti-rat secondary antibodies were diluted at 1:200 dilution (1.25µg/ml) in staining buffer. After the second washing step, secondary antibodies were applied to the selected wells. The plates were incubated on ice for 30min in the dark. Control samples including unstained NK cells, FITC-IgG<sub>1K1</sub> Isotype control, anti-mouse and anti- rate secondary antibodies were stained in parallel. After the incubation time, plates were centrifuged twice at 300g for 5min in 100µl and 200µl of staining buffer. 2µl of anti-CD56 PE, 2µl of anti-CD3 PerCP and 20µl of anti-human

CD8 FITC antibody were loaded to sample wells and incubated for 30min in the dark. Cells were washed twice as previously described and resuspended in 150µl of the staining buffer. Samples were acquired by LSRII flow cytometer, collecting at least 5000 events/well and data were later analysed using FACSDiva software.

#### 2.17 Analysis of data from multiple myeloma (MM) patients and healthy controls

Anonymised and raw flow cytometry data were obtained from a previous study conducted by Dr. El-Sherbiny (El-Sherbiny et al., 2007). In these flow cytometry data, PBMCs were stained with anti-CD56 and anti-CD8 mAbs. These data represented the phenotyping results of PBMCs obtained from 85 patients in different MM stages who have attended the lymphoproliferative disorders clinic at Leeds General Infirmary (LGI) in the period from 2003 to 2007. Thus, patients were classified according to the disease progression phase into: monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance "MGUS" (n=25), patients with active disease (patients in presentation phase and patients in relapse) (n=27), partial remission phase (n=22), and complete remission phase (n=11); in addition to 21 patients treated with Thalidomide. In the current study, PBMCs and purified NK cells were isolated from 20 healthy individuals as described in sections 2.4 and 2.5 of this chapter, and the phenotyping results were compared to those from the MM patients and the statistical analysis of these data was conducted using Mann-Whitney U test.

No	Name	Conj	Clone	Cat no	Supplier
1	CD2	PE	RPA-2.10	555327	BD
2	CD3	FITC	UCHT1	555332	BD
3	CD3	PerCP	BW264/56	130-094-965	Miltenyi biotic
4	CD6	PE	BL-CD6	313906	Biolegend
5	CD7	PE	M-T701	332774	BD
6	CD8a	FITC	HIT8a	555634	BD
7	CD8a	PerCP	SK1	345774	BD
8	CD8a	AlexaFluor® 647	RPA-T8	557708	BD
9	CD8a	Purified	RPA-T8	555364	BD
10	CD16	FITC	3G8	555406	BD
11	CD25	PE	M-A251	557138	BD
12	CD27	PE	M-T271	560985	BD
13	CD38	PE	HIT2	560981	BD
14	CD47	PE	CC2C6	323108	Biolegend
15	CD54	PE	HCD54	322708	Biolegend
16	CD56	PE	B159	555514	BD
17	CD56	PE	AF12-7H3	130-090-755	Miltenyi biotic
18	CD56	APC	AF12-7H3	130-090-843	Miltenyi biotic
19	CD56	Biotin	HCD56	318320	Biolegend
20	CD57	Pacific blue	NC1	A74779	Beckman Coulter
21	CD59	PE	p282 (H19)	555764	BD
22	CD62L	PE	DREG-56	555544	BD
23	CD69	FITC	FN50	555530	BD
24	CD94	PE	HP-3D9	555531	BD
25	CD107a	FITC	H4A3	555800	BD
26	CD117	PE	YB5.B8	555714	BD

Table 2.1. A list of antibodies and reagents used in the current project.

No	Name	Conj	Clone	Cat no	Supplier
27	CD120 (TNFRSF1A)	PE	16803	FAB225P	R&D
28	CD122	PE	Mik-β3	554525	BD
29	CD137 (4-1BB) ( TNFRSF9)	PE	4B4-1	555956	BD
30	CD158a	FITC	143211	FAB1844F	R&D
31	CD158b	PE	CH-L	559785	BD
32	CD159a (NKG2A)	PE	Z199	IM3291U	Beckman Coulter
33	CD200R	PE	OX-108	329306	Biolegend
34	CD221	Purified	37B	556000	BD
35	CD226 (DNAM-1)	PE	DX11	559789	BD
36	CD244 (2B4)	PE	2-69	550816	BD
37	CD258 (LIGHT)	PE	T5-39	318706	Biolegend
38	Light (TNFSF14)	PE	115520	FAB664P	R&D
39	CD267 (TACI)	PE	1A1-K21- M22	558414	BD
40	CD269 (BCMA, TNFRSF17)	PE	Polyclonal	FAB193P	R&D
41	CD314 (NKG2D)	PE	1D11	557940	BD
42	CD273	PE	MIH18	558066	BD
43	CD317	APC	F38-2E2	17-3109-41	eBioscience
44	CD335 (Nkp46)	PE	9E2	557991	BD
45	CD336 (Nkp44)	PE	p44-8.1	558563	BD
46	CD337 (Nkp30)	PE	p30-15	558407	BD
47	CCR2	PE	48607	FAB151P	R&D
48	CCR7	PE	150503	FAB197P	R&D
49	CXCR3	PE	49801	FAB160P	R&D
50	Anti-IL-15Ra	PE	151303	FAB1471P	R&D
51	Anti-Granzyme A	PerCP	CB9	507215	Biolegend
52	Anti-Granzyme B	PE	GB11	GRB04	Caltag Labs

No	Name	Conj	Clone	Cat no	Supplier
53	Anti-Perforin	PerCP	dG9	308113	Biolegend
54	Anti-TNF-α	PerCP	MAb11	45.7349.73	eBioscience
55	Anti-IFN-γ	PE	4S.B3	559326	BD
56	Anti-IFN-γ	Biotin	4S.B3	554550	BD
57	HLA-DR	PE	TU36	555561	BD
58	lgG₁ <sub>⋈</sub>	FITC	MOPC-21	555748	BD
59	lgG₁ <sub>⋈</sub>	PE	MOPC-21	554680	BD
60	IgG₁₀ (IC)	PE	MOPC-21	554680	BD
61	lgG₁₀	PerCP	MOPC-21	559425	BD
62	lgG₁₀	APC	MOPC-21	555751	BD
63	lgG₂a	PE	R35-95	553930	BD
64	Goat- IgG	PE	Polyclonal	IC108P	R&D
65	CellTracker™ Green			C2925	Molecular Probes
66	CellTracker™ Orange			C2927	Molecular Probes
67	NK Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, human			130-094-483	Miltenyi biotec
68	NK Cell Isolation Kit, human			130–092–657	Miltenyi biotec
69	CD56⁺CD8⁺/CD8⁻ NK Cell Isolation Kit, human			130-092-659	Miltenyi biotec
70	Proteome Profiler™ Human cytokine Array Panel A			ARY005	R&D
71	Human Cell Surface Marker Screening Panel			560747	BD
72	IFN-γ Secretion assay- Detection kit (PE), human	PE		130-054-202	BD
73	CD8 MicroBeads, human			130-045-201	Miltenyi biotec
74	LEUCOPERM®			BUF09	AbD Serotec

# Chapter 3: Identification and functional analysis of CD8+ and CD8neg human NK cell subsets

# 3.1 Introduction and broad aim

The cell surface expression of CD8αα homodimers by human NK cells was first described more than twenty years ago (Moebius et al., 1991). The following two decades saw an enormous increase in our understanding of the molecular mechanisms that regulate NK cell function. Despite these advances, the functional significance of CD8αα expression by human NK cells has been largely ignored.

The cell surface phenotype of NK cells is the key to their function, as target cells are detected via the expression of an array of cell surface receptors (Pegram et al., 2011). In addition, the cell surface phenotype is a marker of key characteristics such as maturation and cytotoxic function. For example, the expression level of the CD56 antigen defines the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cell subsets. As described in chapter 1, these have different functions and the CD56bright NK cells are the likely precursor of the CD56dim subset (Moretta, 2010). The CD56bright NK cell subset accounts for approximately 10% of peripheral blood NK cells and has been the focus of intensive study. In contrast, the CD8+ subset of NK cells identifies about 50% of peripheral blood NK cells, yet the functional significance of CD8aa expression by NK cells has largely been ignored. The aim of the work presented in this thesis is to compare CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells to improve the classification of human NK cells and to attempt to uncover the functional importance of these NK cell subsets in health and disease.

# 3.2 Approach

Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) and NK cells purified from the blood of healthy donors were stained with saturating levels of fluorochrome-conjugated monoclonal antibodies against the CD8 molecule and against numerous NK cell surface markers. Staining of the NK cells was analysed using flow cytometry as described in the materials and methods section. The cell surface phenotype of unstimulated (also referred to as resting) NK cells and NK cells that have been stimulated with IL-2 were compared.

# 3.3 Cell surface expression of CD8 by adult and neonatal T cells

Before embarking on a detailed analysis of CD8 expression by human NK cells, the expression of CD8 by human T cells was confirmed where it is very well characterised. PBMC were isolated and stained with antibodies against CD8, CD3 and CD56. The T cells were identified by first gating on the lymphocyte population (via forward and side scatter (Figure 3.1A) and then on the CD3+ cells (Figure 3.1B). The expression of CD8 was then analysed on these CD3+ cells; the CD8+ T cells comprised approximately 30% of the CD3+ cells in three healthy donors (Figure 3.1 C-E). The CD8neg CD3+ cells were assumed to be CD4+ T cells but this was not formally demonstrated. The percentage of CD8+ T cells in healthy adult donors has an average of ~30%. In addition, umbilical cord blood samples were used to analyse CD8 expression and these samples also showed that 30% of the CD3+ T cells expressed the CD8 molecule (Figure 3.2). Cord blood is part of the foetal circulation system and T cells in the foetus are much less likely to have undergone clonal selection as a result of exposure to foreign antigens than T cells from adults. These experiments demonstrated that the HIT8 clone of anti-CD8a mAb could identify the cytotoxic T cell population in PBMC and in umbilical blood samples (Beckhove et al., 2004, Choi et al., 2005, La Motte-Mohs et al., 2005), and was thus likely to be suitable for analysis of CD8aa expression by NK cells.



Figure 3.1. CD8 expression by human T cells in PBMCs. (A) Gating on lymphocytes "R1" by plotting FSC vs SSC. (B) T cells "R2" were discriminated by CD3 vs CD56 to exclude non-T cells. (C) T cells were plotted as CD3 vs CD8 and two sub-gates were drawn around CD8neg and CD8+ cells. (D) This histogram shows CD8neg and CD8+ T cells populations (green colour) as set according to corresponding isotype control (grey colour) and M1 indicates the CD8+ T cells. (E) Shows that CD8+ T cells represented about 30% of total T cells obtained from 3 healthy individuals (n=3).



Figure 3.2. CD8 expression by human T cells in cord blood mononuclear cells (CBMCs). (A) Gating on lymphocytes "R1" by plotting FCS vs SSC. (B) T cells"R2" were discriminated by CD3 vs CD56 to exclude non-T cells. (C) T cells were plotted by CD3 vs CD8 and two subgates were drawn around CD8neg and CD8+ cells. (D) This histogram shows CD8neg and CD8+ T cells (green colour) as set according to corresponding isotype control (gray colour) and M1 indicates to CD8+ T cell subset. (E) Shows CD8 expression from three umbilical cord blood samples (n=3). CD8+ subset was approximately 30%.

# 3.4 Cell surface expression of CD8 by adult and neonatal NK cells

The expression of CD8α was analysed on the cell surface of NK cells derived from the PBMC of fifteen healthy adult donors. The gating strategy to identify NK cells in these samples is shown in figure 3.3. Lymphocytes were identified based on forward and side scatter characteristics and NK cells were identified as CD56+CD3neg cells (Figure 3.3, B). The expression of CD8 was then analysed on the CD56+ CD3neg NK cells (Figure 3.3, C-E). The NK cells comprised approximately 10% of the lymphocytes when PBMCs were analysed by flow cytometry, and approximately half of the NK cells expressed CD8 (Figure 3.3, E). In a similar analysis of umbilical cord blood, the CD8 NK cells were also found to comprise half of the CD56+CD3neg NK cells (Figure 3.4). Thus, the anti-CD8α antibody was able to detect expression of CD8α by NK cells at a frequency consistent with previous reports (Addison et al, 2005).



Figure 3.3. CD8 expression by human NK cells in PBMCs (A) gating on lymphocytes "R1" by plotting FCS vs SSC. (B) NK cells were identified by CD3 vs CD56 to exclude non-NK cells. (C) NK cells were plotted by CD56 vs CD8 and two sub-gates were drawn around CD8neg and CD8+ cells. (D) This histogram shows CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells (green colour) as set according to corresponding isotype control (grey colour) and M1 indicates to CD8+ NK cell subset. (E) Shows CD8 expression on NK cells from normal donors (n=15). The CD8+ subset represented approximately 49% of the total NK cell population.



Figure 3.4. CD8 expression by human NK cells in CBMCs (A) gating on lymphocytes "R1" by plotting FCS vs SSC. (B) NK cells were identified by CD3 vs CD56 to exclude non-NK cells. (C) NK cells were then plotted by CD56 vs CD8 and two sub-gates were drawn around CD8neg and CD8+ cells. (D) This histogram shows CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells (green colour) as set according to corresponding isotype control (grey colour) and M1 indicates to CD8+ NK cell subset. (E) CD8 expression on NK cells from three umbilical cord blood samples (n=3); The CD8+ subset represented approximately 48% of the total NK cell population.

# 3.5 The expression of CD8 by CD56bright and CD56dim NK cells

The use of CD56 and CD3 expression to define human NK cells has the advantage that it reveals the two principal human NK cell subsets; the CD56bright and the CD56dim NK cells. These two populations are clearly visible in the data presented in Figures 3.1-3.4. As described in chapter 1, the CD56bright NK cells are the likely precursor of the CD56dim subset (Chan et al., 2007, Moretta, 2010), have lymph node homing characteristics and produce the majority of IFN-γ when NK cells are stimulated with IL-12 and IL-18 (Poli et al., 2009). In contrast, the CD56dim NK cells are the more mature NK cells with the highest cytotoxic activity (Cooper et al., 2001a, Della Chiesa et al., 2012). The expression of the CD8 molecule was analysed on the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cell subsets separately. Data collected from fifteen healthy donors indicated that the CD56bright NK cells constituted approximately 10% of total NK cells (Fig 3.5.E), in agreement with published data (Wendt et al., 2006). Furthermore, the results shown in Figure 3.5 reveal that the CD8 molecule is equally expressed by both CD56dim and CD56bright NK cell subsets, with approximately half of each population expressing CD8 (Fig 3.5.F).



Figure 3.5. Expression of CD8 antigen on the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cell subsets. (A) Shows the lymphocyte population "R1" from 15 normal donors (n=15). (B) CD56bright "R2" CD56dim "R3" NK cells. C and D are histograms showing CD8+ NK cells distribution in CD56bright and CD56dim subsets (green colour) as set according to the related isotype control (grey colour). (E) Shows the mean frequency of CD56bright (8.6%) and CD56dim (91.4%) within the total NK cell population. (F) Shows similar proportion of CD8+ cells within the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cell subsets.

In conclusion, the above experiments identify CD8αα expressing NK cells within total NK cell population and within the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cell subsets. Furthermore, the expression of CD8 does not appear to be linked to the differentiation of CD56bright to CD56dim NK cells. Instead, the expression of CD8 is established independently of this differentiation process.

### 3.6 The functional characteristics of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets

Previously, Addison *et al,* have reported that CD8+ NK cells have greater cytotoxic activity than their CD8neg counterparts (Addison et al., 2005). Thus, additional experiments in this chapter were aimed at comparing the functional activities of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets in an attempt to define differences between the two subsets.

NK cells kill infected cells and tumour cells via exocytosis of their cytotoxic granules. This process is associated with the display of the lysosomal associated membrane protein-1 (LAMP-1, also known as CD107a) on the cell surface (Lieberman, 2003). This molecule is therefore routinely used as a marker for NK cell degranulation (Betts et al., 2003). NK cell granules contain perforin and granzymes, which induce apoptosis of target cells (Pietra et al., 2012). Thus, *in vitro* activated NK cells can be examined using flow cytometry to detect intracellular production of cytokines and cytotoxic granules or by cell surface staining to assay the expression of CD107 associated with degranulation. Activated NK cells secrete inflammatory cytokines such as IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  (Wang et al., 2012c). These cytokines stimulate other NK cells beside other cells of the innate immune system such as DCs and adaptive immune system, for instance T cells (Walzer et al., 2005).

### 3.7 Degranulation of CD8neg versus CD8+ NK cells

During NK cell degranulation, lysosomal contents are released and the CD107a molecule is transported to the cell surface. This localisation of CD107a allows the detection and evaluation of degranulation activity of NK cells (Betts et al., 2003, Parkinson-Lawrence et al., 2005). Degranulation of resting NK cells (from six healthy individuals) against the K562 tumour target cell line was performed as described in chapter 2 (Fig 3.6.A). Visual inspection of the flow cytometry plots suggested that both CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells were equally capable of degranulation. Furthermore, statistical analysis of the results (using the Mann Whitney U test) revealed a non-significant difference in degranulation of resting NK cells in response to K562 was very low. Using IL-2 activated NK cells resulted in an approximately five-fold induction of degranulation activity, but no difference was observed between the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets (Figure 3.7). It was difficult to compare CD8neg and CD8+ subsets degranulation in the majority of IL-2 activated samples because of the decreased frequency of CD8neg NK cell subset, an explanation for this observation is provided in chapter

5.



Figure 3.6. Degranulation of resting NK cells in response to K562 tumour cells. (A) This figure shows the gating strategy for analysis of cell surface expression of CD107 on the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. NK cells were cultured unstimulated (no target) or stimulated with K562 targets for 4-5hrs at 37 C/5% CO<sub>2</sub> in the presence of protein transport inhibitor (GolgiStop) and an anti-CD107a mAb. The low level of degranulation by resting NK cells is in contrast to that observed for IL-2 stimulated NK cells shown in Figure 3.7.) Statistical analyses of the degranulation of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells obtained from 6 healthy individuals in response to K562 targets (in triplicate). (B)The data were non-parametric and Mann Whitney U test shows that differences in degranulation of the two subsets was not statistically significant (P=0.17).



Figure 3.7. Degranulation of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells after IL-2 activation (50U/ml for one week). NK cells were cultured alone or with K562 targets for 4-5hrs at 37° C/ 5% CO<sub>2</sub> in the presence of GolgiStop and anti-CD107a mAb. Background samples had ~10% CD107a+ cells and CD107a+ cell were ~50% in test samples. IL-2 activated NK cells in this figure were obtained from the same batch of NK cells shown in figure 3.6.
These degranulation experiments reveal that the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells are equally capable of degranulation in response to K562 target cells. This appears to contradict the results of Addison *et al*, (Addison et al., 2005) who found that the CD8+ NK cell subset had greater cytotoxic activity than the CD8neg NK cells. However, one possibility was that the CD8+ NK cells expressed higher levels of cytotoxic effector molecules (granzymes and perforin) than the CD8neg NK cells and would therefore deliver more potent pro-apoptotic induction than CD8neg NK cells with an equal level of degranulation. This was tested by intracellular detection of cytotoxic proteins using flow cytometry (Figure 3.8).



Figure 3.8. Expression of cytotoxic components by CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. Purified NK cells were stained with antibodies against CD56, CD3 and CD8. These cells were permeabilised and stained with antibodies against A) Perforin, B) GrzA and C) GrzB, and the expression of these molecules analysed by gating on the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets (as indicated). Expression of these molecules was determined in unstimulated NK cells, NK cells stimulated with PMA and ionomycin and NK cells co-cultured with K562 tumour target cells as labelled. These results are displayed graphically in Appendix 8.

The results shown in Figure 3.8 indicate that more than 80% of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells expressed these cytotoxic effectors with very little difference between CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets (the results are also shown in Appendix 8). Analysis of the level of expression (using the geometric mean of fluorescence) revealed very little difference in expression levels of perforin, GrzA and GrzB between the two subsets. Furthermore, activation with PMA/I or K562 did not alter this expression pattern.

# 3.8 The cytotoxic activity of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets

The results above indicate that CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells have similar degranulation activity against tumour target cells in either resting or activated conditions. Furthermore, both subsets showed similar expression levels of perforin GrzA and GrzB molecules. These results suggested that the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells would have very similar cytotoxic activity, in contrast to the results of Addison *et al*, (Addison et al., 2005). It was therefore necessary to perform cytotoxicity assays on these subsets. However, cytotoxicity assays analyse the killing of a target cell, and it is not possible to determine which NK cell in the population has killed more of a particular target. Thus, cytotoxicity assays required the efficient separation of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells.

## 3.8.1 Comparison of methods for the separation of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets

Four purification techniques were compared for their ability to generate the highest purity and yield of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. All of the techniques utilised the prior separation of total NK cells from PBMC using indirect magnetic immunoselection (using a kit from Miltenyi Biotec), as all of the previous data had been collected on total NK cells generated using this method. The indirect selection technique utilises a cocktail of magnetically-conjugated antibodies that bind to all subsets of cells in PBMC except the NK cells (the non-NK cells are directly selected out of the mixture). This produces a highly purified population of NK cells (typically >95% pure) that is free of any bound antibodies. This has two advantages; first it enables this population to be further manipulated using magnetic immunoselection in the absence of any pre-existing antibodies. Secondly, antibody binding to the cells can cause receptor cross-linking that alters the functional properties of the purified cells.

The four techniques are outlined in Figure 3.9. They included a fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS)-based procedure (using anti-CD8 staining), two different immunomagnetic isolation procedures (both utilising direct selection of CD8 expressing cells), and a method whereby CD8+ cells were depleted from the total NK cell mixture using complement activation.



Fig.3.9. This figure outlines the steps and techniques used to isolate PBMC and total NK cells prior to the separation of CD8neg

#### 3.8.1.1 FACS based separation of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells

Purified NK cells were stained with a combination of fluorochrome-conjugated monoclonal antibodies against the cell surface molecules CD3, CD56 and CD8. FACS was then used to sort the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. The purity of the sorted cells was tested by running a small sample of the purified cells back through the sorter. As shown in Fig 3.10, this procedure generated a highly purified population of CD8+ NK cells (~99%). However, the CD8neg NK cell fraction was only 70% pure and consistently contaminated with CD8+ NK cells. As such, this technique was not considered suitable for providing highly purified cells for functional assays, in addition it is an expensive technique compared to the methods described below.



Figure 3.10. This figure is an example of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells isolation by FACS (BD biosciences cell sorter). This method yielded a highly pure CD8+ fraction NK cells but a moderate purity of CD8neg fraction because of contaminating CD8+ cells.

#### 3.8.1.2 Magnetic isolation of NK cell subsets using reagents designed for CD8+ T cells

The second technique utilised magnetic based cell isolation. The CD8 molecule is expressed on CTLs as an  $\alpha\beta$  heterodimer. Commercially available, magnetically labelled anti-CD8 $\alpha$  antibody beads (from Miltenyi Biotech) were developed to positively select CD8+ T cells from PBMC; these beads were tested for their ability to separate CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells using an MS column. However, this method proved unreliable for NK cells and the purity of neither subset was satisfactory as shown in Fig.3.11.



Figure 3.11. Represents the separation of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells by CD8 MicroBeads designed for the isolation of CD8+ T cells (Miltenyi Biotec). This method provided CD8+ population NK cells with good purity; however, this method was not practical for the separation of CD8neg population.

#### 3.8.1.3 Complement depletion of CD8+ NK cells to enrich CD8neg NK cells

A major problem in both of the separation techniques described above was the contamination of the CD8neg NK cell subset with CD8+ NK cells. A method was therefore devised to deplete CD8+ NK cells from mixed populations of cells, thus, enabling the purity of CD8neg NK cell fractions to be enhanced.

Antibody-dependent complement fixation (the classical pathway of complement) can be used to eliminate cells that are coated with IgG antibodies (Dittel, 2010). Total NK cells (isolated by indirect selection and thus antibody-free) were incubated with anti-CD8α IgG and rabbit complement (for 24hrs at 37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub>). This technique was successful in generating a highly enriched population of CD8neg NK cells (~92%). Together with the FACS-purified CD8+ NK cells; these enriched CD8neg cells were planned for use in other experiments like the IL-2 stimulation of CD8neg NK cells (Fig 3.12).



Figure 3.12. Enrichment of CD8neg NK cells via complement-mediated depletion of the CD8+ subset. This figure shows total NK cells before incubation with rabbit complement (Cedarlane) and purified anti-CD8α mAb (BD biosciences) for 24hrs at 37 C/5% CO<sub>2</sub>. These results demonstrate the efficiency of the technique to obtain a highly pure CD8neg fraction after the depletion of CD8+ subset via complement-mediated killing.

# 3.8.1.4 Magnetic isolation procedure using reagents designed for CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells

However, during the time of conducting this project, Miltenyi Biotec developed an NK isolation kit specifically designed to separate the CD8+ and CD8neg human NK cells subsets. This was achieved by titrating the concentration of the antibodies on the beads and the concentration of the magnetic beads and the use of two different types of separation columns (MS and LD columns) in addition to the LS column originally used to isolate NK cells from PBMC. Negative selection of CD3neg CD56+ cells is achieved from PBMC using an LS column and a positive selection of CD56+ CD8+ NK cells was accomplished by MS column. The previous step also enriches the CD8neg NK cells which are further purified by using an LD column. The enrichment of CD8neg NK cells is achieved entirely by means of negative selection. This procedure regularly yielded highly pure CD8neg (≥90%) and CD8+ (≥85%) NK cells on the majority of occasions it was used (Fig 3.13). Although the combination of FACS-based (for CD8+) and complement depletion (for CD8neg) actually gave a higher purity, it was decided that the simplicity and cost of the immunomagnetic technique was more convenient for generating cells for functional testing and this procedure was therefore used subsequently.



Figure 3.13. Purification of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells using the CD56+ CD8+/CD8- NK cell isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Germany). This method regularly produced a highly pure CD8neg population, and a very good to excellent purity of the CD8+ fraction.

#### 3.8.2 The cytotoxicity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets against K562 targets

The availability of a simple technique to efficiently purify CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets allowed cytotoxicity assays to be performed. NK cells destroy target cells via at least two pathways, the cross-linking of target cell surface death receptors (such as FAS, TRAIL-Rs and TNFRSF1) via their ligands expressed on the NK cell surface (Ozoren and El-Deiry, 2003), and the exocytosis of perforin and granzymes (Wang et al., 2012a, Trapani, 2012). This latter pathway induces apoptosis in target cells extremely rapidly (within minutes) (Lieberman, 2003) compared to the death receptor pathway (which takes hours), and granule exocytosis is believed to be the major route by which NK cells (and CTL) destroy infected cells and tumour cells in the host.

NK cells were separated into CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets using the Miltenyi system (CD8neg  $\geq$ 90% and CD8+  $\geq$ 85%) (Fig 3.14) and used in cytotoxicity assays with cell-Tracker Green (CTG) labelled K562 target cells. The CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were incubated with K562 targets at three different ratios of effector (NK cells) to targets (K562);

1:1, 2:1 and 5:1. Death of the target cells is assessed after a 4-5 hour of co-incubation by labelling with the DNA stain, propidium iodide (PI). Cells are rendered permeable to PI during the killing process and thus staining of Cell Tracker Green labelled target cells with PI acts as an indicator of dead (or dying) target cells. Fig 3.15 shows an example of a cytotoxicity assay. This experiment revealed that the CD8+ subset was indeed more cytotoxic than the CD8neg subset of NK cells from the same donor. It also shows that the killing ability is proportional to the E: T ratio, so more killing was seen in 5:1 ratio. A Mann Whitney U test was applied and the results showed that the CD8+ subset was significantly more cytotoxic than CD8neg subset (P=0.01) (Fig 3.16). These results are in agreement with the findings of Addison et al (Addison et al., 2005), in which they suggested that the higher cytotoxicity of the CD8+ NK cell subset was due to their reduced susceptibility to K562 target cell induced apoptosis, allowing the sequential killing of targets (and hence a greater proportion of the target cells are killed). Apoptosis of NK cells can also be assessed from the cytotoxicity assays shown in Figure 3.15 as these are the PI+ CTG-neg population of cells. The percentage of apoptotic NK cells was assessed in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells (using the Mann Whitney U test) and this demonstrated that the frequency of CD8+ PI+ NK cells were significantly higher than CD8neg PI+ NK cells (Fig 3.17) contrary with the data from Addison et al.



Figure 3.14. Purification of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells prior to NK cell cytotoxicity assays. The isolation was achieved by using the CD56+ CD8+/CD8- NK cell isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec). Total NK cells were more than 90% pure, whereas the purity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets reached more than 80%. Acquisition and analysis gates and quadrants were based on the isotype control stains.



Figure 3.15. Cytotoxicity of purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells against K562 target cells. K562 target cells were loaded with cell tracker green (CTG) and co-cultured with NK cells at the E:T ratios shown for 5 hours. After 5 hours, the mixture was stained with propidium lodide (PI) to distinguish permeabilised (dead/dying) cells from viable cells. (A) Acquisition gates were set based on background samples (target only). (B) Shows the percentage of dead cells (PI+ cells) in test samples (NK cells+K562 targets) which had been co-cultured at E: T as 1:1, 2:1 and 5:1).



NK cells + K562 targets

Figure 3.16. Comparison of the cytotoxicity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets obtained from 6 healthy individuals (n=6). CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were co-cultured with K562 targets at E: T ratio 1:1, 2:1 and 5:1 (in triplicate). The data were non-parametric and not normally distributed, therefore Mann Whitney U test was applied which shows that CD8+ subset was significantly more cytotoxic than the CD8neg subset (P=0.01). The statistics shown here has been performed for E: T of 5:1 ratio.



The frequency of apoptotic NK cells

Figure 3.17. Apoptosis of NK cells during K562 killing. Comparison of apoptotic (PI+) cells in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets obtained from 6 healthy individuals (n=6). CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were co-cultured with K562 targets at E:T ratio 1:1, 2:1 and 5:1 (in triplicate). The data were non-parametric and not normally distributed, therefore Mann Whitney U test was applied and showed that within CD8+ subset there were significantly more apoptotic cells than within CD8neg subset (P=0.04). The statistics shown here has been performed for all ratios collectively.

# 3.8.3 The cytotoxicity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets against MHC-I expressing tumour targets

The missing-self model of NK cell recognition means that MHC-I deficient target cells are more susceptible to NK cell-mediated cytotoxicity (Karre, 2008, Tian et al., 2012). Inhibitory receptors on NK cells (KIRs and NKG2A/CD94) recognise HLA-I molecules and inhibit NK cell killing by overriding the action of the stimulatory receptors (Rubio et al., 2004, Tian et al., 2012). The CD8 $\alpha\beta$  heterodimer expressed by CD8+ CTL binds to MHC-I and enhances the low affinity interactions between the T cell receptor (TCR) and the MHC-Ipeptide complex (Wang et al., 2009, Jiang et al., 2011a). Several investigators have suggested that CD8αα homodimers may also bind to MHC-I molecules (Wyer et al., 1999, Cole et al., 2012), and Addison et al, suggested that this might underlie the enhanced cytotoxic activity of CD8aa expressing NK cells (Addison et al., 2005). The K562 cell line expresses very low/negative levels of HLA-I molecules (Fig 3.18) and this is one reason that this cell line acts as such a potent target to NK cells. However, this would be expected to minimise any differences in cytotoxicity between CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. Hence, the small differences in killing observed in Figure 15 (1:1 and 2:1 ratios) might be enhanced if MHC-I expressing target cells were used in the cytotoxicity assays. These assays were therefore repeated using two additional target cell lines, KMS-11 (a myeloma cell line) and Raji (a Burkitt's lymphoma cell line); both cell lines expressed high levels of cell surface HLA-I molecules as assessed by flow cytometry (Fig 3.18). The results showed that the CD8neg NK cells had less killing power than CD8+ NK cells especially against the Raji cell line (Figure 3.19), but that both subsets similarly killed KMS-11 tumour cell line (Figure 3.20). Thus, there was no obvious pattern in the differential activity of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells with respect to the HLA-I expression level by the target cells.



Figure 3.18. HLA-I antigen expression on erythromyeloblastoid leukemia (K562), B cell lymphoma (Raji) and myeloma (KMS-11) tumour cell lines. Gates and quadrants were set according to the corresponding isotype (grey histogram). These three cell lines were used to compare the cytotoxicity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets.



Figure 3.19. Cytotoxicity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells against Raji target cells (HLA-I+). Purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were co-cultured with Raji target cells loaded with cell tracker green (CTG). After incubation for 5 hours the mixture was loaded with Propidium lodide (PI) to distinguish dead cells from viable cells. (A) Acquisition gates were set based on background samples (target only). (B) Shows the percentage of dead cells (PI+ cells) in test samples (NK cells+Raji targets) which had been co-cultured at E: T as 1:1, 2:1 and 5:1).





Figure 3.20. Cytotoxicity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells against KMS-11 target cells (HLA-I+). Purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were co-cultured with KMS-11 target cells loaded with cell tracker green (CTG). After incubation for 5 hours the mixture was loaded with Propidium lodide (PI) to distinguish dead cells from viable cells. (A) Acquisition gates were set based on background samples (target only). (B) Shows the percentage of dead cells (PI+ cells) in test samples (NK cells+KMS-11 targets) which had been co-cultured at E: T as 1:1, 2:1 and 5:1).

<u>A</u>

Generally, these data showed that CD8+ NK cells were more cytotoxic than CD8neg NK cells even against HLA-Ineg low targets (exemplified by K562) and some HLA-I+ targets such as Raji cell line used in this project.

#### 3.9 NK cell secretion of some cytokines, chemokines and acute phase proteins

Part of the NK cell functional machinery is the secretion of several cytokines and chemokines that are able to regulate the immune response and activate other cells of the immune system. Cytokine secretion by the CD8neg and the CD8+ NK cells obtained from three healthy individuals was compared by using the proteome profiler assay-cytokine panel A (Appendix 10). This is a filter onto which antibodies against 36 secreted molecules have been immobilised allowing their detection and quantitation. The results indicated that both subsets failed to show differential secretion for the majority of molecules included in the assay. However, CD8+ NK cell subset exhibited an increased production of a limited number of cytokines when compared to CD8neg subset. The concentration of the cytokines in each sample was measured as the mean pixel density (MPD) as shown in figure 3.21. Accordingly, in two of the three supernatant samples, CCL1 was produced by the CD8+ subset (PMD at  $\sim$ 8x10<sup>4</sup>) which is twice the concentration produced by the CD8neg subset (PMD at  $\sim$ 4x10<sup>4</sup>). Higher levels of TNF- $\alpha$  secretion was recorded for the CD8+ subset (PMD at ~21x10<sup>4</sup> and ~3x10<sup>4</sup>) compared to the CD8neg subset (PMD at ~13x10<sup>4</sup> and ~5x10<sup>3</sup>) in two of the three tested supernatant samples. In addition, 10 more cytokines were observed, for which their secretion was higher by CD8+ NK cells than by CD8neg NK cells. Nevertheless, supernatants obtained from the co-culture of K562 target cells with CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets from the three donors have yielded three different profiles concerning these 10 cytokines (fig 3.21). These results require further verification using more sensitive techniques such as ELISA.



Figure 3.21. The results of the proteome profiler assay- cytokine array panel A conducted on supernatant from purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets obtained from three healthy donors and stimulated by K562 tumour cell line for 24hrs at 37C/5% CO<sub>2</sub>. The three samples showed different cytokine profiles; however, the results showed that CD8+ NK cells generally produce more of the cytokines illustrated in this figure. CCL1 was the only cytokine that exhibited a slightly different pattern, thus, CD8neg subset in D1 secreted more of this cytokine than CD8+ NK cells. In contrast, D2 and D3 showed higher concentration of CCL1 produced by CD8+ NK cells than that secreted by CD8neg NK cells. Meanwhile, D1 and D2 had higher concentration of TNF- $\alpha$  secreted by CD8+ subset than that secreted by CD8neg subset.

#### 3.10 Discussion

The distribution and function of CD8αβ heterodimer on cytotoxic T lymphocytes has been well explored and documented. In contrast, very little is known about CD8αα homodimer expression and function on human NK cells. Previous studies have reported that the CD8+ NK cells subset has greater cytotoxic activity than the CD8neg subset (Fuchshuber and Lotzova, 1992, Lowdell et al., 1997, Green et al., 2003, Addison et al., 2005). Furthermore, Addison *et al* suggest that this enhanced cytotoxicity stems from reduced susceptibility to target activation induced cell death (AICD), allowing a CD8+ NK cell to kill more targets in a population than CD8neg NK cells (Addison et al., 2005). However, results presented here do not reach this conclusion; thus, the cytotoxicity of the CD8+ NK cell subset was found to be greater than the CD8neg subset (in agreement with previous studies) (Addison et al., 2005), but this was associated with significantly higher NK cell death in CD8+ population than in CD8neg population.

One hypotheses for the mechanism of activation induced cell death (AICD) in NK cells was proposed by Ida, *et al*; they showed that ligation of CD16 or/and CD2 on IL-2 activated NK cells induces a rapid NK cell apoptosis via DNA fragmentation and caspase-3 dependent pathway (Ida and Anderson, 1998). The same research group later found that IL-2 priming and the ligation of CD16 and CD2 on mouse NK cells results in the NK cell production of GrzB, some of which leaks from the cytotoxic granules into the cytosol of NK cells and ultimately triggers NK cell death via caspase independent apoptosis (GrzB activation of BID dependent pathway) (Ida et al., 2003). The concept of AICD within the immune system is most frequently applied to the control of T cell responses. Antigen specific T cells expand during immune response; however, they need to be eliminated during the contraction phase of immune response to maintain T cell homeostasis and avoid re-stimulation of already activated T cells. AICD is necessary for new T cell expansion, and to prevent the damage of self tissues

by these already primed and aggressive T cells (Green et al., 2003, Brenner et al., 2008). Taken together, AICD is a tool to maintain the homeostasis of the number and diversity of T cell subsets (Sugawa et al., 2002). It is not clear why NK cells would undergo AICD, as they do not posses antigen specific receptors and are less likely to re-attack normal tissues. But, activated NK cells might be dangerous in their surroundings because of their elevated release of lethal products such granzymes, perforin, and pro-inflammatory cytokines. Therefore, activated NK cells need to be controlled by apoptosis leading to their death (via AICD). It seems that the AICD in NK cells is different from that of CD8+ T cells in response to activation. This can be exemplified by the study presented by Sanjabi et al, in which they recognized that TGF-β treatment decreased the level of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 in IL-15 activated CD8+ T cells, provoking their apoptosis and inhibiting their proliferation. This effect of TGF-β has been confirmed in the same study as CD8+ T cells had greatly retained their proliferative capacity following the blockade of TGF-β signalling (Sanjabi et al., 2009). Conversely, TGF-β inhibits NK cell activity, but has no influence on the survival of IL-15 activated NK cells (Wilson et al., 2011). The transcription factor Foxo3 is responsible for the induction and transcription of pro-apoptotic genes particularly *Bim* and *Noxa*, which are suppressors of *Mcl-1*, and the former is necessary for NK cell survival. IL-15 activation of NK cells results in the proteasomal degradation of Bim via Erk1/2 and phosphorylation of Foxo3 mediated by PIK3-Akt; so, phosphorylated Foxo3 is then translocated from the nucleus to the cytoplasm, depriving the Bim and Noxa genes of their transcription factor (Huntington et al., 2007a, Wilson et al., 2011). Ghio et al, suggested that CD8aa homodimers bind to soluble MHC-I and induce TGf-βmediated inactivation of NK cells anti-tumour activity (Ghio et al., 2009). These studies clearly present the notion that TGF- $\beta$  is pro-apoptotic in T cells but not in NK cells. Accordingly, the inhibition of NK cell function is expected to be greater in the purified CD8+ population as they are more active killers of target cells as shown in this project and in other reports (Fuchshuber and Lotzova, 1992, Lowdell et al., 1997, Green et al., 2003, Addison et al., 2005). Thus, this population would kill less and would have more apoptotic cells which is not the case as previously shown in this chapter. However, it would be fair to admit that these effects might not occur or visualised over a short 4-5 hrs killing assay as Wilson *et al*, have reported that TGF- $\beta$  inhibition effect has been observed after 48hrs of culturing NK cells in a TGF- $\beta$  supplemented media (Wilson et al., 2011).

Importantly, the notion that CD8αα homodimers bind to MHC-I molecules is controversial; CD8αα homodimers have not been conclusively demonstrated to bind to MHC-I molecules in order to enhance T cells response; in contrast, the CD8αα homodimer has been shown to negatively regulate T cell response as a result of acting as a TCR co-repressor (Cheroutre and Lambolez, 2008). The affinity of CD8αα for MHC-I is much lower than the CD8αβ heterodimer and whether the NK cell CD8αα homodimer binds to MHC-I molecules on target cells is unclear.

Flow cytometry based expression studies suggested that perforin, GrzA and GrzB were expressed at similar levels by the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. Furthermore, both subsets degranulated equally. It was therefore surprising that the CD8+ NK cells had greater cytotoxic activity than their CD8neg counterparts. However, this may be explained by the requirement for both perforin and the granzymes to undergo post-translational modifications. The perforin molecule is cleaved at the C-terminus to be activated (Uellner et al., 1997) and granzymes require removal of an N-terminal dipeptide to unmask the active site of the protease (Meade et al., 2006). For granzymes, the protease cathepsin C removes the dipeptide and patients lacking this enzyme activity have weakly cytotoxic NK cells, despite expressing relatively normal levels of granzymes (Meade et al., 2006). Perforin cleavage is cathepsin C independent (Meade et al., 2009) and is cleaved by other proteases, including cathepsin L (Konjar et al., 2010). Inactivation of perforin cleavage severely inhibits the

cytotoxic activity of NK cells despite perforin expression being maintained (Uellner et al., 1997, Meade et al., 2009). The flow cytometric technique to assess GrzA, GrzB and perforin expression analyses the total amount of protein present and cannot distinguish between active (cleaved) forms and intact (inactive) precursors. Indeed, assessment of active granzymes requires enzymatic assays to be performed, as the removal of a two amino-acid prodomain is very difficult to assess by conventional SDS-PAGE (Meade et al., 2006). One possibility is that the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells differ in their ability to activate the granzymes and/or perforin. Such assessment will require large numbers of CD8+ and CD8neg cells to be purified. It is not possible to analyse cathepsin C expression to assess granzyme processing activity since cathepsin C is also regulated by proteolysis (Meade et al., 2009). A second possibility is that the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells differ in the expression of other critical cytotoxic components. For example, here the expression of just GrzA and GrzB was assessed, while human NK cells express other granzymes including H, K and M and all five molecules have been implicated in the induction of apoptosis in target cells (Bade et al., 2005). Therefore, It is possible that the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells express similar levels of GrzA and GrzB, but that the other granzymes are differentially expressed and that this results in subtle but significant differences in their cytotoxic activity. It is also important to consider the relative sensitivity of the different assays used here. For example, if the cytotoxicity assay is more sensitive than the degranulation assay then small differences in degranulation between the two subsets may not be detected, but will nevertheless result in differential cytotoxic activity.

In conclusion, the data in this chapter indicate that CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells do have different cytotoxic activity *in vitro*, but that the molecular basis of this differential activity is unclear. In addition, the finding that the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cell subsets both contain CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells suggest that the acquisition of CD8αα expression can

114

occur independently of NK cell maturation. Furthermore, the results of the proteome profiler assay have shown a differential secretion of around 12 molecules including CCL1 and TNF- $\alpha$ . However, comparing the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets expression of intracellular TNF- $\alpha$  has revealed no differences between the two subsets (Appendix 3). Thus, CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets secretion of molecules such as TNF- $\alpha$  and CCL1 requires further investigation using more sensitive techniques such ELISA.

To attempt to identify the basis for the differential cytotoxic activity of the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells require a detailed characterisation of the phenotype of these subsets. In the next chapter the use of conventional and high-throughput approaches to address this will be described, analysing NK cell regulatory receptors and some markers of NK cell maturation to probe the significance of CD8aa expression on NK cells and the observed difference in cytotoxic activity between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells.

# Chapter 4: The cell surface phenotype of human CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets

### 4.1 Introduction

Results in the previous chapter revealed that CD8+ NK cells account for approximately half of the NK cells present in both neonatal and adult blood and that CD8 expression can be equally found on both the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cell subsets. Furthermore, the CD8+ subset is more cytotoxic than the CD8neg NK cell subset. However, the significance of CD8aa expression by human NK cells is unclear.

B and T lymphocytes express a single "decision-making" receptor (immunoglobulin and the TCR respectively) endowing them with antigen-specificity. However, NK cells are not antigen-specific and instead express a large array of activating and inhibitory receptors that together sense alterations in the expression of host cell surface molecules that are associated with infection by viruses or malignancy. In addition, NK cells express a variety of cell surface molecules such as CD27 and CD117 that mark particular stages of maturation (Colucci et al., 2003). In this chapter, the cell surface phenotype of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells has been compared, and two methods of cell surface phenotyping were applied, namely conventional cell surface immunophenotyping and a high-throughput screening method. In addition, microarray data was analysed to further probe these cell subsets.

# 4.2 Approach

For conventional cell surface immunophenotyping, PBMCs and NK cells from healthy donors were incubated with saturating concentrations of selected fluorochrome conjugated monoclonal antibodies (and isotype controls). The cell surface immunophenotyping of NK cells from different donors was conducted individually for each marker, or for small groups of cell surface markers using conventional flow cytometry. Resting and IL-2 activated NK cells were selected as CD3neg CD56+ cells followed by separate gating on CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets allowing assessment of the level of each marker on the CD8neg and CD8+ populations. The average percentage (%) and the average geometric mean of fluorescent intensity (GMFI) of positive cells were used to measure the expression levels. Summarised below are the data from 22 cell surface markers amongst a total of 39 cell surface molecules examined in this project. The remainder are presented in Appendix 1 and 2.

## 4.3 The expression of activating receptors by CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells

A large number of NK cell activating receptors have been described (Moretta et al., 2001, Biassoni et al., 2003). Several reports have shown that these receptors work in synergy to activate NK cells in the presence of virus infected cells or tumour cells (Bakker et al., 2000, Bryceson et al., 2006, Zamai et al., 2007, Schleinitz et al., 2008), The characteristics of these receptor molecules and their respective ligands were described in chapter 1 (Table 1.1). Expression of the different receptor molecules was analysed on CD56+ CD3neg CD8+ NK cells and CD56+ CD3neg CD8neg NK cells using the gating strategies outlined previously. In addition, expression of these molecules was analysed on both resting (unstimulated) NK cells and in purified NK cells stimulated for approximately one week with IL-2. Here, the concept was to test the expression of as many markers as possible on a limited number of donors in the limited time available rather than concentrating on a limited number of markers in a large number of donors. This is because, to date, there is no evidence for a certain marker being preferentially expressed on either subset.

The goal was to find this golden marker (or markers), so it can be a subject of further types of investigations in a larger number of donors in this project or in future studies.

More than 80% of unstimulated NK cells expressed NKp30 and NKp46 and both molecules were found on CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells at the same frequency (Fig 4.1). The percentage of cells expressing NKp30 and NKp46 increased to a small degree (from ~80% to ~90%) when NK cells were stimulated with IL-2 on both CD8+ and CD8neg subsets (Fig 4.1, B). More strikingly, the density of NKp30 expression increased as a result of IL-2 treatment, on both CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells; whereas NKp46 expression density was lower on the IL-2 stimulated cells (however, the changes were relatively small). Expression of NKp44 was potently induced by IL-2 treatment and this induction was higher on the CD8+ than on CD8neg NK cells (~20%) (Fig 4.1. B and Appendix 1 and 2).

In unstimulated NK cells, expression of NKp30 was confined to a single population of cells. However, IL-2 stimulation identified two populations of NKp30 expressing cells; NKp30low and NKp30high (Fig 4.1, A). Whilst NKp44 was not expressed on unstimulated NK cells, IL-2 stimulation also generated two populations of NKp44 expressing cells (Nkp44low and NKp44high) (Fig 4.1, A). However, both the NKp30 and NKp44 high and low expressing populations of cells were found on the CD8+ and CD8neg subsets indicating that this differential expression was not associated with CD8 expression. The density of NKp46 expression was not so dramatically altered by IL-2 stimulation in comparison to Nkp30 and Nkp44. In resting NK cells there is evidence of a small population of NKp46high NK cells and this may correspond to the increased expression of NKp46 observed on CD56bright NK cells (Jost et al., 2011, Kramer et al., 2012), although this was not analysed further.



Figure 4.1. (A) NCRs expression in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. NKp30 and NKp44 emerged in two populations (low/high) after IL-2 stimulation. (B) The levels of expression of the NCRs family from five healthy donors (n=5) in both CD8 subsets with a small increase of NKp44 in CD8+ subset and a little drop in CD8neg CD46+ proportion and GMFI upon IL-2 treatment of NK cells.

#### 4.3.2 NKG2D (CD314)

Almost all (>85%) resting and IL-2 activated NK cells expressed NKG2D and hence this potent activating receptor is expressed by both CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells (Fig 4.2, A). Stimulation with IL-2 increased the density of expression on both CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells and, interestingly, the increased density of NKG2D expression was more on the CD8+ NK cells (~3 fold on CD8neg and ~5 fold on the CD8+) (Fig 4.2, B). This result suggested that the CD8+ NK cells might be intrinsically more sensitive to IL-2 stimulation and that the IL-2 stimulated CD8+ NK cells might have greater cytotoxic activity due to increased NKG2D expression.

#### 4.3.3 CD2

Like NKG2D, the CD2 molecule was expressed by the vast majority of NK cells (~90%) and hence was found on both CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets. This frequency was largely unchanged by IL-2 stimulation, but the expression density was increased upon IL-2 stimulation and, similar to the situation with NKG2D, the change in expression density was greater on the CD8+ versus the CD8neg NK cell subsets (Fig 4.2, A and B).

## 4.3.4 CD69

The CD69 molecule is not an activation receptor *per se* but instead is rapidly upregulated on NK cells and other lymphocytes when they are activated. The only well characterised function of the CD69 molecule is to inhibit the cell surface expression of the sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor and hence prevent the egress of activated lymphocytes from lymph nodes to the lymphatic vessels and peripheral blood (Shiow et al., 2006). Few unstimulated NK cells from healthy donors were CD69+ (<10%). However, IL-2 stimulation

induced CD69 expression to a similar degree on both the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets (≥80%) (Fig 4.2. A and B).

Several other activation receptors were analysed during this study such as DNAM-1, 2B4. However, no activating receptor was found whose expression was restricted to either the CD8+ or CD8neg NK cells, as illustrated in Appendix 1 and 2.



Figure 4.2. (A) Representative experiments of CD69 (n=4), NKG2D (n=3) and CD2 (n=4) expression in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. (B) Shows upregulation of CD69+ cells in activated NK cells whereas NKG2D and CD2 showed small changes. GMFI was increased after IL-2 activation of all three receptors especially NKG2D density on CD8+ subset, which increased by more than 2 fold compared to its expression on CD8neg subset.

#### 4.4 The expression of inhibitory receptors by CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells

The data presented previously and in Appendices 1 and 2 suggest that any differential cytotoxic activity of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells is unlikely to be linked to the differential expression of NKG2D, the NCRs, CD2 or DNAM-1. However, NK cells are regulated by a balance of signals delivered from activating and inhibitory receptors and it is conceivable that different levels of cytotoxic activity could arise due to differential expression of inhibitory receptors. There are two main classes of inhibitory receptors on NK cells; the inhibitory Killer Immunoglobulin Like Receptors (KIRs) that bind to a number of classical MHC-I molecules (HLA-A, HLA-B and HLA-C) and the NKG2A receptor, which forms heterodimers with CD94 and recognises the non-classical MHC-Ib molecule, HLA-E (Yokoyama and Plougastel, 2003, Anfossi et al., 2006, Thielens et al., 2012).

#### 4.4.1 NKG2A (CD159a)

Approximately 50% of NK cells expressed cell surface NKG2A molecules and flow cytometry data indicated that NKG2A was equally distributed between CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. IL-2 stimulation increased the percentage of NKG2A expressing cells in both subsets and there was a greater increased density of expression in the CD8+ versus the CD8neg NK cell subset (Fig 4.3, A and B).

#### 4.4.2 KIR2DL2/2DL3; (CD158b)

The KIR molecules are clonotypically expressed (Ruggeri et al., 2006, Cichocki et al., 2011) and the particular KIR expression pattern is donor dependent. In three donors analysed, CD158b molecules were detected on about 30% of NK cells, were equally distributed between the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells and the frequency of expression was

largely unaffected by IL-2 stimulation. However, IL-2 stimulation did lead to increased density of expression with greater increases seen on the CD8+ cells (Fig 4.3, A and B).

### 4.4.3 CD94

The CD94 molecule can form heterodimers with both NKG2A (producing an inhibitory receptor for HLA-E) or NKG2C (forming an activating receptor) (Fang et al., 2011). As such, the expression levels of CD94 are not informative in terms of activating or inhibitory function. However, Yu *et al*, showed that there are two separate sub-populations of CD94 expressing cells in mouse and man; CD94low and CD94high, with the CD94high population corresponding to the CD56bright cells (Yu et al., 2009, Yu et al., 2010). Here, CD94 was expressed by more than 90% of NK cells and three CD94 expressing sub-populations could be defined; CD94low, CD94medium and CD94high. All three populations were seen in both the CD8+ and CD8neg subsets from four healthy donors (Fig 4.4, A). The density of CD94 expression was comparable in the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets and IL-2 increased the frequency and the expression density of CD94 in both CD8neg and CD8+ subsets (Fig 4.4, A).



Figure 4.3. (A) CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells expression of NKG2A (n=3) and CD158b (n=3). (B) NKG2A was expressed by approximately 49% of resting cells and increased to up to 80% in stimulated cells. GMFI of NKG2A was comparable in both subsets. About 30% of resting and activated NK cells displayed CD158b with more intensity in IL-2 stimulated CD8+ NK cell subset (~10000).


Figure 4.4. (A) CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells had high levels of CD94+ cells, which can be divided into CD94low, CD94medium and CD94high. Moreover, the number of CD94+ cells subsets reduced to two subsets subsequent to treatment by IL-2 cytokine. (B) The frequency of CD94 was approximately equal in resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. However, GMFI of CD94 increased from just below 200 to more than 700 as a result of IL-2 stimulation of NK cells.

In summary, no inhibitory receptor was found whose expression was dramatically different on the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells as also shown in Appendices 1 and 2.

#### 4.5 The expression of other types of cell surface receptors

#### 4.5.1 The expression of chemokine receptors

Chemokines attract immune cells to the site of infection and control their migration during maturation and development (Rossi and Zlotnik, 2000). The expression of chemokine receptors by NK cells is highly complex (Campbell et al., 2001, Berahovich et al., 2006).

#### 4.5.2 C-C chemokine receptor 7 (CCR7)

CCR7 is crucial for NK cell migration to lymph nodes upon binding to the chemokines CCL19 and/or CCL21 (Marcenaro et al., 2009). CCR7 is found to be predominantly expressed on the CD56bright subpopulation of resting NK cells that are highly enriched in secondary lymphoid tissue (SLTs) (Fehniger et al., 2003, Ferlazzo et al., 2004, Huntington et al., 2007b). Resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells exhibited a comparable frequency (~7%) and cell surface density (GMFI at ~40) of CCR7 expression. A very small and similar increase in the frequency of CCR7+ cells was noticed in both subsets following IL-2 treatment with almost an unchanged CCR7 cell surface density (Fig 4.5). The frequency of CCR7+ cells is consistent with the expression of this chemokine receptor on CD56bright NK cells, though this was not formally checked.

# 4.5.3 C-X-C Chemokine receptor 3 (CXCR3)

CXCR3 assists NK cells and T cells homing to the SLT and their recruitment to the site of infection (Evans et al., 2011), which are facilitated by CXCR3 binding to the

chemokines CXCL9, CXCL10 and CXCL11 (Kuroumalis et al., 2005). The measurement of CXCR3 expression levels by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subpopulations (Fig 4.5) revealed that resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells had comparable proportion and cell surface density of this molecule (~66% and GMFI ~60) (Fig 4.5). In addition, the frequency of CXCR3 was still comparable between the two subsets following IL-2 stimulation of NK cells, whereas the density of the molecule witnessed a small increase in stimulated CD8+ than in stimulated CD8neg subset. In addition, IL-2 stimulation of CD8+ NK cells doubled the intensity of CXCR3 in this subset when compared to resting condition (Fig 4.5.B).



Figure 4.5. (A) Histograms of CCR7 and CXCR3 expression in resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells (n=3). (B) Both fractions had corresponding proportion and density of CCR7 with almost no changes following IL-2 stimulation of NK cells. Resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+ subsets had a corresponding frequency of CXCR3+ cells. There was a small increase in CXR3 density on stimulated CD8+ subset than in stimulated CD8neg subset,

also CXCR3 density increased in stimulated CD8+ subset to double that on unstimulated CD8+ subset.

# 4.5.4 The expression of tumour necrosis factor superfamily (TNFSF) molecules and their receptors (TNFRSF)

Members of the tumour necrosis factor receptor super family (TNFRSF) and their ligands in the tumour necrosis factor super family members (TNFSF) have been suggested to be involved in the activation and maturation of several cell types, including DCs and B cells (Croft et al., 2012).

# 4.5.4.1 TNFRSF9 (CD137, 4-1BB)

CD137 belongs to the TNFRSF and has been reported to enhance the proliferation and survival of activated CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in both mouse and man (Wolfl et al., 2007). Furthermore, its expression has been reported on NK cells (Fernandez Do Porto et al., 2012). CD137 expression was analysed on NK cells from six healthy individuals; expression was low and similar in resting CD8neg and CD8+ subpopulations (~ 4% and GMFI ~19) (Fig 4.6). An increase in CD137 expression (~30% and GMFI ~50) was observed in IL-2 stimulated CD8neg and CD8+ subsets, which both responded in a similar manner (Fig 4.6).

## 4.5.4.2 TNFSF14 (CD258, LIGHT)

CD258 is a member of the TNFSF and binds to herpesvirus entry mediator (HVEM) and lymphotoxin  $\beta$  receptor (LT $\beta$ R) (Fan et al., 2006). The expression of CD258 has been reported to be greater on activated CD8+ T cells than CD4+ T cells (Morel et al., 2000). CD258 induces the upregulation of CD80 and CD86 expression on immature dendritic cells

(iDCs) leading to their maturation (Zou et al., 2004). Cell surface phenotyping of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells from five healthy donors (Fig 4.6) revealed that resting CD8neg and CD8+ subsets had comparable levels of this marker (~4%, GMFI ~30). In addition, IL-2 stimulation of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells resulted in an increase in the expression of CD258 to approximately (~16% and GMFI ~ 60) in both subsets. Thus, CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells displayed similar levels of CD258 (Fig 4.6).

In conclusion CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells show no differences in the expression of the investigated members of the TNFRSF and TNFSF (Appendices 1 and 2) exemplified here by CD137 and CD258.



Figure 4.6. (A) Low levels of CD137 (n=6) and CD258 (n=5) were detected on resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. (B) These levels were increased by IL-2 stimulation but remained low particularly for CD258, which increased by approximately 4 fold, while CD137 increased from about 4% to reach a maximum of approximately 30%. As shown in this figure, these results were comparable for CD8neg subset when compared to CD8+ NK cell subset.

#### 4.5.5 The expression of CD62L (L-selectin)

CD62L is an adhesion molecule that mediates the primary interaction of immune cells with the vascular endothelium and the homing of CD56bright NK cell subset to secondary lymphoid tissues (SLTs) (Cooper et al., 2001b, Strowig et al., 2008). The lack of CD62L expression has been linked to NK cell degree of cytotoxicity and the majority of CD62Lneg NK cells were found to be CD56dim NK cells (Cooper et al., 2001a). Co-culture experiments of purified CD56dimCD62Lneg and CD56dimCD62L+ NK cell subsets with K562 cell line revealed that CD56dimCD62Lneg NK cells were more cytotoxic than CD56dimCD62L+ NK cells (Kimura et al., 2008, Juelke et al., 2010). In the current project, expression of CD62L on CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells was investigated and the analysis of CD62L expression in resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells from 3 healthy donors revealed very small differences between them, as shown in Fig 4.7. Thus, almost half of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets were CD62L+ (≥40%) with CD8+ cells having slightly higher density of CD62L molecule than their CD8neg counterparts (GMFI ~300 and ~200 respectively). Also, IL-2 stimulation of NK cells led to a small increase in the frequency of CD8neg CD62L+ cells (~60%) and the CD62L+ cells remained almost the same in CD8+ subset. Additionally, the density of CD62L on CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells dropped (GMFI ~100) as a result of IL-2 activation of NK cells (Fig 4.7, B). More importantly, in agreement with previous reports (Kimura et al., 2008), there were three subsets of NK cells based on the cell surface density of CD62L molecules; namely CD62Llow, CD62Lmedium and CD62Lhigh (Fig 4.7, A). It was also noticed that the frequencies of the three populations in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subpopulations were approximately the same. However, the population of CD62Lneg cells was larger in CD8+ than in CD8neg fractions of resting and activated NK cells (Fig 4.7, A). Overall results showed only a small difference between the two subsets in terms of CD62L+ cells levels in CD8neg and

CD8+ NK cells. Corresponding to previous data, all CD56bright NK cells expressed CD62L (Fig 4.7, A).



Figure 4.7. (A) Shows the distribution of CD62L in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells from three healthy donors (n=3), and the analysis of the CD62L+ cells. The dot plots and histograms presented three populations, namely CD62Llow, CD62Lmedium and CD62Lhigh. They also showed that CD8+ NK cells had more CD62Lneg cells than their CD8neg counterparts. Besides, these three populations could still be seen despite IL-2 activation of NK cells. (B) The mean percentage of CD62L+ cells was comparable in unstimulated and stimulated CD8neg and CD8+ subsets with resting CD8+ subset having to some extent higher levels of GMFI than CD8neg fraction. More obviously, the GMFI of CD62L dropped in activated NK cells subsets.

#### 4.5.6 The expression of CD57

Expression of CD57 is associated with NK cell and T cells terminal maturation and differentiation (Lopez-Verges et al., 2010). CD57 expression on CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells from 3 healthy individuals was examined by flow cytometry. CD57+ cells and CD57 cell surface density did not differ between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells, whether they were in resting or activated conditions. Fig 4.8 shows that about 44% of resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were CD57+ with GMFI of approximately 8000. These figures slightly reduced after IL-2 stimulation to about 30% GMFI at 7000 in either subset. To conclude, CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell fractions showed similar levels of CD57 expression.



Figure 4.8. (A) CD57 was expressed by approximately 50% of resting NK cell population obtained from three healthy donors (n=3). However, CD57+ cells frequency slightly decreased as a result of IL-2 stimulation. (B) Shows the frequency of CD57+ cells in CD8neg and CD8+ subsets and the GMFI did not differ between NK cells subsets in both conditions.

#### 4.5.7 The expression of CD6

CD6 is a lymphocyte cell surface receptor that has been described as a T cell costimulatory molecule (Oliveira et al., 2012). Furthermore, it has been shown to play a part in T cell development and activation (Hassan et al., 2004, Zimmerman et al., 2006). CD6 signals through binding to CD166, alternatively known as activated leukocyte cell adhesion molecule (ALCAM) (Bowen and Aruffo, 1999). CD6 expression was measured on resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell fractions from three healthy donors (Fig 4.9, A). As shown in Fig 4.9, B, both subsets showed similar cell surface expression of CD6 molecules (~76% and GMFI~3000). However, a reduction in these values was recorded as a result of IL-2 stimulation to around ~40%. Nonetheless, the density of CD6 on both CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets was not influenced by IL-2 stimulation and remained almost constant (Fig 4.9, B). In conclusion, the expression of CD6 was comparable in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets.



Figure 4.9. (A) CD6 was highly expressed on NK cell surface of healthy individuals (n=3) shown in the histograms as set according to the isotype control. (B) CD6+ cells were equally distributed in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells, but their frequency decreased almost to the half following IL-2 stimulation of NK cells, The GMFI of CD6 remained constant regardless of the subset and activation status.

#### 4.5.8 The expression of the CD200 receptor (CD200R)

The CD200R molecule belongs to the immunoglobulin superfamily (IgSF) and CD200R expression has mostly been described on myeloid cells (Cui et al., 2007). Its expression has been detected on mouse and human NK cells and CD200R bearing cells can be inhibited as a result of receiving suppressive signals upon CD200R:CD200 interaction (Rygiel and Meyaard, 2012, Caserta et al., 2012). CD200 expression by myeloid leukaemia cells inhibits NK cell anti-tumour responses and reduced their cytotoxicity (Coles et al., 2011). Therefore, this study investigated CD200R and its distribution in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells as a possible inhibitory receptor. Fig 4.10 shows that low levels of CD200R expression were observed in human resting and activated NK cells from three healthy individuals. The resting CD8+ NK cell subset had more CD200R+ cells than their CD8neg counterpart (~2-fold), but the CD200R cell surface density was comparable in resting CD8neg and CD8+ populations. Furthermore, a noticeable 3-fold increase in CD200R+ cells was seen in IL-2 activated CD8neg NK cells (~23%), as well as increased cell surface density (GMFI ~74). Meanwhile, the frequency of CD200R+ cells in the CD8+ subset did not change following IL-2 stimulation of NK cells, although the latter experienced an increase in surface density of CD200R (Fig 4.10, B). Consequently, CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells exhibited little differences in terms of CD200R expression. The increased expression of CD200R in activated CD8neg subset might explain the reduced cytotoxicity of CD8neg NK cells.



Figure 4.10. (A) Shows histograms of CD200R distribution on CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. (B) Shows a low percentage of CD200R+ cells and CD200R cell surface density within both populations. The levels of CD200R+ cells was higher in resting CD8+ subset than in resting CD8neg subset, but had a 3-fold increase in CD8neg subset following IL-2 stimulation. The CD200R cell surface density was comparable in both subsets in resting and IL-2 activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells.

In summary, this conventional immunophenotyping approach showed that there were few major differences in the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg and CD8+ human NK cell subsets. However, this analysis was, by necessity, limited to a relatively small number of cell surface molecules. In the next section, I describe a more global approach to cell surface phenotyping and its use in comparing CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets.

#### 4.6 High-throughput cell surface immunophenotyping

Conventional immunophenotyping, as described above, is limited by the costs of purchasing single mAbs (usually in inappropriately large quantities for screening purposes) and the time consumed to stain and analyse cells for each cell surface antigen under test. Several commercial suppliers have large collections of mAbs against cell surface antigens and it is possible to purchase screening panel sets, which contain small amounts of a large number of different antibodies. For example, BD Biosciences have unconjugated mAbs against 242 human cell surface antigens supplied as lyophilised mAb on three 96 well microtitre plates (along with appropriate control antibodies). Use of a flow cytometer with a 96 well microtitre plate loader allows the staining and analysis to be performed in a semi-automated manner. Members of the Cook group have developed multiplexing techniques that allow the simultaneous analysis of multiple cell samples across this panel (Erica Wilson, Adam Davison, unpublished work), thereby increasing the utility of this screening tool. The current study employed these techniques to analyse the expression of 242 cell surface antigens on CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. The basic multiplexing system is outlined in Figure 4.11.



Figure 4.11. Total NK cells and subsequently CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were purified from PBMCs by immunomagnetic beads. Samples were pooled and added across 96 well plate containing a panel of specific anti-human purified mAbs and isotype controls (such as BD Lyoplate system). Staining was then performed according to the conventional protocol using AlexaFluor®647 anti-mouse 2ry mAbs, PE mouse anti-human CD56 and FITC mouse anti-human CD8. Plates were run through BD LSRII flow cytometer using a High Throughput System (HTC; a 96 well plate loader) at 488nm to facilitate sample loading and data acquisition using predetermined optimised settings. Gates were then drawn around CD8neg and CD8+ populations and the expression of the markers in each subset was analysed using FACsDiva software.

Briefly, for the first of the three microtitre plates (antigens from CD1 to CD85), the basic technique was employed as shown in Figure 4.11; thus, CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells were purified from one healthy donor, labelled with either Cell-Tracker orange (CTO) or Cell-Tracker green (CTG), and then mixed together. This mixture was then applied to the screening panel. AlexaFluor®647 conjugated secondary antibodies were used for detection. Unfortunately, results acquired from this plate were unreliable. There were problems positioning the isotype control staining and the test samples for known markers according to a pre-prepared template. This was probably due to the fact that the cells manipulated to set the template were total NK cells instead of purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. However, results from this first plate did indicate that the basic screening panel could be used, that the NK cells were CD56+ and CD3neg and that the CD8+ and CD8neg fractions stained with the anti-CD8 antibody as expected. None of the other markers appeared to show differences that warranted further tests.

For plates 2 and 3, a different approach was used. To minimise the manipulations required, these screens used purified total NK cells. These cells were applied to the screen and co-incubated with the specific unconjugated antibodies, and then further stained using the AlexaFluor®647 conjugated secondary antibodies. NK cells were washed extensively and were finally labelled with FITC-conjugated anti-CD8 antibody, PE-conjugated anti-CD56 antibody and PerCP-conjugated anti-CD3 antibody.

For the majority of molecules analysed in this screening procedure there were no major differences in expression between the CD8+ and CD8neg subsets. However, as shown in Fig 4.12, two molecules showed differential expression by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. These molecules were the Insulin-like growth factor- 1 receptor (IGF-1R), also known as CD221, and programmed death ligand 2 (PDL2) ,also known as B7-DC and CD273.

143

The CD221 molecule was expressed by about 4% of the CD8neg subset, whereas approximately 85% of the CD8+ NK cells expressed it (Fig 4.12.B). CD8+ subset had greater levels of CD221 cell surface density (GMFI~735) than CD8neg subset (GMFI~260) as shown in Appendix 2. In a similar fashion, approximately 4% of unstimulated CD8neg NK cells expressed CD273 molecule with a cell surface density at about 300 compared to 67% of CD8+ NK cells, which expressed CD273 with a cell surface density at ~500 (Fig 4.12.B).

To validate these findings, conventional immunophenotyping experiments were performed on NK cells from four healthy donors. The results showed that CD221 was expressed equally on resting cells of both subsets at a low frequency (~5%) and at a similar cell surface density (~350). IL-2 stimulation of both subsets led to an expansion in the percentage of CD221+ cells in the CD8+ fraction to an average of approximately 20% (Fig 4.13.B); whereas the frequency of CD221+ cells in CD8neg fraction remained almost stable at approximately 3% (Fig 4.13.B). Moreover, the density of CD221 on the cell surface of stimulated CD8+ NK cells was higher (~800) than that on the cell surface of stimulated CD8neg NK cells (~550) (Fig 4.13.C). Thus, conventional immunophenotyping on multiple donors confirmed the differential expression of CD221 by activated CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells detected using the high-throughput screen. However, in the case of CD273, conventional immunophenotyping of NK cells from five healthy individuals showed a low and comparable frequency(Fig 4.14.B) and a similar cell surface density of CD273 on resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets (Fig 4.14.C). This observation was in contrast with the result obtained from the high-throughput screening assay.

Accordingly, IL-2 stimulated CD8+ NK cells subset upregulated CD221 expression, unlike their CD8neg counterparts (Fig 4.13.B). In contrast, both subsets express low levels of CD273 and activation did not alter CD273 expression on either subset when analysed using conventional cell surface immunophenotyping (Fig 4.14, B). The reason for this discrepancy

144

concerning CD221 and CD273 between the high-throughput screening assay and the conventional phenotyping is unclear. However, activation of NK cells might have occurred during the processing of resting NK cells for the high-throughput screening assay. However, these experiments do show that the high-throughput screening assay is likely to prove a useful tool in future analyses.

In brief, the screening of more than 140 cell surface antigens using the highthroughput screening assay (after exclusion of plate 1) has revealed that the expression of CD221 and CD237 is higher on CD8+ NK cells than on CD8neg NK cells, but still no preferential differences between the two subsets was observed regarding the rest of the molecules included in the panel. Furthermore, the current study shows that the manipulation of the high-throughput screening (for instance BD lyoplate cell surface antigens screening panel) has been proved as an efficient technique beside its cost and time saving advantages. In addition, it allows the simultaneous screening of large number of cell surface antigens of one cell type or cells in a heterogeneous population in the same experimental conditions. However, some issues have to be considered when using such technique; issues such as the possibility of activating the cells while processed according to the high-throughput screening assay protocol.



Figure 4.12. High-throughput screening assay surface antigen expression by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. (A) The isotype controls included in the screening panel. (B) CD98 and CD196 expression are shown as examples of antigens whose expression did not differ on the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. Also in (B) CD221 and CD273 were expressed at different frequencies by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. NK cells for this screen were obtained from one healthy individual (n=1).



Figure 4.13. Conventional cell surface immunophenotyping of resting and IL-2 activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. (A) Shows the isotype controls and histograms of CD8+ CD221+ and CD8neg CD221+ cells within resting and IL-2 activated NK cells. (B) CD8+ NK cells upregulate CD221 expression following one week of IL-2 activation, while the frequency of CD8neg CD221+ cells remained unaffected by IL-2 stimulation. (C) The density of CD221 molecules on CD8+ subset was comparable in resting CD8neg and CD8+ subsets, while higher density of CD221 was observed on CD8+ NK cells than that on CD8neg subsets in IL-2 stimulated NK cells. For this conventional analysis, NK cells were obtained from four healthy individuals (n=4).



Figure 4.14. (A) Shows conventional cell surface immunophenotyping of resting and IL-2 activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells for CD273 expression. (B) Resting CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells had a low expression of CD273+ cells, although the resting CD8+ subset showed more CD273+ cells than CD8neg subset but both subsets had equivalent frequency of CD273+ cells following IL-2 stimulation (C) Resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells had comparable cell surface densities of CD273 molecules, but following IL-2 stimulation CD8+ subset had an increased density of CD273 than CD8neg subsets. NK cells were obtained from five healthy individuals (n=5).

#### 4.7 Gene expression-based comparison of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells

Results in this chapter reveal very few differences in the cell surface phenotype of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. A major drawback of immunophenotyping is that it relies on a highly specific detection reagent (such as an antibody) for each individual assay. Thus, even using the high-throughput screening assay, expression of only 242 cell surface antigens could be assessed. Gene expression profiling is more suited to high-throughput approaches and this was used to compare the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets. Array based screening was performed using an "immune array", a collection of 1076 genes whose products are implicated in immune response. These include cell death extracellular matrix, signal transduction molecules together with six housekeeping genes to be used as a references and six controls). The array was performed by Miltenyi Biotec and the data analysis was made available to be used in this research project. Screening was conducted on CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets from three donors. Genes differentially expressed between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets were selected using a combination of statistical (t-test) and nonstatistical selection criteria (fold median expression change). Only genes with a p-value of  $\leq$ 0.05 and at least 1.5-fold median expression difference between the samples groups were considered as significant.

These data showed almost no differences between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells as pvalues were insignificant for checked genes. Reassuringly, the array data showed that CD8+ NK cells expressed CD8 mRNA ~30 fold higher than CD8neg NK cells (the largest foldchange difference across the 1076 genes). The array data showed that expression of the *cd38* gene (encoding the CD38 antigen) was differentially expressed in two of the three donors tested. Expression of the CD38 antigen was analysed as part of the high-throughput flow cytometry screening assay and no differences in CD38 expression were observed in this screen between CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. However, CD38 expression was selected for analysis by conventional immunophenotyping.

## 4.7.1 The expression of CD38

CD38 is an activating and adhesion receptor belongs to the ectoenzyme family (Mallone et al., 2001). CD38 is constitutively expressed on mature NK cells (Musso et al., 2001). It was also suggested that CD38 is capable of transmitting activation signals in NK cells (Deaglio et al., 2002). As shown in Fig 4.15, CD38 was highly expressed in NK cells from four healthy donors. Accordingly, the frequency of CD38+ cells exceeded 90% and had a GMFI of about 100 in resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. Even though the proportion of CD38+ cells remained almost unchanged on stimulated cells, the density of the molecule increased by two fold compared to resting cells and had GMFI of approximately 200. However, no differences between the two subsets were detected (Fig 4.15, B).



Figure 4.15. Expression of CD38 antigen by NK cells (A) Histograms showing the expression of CD38 molecule by resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells from healthy donors (n=4). (B) Resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+ subsets had equal levels of CD38+ cells (more than 90%) and low GMFI that increased upon IL-2 stimulation to up to 2 fold.

To conclude, apart from CD8 expression itself, very few surface antigen was found to be differentially expressed between CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells, despite testing these cells for the expression of more than 40 (conventional phenotyping) and 148 (Lyoplate screening panel) cell surface antigens by flow cytometry and more than 1000 genes by expression arrays.

#### 4.8 Discussion

The aims of the work presented in this chapter was to differentiate between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells based on expression of cell surface markers, and explore their association with the increased cytotoxicity of the CD8+ NK cell subset. Some markers were selected because of their established role in promoting NK cell activity (activating receptors such as the NCRs and inhibitory receptors such as NKG2A). Addison *et al*, reported that resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets expressed similar levels of certain receptors (although the data was not presented) (Addison et al., 2005). This study re-examined the expression of these molecules and expanded the investigation to include more cell surface receptors and also IL-2 stimulated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell sub-populations.

No differences were found between the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells with regard to proportion of positive cells and the expression density (GMFI) of most of the 35 markers investigated in this project by conventional immunophenotyping. Only a minority of resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells expressed molecules such as CD27, CD120, CCR2 and CD269. In addition, several cell surface receptors, exemplified by CD2, CD122, and NKG2D, were highly expressed in resting CD8neg and CD8+ subsets and exhibited little changes in response to IL-2 activation of NK cells. Molecules such as CD57 and CD62L were found to be expressed by almost 50% of both populations in resting and activated conditions.

The NCRs (NKp30, NKp44 and NKp46) are expressed exclusively by NK cells and are crucial for NK cell activity (Spies and Groh, 2006). The percentage of NCRs positive cells showed no dramatic differences between resting and stimulated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. Interestingly, two populations of NKp30+ cells and NKp44+ cells were evident subsequent to treatment by IL-2, namely NKp30low, NKp30high as well as NKp44low, NKp44high. Interestingly, Golden-Mason *et al*, reported that NKp30high NK cells were more potent effectors against hepatitis C (HCV) infected cells (Golden-Mason et al., 2010). They reported more degranulation, perforin secretion and cytotoxicity by the NKp30high subset compared to the NKp30low subset. These observations may also relate to the NK cell maturation stage, as NKp30high NK cells may be more mature than their NKp30low counterparts. This has been proposed because mature NK cells are more powerful than immature (or not fully mature) NK cells in the killing of target cells (Inngjerdingen et al., 2012).

The cross-linking of CD6 was reported to induce NK cell production of TNF-α ,IFN-γ, CXCL10 and CXCL1; even though cross-linking of CD6 did not provoke NK cell degranulation (Braun et al., 2011). In agreement with the previous report, the results of the present study demonstrated that CD6 was expressed by most of CD56dim subset but was absent on the CD56bright subset. Furthermore, NK cells showed a decreased frequency of CD6+ NK cells as a result of IL-2 activation, although the cell surface density of the molecule remained constant. Even so, no variation in CD6 expression was found between CD8neg and CD8+ NK fractions.

The analysis of CD137 expression on CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells was based on the data presented by Fernandez *et al*, in which they showed that blockade of CD137:CD137L interaction abrogated IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  secretion by CD56bright subset (Fernandez Do Porto et al., 2012). The data generated in this thesis showed that CD137 was expressed by a very small fraction of resting NK cells (<4%). In contrast to the findings of Fernandez *et al*, the

153

majority of CD137+ cells were within the CD56dim subpopulation in both the CD8neg and CD8+ subsets. Moreover, in line with prior investigation (Baessler et al., 2010) the density of CD137 and the percentage of CD137+ cells were augmented by IL-2 treatment of both CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells with no variation between the two subsets.

Earlier studies have provided evidence for CD59 involvement in trigging NK cell cytotoxicity (Omidvar et al., 2006). Additionally, CD59 enhancement of NK cell killing was attributed to the concept that CD59 is physically and functionally linked to NKp30 and NKp46 receptors. (Marcenaro et al., 2003). Therefore, it was interesting to explore CD59 expression by CD8neg and CD8<sup>+</sup> NK cell fractions. Accordingly, stimulated CD8neg showed higher levels of CD59<sup>+</sup> cells than stimulated CD8<sup>+</sup> subset by ~20%; whereas both resting subsets had comparable proportions of this molecule (Appendix 1). Moreover, similar results were found when comparing expression of 2B4 (CD244). Hence, 2B4<sup>+</sup> cells witnessed a small increase (% or GMFI) in stimulated CD8neg than CD8<sup>+</sup> populations of NK cells (Appendix 1 and 2). 2B4 is a molecule expressed on the cell surface of NK cells (Kim et al., 2010b) and known for its dual effect as an activating and inhibitory co-receptor of NK cells (Sun et al., 2012a). However, these differences in CD59 and CD244 are not dramatic and need verification on a larger number of donors, therefore can be ignored.

CD117 receptor is a receptor that is commonly marks immature NK cells and is only found on a small fraction of mature NK cells(Hughes et al., 2009). Grzywacz *et al*, reported that a small proportion of CD117low/neg human NK cells upregulated CD8 expression as a late step in NK-cell differentiation (Grzywacz et al., 2006). This observation has raised the possibility that CD8neg and CD8+ subsets represent different maturation stages of NK cell. Therefore, their expression of CD117 has been explored and found that CD117 expression was almost the same in resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell fraction, while the majority of CD56brights in both subsets express CD117. Nevertheless, the percentage of CD8+ CD117+ cells has increased in activated cells when compared to resting condition or to CD8neg subset.

On the contrary to previous studies (Mills et al., 2000, Cooper et al., 2001b), this study reports that approximately 50% of resting and activated CD8neg and CD8+NK cells expressed the cell adhesion molecule CD62L. Compatible with prior observations (Frey et al., 1998), all CD56bright cells were CD62L+, while CD56dim cells were nearly equally divided into CD62Lneg and CD62L+ cells. Yet, IL-2 activation led to a decreased cell surface density of CD62L on CD56dim NK cells. These observations could be one reason for low adhesive properties of CD56dim fraction onto the lymph node high endothelial venules, which is opposite to CD56bright fraction of resting NK cells (Frey et al., 1998). Resting CD62L+ NK cells emerged in three populations CD62Llow, CD62Lmedium and CD62Lhigh. Such categorization might be of importance for the activity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. This is due to the findings that only CD62Lneg/low NK cells had the capacity to be stimulated by K562 target cells (Donskoi et al., 2011). Moreover, the CD8+ subset had more CD62Lneg cells than the CD8neg subset; so, whether this difference is functionally important and associated with the increased cytotoxicity of the CD8+ subset requires an investigation in a larger number of donors. The CD56bright NK cell subset constitutively expresses CD62L to facilitate their entrance to secondary lymphoid tissue (Strowig et al., 2008), and the CD56bright NK cells are the likely precursors of the strongly cytotoxic CD56dim subset (Chan et al., 2007). Whether the rate of differentiation of CD56bright to CD56dim NK cells is slower in the CD8neg subset, leaving more CD62L expression and having relatively less cytotoxic CD8neg CD56dim NK cells is a possibility. However, this will require a more detailed analysis of CD62L expression on CD56bright and CD56dim NK cells in the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets. Moreover, differentiation from CD56bright to CD56dim NK cells probably occurs in

the SLTs (Romee et al., 2012), and this is currently extremely difficult to test *in vitro*. Such differences would only emerge using *in vivo* studies.

CD200R has been described as an inhibitory receptor capable of suppressing NK cell cytotoxicity and IFN-γ secretion following CD200:CD200R engagement (Rygiel and Meyaard, 2012). Cole *et al*, have shown that activated CD56dim CD16+ NK cell subset had reduced NCRs (NKp44 and NKp46) expression and cytotoxicity against CD200+ cells than against CD200neg AML cells; besides, CD200R expression varies in different NK cell subsets (Coles et al., 2011). Based on these observations it was therefore interesting to test CD200R expression in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells, which might explain the higher cytotoxicity of CD8+ subset of than CD8neg subset (Addison et al., 2005). In this report CD200R was detectable in low levels on resting NK cells. Moreover, resting CD8+ subset had slightly more CD200R compared to CD8neg subset, while the frequency of CD8neg CD200R+ cells was slightly increased in activated NK cells. high variations between activated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells or between resting and activated CD8+ NK cells were undetectable.

Included in this investigation, HLA-DR was found to be expressed by resting CD8neg NK cells more than by their CD8+ counterparts. IL-2 treatment caused the expansion of HLA-DR+ cells in both subsets and in comparable levels to each other. Testing HLA-DR expression was an attempt to find an association between CD8 and HLA-DR distribution in human NK cells. This was mainly because HLA-DR+ subset of NK cells have been distinguished as more cytotoxic than HLA-DRneg subset (Burt et al., 2008). Although both fractions killed K562 target cells with similar efficiency, the HLA-DR+ subset was more efficient at killing the Daudi cell line more than the HLA-DRneg cells (Burt et al., 2008). Also, HLA-DR+ NK cells have been suggested as weak antigen presenting cell (APC) (D'Orazio and Stein-Streilein, 1996, Burt et al., 2008). It was hypothesised by Evans *et al*, that HLA-DR molecule is only expressed on NK cells that proliferate as a result of NK cell stimulation by IL-2 or IL-15 (Evans

et al., 2011). This might explain the enhancement of HLADR+ cells fraction in stimulated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells described in the current study.

The high-throughput flow cytometry screening assay was established to overcome the limitations of conventional immunophenotyping presented by the higher costs of purchasing single mAbs and, more importantly, the time consumed to immunophenotype target cells for each cell surface marker. However, the results of the high-throughput flow cytometry screening assay showed here when compared to the results obtained by conventional immunophenotyping raises the concern that processing of the NK cells during the highthroughput technique might lead to the stimulation of NK cells. Such concerns need to be independently verified. The current results showed that the expression of CD221 was upregulated in IL-2 stimulated CD8+ subset rather than on stimulated CD8neg subset of NK cells. However, to date, there have been no reports describing the frequency and the significance of CD221 expression on NK cells. This was mainly because studies investigated the expression of CD221 on resting NK cells rather than on activated NK cells. CD221 is a tyrosine kinase growth factor receptor that has been described to be expressed on B cells, T cells and NK cells (Welniak et al., 2002) and is believed to participate in recruiting immune cells during tissue repair and regulate the differentiation, apoptosis and recruitment of T and B cells (Adewoye et al., 2006). However, it has been reported that the administration of IGF-1, a ligand for CD221 (IGF1R) in mouse models increased the NK cell activity and lymphocyte proliferation (Zhao et al., 2012).

The screening of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets for the expression of 1076 genes supported the main finding of this project. The gene expression array showed insignificant differences between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets apart from higher expression of CD8 mRNA in CD8+ cells by 30 fold higher than in CD8neg cells. It is important to note that the microarray platform used for the experiment only analysed 1076 of the

 $\sim$ 20,000 human genes. Future studies should repeat these microarray experiments using newer whole genome platforms using a higher number of biological replicate experiments. Interestingly, the 1076 gene array platform was also used by Miltenyi Biotec to compare CD56bright and CD56dim NK cells. Their analysis revealed a number of well known differences between these two subsets. For example, differential expression of the genes cd16 and cd62L whose products are known to be differentially expressed at the cell surface of CD56bright and CD56dim NK cells. Thus, whilst the 1076 gene array is very limited, it does suggest that CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells are more similar in their gene expression profiles than the CD56bright and CD56dim NK cells. This suggests that defining differences between the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells might represent a greater challenge than was originally anticipated. The data in the previous chapter have shown that the CD8+ NK cells are more cytotoxic than their CD8neg counterparts but the reason for this observation remains elusive. It is possible that the differences between the two subsets are not easily identified via in vitro study. Thus, an alternative approach was used. In the next chapter, the differential responses of the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells in vivo have been analysed, namely in the progression of the human plasma cell malignancy, multiple myeloma.

Major differences between the CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets (such as the presence or absence of a particular molecule) were not detected. However, the subtle levels of regulation detected for some molecules can be considered as candidates for further investigation; these are listed in table 4.1.

No	Molecule	Variation between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets
1	CD59	<ul> <li>The proportion of CD59+ cells in activated CD8neg subset is more than that in activated CD8+ subset of NK cells</li> </ul>

2	CD62L	<ul> <li>The proportion of CD62LnegCD8+ NK cells is higher than CD62LnegCD8neg NK cells.</li> <li>Activated CD8neg NK cell subset includes more CD59+ cells than activated CD8+ subset.</li> </ul>
3	CD221	<ul> <li>Resting and activated CD8+ NK cells incorporate more CD221+ cells than resting and activated CD8neg NK cells.</li> </ul>
4	CD314	<ul> <li>The density of CD314 on activated CD8+ NK cells is two-fold higher than that on activated CD8neg subset.</li> </ul>

Table 4.1. This table includes a list of cell surface molecules that represent potential targets for future research regarding differences between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets.

# Chapter 5: Differential responses of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells to disease activity *in vivo*

## 5.1 Introduction

Results presented in the previous two chapters established that CD8+ NK cells have greater cytotoxic activity than their CD8neg counterparts in vitro. However, the basis of this differential activity was not uncovered. By necessity, the only NK cells available for study from healthy donors are those present in the peripheral blood. However, similar to all immune cell types, NK cells traffic between multiple tissues in vivo. In particular, the differentiation and maturation of NK cells involves the bone marrow, the blood and secondary lymphoid tissues. It seemed possible that the importance of the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cell subsets might be related to an activity or process that only occurs in vivo, for example, the interaction with other cell types in tissues. Hence, studies of purified NK cells from blood would not reveal these differences. In the current study a hypothesis was put forward that functional difference between the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells might be revealed by studying blood derived NK cells in the context of disease. The hypothesis was that complex in vivo interactions would be revealed in the disease setting and that this might manifest itself as changes to the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells sampled from the blood. Whilst speculative, any differential activity observed in vivo might provide clues to the mechanistic basis of differences between the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. Furthermore, there is published evidence that CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells might respond differently in the disease setting, as suggested by results from studies of common variable immunodeficiency (CVID), X-linked agammaglobulinaemia (XLA) and HIV infection (Toth et al., 1993, Aspalter et al., 2000). However, published data on the behaviour of these subsets in vivo does not provide clear clues to the differential activity of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells (Mansour et al., 1990, Toth et al., 1993, Lucia et al., 1995). Therefore it was decided to study a cohort of patients from a disease in which NK cells have been studied extensively; the model chosen was the multiple myeloma (MM).

Multiple myeloma is a malignancy of antibody secreting plasma cells. Two major factors made this an attractive disease in which to study NK cells. First, NK cells are known to be important in the recognition of myeloma cells and drugs that have shown success in myeloma treatment are also known to influence NK cell activity, namely, thalidomide and its derivatives, such as lenalidomide (Davies et al., 2001, Anderson, 2005a, Anderson and Prince, 2005). Secondly, cell surface immunophenotyping of lymphocyte subsets from more than 100 myeloma patients had already been performed by this laboratory several years ago (Dr. El-Sherbiny). Fortuitously, the flow cytometry analysis panel of most samples in this study included antibodies against CD56, CD3, CD8 and a fourth molecule under test such as DNAM-1 and CCR7. Anti-CD8 antibodies were included in the original study to allow analysis of CD8+ CD3+ T cells. However, the presence of anti-CD56, anti-CD3 and anti-CD8 antibodies in the same tube allowed the expression of CD8αα homodimers to be analysed on the NK cells of this patient group. In addition, the cohort included patients at various disease stages and treatment, with or without thalidomide.

# 5.2 Frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Multiple Myeloma progression and treatment

An NK cell response is an important element in the control and eradication of Multiple myeloma, yet, tumor cells can evade recognition by NK cells and immune modulate NK cell function via expression of ligands of NK cell inhibitory receptors, namely KIRs (Maki et al., 2008). DNAM-1 NKG2D and NKp46 are important in the NK cell-mediated killing of myeloma cells, and reduced expression levels of DNAM-1 on NK cells of multiple myeloma patients was described by El-Sherbiny, *et al* (El-Sherbiny et al., 2007). Staging of multiple myeloma is an important process to diagnose and determine the progress of the disease and for treatment
options and prediction of the course of disease and the patient chances of survival (prognosis). Currently multiple myeloma progression is characterised using two common staging systems; these are the International Myeloma Working Group diagnostic criteria (Kyle and Rajkumar, 2009) and the International Staging System of Multiple myeloma (ISS) (Greipp et al., 2005).

The International Myeloma Working Group diagnostic criteria that was agreed as a staging system of Multiple myeloma in 2003 divide myeloma progression into several stages. Firstly, monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance (MGUS), in which monoclonal (M) protein levels are at <30 g/L and there is <10% of bone marrow clonal plasma cells in a bone marrow biopsy with no signs of related organ or tissue impairment (ROTI). Secondly, is the asymptomatic or smoldering myeloma characterised by the detection of monoclonal (M) protein with levels at  $\geq$  30 g/L and  $\geq$  10% of bone marrow clonal plasma cells in bone marrow biopsy with no apparent ROTI. The third stage is the symptomatic myeloma, which includes the criteria of the asymptomatic stage accompanied with low haemoglobin levels (anemia), increased calcium levels in the serum and ROTI such as renal dysfunction and lytic lesions in the bone and osteopenia due to abnormal plasma cell increased proliferation (plasmacytoma). Collectively, these features have been known as CRAB (calcium, renal failure anemia and bone lesions). The non-secretory myeloma is characterised by the absence of an M-protein in patients' serum and urine with a manifestation of bone marrow plasmacytosis and ROTI (Kyle et al., 2003, Kyle and Rajkumar, 2009).

The International Staging System of Multiple myeloma (ISS) has categorised Multiple myeloma disease progression into three stages. The classification relies mainly on the levels of  $\beta^2$ - microglobulin ( $\beta^2$ -M) and albumin serum levels. Accordingly, Stage-I in which the  $\beta^2$ -M level is <3.5mg/I and albumin is  $\geq$ 3.5g/dI. In Stage-II the levels are  $\beta^2$ -M is <3.5 mg/L and albumin is <3.5g/dI, while in Stage-III:  $\beta^2$ -M is  $\geq$  5.5 mg/L (Greipp et al., 2005).

Treatment of multiple myeloma has improved over the years due to the introduction of the immunomodulatory drugs such as thalidomide and lenalidomide. Such drugs can alter tumour immunological microenvironment by downregulation of immune suppressive cytokines such as TGF-β and cytokines required for myeloma cell growth such as IL-6, leading to enhanced immune response to multiple myeloma. (Kasyapa et al., 2012, Danylesko et al., 2012). In addition, thalidomide has anti-angiogenic activity (Singhal, 2000), which contributes to its anti-myeloma activity and is the basis of its teratogenic activity observed with tragic consequences in the 1960s (Lecutier, 1962). It has been well documented that thalidomide enhances NK cell functions and improves survival of multiple myeloma patients (Davies et al., 2001, Godfrey and Benson, 2012). Thalidomide does not activate NK cells directly, but stimulates IL-2 production by CD4+ T cells; this cytokine is a potent activator of NK cells (Anderson, 2005a, Hayashi et al., 2005).

As shown in chapter three of this work, the frequency of CD8+ NK cells was found to be approximately half of the total NK cells in healthy individuals. In addition, this report and others (Addison et al., 2005) have shown that the CD8+ NK cell subset is more cytotoxic than CD8neg NK cell subset against tumour cell lines *in vitro*. However, the effect of tumour burden on the frequency of CD8+ NK cells has not, so far, been reported. Work described in this chapter analysed the CD8+ NK cell subset frequency using flow cytometry data acquired from patients with Multiple myeloma. Anonymised and raw flow cytometry data were obtained from a previous study conducted by a former member of Dr.Cook's research group (Dr. El-Sherbiny) in the period from 2003 to 2007. These data were from PBMCs obtained from 85 patients in different stages of the disease who attended the lymphoproliferative disorders clinic at Leeds General Infirmary (LGI). Here, the patients were classified according to disease progression (as described and staged by Dr. El-Sherbiny) (El-Sherbiny et al., 2007). Despite that this classification is outdated and the disease staging systems have been updated (Kyle

et al., 2003, Greipp et al., 2005, Kyle and Rajkumar, 2009). Accordingly, the patients were classified according to disease progression as follows: monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance "MGUS" (n=25), patients with myeloma at active disease phase (presentation phase and relapse stage) (n=27), partial remission phase (n=22) and complete remission phase (n=11). In addition 21 patients in different disease stages were treated with thalidomide.

Data from these patients were compared to results obtained from 20 healthy individuals (performed in this study). It is important to indicate that the healthy controls and the patients were not age matched (average ages of 25 and over 55 years old respectively), due to the difficulty accessing to age matched healthy donors. Furthermore, most patients in the complete remission phase have received bone marrow transplantation and have been under monitoring for almost a year. Statistical analysis of these data, conducted using Mann-Whitney U test, showed no significant difference in the frequency between CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells subsets in MGUS and active disease stage. However, it did show that the proportion of CD8neg subset was significantly higher than CD8+ subset in patients in active disease phases and complete remission, (P=0.03 and P=0.0001 respectively; Fig 5.1). Moreover, the statistical analyses revealed that the frequency of CD8+ NK cells was significantly lower in patients in the complete remission compared to healthy donors (P=0.0001), patients in MGUS (P=0.0001), patients in active disease (P=0.004) and partial remission (PR) (P=0.0007) as shown in Fig 5.2.A. This suggested that the NK cells in patients in complete remission might be in their course of bone marrow recovery, returning to the normal conditions of NK cell development after clearing the disease, but this suggestion still needs to be confirmed. Furthermore, comparing CD8+ NK cells frequency in thalidomide treated and untreated donors showed that CD8+ NK cells were significantly higher in thalidomide treated patients than in thalidomide untreated patients (Fig 5.2.B).



Figure 5.1. Shows the statistical analysis of the frequency of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells in multiple myeloma patients by Mann-Whitney U test, and that CD8+ NK cells were significantly lower than CD8neg NK cells (A) In active disease phase (n=27) and (B) complete remission phase (n=11), P=0.03 and P=0.0001 respectively.



Figure 5.2. (A) Shows the statistical analysis of the frequency of CD8+ NK cells in PBMCs collected from multiple myeloma patients (n=85) in different disease stages using Mann-Whitney U test. The analysis indicates to the observation that no differences between different disease stages regarding CD8+ NK cells apart from the complete remission phase of the disease that had significantly lower frequency of CD8+ NK cells compared to patients in other stages of the disease. (B) Shows that patients treated with thalidomide had significantly higher frequency of CD8+ NK cells than untreated patients.

### 5.3 IL-2 and IL-15 alter the cell surface phenotype of CD8neg NK cells

The results from the previous section show thalidomide treated patients had significantly higher frequency of CD8+ NK cells than thalidomide untreated patients. This suggests that thalidomide is driving the development of CD8+ cells. Furthermore, it has been reported that thalidomide works by stimulating IL-2 secretion by T cells and increase the NK cell number and function in MM patients (Davies et al., 2001). Therefore, it seems possible that CD8neg become CD8+ via the indirect action of thalidomide and the direct action of IL-2. Thus, it was interesting to test the effect of IL-2 on CD8neg NK cells. The effect of IL-15 was also tested, because IL-2R and IL-15R share the  $\beta$ -chain and the common  $\gamma$ -chain subunits, but, each cytokine has its own  $\alpha$ -subunit.

Stimulated NK cells showed a preferential expansion of CD8+ subset and a decrease in the percentage of CD8neg cells. The most prominent increase of CD8+ cells was noticed in case of NK cells stimulation by IL-2 and IL-15 cytokines. To test the hypothesis that CD8neg become CD8+ via IL2; CD8neg NK cells were purified using the CD8+/CD8neg NK cells isolation kit. Purified NK cells were cultured for one week in NK cell media supplemented with IL-2 (50U/ml) or IL-15 (20ng/ml). After culture, the expression of CD8 was analysed by flow cytometry. The results indicated that stimulation with IL-2 or IL-15 caused a sizeable shift from the CD8neg to CD8+ phenotype (Fig 5.3).

NK cell activation can occur through cytokine receptors and via NK cell activation receptors such as CD16, the NCRs and NKG2D (Bryceson et al., 2006). For this reason, it was of interest to test whether the induction of CD8 expression was only caused by NK cell activation by cytokines, or if CD8 expression could be upregulated on CD8neg NK cells as a result of NK cell activation in general. Thus, as described in chapter two, the CD8neg subset was purified (Fig 5.4. A), and CD16, which is an NK cell activating receptor, was cross-linked using specific mAb conjugated to beads. The ability of the concentration of CD16 mAb

conjugated to the beads to activate NK cells was validated by testing the degranulation of the CD16 cross-linked NK cells (Fig 5.4.C). The results indicated that stimulation of NK cells by cross-linking of CD16 receptor did not lead to CD8neg phenotype change to CD8+ phenotype (Fig 5.4.D). The latter observation indicates that CD16 cross-linking induces NK cell activation (as shown by degranulation) but does not result in induction of CD8 expression. This presumably reflects differences in the signalling pathways induced by these families of receptors (Demirci and Li, 2004, Liu et al., 2012b).

Overall, the results from the myeloma data and the IL-2 or IL-15 stimulation of NK cells strongly support the role of these cytokines in driving the differentiation of CD8+ NK cells from their CD8neg counterparts.



Figure 5.3. Isolation of NK cells at >90% purity followed by isolation of CD8neg NK cells at >90% purity; the CD8neg subset was cultured in IL-2 (50U/ml) or IL-15 (20ng/ml) supplemented NK cell media for one week at  $37^{\circ}C/5\%$  CO<sub>2</sub>. The histograms show the shift of CD8neg NK cells before and after IL-2 and IL-15 stimulation of NK cells as set according to the isotype controls (n=3).



Figure 5.4. (A) Histograms representing the purity of isolated CD8neg NK cells as set according to the isotype control before cross-linking of CD16 activation receptor by a specific monoclonal antibody (mAb). (B) Illustrates the frequency of CD107a+ NK cells following cross linking of CD56 receptor on NK cells. (C) Shows the frequency of CD107a+ NK cells following cross linking of CD16 receptor on NK cells. (D) Demonstrates no change in the proportion of CD8neg NK cells after cross-linking of CD16 activation receptors. CD8neg subset was purified from NK cells isolated from one healthy donor (n=1).

The results from the myeloma patient study presented above revealed that thalidomide treatment increased the frequency of CD8+ NK cells. In addition, Due to reported induction of IL-2 by T cells following thalidomide treatment (Hideshima and Anderson, 2002, Teo, 2005), thus provided a plausible mechanism for the generation of CD8+ NK cells and this was confirmed via the *in vitro* studies formerly presented in this chapter. Treatment of patients with low doses of IL-2 preferentially expands the CD56bright NK cell subset since these cells express the high affinity IL-2 receptor (CD25, IL2Ra) (Fehniger et al., 2000). This suggested that there might be a differential expression of this receptor by CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were tested for cell surface expression of IL-2Ra (CD25) and IL-15Ra. Fresh NK cells were obtained from 10 healthy individuals and NK cells within PBMCs already isolated by apheresis from the peripheral blood of 5 healthy donors. Apheresis is the technique by which platelets and leukocytes are separated from whole blood. The blood samples were provided by the National Blood Service (NBS). The results showed that the CD8+ subset had a higher expression of CD25 and IL-15Ra than CD8neg subset in the fresh NK cell samples and in NK cells isolated via apheresis (Fig 5.5 and Fig 5.6). However, the CD8neg subset had higher density of CD25 than CD8+ subset in fresh NK cells (Fig 5.5.B), whilst, the density of IL-15Ra was higher on the CD8+ fraction compared to the CD8neg fraction of NK cells (Fig 5.5.C). The data of NK cells from PBMCs isolated by apheresis cones demonstrated that the cell surface densities of CD25 and IL15Ra were higher on CD8+ subset than CD8neg subset (Fig 5.6, B, and C). Likewise, the frequencies of the CD8+ CD25+ and CD8+ IL-15R+ cells within the NK cells from PBMCs isolated by apheresis cones were much higher in CD8+ subset than in CD8neg subset, and even higher than that within fresh NK cells. This observation might be attributed to the apheresis cones separation method used to isolate the PBMCs from whole blood in the second set of samples. To be brief, the results collectively indicate that CD8+ subset expressed higher levels of both the IL-2R $\alpha$  and IL-15R $\alpha$  than the CD8neg subset of NK cells.



Figure.5.5. (A) Histograms exemplifies CD25 and IL-15R-α expression by fresh CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells as set according to the isotype control. (B) The frequency of CD25 molecule in CD8+ subset was higher than in CD8neg subset while CD25 receptor was denser on CD8neg NK cells more than CD8+ NK cells. (C) The average frequencies and the concentrations of CD25 and IL-15R-α receptors were more in CD8+ NK cells than CD8neg subsets. NK cells were obtained from 10 healthy individuals (n=10).



Fig.5.6. (A) Histograms exemplifies CD25 and IL-15R-α expression by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells within the PBMCs isolated by apheresis cones as set according to the isotype control. (B, C) The average frequencies and densities of CD25 and IL-15R-α receptors in CD8+ subset were distinctly higher than in CD8neg subset. NK cells were obtained from 5 healthy individuals (n=5).

#### 5.5 Discussion

The NK cells in patients at the complete remission phase of multiple myeloma had a significantly lower frequency of CD8+ NK cells when compared to NK cells in patients in other disease stages. Furthermore, thalidomide treated patients had significantly increased proportion of CD8+ NK cells compared to untreated patients. IL-2 and IL-15 treatment of NK cells led to phenotype switch of CD8neg phenotype into the CD8+ phenotype, but, this effect was not seen as a result of stimulating NK cells by cross-linking of CD16. This led to the investigation of IL-2R-α (CD25) and IL-15R-α expression in resting CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. Both receptors were expressed on CD8+ subset in elevated frequencies and densities than on CD8neg subset. This suggests that augmented sensitivity of this subset to IL-2 and IL-15 cytokines which might underlie their increased cytotoxicity (Addison et al., 2005). However, CD8neg NK cells still can respond to IL-2 stimulation via the  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  chains of the IL-2R/IL-15R as they express comparable levels of the beta subunit ( $\beta$ -chain) to those expressed by CD8+ NK cells as shown in Appendix 1 and 2. The ability of IL-2 to induce CD8 expression in CD8neg NK cells suggests an explanation for this observation. Thalidomide stimulates NK cell function against the malignant cells in MM patients in vitro (Hideshima and Anderson, 2002). Thalidomide and its derivatives are immunomodulatory drugs that have several effects on the immune system along with anti-angiogenic, anti-proliferative, and pro-apoptotic properties. Thalidomide also co-stimulates primary human Th1 to proliferate and to produce IL-2. It increases CTL cytotoxicity, and the latter were shown to considerably proliferate and expand in response to thalidomide more than Th1 cells. Thus Thalidomide increases the T cellmediated and NK cell anti-cancer activity (Teo, 2005).

The proliferation of Th1 cells means an increase in the number of IL-2 producing T cells; consequently, the increased frequency of CD8+ NK cells in thalidomide treated patients might therefore be due to the effect of IL-2 produced by myeloma-specific CD4+ T cells and T

cells stimulated by thalidomide (Schafer et al., 2003, Anderson and Prince, 2005, Reske et al., 2010). This supports the proposed hypothesis that the elevated proportion of CD8+ NK cells found in thalidomide treated myeloma patients was due to the change of cell surface phenotype of NK cells from CD8neg to CD8+, augmented by thalidomide treatment. This alteration in phenotype might be one mechanism whereby NK cells eradicate the tumour, as the CD8+ subset is more cytotoxic than the CD8neg subset (Fig 3.16). Chklovskha *et al*, have reported a reduced NK cell cytotoxicity following bone marrow transplantation (Chklovskaia et al., 2004). The significantly low frequency of CD8+ NK cells observed in patients in the complete remission shown in the current project could be the reason for this reduced NK cell cytotoxicity.

In summary, IL-2 and IL-15 cytokines promote the phenotype alteration of CD8neg NK cells to become CD8+ NK cells. It is possible that the phenotype alteration is physiologically important for NK cells efficiency as the CD8+ subset has been shown in chapter three to be more cytotoxic than CD8neg population. This phenomenon explains the high frequency of CD8+ NK cells in thalidomide treated MM myeloma patients. Thus, thalidomide activate CD4+ T cells to produce IL-2 which in turn activate NK cells and drive their phenotype alteration from CD8neg to CD8+ which is important for a more aggressive and cytotoxic NK cell which is crucial for the eradication of tumor cells. Finally, the high expression of CD25 and IL-15Ra might render resting CD8+ NK cells subset which in turn makes CD8+ NK cells faster responders to infection and malignancies than their counter parts; however, the last hypothesis still needs to be confirmed.

# Chapter 6: Summary and discussion

#### 6.1 Summary and discussion

The expression of CD8 $\alpha\beta$  heterodimer on cytotoxic T cells has been thoroughly investigated. However, the expression and functional significance of CD8αα homodimers by a subset of human NK cells has been neglected. The aim of this study was to investigate the significance of CD8αα by comparing the phenotype and function of CD8+ and CD8neg human NK cell subsets. In this study, approximately 50% of resting NK cells in peripheral and cord blood NK cells were found to express CD8 molecules. Furthermore, the functional comparison of these subsets revealed that the CD8+ NK cell subset had greater cytotoxic activity against K562 tumour target cells. However, the differential killing activity of the CD8+ and CD8neg subsets was not associated with differences in the expression of well characterised activation or inhibitory receptors (such as NCRs, NKG2D, KIRs). NK cells kill tumour cells via the exocytosis of cytotoxic granules and comparison of the degranulation of unstimulated total NK cells with that of IL-2 (or IL-15) activated NK cells reveals that cytokine activation and enhanced killing activity are associated with greatly enhanced exocytosis (Meade et al., 2009). However, results presented in chapter 3 showed that the enhanced killing of CD8+ NK cells was not associated with increased granule exocytosis and this is consistent with the relatively equal expression of activation and inhibitory receptors between the CD8+ and CD8neg subsets. However, this raises an important question; how can two populations of NK cells release the contents of their cytotoxic granules to a similar degree, yet have differential killing activity. This may be answered by analysis of the contents of the granules themselves. Human NK cell granules contain granzymes A, B, H, K and M and these gain access to target cells via the pore-forming protein perforin. Flow cytometry showed that the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells expressed similar levels of granzymes A and B and perforin. However, granzymes H, K and M were not analysed (reagents to perform these studies are less readily available), and differential expression of these granzymes might underlie the relative cytotoxicity of the CD8+ and CD8neg subsets. More importantly, the granzymes and perforin are activated by proteolysis. For granzymes, a two amino-acid pro-domain is removed (by cathepsin C) to allow their activation. This processing is not readily detectable by western blotting and certainly not by flow cytometry that analyses the bulk level of the protein. Comparing the levels of active granzymes in CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells requires isolation of large numbers of cells and their analysis using biochemically defined granzyme substrates, as performed by Meade *et al.*, (Meade et al., 2006, Meade et al., 2009). Assays of perforin processing are more readily performed using western blotting (Uellner et al., 1997).

As well as killing activity, NK cells are important for their immunomodulatory properties and their activation results in the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- $\alpha$ , IFN- $\gamma$  and GM-CSF (Fauriat et al., 2010) as well as chemokines which recruit other immune cells types. An array of immobilised antibodies against 36 cytokines and chemokines was used to test the release of soluble molecules by activated CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells (Appendix 10). However, the data did not show conclusive differences between the subsets and there were problems with the reproducibility of the data between donors (fig.3.21). These arrays are intended as screening tools and are not the best system to detect quantitative differences in secreted molecules. However, use of ELISA assays also failed to demonstrate differences between the two subsets in the secretion of IFN- $\gamma$  (Appendix 6). A more detailed ELISA based analysis of the cytokine and chemokine secretion of these NK cell subsets should be performed in the future.

The MHC-I molecules are the classical ligands for CD8αβ heterodimer expressed on CTLs in the peripheral blood. However, alternative ligands for CD8αα homodimers have been proposed. In mouse models, CD8αα expressed on CTL in the intraepithelial lymphocytes (IELs) binds to the thymic leukemia antigen (TL), which is a non-classical MHC-I molecule

expressed predominantly on intestinal epithelial cells; the affinity of TL:CD8αα interactions was higher than that of MHC-I:CD8αα (Leishman et al., 2001, Rybakin et al., 2011). Furthermore, TL:CD8αα high affinity binding has been shown to increase the proliferation and cytotoxicity of T cells in the gut (Bonneville and Lang, 2002). In humans, the gp180 (CD45RO) molecule expressed on intestinal epithelial cells (IECs) has been suggested as a homologue for mouse TL molecules and a novel ligand for CD8 $\alpha\alpha$  homodimer (Toy et al., 1997). Moreover, CD8αα can bind to the non-classical MHC-I molecule CD1d, which presents lipid antigens, but this binding has to be mediated by gp180, in order to recruit and trigger the phosphorylation of p56lck and the downstream intracellular signalling cascade to eventually activate the CD8aa bearing T cells (Campbell et al., 1999, Attinger et al., 2005). Taken together, gp180 is a possible ligand for CD8αα antigens in human NK cells. Thus, gp180:CD8αα ligation may activate and enhance NK cell cytotoxicity. Whether K562 cells (the prototype target for human NK cells) express gp180 has not been verified in this project (and to the best of my knowledge has not been reported). What is clear is that K562 cells express very low levels of classical MHC-I and it is therefore extremely unlikely that the enhanced cytotoxicity of the CD8+ NK cells is due to MHC-I:CD8αα interactions. It will be interesting to test tumour targets for the expression of gp180 and analyse the role of this putative NK cell ligand in NK cell activation and tumour immunity.

Dons-koi *et al*, reported that sorted CD56dim CD62Lneg NK cells were more active against K562 than sorted CD56dim CD62L+ NK (Donskoi et al., 2011). In this report, CD62Lneg NK cells were found to be more abundant in the CD8+ NK cell subset. This may be associated with their increased cytotoxicity. However, this hypothesis must be validated, for instance, by sorting CD8+ CD62L-neg and CD8+ CD62L+ subsets of NK cells and then comparing their cytotoxic activity. However, such studies will not identify the pathway by which the enhanced cytotoxicity of CD8+ NK cells occurs.

Using a high-throughput screening method, this report is the first to describe expression of CD221 on human NK cells and is the first to describe its expression profile in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. Results suggest that upregulation of the CD221 molecule might be important for the maintenance and proliferation of activated CD8+ NK cells and this would explain the enhanced frequency of CD221+ cells in this subset. This suggestion has been derived from a similar effect of CD221 seen in mice NK cells when treated with IGF-1 (the CD221 ligand) (Zhao et al., 2012). IGF-1 is structurally related to insulin, has chemoattractant properties and promotes cytokine release by target cells (Lisa et al., 2011). Accordingly CD221:IGF-1 interaction might maintain effective CD8+ NK cell numbers and improve their killing capacity. Further research is needed to verify this, for example by treating NK cells with IGF-1 and using anti-CD221 blocking antibodies or small interfering RNA (siRNA) based approaches (the latter is very inefficient in NK cells).

The results presented in chapters 3 and 4 provided few clues to the differential activity of the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells. It was possible that the functional significance of CD8aa expression by NK cells would not be revealed by simplistic *in vitro* experiments, and in chapter 5 an *in vivo* analysis was performed comparing the response of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells to multiple myeloma disease progression. In most myeloma patient groups analysed (including the premalignant MGUS stage), the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells were present at similar frequencies. However, patients with active disease and patients in complete remission had significantly more CD8neg NK cells than CD8+ NK cells. The comparison between healthy donors and MM myeloma patients is somewhat limited by the fact that these groups were not aged matched as it is difficult to obtain healthy donor samples from individuals of 60+ years of age. However, the MGUS group has a similar age-distribution to the myeloma patients suggesting that this is likely to be the case in aged-matched controls. Interestingly, NK cells are one of the first populations of lymphocytes to repopulate patients undergoing bone marrow

transplantation; however, a slow restoration of normal NK cell subset distribution and reduced cytotoxicity is observed in these transplant patients (Jacobs et al., 1992, Chklovskaia et al., 2004). These observations may offer an explanation for the distribution of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets in CR patients, many of whom have undergone a bone marrow transplant. The CD8neg subset is therefore probably the predominant subset in newly generated NK cells in patients undergoing bone marrow transplantation. In addition, bone lesions enhance the release of TGF- $\beta$  by MM cells (Matsumoto and Abe, 2011), and this cytokine is an inhibitor of NK cell cytotoxicity (Wilson et al., 2011). Thus, TGF- $\beta$  release in the tumour microenvironment might be responsible for the significantly decreased frequency of CD8+ NK cells in patients in the active disease stage (presentation and relapse). Hence, MM cells might evade killing by the aggressive CD8+ NK cells subset by means of TGF- $\beta$ .

This work shows for the first time that IL-2 and IL-15 induce CD8 $\alpha\alpha$  expression in NK cells. The shared effect of both cytokines on CD8neg NK cells is seemingly because they share signalling through the  $\beta$ -chain and the common  $\gamma$ -chain of IL-2R and IL-15R (Sheridan et al., 2011). Furthermore, the higher expression of IL-2R $\alpha$  and IL-15R $\alpha$  (the high affinity components of the receptors) detected on the CD8+ subset might be crucial in allowing the CD8+ subset to preferentially respond to these cytokines, and hence explain their enhanced killing capabilities. The differential expression of these receptor components was detected after finding increased frequency of CD8+ NK cells in Thalidomide treated patients. Thalidomide stimulates T cells to secrete IL-2, allowing subsequent NK cell activation (Hideshima and Anderson, 2002). This result would not have been forthcoming had the *in vivo* MM study been performed. It is worth mentioning that CD25 and IL-15R $\alpha$  were not examined in the high-throughput screen due to technical issues. This result indicates the importance of considering the use of *in vivo*/patient based studies as purely *in vitro* based experiments cannot replicate the complexity of the system *in vivo*.

The *in vitro* expansion of autologous NK cells from MM patients using IL-2 and reinfusion of these cells to patients showed improved NK cell anti-MM activity (Porrata et al., 2003, Katodritou et al., 2011). The cytokine driven development of CD8+ subset from the CD8neg subset and the elevated cytotoxicity of CD8+ NK cell subset reported here, suggests that the improved anti-MM action of these expanded NK cells is likely to be due to the differentiation into predominantly CD8+ NK cells. *In vivo*, this differentiation may occur in the lymph node, where IL-2 (from T cells) and IL-15 (from dendritic cells) is believed to be presented to NK cells (Fehniger et al., 2003, Beuneu et al., 2009). It is also possible that CD8+ NK cell subset represents the most mature form of NK cells. It has been reported that NK cells that mature during CMV infection acquire CD57 expression (Lopez-Verges et al., 2010, Lopez-Verges et al., 2011), but no association was found between CD57 and CD8 expression in this study.

The study reported here suggests future work that will contribute to complete the picture regarding the functional characteristics of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets. One attractive feature would be to study the impact of TGF- $\beta$  on purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets, and test the hypothesis that TGF- $\beta$  treatment would lead to the downregulation of CD8 molecules on NK cells, which is opposite to the action of IL-2 and IL-15. The importance of such an experiment is that it would represent a plausible explanation for the significantly decreased proportion of CD8+ NK cells in MM patients in active disease stage. Furthermore, It is recommended to investigate the differential expression of Fas-L and TRAIL in CD8neg and CD8+, as both molecules are part of the NK cell killing machinery and induce the extrinsic apoptosis pathway in target cells (Nagata and Suda, 1995, Kokkonen and Karttunen, 2010). Therefore it is likely that the variation in cytotoxicity between CD8neg and CD8+ could be due to their variable expression of Fas-L and TRAIL. The proportion of NKG2D expressing cells was approximately similar in CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells, despite the increased densiity of

this molecule on the CD8+ NK cell subset. However the expression of NKG2D-ligands on tumour cell lines used in the killing assays was not checked in this study. Accordingly, separate investigation of such expression of MICA, MICB and ULBPs on these targets, especially K562, could provide a clue for the differential cytotoxicity of both subsets.

Another area that needs to be further explored is the distribution of CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells in different tissues. This could include lymphoid tissue, such as the bone marrow and the spleen, but also tissues such as the liver which are rich in NK cells and the decidua in the pregnant uterus, where specialised NK cells have a role in the suppression of responses to the foetal allograft (Lightner et al., 2008, Warning et al., 2011). It is unclear why CD8+ NK cells are almost absent in some tissues such as tonsils and lymph nodes especially in CD56bright subset of NK cells (Ferlazzo et al., 2004, Poli et al., 2009). The absence of the CD8+ NK cell subset in these organs may indicate that the terminal maturation of NK cells might not exclusively happen in the SLTs. Alternatively, this final maturation or differentiation into two subsets may occur somewhere else, in the peripheral blood for example, marked by the expression of CD8 molecules. The current study confirms the prominent role of IL-2 and IL-15 in upregulating CD8 expression on CD8neg subset of NK cells in vitro. However, it is also probable that some NK cells upregulate the expression of CD8 molecules (in vivo) under the influence of unknown factors in addition to IL-2 and IL-15 in response to physiological requirements.. Therefore, obtaining and comparing NK cells from such tissues may reveal differential activity and hopefully provide clues to the differences between the CD8+ and CD8neg NK cells.

Studying NK cell subsets other than CD8neg and CD8+ subsets such as CD27neg and CD27+ subsets will assist to understand the NK cells multi-faceted response and activity. The importance of the latter subsets arises from the reports that CD27neg NK cells are higher

cytokine producers with weak cytotoxicity, while CD27+ NK cells are highly cytotoxic with weak cytokine production (Vossen et al., 2008, Fu et al., 2011).

### 6.2 Implications for human disease and treatment

There is an increased interest in cellular therapy of tumours, and tumour immunotherapy clinical trials involving NK cells are largely based on *in vitro* enhancement of NK cell cytotoxicity against patient tumour cells (Voskens et al., 2010, Stroncek et al., 2012). Thus, several studies have revealed that re-infusion of *ex vivo* IL-2 activated autologous NK cells from multiple myeloma (MM) patients exhibited significantly high killing capacities against autologous MM cells (Alici et al., 2008, Garg et al., 2012). The finding that the CD8+ NK cells are more cytotoxic than CD8neg NK cells suggests that the CD8+ NK cell subset is an interesting candidate for cell-based immunotherapy. It will be interesting to analyse how the CD8+ NK cell subset respond to inhibition by tumour cells, for instance by TGF-β. It will be also interesting to investigate whether CD8+ NK cells are associated with better or worse prognosis in human cancer.

## References

- ABBOUD, N., CHOW, S. K., SAYLOR, C., JANDA, A., RAVETCH, J. V., SCHARFF, M. D. & CASADEVALL, A. 2010. A requirement for FcgammaR in antibody-mediated bacterial toxin neutralization. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 207, 2395-2405.
- ADDISON, E. G., NORTH, J., BAKHSH, I., MARDEN, C., HAQ, S., AL-SARRAJ, S., MALAYERI, R., WICKREMASINGHE, R. G., DAVIES, J. K. & LOWDELL, M. W. 2005. Ligation of CD8alpha on human natural killer cells prevents activation-induced apoptosis and enhances cytolytic activity. *Immunology*, 116, 354-361.
- ADEWOYE, A. H., NOLAN, V. G., MA, Q., BALDWIN, C., WYSZYNSKI, D. F., FARRELL, J. J., FARRER, L. A. & STEINBERG, M. H. 2006. Association of polymorphisms of IGF1R and genes in the transforming growth factor-beta bone morphogenetic protein pathway with Bacteremia in sickle cell anemia. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 43, 593-598.
- AFONINA, I. S., CULLEN, S. P. & MARTIN, S. J. 2010. Cytotoxic and non-cytotoxic roles of the CTL/NK protease granzyme B. *Immunological reviews*, 235, 105-116.
- AFONINA, I. S., TYNAN, G. A., LOGUE, S. E., CULLEN, S. P., BOTS, M., LUTHI, A. U., REEVES, E. P., MCELVANEY, N. G., MEDEMA, J. P., LAVELLE, E. C. & MARTIN, S. J. 2011. Granzyme B-dependent proteolysis acts as a switch to enhance the proinflammatory activity of IL-1alpha. *Molecular Cell*, 44, 265-278.
- AGARWAL, M. B. 2003. Thalidomide: an old wine in new bottle. *The Journal of the Association of Physicians of India*, 51, 597-605.
- AGUDELO, O., BUENO, J., VILLA, A. & MAESTRE, A. 2012. High IFN-gamma and TNF production by peripheral NK cells of Colombian patients with different clinical presentation of Plasmodium falciparum. *Malaria journal*, 11, 38.

- AHMAD, R., SINDHU, S. T., TOMA, E., MORISSET, R. & AHMAD, A. 2002. Elevated levels of circulating interleukin-18 in human immunodeficiency virus-infected individuals: role of peripheral blood mononuclear cells and implications for AIDS pathogenesis. *J Virol*, 76, 12448-12456.
- AKTAS, E., KUCUKSEZER, U. C., BILGIC, S., ERTEN, G. & DENIZ, G. 2009. Relationship between CD107a expression and cytotoxic activity. *Cellular immunology*, 254, 149-154.
- ALDEMIR, H., PROD'HOMME, V., DUMAURIER, M. J., RETIERE, C., POUPON, G., CAZARETH, J., BIH, F. & BRAUD, V. M. 2005. Cutting edge: Lectin-like transcript 1 is a ligand for the CD161 receptor. *Journal of immunology*, 175, 7791-7795.
- ALEXANDRESCU, S., TATEVIAN, N., CZERNIAK, B. A., COVINSKY, M. H., BURNS, N. K. & BROWN, R. E. 2012. Morphoproteomics provides support for TGF-beta pathway signaling in the osteoclastogenesis and immune dysregulation of osteolytic Langerhans cell histiocytosis. *Int J Clin Exp Pathol*, 5, 503-511.
- ALICI, E., SUTLU, T., BJORKSTRAND, B., GILLJAM, M., STELLAN, B., NAHI, H., QUEZADA, H. C., GAHRTON, G., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & DILBER, M. S. 2008. Autologous antitumor activity by NK cells expanded from myeloma patients using GMP-compliant components. *Blood*, 111, 3155-3162.
- ALLAN, D. S., RYBALOV, B., AWONG, G., ZUNIGA-PFLUCKER, J. C., KOPCOW, H. D., CARLYLE, J. R. & STROMINGER, J. L. 2010. TGF-beta affects development and differentiation of human natural killer cell subsets. *European journal of immunology*, 40, 2289-2295.
- ALLEN, S. J., CROWN, S. E. & HANDEL, T. M. 2007. Chemokine: receptor structure, interactions, and antagonism. *Annual review of immunology*, 25, 787-820.
- ALSHAKER, H. A. & MATALKA, K. Z. 2011. IFN-gamma, IL-17 and TGF-beta involvement in shaping the tumor microenvironment: The significance of modulating such cytokines in treating malignant solid tumors. *Cancer Cell International*, 11,33.

- ALTER, G., MALENFANT, J. M. & ALTFELD, M. 2004. CD107a as a functional marker for the identification of natural killer cell activity. *Journal of immunological methods*, 294, 15-22.
- ALVAREZ-BRECKENRIDGE, C. A., YU, J., KAUR, B., CALIGIURI, M. A. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 2012. Deciphering the Multifaceted Relationship between Oncolytic Viruses and Natural Killer Cells. *Advances in virology*, 2012, 702839.
- ANDERSON, K. C. 2005a. Lenalidomide and thalidomide: mechanisms of action--similarities and differences. *Semin Hematol*, 42, S3-S8.
- ANDERSON, K. C. & PRINCE, H. M. 2005. Lenalidomide and thalidomide: an evolving paradigm for the management of multiple myeloma. *Semin Hematol*, 42, S1-S2.
- ANDERSON, S. K. 2005b. Biology of natural killer cells: What is the relationship between natural killer cells and cancer? Will an increased number and/or function of natural killer cells result in lower cancer incidence? *Journal of Nutrition*, 135, 2910s.
- ANFOSSI, N., ANDRE, P., GUIA, S., FALK, C. S., ROETYNCK, S., STEWART, C. A., BRESO, V., FRASSATI, C., REVIRON, D., MIDDLETON, D., ROMAGNE, F., UGOLINI, S. & VIVIER, E. 2006. Human NK cell education by inhibitory receptors for MHC class I. *Immunity*, 25, 331-342.
- ANTHONY, D. A., ANDREWS, D. M., WATT, S. V., TRAPANI, J. A. & SMYTH, M. J. 2010. Functional dissection of the granzyme family: cell death and inflammation. *Immunological reviews*, 235, 73-92.
- ARMANT, M., DELESPESSE, G. & SARFATI, M. 1995. II-2 and II-7 but Not II-12 Protect Natural-Killer-Cells from Death by Apoptosis and up-Regulate Bcl-2 Expression. *Immunology*, 85, 331-337.
- ASPALTER, R. M., SEWELL, W. A., DOLMAN, K., FARRANT, J. & WEBSTER, A. D. 2000. Deficiency in circulating natural killer (NK) cell subsets in common variable

immunodeficiency and X-linked agammaglobulinaemia. *Clinical and experimental immunology*, 121, 506-514.

- ATTINGER, A., DEVINE, L., WANG-ZHU, Y., MARTIN, D., WANG, J. H., REINHERZ, E. L., KRONENBERG, M., CHEROUTRE, H. & KAVATHAS, P. 2005. Molecular basis for the high affinity interaction between the thymic leukemia antigen and the CD8 alpha alpha molecule. *Journal of immunology*, 174, 3501-3507.
- BADE, B., BOETTCHER, H. E., LOHRMANN, J., HINK-SCHAUER, C., BRATKE, K., JENNE,
   D. E., VIRCHOW, J. C. & LUTTMANN, W. 2005. Differential expression of the granzymes A, K and M and perforin in human peripheral blood lymphocytes. *International immunology*, 17, 1419-1428.
- BAESSLER, T., CHARTON, J. E., SCHMIEDEL, B. J., GRUNEBACH, F., KRUSCH, M., WACKER, A., RAMMENSEE, H. G. & SALIH, H. R. 2010. CD137 ligand mediates opposite effects in human and mouse NK cells and impairs NK-cell reactivity against human acute myeloid leukemia cells. *Blood*, 115, 3058-3069.
- BAKKER, A. B., WU, J., PHILLIPS, J. H. & LANIER, L. L. 2000. NK cell activation: distinct stimulatory pathways counterbalancing inhibitory signals. *Human immunology*, 61, 18-27.
- BARLOGIE, B., PINEDA-ROMAN, M., VAN RHEE, F., HAESSLER, J., ANAISSIE, E., HOLLMIG, K., ALSAYED, Y., WAHEED, S., PETTY, N., EPSTEIN, J., SHAUGHNESSY, J. D., JR., TRICOT, G., ZANGARI, M., ZELDIS, J., BARER, S. & CROWLEY, J. 2008. Thalidomide arm of Total Therapy 2 improves complete remission duration and survival in myeloma patients with metaphase cytogenetic abnormalities. *Blood*, 112, 3115-3121.
- BATISTA, F. D. & HARWOOD, N. E. 2009. The who, how and where of antigen presentation to B cells. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 9, 15-27.
- BECKHOVE, P., FEUERER, M., DOLENC, M., SCHUETZ, F., CHOI, C., SOMMERFELDT, N., SCHWENDEMANN, J., EHLERT, K., ALTEVOGT, P., BASTERT, G.,

SCHIRRMACHER, V. & UMANSKY, V. 2004. Specifically activated memory T cell subsets from cancer patients recognize and reject xenotransplanted autologous tumors. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, 114, 67-76.

- BEGUE, B., WAJANT, H., BAMBOU, J. C., DUBUQUOY, L., SIEGMUND, D., BEAULIEU, J.
  F., CANIONI, D., BERREBI, D., BROUSSE, N., DESREUMAUX, P., SCHMITZ, J.,
  LENTZE, M. J., GOULET, O., CERF-BENSUSSAN, N. & RUEMMELE, F. M. 2006.
  Implication of TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand in inflammatory intestinal
  epithelial lesions. *Gastroenterology*, 130, 1962-1974.
- BELLAIL, A. C., QI, L., MULLIGAN, P., CHHABRA, V. & HAO, C. 2009. TRAIL agonists on clinical trials for cancer therapy: the promises and the challenges. *Reviews on recent clinical trials*, 4, 34-41.
- BENARAFA, C., LECUYER, T. E., BAUMANN, M., STOLLEY, J. M., CREMONA, T. P. & REMOLD-O'DONNELL, E. 2011. SerpinB1 protects the mature neutrophil reserve in the bone marrow. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 90, 21-29.
- BERAHOVICH, R. D., LAI, N. L., WEI, Z., LANIER, L. L. & SCHALL, T. J. 2006. Evidence for NK cell subsets based on chemokine receptor expression. *Journal of immunology*, 177, 7833-7840.
- BERESFORD, P. J., ZHANG, D., OH, D. Y., FAN, Z., GREER, E. L., RUSSO, M. L., JAJU, M.
   & LIEBERMAN, J. 2001. Granzyme A activates an endoplasmic reticulum-associated caspase-independent nuclease to induce single-stranded DNA nicks. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 276, 43285-43293.
- BETTS, M. R., BRENCHLEY, J. M., PRICE, D. A., DE ROSA, S. C., DOUEK, D. C., ROEDERER, M. & KOUP, R. A. 2003. Sensitive and viable identification of antigenspecific CD8+T cells by a flow cytometric assay for degranulation. *Journal of immunological methods*, 281, 65-78.

- BEUNEU, H., DEGUINE, J., BREART, B., MANDELBOIM, O., DI SANTO, J. P. & BOUSSO, P. 2009. Dynamic behavior of NK cells during activation in lymph nodes. *Blood*, 114, 3227-3234.
- BEZIAT, V., DESCOURS, B., PARIZOT, C., DEBRE, P. & VIEILLARD, V. 2010. NK cell terminal differentiation: correlated stepwise decrease of NKG2A and acquisition of KIRs. *PloS one*, 5, e11966.
- BEZIAT, V., DUFFY, D., QUOC, S. N., LE GARFF-TAVERNIER, M., DECOCQ, J., COMBADIERE, B., DEBRE, P. & VIEILLARD, V. 2011. CD56brightCD16+ NK cells: a functional intermediate stage of NK cell differentiation. *Journal of immunology*, 186, 6753-6761.
- BHAT, R. & WATZL, C. 2007. Serial killing of tumor cells by human natural killer cells-enhancement by therapeutic antibodies. *PloS one,* 2, e326.
- BIANCHI, M., MENG, C. & IVASHKIV, L. B. 2000. Inhibition of IL-2-induced Jak-STAT signaling by glucocorticoids. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 97, 9573-9578.
- BIASSONI, R., CANTONI, C., MARRAS, D., GIRON-MICHEL, J., FALCO, M., MORETTA, L. & DIMASI, N. 2003. Human natural killer cell receptors: insights into their molecular function and structure. *J Cell Mol Med*, 7, 376-387.
- BIASSONI, R., CANTONI, C., PENDE, D., SIVORI, S., PAROLINI, S., VITALE, M., BOTTINO, C. & MORETTA, A. 2001. Human natural killer cell receptors and co-receptors. *Immunological reviews*, 181, 203-214.
- BIRON, C. A., BYRON, K. S. & SULLIVAN, J. L. 1989. Severe Herpesvirus Infections in an Adolescent without Natural-Killer Cells. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 320, 1731-1735.
- BODNAR, A., NIZSALOCZKI, E., MOCSAR, G., SZALOKI, N., WALDMANN, T. A., DAMJANOVICH, S. & VAMOSI, G. 2008. A biophysical approach to IL-2 and IL-15

receptor function: localization, conformation and interactions. *Immunology letters,* 116, 117-125.

- BONNEVILLE, M. & LANG, F. 2002. CD8: from coreceptor to comodulator. *Nature immunology*, 3, 12-14.
- BORREGO, F., KABAT, J., SANNI, T. B. & COLIGAN, J. E. 2002. NK cell CD94/NKG2A inhibitory receptors are internalized and recycle independently of inhibitory signaling processes. *Journal of immunology*, 169, 6102-6111.
- BOSSI, G. & GRIFFITHS, G. M. 1999. Degranulation plays an essential part in regulating cell surface expression of Fas ligand in T cells and natural killer cells. *Nature medicine*, 5, 90-96.
- BOTS, M. & MEDEMA, J. P. 2006. Granzymes at a glance. *J Cell Sci*, 119, 5011-5014.
- BOWEN, M. A. & ARUFFO, A. 1999. Adhesion molecules, their receptors, and their regulation: Analysis of CD6-activated leukocyte cell adhesion molecule (ALCAM/CD166) interactions. *Transplantation proceedings*, 31, 795-796.
- BOZZANO, F., PICCIOTTO, A., COSTA, P., MARRAS, F., FAZIO, V., HIRSCH, I., OLIVE, D., MORETTA, L. & DE MARIA, A. 2011. Activating NK cell receptor expression/function (NKp30, NKp46, DNAM-1) during chronic viraemic HCV infection is associated with the outcome of combined treatment. *European journal of immunology*, 41, 2905-2914.
- BRADY, J., CAROTTA, S., THONG, R. P., CHAN, C. J., HAYAKAWA, Y., SMYTH, M. J. & NUTT, S. L. 2010. The interactions of multiple cytokines control NK cell maturation. *Journal of immunology*, 185, 6679-6688.
- BRANDT, C. S., BARATIN, M., YI, E. C., KENNEDY, J., GAO, Z., FOX, B., HALDEMAN, B., OSTRANDER, C. D., KAIFU, T., CHABANNON, C., MORETTA, A., WEST, R., XU, W., VIVIER, E. & LEVIN, S. D. 2009. The B7 family member B7-H6 is a tumor cell ligand for the activating natural killer cell receptor NKp30 in humans. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 206, 1495-1503.

- BRATKE, K., KUEPPER, M., BADE, B., VIRCHOW, J. C., JR. & LUTTMANN, W. 2005. Differential expression of human granzymes A, B, and K in natural killer cells and during CD8+ T cell differentiation in peripheral blood. *European journal of immunology*, 35, 2608-2616.
- BRAUN, M., MULLER, B., TER MEER, D., RAFFEGERST, S., SIMM, B., WILDE, S., SPRANGER, S., ELLWART, J., MOSETTER, B., UMANSKY, L., LERCHL, T., SCHENDEL, D. J. & FALK, C. S. 2011. The CD6 scavenger receptor is differentially expressed on a CD56 natural killer cell subpopulation and contributes to natural killerderived cytokine and chemokine secretion. *J Innate Immun*, 3, 420-434.
- BRENNAN, A. J., CHIA, J., TRAPANI, J. A. & VOSKOBOINIK, I. 2010. Perforin deficiency and susceptibility to cancer. *Cell Death Differ*, 17, 607-615.
- BRENNER, D., KRAMMER, P. H. & ARNOLD, R. 2008. Concepts of activated T cell death. *Critical Reviews in Oncology Hematology*, 66, 52-64.
- BROSTJAN, C., SOBANOV, Y., GLIENKE, J., HAYER, S., LEHRACH, H., FRANCIS, F. & HOFER, E. 2000. The NKG2 natural killer cell receptor family: comparative analysis of promoter sequences. *Genes and immunity*, 1, 504-508.
- BROWN, A. C. N., ODDOS, S., DOBBIE, I. M., ALAKOSKELA, J. M., PARTON, R. M., EISSMANN, P., NEIL, M. A. A., DUNSBY, C., FRENCH, P. M. W., DAVIS, I. & DAVIS, D. M. 2011. Remodelling of Cortical Actin Where Lytic Granules Dock at Natural Killer Cell Immune Synapses Revealed by Super-Resolution Microscopy. *Plos Biology*, 9, e1001152.
- BROWNE, K. A., BLINK, E., SUTTON, V. R., FROELICH, C. J., JANS, D. A. & TRAPANI, J.
   A. 1999. Cytosolic delivery of granzyme B by bacterial toxins: Evidence that endosomal disruption, in addition to transmembrane pore formation, is an important function of perforin. *Molecular and cellular biology*, 19, 8604-8615.
- BRYCESON, Y. T. & LJUNGGREN, H. G. 2008. Arrestin NK cell cytotoxicity. *Nature immunology*, 9, 835-836.

- BRYCESON, Y. T., MARCH, M. E., BARBER, D. F., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & LONG, E. O. 2005. Cytolytic granule polarization and degranulation controlled by different receptors in resting NK cells. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 202, 1001-1012.
- BRYCESON, Y. T., MARCH, M. E., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & LONG, E. O. 2006. Synergy among receptors on resting NK cells for the activation of natural cytotoxicity and cytokine secretion. *Blood*, 107, 159-166.
- BURNET, M. 1957. Cancer; a biological approach. I. The processes of control. *British Medical Journal*, 1, 779-786.
- BURT, B. M., PLITAS, G., NGUYEN, H. M., STABLEFORD, J. A., BAMBOAT, Z. M. & DEMATTEO, R. P. 2008. Circulating HLA-DR(+) natural killer cells have potent lytic ability and weak antigen-presenting cell function. *Human immunology*, 69, 469-474.
- BYRD, A., HOFFMANN, S. C., JARAHIAN, M., MOMBURG, F. & WATZL, C. 2007. Expression analysis of the ligands for the Natural Killer cell receptors NKp30 and NKp44. *PloS one*, 2, e1339.
- BYRN, S. R., TISHMACK, P. A., MILTON, M. J. & VAN DE VELDE, H. 2011. Analysis of two commercially available bortezomib products: differences in assay of active agent and impurity profile. AAPS PharmSciTech, 12, 461-467.
- CAMPBELL, J. J., QIN, S., UNUTMAZ, D., SOLER, D., MURPHY, K. E., HODGE, M. R., WU, L. & BUTCHER, E. C. 2001. Unique subpopulations of CD56+ NK and NK-T peripheral blood lymphocytes identified by chemokine receptor expression repertoire. *Journal of immunology*, 166, 6477-6482.
- CAMPBELL, N. A., KIM, H. S., BLUMBERG, R. S. & MAYER, L. 1999. The nonclassical class I molecule CD1d associates with the novel CD8 ligand gp180 on intestinal epithelial cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 274, 26259-26265.
- CARIAPPA, A., CHASE, C., LIU, H., RUSSELL, P. & PILLAI, S. 2007. Naive recirculating B cells mature simultaneously in the spleen and bone marrow. *Blood,* 109, 2339-2345.

- CARLSTEN, M., BJORKSTROM, N. K., NORELL, H., BRYCESON, Y., VAN HALL, T., BAUMANN, B. C., HANSON, M., SCHEDVINS, K., KIESSLING, R., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & MALMBERG, K. J. 2007. DNAX accessory molecule-1 mediated recognition of freshly isolated ovarian carcinoma by resting natural killer cells. *Cancer research*, 67, 1317-1325.
- CARLSTEN, M., NORELL, H., BRYCESON, Y. T., POSCHKE, I., SCHEDVINS, K., LJUNGGREN, H. G., KIESSLING, R. & MALMBERG, K. J. 2009. Primary human tumor cells expressing CD155 impair tumor targeting by down-regulating DNAM-1 on NK cells. *Journal of immunology*, 183, 4921-4930.
- CASADO, J. G., PAWELEC, G., MORGADO, S., SANCHEZ-CORREA, B., DELGADO, E., GAYOSO, I., DURAN, E., SOLANA, R. & TARAZONA, R. 2009. Expression of adhesion molecules and ligands for activating and costimulatory receptors involved in cell-mediated cytotoxicity in a large panel of human melanoma cell lines. *Cancer Immunology Immunotherapy*, 58, 1517-1526.
- CASERTA, S., NAUSCH, N., SAWTELL, A., DRUMMOND, R., BARR, T., MACDONALD, A. S., MUTAPI, F. & ZAMOYSKA, R. 2012. Chronic Infection Drives Expression of the Inhibitory Receptor CD200R, and Its Ligand CD200, by Mouse and Human CD4 T Cells. *PloS one*, 7, e35466.
- CASEY, J. P., NOBBS, M., MCGETTIGAN, P., LYNCH, S. & ENNIS, S. 2012. Recessive mutations in MCM4/PRKDC cause a novel syndrome involving a primary immunodeficiency and a disorder of DNA repair. *Journal of Medical Genetics*, 49, 242-245.
- CATALFAMO, M. & HENKART, P. A. 2003. Perforin and the granule exocytosis cytotoxicity pathway. *Current opinion in immunology*, 15, 522-527.
- CERWENKA, A., BARON, J. L. & LANIER, L. L. 2001. Ectopic expression of retinoic acid early inducible-1 gene (RAE-1) permits natural killer cell-mediated rejection of a MHC class I-bearing tumor in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98, 11521-11526.

- CHAN, A., HONG, D. L., ATZBERGER, A., KOLLNBERGER, S., FILER, A. D., BUCKLEY, C. D., MCMICHAEL, A., ENVER, T. & BOWNESS, P. 2007. CD56bright human NK cells differentiate into CD56dim cells: role of contact with peripheral fibroblasts. *Journal of immunology*, 179, 89-94.
- CHAN, C. J., ANDREWS, D. M., MCLAUGHLIN, N. M., YAGITA, H., GILFILLAN, S., COLONNA, M. & SMYTH, M. J. 2010a. DNAM-1/CD155 Interactions Promote Cytokine and NK Cell-Mediated Suppression of Poorly Immunogenic Melanoma Metastases. *Journal of immunology*, 184, 902-911.
- CHAN, C. J., ANDREWS, D. M., MCLAUGHLIN, N. M., YAGITA, H., GILFILLAN, S., COLONNA, M. & SMYTH, M. J. 2010b. DNAM-1/CD155 interactions promote cytokine and NK cell-mediated suppression of poorly immunogenic melanoma metastases. *Journal of immunology*, 184, 902-911.
- CHANG, H. C., TAN, K. & HSU, Y. M. 2006. CD8alphabeta has two distinct binding modes of interaction with peptide-major histocompatibility complex class I. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 281, 28090-28096.
- CHAPMAN, T. L., HEIKEMA, A. P., WEST, A. P. & BJORKMAN, P. J. 2000. Crystal structure and ligand binding properties of the D1D2 region of the inhibitory receptor LIR-1 (ILT2). *Immunity*, 13, 727-736.
- CHEROUTRE, H. & LAMBOLEZ, F. 2008. Doubting the TCR coreceptor function of CD8alphaalpha. *Immunity*, 28, 149-159.
- CHEW, V., TOH, H. C. & ABASTADO, J. P. 2012. Immune microenvironment in tumor progression: characteristics and challenges for therapy. *Journal of oncology*, 2012, 608406.
- CHIPUK, J. E. & GREEN, D. R. 2008. How do BCL-2 proteins induce mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization? *Trends in Cell Biology*, 18, 157-164.

- CHKLOVSKAIA, E., NOWBAKHT, P., NISSEN, C., GRATWOHL, A., BARGETZI, M. & WODNAR-FILIPOWICZ, A. 2004. Reconstitution of dendritic and natural killer-cell subsets after allogeneic stem cell transplantation: effects of endogenous flt3 ligand. *Blood*, 103, 3860-3868.
- CHOI, C., WITZENS, M., BUCUR, M., FEUERER, M., SOMMERFELDT, N., TROJAN, A., HO, A., SCHIRRMACHER, V., GOLDSCHMIDT, H. & BECKHOVE, P. 2005. Enrichment of functional CD8 memory T cells specific for MUC1 in bone marrow of patients with multiple myeloma. *Blood*, 105, 2132-2134.
- CHOWDHURY, D., BERESFORD, P. J., ZHU, P., ZHANG, D., SUNG, J. S., DEMPLE, B., PERRINO, F. W. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2006. The exonuclease TREX1 is in the SET complex and acts in concert with NM23-H1 to degrade DNA during granzyme Amediated cell death. *Molecular Cell*, 23, 133-142.
- CHOWDHURY, D. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2008. Death by a thousand cuts: granzyme pathways of programmed cell death. *Annual review of immunology*, 26, 389-420.
- CICHOCKI, F., MILLER, J. S. & ANDERSON, S. K. 2011. Killer immunoglobulin-like receptor transcriptional regulation: a fascinating dance of multiple promoters. *J Innate Immun,* 3, 242-248.
- CIVES, M., SIMONE, V., BRUNETTI, O., LONGO, V. & SILVESTRIS, F. 2012. Novel lenalidomide-based combinations for treatment of multiple myeloma. *Critical reviews in oncology/hematology*, 85, 9-20.
- COHAVY, O., ZHOU, J., WARE, C. F. & TARGAN, S. R. 2005. LIGHT is constitutively expressed on T and NK cells in the human gut and can be induced by CD2-mediated signaling. *Journal of immunology*, 174, 646-653.
- COHEN, P. Y., BREUER, R. & WALLACH-DAYAN, S. B. 2009. Thy1 up-regulates FasL expression in lung myofibroblasts via Src family kinases. *American journal of respiratory cell and molecular biology*, 40, 231-238.

- COLE, D. K. & GAO, G. F. 2004. CD8: adhesion molecule, co-receptor and immunomodulator. *Cell Mol Immunol*, 1, 81-88.
- COLE, D. K., LAUGEL, B., CLEMENT, M., PRICE, D. A., WOOLDRIDGE, L. & SEWELL, A. K. 2012. The molecular determinants of CD8 co-receptor function. *Immunology*, 137, 139-148.
- COLES, S. J., WANG, E. C. Y., MAN, S., HILLS, R. K., BURNETT, A. K., TONKS, A. & DARLEY, R. L. 2011. CD200 expression suppresses natural killer cell function and directly inhibits patient anti-tumor response in acute myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia : official journal of the Leukemia Society of America, Leukemia Research Fund, U.K,* 25, 792-799.
- COLUCCI, F., CALIGIURI, M. A. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2003. What does it take to make a natural killer? *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 3, 413-425.
- COLUCCI, F. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2000. The receptor tyrosine kinase c-kit provides a critical signal for survival, expansion, and maturation of mouse natural killer cells. *Blood*, 95, 984-991.
- COMMINS, S. P., BORISH, L. & STEINKE, J. W. 2010. Immunologic messenger molecules: cytokines, interferons, and chemokines. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, 125, S53-S72.
- CONNELLY, M. A., ZHANG, H., KIELECZAWA, J. & ANDERSON, C. W. 1998. The promoters for human DNA-PKcs (PRKDC) and MCM4: Divergently transcribed genes located at chromosome 8 band q11. *Genomics*, 47, 71-83.
- COOK, G., CAMPBELL, J. D., CARR, C. E., BOYD, K. S. & FRANKLIN, I. M. 1999. Transforming growth factor beta from multiple myeloma cells inhibits proliferation and IL-2 responsiveness in T lymphocytes. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 66, 981-988.
- COOPER, M. A., ELLIOTT, J. M., KEYEL, P. A., YANG, L., CARRERO, J. A. & YOKOYAMA,
   W. M. 2009. Cytokine-induced memory-like natural killer cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 106, 1915-1919.

- COOPER, M. A., FEHNIGER, T. A. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2001a. The biology of human natural killer-cell subsets. *Trends in immunology*, 22, 633-640.
- COOPER, M. A., FEHNIGER, T. A., FUCHS, A., COLONNA, M. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2004. NK cell and DC interactions. *Trends in immunology*, 25, 47-52.
- COOPER, M. A., FEHNIGER, T. A., TURNER, S. C., CHEN, K. S., GHAHERI, B. A., GHAYUR, T., CARSON, W. E. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2001b. Human natural killer cells: a unique innate immunoregulatory role for the CD56(bright) subset. *Blood*, 97, 3146-3151.
- CRANE, C. A., HAN, S. J., BARRY, J. J., AHN, B. J., LANIER, L. L. & PARSA, A. T. 2010. TGF-beta downregulates the activating receptor NKG2D on NK cells and CD8(+) T cells glioma patients. *Neuro-Oncology*, 12, 7-13.
- CROFT, M., DUAN, W., CHOI, H., EUN, S. Y., MADIREDDI, S. & MEHTA, A. 2012. TNF superfamily in inflammatory disease: translating basic insights. *Trends in immunology*, 33, 144-152.
- CUI, W., CUARTAS, E., KE, J., ZHANG, Q., EINARSSON, H. B., SEDGWICK, J. D., LI, J. & VIGNERY, A. 2007. CD200 and its receptor, CD200R, modulate bone mass via the differentiation of osteoclasts. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 104, 14436-14441.
- CULLEN, S. P., BRUNET, M. & MARTIN, S. J. 2010. Granzymes in cancer and immunity. *Cell Death Differ,* 17, 616-623.
- CURRIER, N. L. & MILLER, S. C. 2001. TNF-alpha further augments natural killer cells when co-administered with an interferon inducer to irradiated, leukemic, bone-marrowtransplanted mice. *Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology*, 47, 185-186.
- D'ORAZIO, J. A. & STEIN-STREILEIN, J. 1996. Human natural killer (NK) cells present staphylococcal enterotoxin B (SEB) to T lymphocytes. *Clinical and experimental immunology*, 104, 366-373.
- DANIAL, N. N. & KORSMEYER, S. J. 2004. Cell death: Critical control points. *Cell*, 116, 205-219.
- DANYLESKO, I., BEIDER, K., SHIMONI, A. & NAGLER, A. 2012. Novel strategies for immunotherapy in multiple myeloma: previous experience and future directions. *Clinical & developmental immunology*, 2012, 753407.
- DAUGUET, N., FOURNIE, J. J., POUPOT, R. & POUPOT, M. 2010. Lenalidomide down regulates the production of interferon-gamma and the expression of inhibitory cytotoxic receptors of human Natural Killer cells. *Cellular immunology*, 264, 163-170.
- DAVIES, F. E., RAJE, N., HIDESHIMA, T., LENTZSCH, S., YOUNG, G., TAI, Y. T., LIN, B., PODAR, K., GUPTA, D., CHAUHAN, D., TREON, S. P., RICHARDSON, P. G., SCHLOSSMAN, R. L., MORGAN, G. J., MULLER, G. W., STIRLING, D. I. & ANDERSON, K. C. 2001. Thalidomide and immunomodulatory derivatives augment natural killer cell cytotoxicity in multiple myeloma. *Blood*, 98, 210-216.
- DE COLVENAER, V., TAVEIRNE, S., HAMANN, J., DE BRUIN, A. M., DE SMEDT, M., TAGHON, T., VANDEKERCKHOVE, B., PLUM, J., VAN LIER, R. & LECLERCQ, G. 2010. Continuous CD27 triggering in vivo strongly reduces NK cell numbers. *European journal of immunology*, 40, 1107-1117.
- DE KONING, P. J. A., TESSELAAR, K., BOVENSCHEN, N., COLAK, S., QUADIR, R., VOLMAN, T. J. H. & KUMMER, J. A. 2010. The cytotoxic protease granzyme M is expressed by lymphocytes of both the innate and adaptive immune system. *Molecular immunology*, 47, 903-911.
- DE RHAM, C., FERRARI-LACRAZ, S., JENDLY, S., SCHNEITER, G., DAYER, J. M. & VILLARD, J. 2007. The proinflammatory cytokines IL-2, IL-15 and IL-21 modulate the repertoire of mature human natural killer cell receptors. *Arthritis research & therapy*, 9, R125.

- DEAGLIO, S., ZUBIAUR, M., GREGORINI, A., BOTTAREL, F., AUSIELLO, C. M., DIANZANI, U., SANCHO, J. & MALAVASI, F. 2002. Human CD38 and CD16 are functionally dependent and physically associated in natural killer cells. *Blood*, 99, 2490-2498.
- DELLA CHIESA, M., FALCO, M., PODESTA, M., LOCATELLI, F., MORETTA, L., FRASSONI, F. & MORETTA, A. 2012. Phenotypic and functional heterogeneity of human NK cells developing after umbilical cord blood transplantation: a role for human cytomegalovirus? *Blood*, 119, 399-410.
- DEMIRCI, G. & LI, X. C. 2004. IL-2 and IL-15 exhibit opposing effects on Fas mediated apoptosis. *Cell Mol Immunol*, 1, 123-128.
- DENNERT, G. & PODACK, E. R. 1983. Cytolysis by H-2-specific T killer cells. Assembly of tubular complexes on target membranes. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 157, 1483-1495.
- DERRE, L., CORVAISIER, M., CHARREAU, B., MOREAU, A., GODEFROY, E., MOREAU-AUBRY, A., JOTEREAU, F. & GERVOIS, N. 2006. Expression and release of HLA-E by melanoma cells and melanocytes: Potential impact on the response of cytotoxic effector cells. *Journal of immunology*, 177, 3100-3107.
- DI SANTO, J. P. & VOSSHENRICH, C. A. J. 2006. Bone marrow versus thymic pathways of natural killer cell development. *Immunological reviews*, 214, 35-46.
- DICKINSON, R. E., GRIFFIN, H., BIGLEY, V., REYNARD, L. N., HUSSAIN, R., HANIFFA, M., LAKEY, J. H., RAHMAN, T., WANG, X. N., MCGOVERN, N., PAGAN, S., COOKSON, S., MCDONALD, D., CHUA, I., WALLIS, J., CANT, A., WRIGHT, M., KEAVNEY, B., CHINNERY, P. F., LOUGHLIN, J., HAMBLETON, S., SANTIBANEZ-KOREF, M. & COLLIN, M. 2011. Exome sequencing identifies GATA-2 mutation as the cause of dendritic cell, monocyte, B and NK lymphoid deficiency. *Blood*, 118, 2656-2658.
- DIEFENBACH, A. & RAULET, D. H. 2001. Strategies for target cell recognition by natural killer cells. *Immunological reviews*, 181, 170-184.

- DITTEL, B. N. 2010. Depletion of specific cell populations by complement depletion. *Journal of visualized experiments : JoVE,* 36, 1487.
- DONSKOI, B. V., CHERNYSHOV, V. P. & OSYPCHUK, D. V. 2011. [The immunophenotypic characteristics of two functionally different natural killer cell subpopulations in peripheral human blood]. *Fiziolohichnyi zhurnal*, 57, 29-35.
- DRAYTON, D. L., LIAO, S., MOUNZER, R. H. & RUDDLE, N. H. 2006. Lymphoid organ development: from ontogeny to neogenesis. *Nature immunology*, 7, 344-353.
- DROPULIC, L. K. & COHEN, J. I. 2011. Severe Viral Infections and Primary Immunodeficiencies. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 53, 897-909.
- DUNN, G. P., BRUCE, A. T., IKEDA, H., OLD, L. J. & SCHREIBER, R. D. 2002. Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. *Nature immunology*, 3, 991-998.
- EDLICH, B., AHLENSTIEL, G., AZPIROZ, A. Z., STOLTZFUS, J., NOUREDDIN, M., SERTI, E., FELD, J. J., LIANG, T. J., ROTMAN, Y. & REHERMANN, B. 2012. Early changes in interferon signaling define natural killer cell response and refractoriness to interferon-based therapy of hepatitis C patients. *Hepatology*, 55, 39-48.
- EDVARDSSON, L., DYKES, J. & OLOFSSON, T. 2006. Isolation and characterization of human myeloid progenitor populations - TpoR as discriminator between common myeloid and megakaryocyte/erythroid progenitors. *Experimental hematology*, 34, 599-609.
- EIDENSCHENK, C., DUNNE, J., JOUANGUY, E., FOURLINNIE, C., GINEAU, L., BACQ, D., MCMAHON, C., SMITH, O., CASANOVA, J. L., ABEL, L. & FEIGHERY, C. 2006. A novel primary immunodeficiency with specific natural-killer cell deficiency maps to the centromeric region of chromosome 8. *American Journal of Human Genetics*, 78, 721-727.

- EISENHARDT, M., GLASSNER, A., KRAMER, B., KORNER, C., SIBBING, B., KOKORDELIS, P., NISCHALKE, H. D., SAUERBRUCH, T., SPENGLER, U. & NATTERMANN, J. 2012. The CXCR3(+)CD56Bright phenotype characterizes a distinct NK cell subset with anti-fibrotic potential that shows dys-regulated activity in hepatitis C. *PloS one*, 7, e38846.
- EISSENS, D. N., SPANHOLTZ, J., VAN DER MEER, A., VAN CRANENBROEK, B., DOLSTRA, H., KWEKKEBOOM, J., PREIJERS, F. W. M. B. & JOOSTEN, I. 2012. Defining Early Human NK Cell Developmental Stages in Primary and Secondary Lymphoid Tissues. *PloS one*, 7, e30930.
- EISSMANN, P. & DAVIS, D. M. 2010. Inhibitory and Regulatory Immune Synapses. *Immunological Synapse*, 340, 63-79.
- EL-SHERBINY, Y. M., MEADE, J. L., HOLMES, T. D., MCGONAGLE, D., MACKIE, S. L., MORGAN, A. W., COOK, G., FEYLER, S., RICHARDS, S. J., DAVIES, F. E., MORGAN, G. J. & COOK, G. P. 2007. The requirement for DNAM-1, NKG2D, and NKp46 in the natural killer cell-mediated killing of myeloma cells. *Cancer research*, 67, 8444-8449.
- ELMORE, S. 2007. Apoptosis: A review of programmed cell death. *Toxicol Pathol,* 35, 495-516.
- EMPSON, V. G., MCQUEEN, F. M. & DALBETH, N. 2010. The natural killer cell: a further innate mediator of gouty inflammation? *Immunology and cell biology*, 88, 24-31.
- ENDT, J., MCCANN, F. E., ALMEIDA, C. R., URLAUB, D., LEUNG, R., PENDE, D., DAVIS,
   D. M. & WATZL, C. 2007. Inhibitory receptor signals suppress ligation-induced recruitment of NKG2D to GM1-Rich membrane domains at the human NK cell immune synapse. *Journal of immunology*, 178, 5606-5611.
- ESKES, R., DESAGHER, S., ANTONSSON, B. & MARTINOU, J. C. 2000. Bid induces the oligomerization and insertion of Bax into the outer mitochondrial membrane. *Molecular and cellular biology*, 20, 929-935.

- EVANS, J. H., HOROWITZ, A., MEHRABI, M., WISE, E. L., PEASE, J. E., RILEY, E. M. & DAVIS, D. M. 2011. A distinct subset of human NK cells expressing HLA-DR expand in response to IL-2 and can aid immune responses to BCG. *European journal of immunology*, 41, 1924-1933.
- FALSCHLEHNER, C., EMMERICH, C. H., GERLACH, B. & WALCZAK, H. 2007. TRAIL signalling: Decisions between life and death. *International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology*, 39, 1462-1475.
- FAN, Z., YU, P., WANG, Y., FU, M. L., LIU, W., SUN, Y. & FU, Y. X. 2006. NK-cell activation by LIGHT triggers tumor-specific CD8+ T-cell immunity to reject established tumors. *Blood*, 107, 1342-1351.
- FAN, Z. S., BERESFORD, P. J., OH, D. Y., ZHANG, D. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2003a. Tumor suppressor NM23-H1 is a granzyme A-activated DNase during CTL-mediated apoptosis, and the nucleosome assembly protein SET is its inhibitor. *Cell*, 112, 659-672.
- FAN, Z. S., BERESFORD, P. J., ZHANG, D., XU, Z., NOVINA, C. D., YOSHIDA, A., POMMIER, Y. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2003b. Cleaving the oxidative repair protein Ape1 enhances cell death mediated by granzyme A. *Nature immunology*, 4, 145-153.
- FANG, F. & YU, M. 2004. Viral receptor blockage by multivalent recombinant antibody fusion proteins: inhibiting human rhinovirus (HRV) infection with CFY196. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*, 53, 23-25.
- FANG, M., ORR, M. T., SPEE, P., EGEBJERG, T., LANIER, L. L. & SIGAL, L. J. 2011. CD94 Is Essential for NK Cell-Mediated Resistance to a Lethal Viral Disease. *Immunity*, 34, 579-589.
- FANTUZZI, G., REED, D. A. & DINARELLO, C. A. 1999. IL-12-induced IFN-gamma is dependent on caspase-1 processing of the IL-18 precursor. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 104, 761-767.

- FARNAULT, L., SANCHEZ, C., BAIER, C., LE TREUT, T. & COSTELLO, R. T. 2012. Hematological malignancies escape from NK cell innate immune surveillance: mechanisms and therapeutic implications. *Clinical & developmental immunology*, 2012, 421702.
- FAURIAT, C., LONG, E. O., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & BRYCESON, Y. T. 2010. Regulation of human NK-cell cytokine and chemokine production by target cell recognition. *Blood*, 115, 2167-2176.
- FAVIER, B., LEMAOULT, J., LESPORT, E. & CAROSELLA, E. D. 2010. ILT2/HLA-G interaction impairs NK-cell functions through the inhibition of the late but not the early events of the NK-cell activating synapse. *Faseb Journal*, 24, 689-699.
- FEHNIGER, T. A., BLUMAN, E. M., PORTER, M. M., MROZEK, E., COOPER, M. A., VANDEUSEN, J. B., FRANKEL, S. R., STOCK, W. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2000. Potential mechanisms of human natural killer cell expansion in vivo during low-dose IL-2 therapy. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, 106, 117-124.
- FEHNIGER, T. A. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2001. Interleukin 15: biology and relevance to human disease. *Blood*, 97, 14-32.
- FEHNIGER, T. A., COOPER, M. A., NUOVO, G. J., CELLA, M., FACCHETTI, F., COLONNA, M. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2003. CD56bright natural killer cells are present in human lymph nodes and are activated by T cell-derived IL-2: a potential new link between adaptive and innate immunity. *Blood*, 101, 3052-3057.
- FELLOWS, E., GIL-PARRADO, S., JENNE, D. E. & KURSCHUS, F. C. 2007. Natural killer cell-derived human granzyme H induces an alternative, caspase-independent celldeath program. *Blood*, 110, 544-552.
- FERGUSSON, J. R., FLEMING, V. M. & KLENERMAN, P. 2011. CD161-expressing human T cells. *Frontiers in immunology*, 2, 36.

- FERLAZZO, G., THOMAS, D., LIN, S. L., GOODMAN, K., MORANDI, B., MULLER, W. A., MORETTA, A. & MUNZ, C. 2004. The abundant NK cells in human secondary lymphoid tissues require activation to express killer cell Ig-like receptors and become cytolytic. *Journal of immunology*, 172, 1455-1462.
- FERNANDEZ DO PORTO, D. A., JURADO, J. O., PASQUINELLI, V., ALVAREZ, I. B., ASPERA, R. H., MUSELLA, R. M. & GARCIA, V. E. 2012. CD137 differentially regulates innate and adaptive immunity against Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *Immunology and cell biology*, 90, 449-456.
- FRENCH, A. R. & YOKOYAMA, W. M. 2004. Natural killer cells and autoimmunity. *Arthritis* research & therapy, 6, 8-14.
- FREUD, A. G., BECKNELL, B., ROYCHOWDHURY, S., MAO, H. C., FERKETICH, A. K., NUOVO, G. J., HUGHES, T. L., MARBURGER, T. B., SUNG, J., BAIOCCHI, R. A., GUIMOND, M. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2005. A human CD34(+) subset resides in lymph nodes and differentiates into CD56(bright) natural killer cells. *Immunity*, 22, 295-304.
- FREUD, A. G., YOKOHAMA, A., BECKNELL, B., LEE, M. T., MAO, H. C., FERKETICH, A. K.
  & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2006. Evidence for discrete stages of human natural killer cell differentiation in vivo. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 203, 1033-1043.
- FREY, M., PACKIANATHAN, N. B., FEHNIGER, T. A., ROSS, M. E., WANG, W. C., STEWART, C. C., CALIGIURI, M. A. & EVANS, S. S. 1998. Differential expression and function of L-selectin on CD56(bright) and CD56(dim) natural killer cell subsets. *Journal of immunology*, 161, 400-408.
- FROELICH, C. J., METKAR, S. S. & RAJA, S. M. 2004. Granzyme B-mediated apoptosis the elephant and the blind men? *Cell Death Differ*, 11, 369-371.
- FU, B. Q., WANG, F. Y., SUN, R., LING, B., TIAN, Z. G. & WEI, H. M. 2011. CD11b and CD27 reflect distinct population and functional specialization in human natural killer cells. *Immunology*, 133, 350-359.

- FUCHSHUBER, P. R. & LOTZOVA, E. 1992. Differential Oncolytic Effect of Nk-Enriched Subsets in Long-Term Interleukin-2 Cultures. *Lymphokine and Cytokine Research*, 11, 271-276.
- GAMADIA, L. E., RENTENAAR, R. J., VAN LIER, R. A. W. & TEN BERGE, I. J. M. 2004. Properties of CD4(+) T cells in human cytomegalovirus infection. *Human immunology*, 65, 486-492.
- GANGADHARAN, D. & CHEROUTRE, H. 2004. The CD8 isoform CD8alphaalpha is not a functional homologue of the TCR co-receptor CD8alphabeta. *Current opinion in immunology*, 16, 264-270.
- GAO, G. F. & JAKOBSEN, B. K. 2000. Molecular interactions of coreceptor CD8 and MHC class I: the molecular basis for functional coordination with the T-cell receptor. *Immunol Today*, 21, 630-636.
- GARCIA-LORA, A., ALGARRA, I. & GARRIDO, F. 2003. MHC class I antigens, immune surveillance, and tumor immune escape. *Journal of cellular physiology*, 195, 346-355.
- GARG, T. K., SZMANIA, S. M., KHAN, J. A., HOERING, A., MALBROUGH, P. A., MORENO-BOST, A., GREENWAY, A. D., LINGO, J. D., LI, X., YACCOBY, S., SUVA, L. J., STORRIE, B., TRICOT, G., CAMPANA, D., SHAUGHNESSY JR, J. D., JR., NAIR, B. P., BELLAMY, W. T., EPSTEIN, J., BARLOGIE, B. & VAN RHEE, F. 2012. Highly activated and expanded natural killer cells for multiple myeloma immunotherapy. *Haematologica*, 97, 1348-1356.
- GASSER, S., ORSULIC, S., BROWN, E. J. & RAULET, D. H. 2005. The DNA damage pathway regulates innate immune system ligands of the NKG2D receptor. *Nature*, 436, 1186-1190.
- GERDES, N. & ZIRLIK, A. 2011. Co-stimulatory molecules in and beyond co-stimulation tipping the balance in atherosclerosis? *Thrombosis and haemostasis*, 106, 804-813.

- GHIO, M., CONTINI, P., NEGRINI, S., BOERO, S., MUSSO, A. & POGGI, A. 2009. Soluble HLA-I-mediated secretion of TGF-beta 1 by human NK cells and consequent downregulation of anti-tumor cytolytic activity. *European journal of immunology*, 39, 3459-3468.
- GIBBINGS, D. J., MARCET-PALACIOS, M., SEKAR, Y., NG, M. C. Y. & BEFUS, A. D. 2007. CD8 alpha is expressed by human monocytes and enhances Fc gamma R-dependent responses. *BMC immunology*, 8, 12.
- GILFILLAN, S., CHAN, C. J., CELLA, M., HAYNES, N. M., RAPAPORT, A. S., BOLES, K. S., ANDREWS, D. M., SMYTH, M. J. & COLONNA, M. 2008. DNAM-1 promotes activation of cytotoxic lymphocytes by nonprofessional antigen-presenting cells and tumors. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 205, 2965-2973.
- GILMOUR, K. C., FUJII, H., CRANSTON, T., DAVIES, E. G., KINNON, C. & GASPAR, H. B. 2001. Defective expression of the interleukin-2/interleukin-15 receptor beta subunit leads to a natural killer cell-deficient form of severe combined immunodeficiency. *Blood*, 98, 877-879.
- GINEAU, L., COGNET, C., KARA, N., LACH, F. P., DUNNE, J., VETURI, U., PICARD, C., TROUILLET, C., EIDENSCHENK, C., AOUFOUCHI, S., ALCAIS, A., SMITH, O., GEISSMANN, F., FEIGHERY, C., ABEL, L., SMOGORZEWSKA, A., STILLMAN, B., VIVIER, E., CASANOVA, J. L. & JOUANGUY, E. 2012. Partial MCM4 deficiency in patients with growth retardation, adrenal insufficiency, and natural killer cell deficiency. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, 122, 821-832.
- GIROUX, M. & DENIS, F. 2005. CD1d-unrestricted human NKT cells release chemokines upon Fas engagement. *Blood*, 105, 703-710.
- GODAL, R., BACHANOVA, V., GLEASON, M., MCCULLAR, V., YUN, G. H., COOLEY, S., VERNERIS, M. R., MCGLAVE, P. B. & MILLER, J. S. 2010. Natural killer cell killing of acute myelogenous leukemia and acute lymphoblastic leukemia blasts by killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptor-negative natural killer cells after NKG2A and LIR-1

blockade. Biology of blood and marrow transplantation : journal of the American Society for Blood and Marrow Transplantation, 16, 612-621.

- GODFREY, J. & BENSON, D. M., JR. 2012. The role of natural killer cells in immunity against multiple myeloma. *Leukemia & lymphoma*, 53, 1666-1676.
- GOLDEN-MASON, L., COX, A. L., RANDALL, J. A., CHENG, L. & ROSEN, H. R. 2010. Increased natural killer cell cytotoxicity and NKp30 expression protects against hepatitis C virus infection in high-risk individuals and inhibits replication in vitro. *Hepatology*, 52, 1581-1589.
- GONZALVEZ, F. & ASHKENAZI, A. 2010. New insights into apoptosis signaling by Apo2L/TRAIL. Oncogene, 29, 4752-4765.
- GORDON, J. N. & GOGGIN, P. M. 2003. Thalidomide and its derivatives: emerging from the wilderness. *Postgraduate medical journal*, 79, 127-132.
- GRANGER, S. W. & RICKERT, S. 2003. LIGHT-HVEM signaling and the regulation of T cellmediated immunity. *Cytokine & growth factor reviews*, 14, 289-296.
- GREEN, D. R., DROIN, N. & PINKOSKI, M. 2003. Activation-induced cell death in T cells. *Immunological reviews*, 193, 70-81.
- GREIPP, P. R., SAN MIGUEL, J., DURIE, B. G., CROWLEY, J. J., BARLOGIE, B., BLADE, J.,
  BOCCADORO, M., CHILD, J. A., AVET-LOISEAU, H., KYLE, R. A., LAHUERTA, J.
  J., LUDWIG, H., MORGAN, G., POWLES, R., SHIMIZU, K., SHUSTIK, C.,
  SONNEVELD, P., TOSI, P., TURESSON, I. & WESTIN, J. 2005. International staging
  system for multiple myeloma. *J Clin Oncol*, 23, 3412-3420.
- GROH, V., WU, J., YEE, C. & SPIES, T. 2002. Tumour-derived soluble MIC ligands impair expression of NKG2D and T-cell activation. *Nature*, 419, 734-738.
- GRZYWACZ, B., KATARIA, N., SIKORA, M., OOSTENDORP, R. A., DZIERZAK, E. A., BLAZAR, B. R., MILLER, J. S. & VERNERIS, M. R. 2006. Coordinated acquisition of

inhibitory and activating receptors and functional properties by developing human natural killer cells. *Blood*, 108, 3824-3833.

- GUERRA, N., TAN, Y. X., JONCKER, N. T., CHOY, A., GALLARDO, F., XIONG, N., KNOBLAUGH, S., CADO, D., GREENBERG, N. R. & RAULET, D. H. 2008. NKG2Ddeficient mice are defective in tumor surveillance in models of spontaneous malignancy. *Immunity*, 28, 571-580.
- GUO, Y., CHEN, J., ZHAO, T. & FAN, Z. 2008. Granzyme K degrades the redox/DNA repair enzyme Ape1 to trigger oxidative stress of target cells leading to cytotoxicity. *Molecular immunology*, 45, 2225-2235.
- HAJEK, R., KREJCI, M., POUR, L. & ADAM, Z. 2011. Multiple myeloma. *Klinicka onkologie :* casopis Ceske a Slovenske onkologicke spolecnosti, 24 Suppl, S10-S13.
- HANNA, J., WALD, O., GOLDMAN-WOHL, D., PRUS, D., MARKEL, G., GAZIT, R., KATZ, G.,
  HAIMOV-KOCHMAN, R., FUJII, N., YAGEL, S., PELED, A. & MANDELBOIM, O.
  2003. CXCL12 expression by invasive trophoblasts induces the specific migration of
  CD16- human natural killer cells. *Blood*, 102, 1569-1577.
- HANS, C. P., FINN, W. G., SINGLETON, T. P., SCHNITZER, B. & ROSS, C. W. 2002. Usefulness of anti-CD117 in the flow cytometric analysis of acute leukemia. *Am J Clin Pathol*, 117, 301-305.
- HANSEN, T. H. & BOUVIER, M. 2009. MHC class I antigen presentation: learning from viral evasion strategies. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 9, 503-513.
- HARLIN, H., HANSON, M., JOHANSSON, C. C., SAKURAI, D., POSCHKE, I., NORELL, H., MALMBERG, K. J. & KIESSLING, R. 2007. The CD16-CD56(bright) NK cell subset is resistant to reactive oxygen species produced by activated Granulocytes and has higher antioxidative capacity than the CD16+CD56(dim) subset. *Journal of immunology*, 179, 4513-4519.

- HAROUSSEAU, J. L., DREYLING, M. & GRP, E. G. W. 2010. Multiple myeloma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Annals of Oncology*, 21, v155-v157.
- HART, S. P., SMITH, J. R. & DRANSFIELD, I. 2004. Phagocytosis of opsonized apoptotic cells: roles for 'old-fashioned' receptors for antibody and complement. *Clinical and experimental immunology*, 135, 181-185.
- HASSAN, N. J., BARCLAY, A. N. & BROWN, M. H. 2004. Frontline: Optimal T cell activation requires the engagement of CD6 and CD166. *European journal of immunology*, 34, 930-940.
- HAYAKAWA, Y. & SMYTH, M. J. 2006. CD27 dissects mature NK cells into two subsets with distinct responsiveness and migratory capacity. *Journal of immunology*, 176, 1517-1524.
- HAYASHI, T., HIDESHIMA, T., AKIYAMA, M., PODAR, K., YASUI, H., RAJE, N., KUMAR, S., CHAUHAN, D., TREON, S. P., RICHARDSON, P. & ANDERSON, K. C. 2005.
  Molecular mechanisms whereby immunomodulatory drugs activate natural killer cells: clinical application. *British journal of haematology*, 128, 192-203.
- HE, J. S. & OSTERGAARD, H. L. 2007. CTLs contain and use intracellular stores of FasL distinct from cytolytic granules. *Journal of immunology*, 179, 2339-2348.
- HECHT, M. L., ROSENTAL, B., HORLACHER, T., HERSHKOVITZ, O., DE PAZ, J. L., NOTI, C., SCHAUER, S., PORGADOR, A. & SEEBERGER, P. H. 2009. Natural Cytotoxicity Receptors NKp30, NKp44 and NKp46 Bind to Different Heparan Sulfate/Heparin Sequences. J Proteome Res, 8, 712-720.
- HEIDENREICH, S., ZU EULENBURG, C., HILDEBRANDT, Y., STUBIG, T., SIERICH, H., BADBARAN, A., EIERMANN, T. H., BINDER, T. M. & KROGER, N. 2012. Impact of the NK cell receptor LIR-1 (ILT-2/CD85j/LILRB1) on cytotoxicity against multiple myeloma. *Clinical & developmental immunology*, 2012, 652130.

- HIDESHIMA, T. & ANDERSON, K. C. 2002. Molecular mechanisms of novel therapeutic approaches for multiple myeloma. *Nature reviews. Cancer*, 2, 927-937.
- HILPERT, J., GROSSE-HOVEST, L., GRUNEBACH, F., BUECHELE, C., NUEBLING, T., RAUM, T., STEINLE, A. & SALIH, H. R. 2012. Comprehensive Analysis of NKG2D Ligand Expression and Release in Leukemia: Implications for NKG2D-Mediated NK Cell Responses. *Journal of immunology*, 189, 1360-1371.
- HIRAYASU, H., YOSHIKAWA, Y., TSUZUKI, S. & FUSHIKI, T. 2007. A role of a lymphocyte tryptase, granzyme A, in experimental ulcerative colitis. *Bioscience, biotechnology, and biochemistry*, 71, 234-237.
- HOU, Q., ZHAO, T., ZHANG, H., LU, H., ZHANG, Q., SUN, L. & FAN, Z. 2008. Granzyme H induces apoptosis of target tumor cells characterized by DNA fragmentation and Biddependent mitochondrial damage. *Molecular immunology*, 45, 1044-1055.
- HOUCHINS, J. P., LANIER, L. L., NIEMI, E. C., PHILLIPS, J. H. & RYAN, J. C. 1997. Natural killer cell cytolytic activity is inhibited by NKG2-A and activated by NKG2-C. *Journal of immunology*, 158, 3603-3609.
- HOVES, S., SUTTON, V. R. & TRAPANI, J. A. 2012. A novel role for granzymes in anti-tumor immunity. *Oncoimmunology*, 1, 219-221.
- HSU, D. C., WILKENFELD, P. & JOSHUA, D. E. 2012. Multiple myeloma. BMJ, 344, d7953.
- HU, D., LIU, S., SHI, L., LI, C., WU, L. & FAN, Z. 2010. Cleavage of survivin by Granzyme M triggers degradation of the survivin-X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein (XIAP) complex to free caspase activity leading to cytolysis of target tumor cells. *The Journal* of biological chemistry, 285, 18326-18335.
- HUA, G., WANG, S., ZHONG, C., XUE, P. & FAN, Z. 2009. Ignition of p53 bomb sensitizes tumor cells to granzyme K-mediated cytolysis. *Journal of immunology*, 182, 2152-9.

- HUA, G., ZHANG, Q. & FAN, Z. 2007. Heat shock protein 75 (TRAP1) antagonizes reactive oxygen species generation and protects cells from granzyme M-mediated apoptosis. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 282, 20553-20560.
- HUGHES, C. R., GUASTI, L., MEIMARIDOU, E., CHUANG, C. H., SCHIMENTI, J. C., KING, P. J., COSTIGAN, C., CLARK, A. J. & METHERELL, L. A. 2012. MCM4 mutation causes adrenal failure, short stature, and natural killer cell deficiency in humans. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, 122, 814-820.
- HUGHES, T., BECKNELL, B., MCCLORY, S., BRIERCHECK, E., FREUD, A. G., ZHANG, X. L., MAO, H. Y., NUOVO, G., YU, J. H. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2009. Stage 3 immature human natural killer cells found in secondary lymphoid tissue constitutively and selectively express the T(H)17 cytokine interleukin-22. *Blood*, 113, 4008-4010.
- HUNTINGTON, N. D., LEGRAND, N., ALVES, N. L., JARON, B., WEIJER, K., PLET, A., CORCUFF, E., MORTIER, E., JACQUES, Y., SPITS, H. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2009. IL-15 trans-presentation promotes human NK cell development and differentiation in vivo. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 206, 25-34.
- HUNTINGTON, N. D., PUTHALAKATH, H., GUNN, P., NAIK, E., MICHALAK, E. M., SMYTH,
  M. J., TABARIAS, H., DEGLI-ESPOSTI, M. A., DEWSON, G., WILLIS, S. N.,
  MOTOYAMA, N., HUANG, D. C. S., NUTT, S. L., TARLINTON, D. M. & STRASSER,
  A. 2007a. Interleukin 15-mediated survival of natural killer cells is determined by
  interactions among Bim, Noxa and Mcl-1. *Nature immunology*, 8, 856-863.
- HUNTINGTON, N. D., VOSSHENRICH, C. A. J. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2007b. Developmental pathways that generate natural-killer-cell diversity in mice and humans. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 7, 703-714.
- HUSSEIN, M. A. 2003. Modifications to therapy for multiple myeloma: pegylated liposomal Doxorubicin in combination with vincristine, reduced-dose dexamethasone, and thalidomide. *The oncologist*, 8 Suppl 3, 39-45.

- HUSSELL, T. & OPENSHAW, P. J. M. 1998. Intracellular IFN-gamma expression in natural killer cells precedes lung CD8(+) T cell recruitment during respiratory syncytial virus infection. *Journal of General Virology*, 79, 2593-2601.
- IDA, H. & ANDERSON, P. 1998. Activation-induced NK cell death triggered by CD2 stimulation. *European journal of immunology*, 28, 1292-1300.
- IDA, H., NAKASHIMA, T., KEDERSHA, N. L., YAMASAKI, S., HUANG, M., IZUMI, Y., MIYASHITA, T., ORIGUCHI, T., KAWAKAMI, A., MIGITA, K., BIRD, P. I., ANDERSON, P. & EGUCHI, K. 2003. Granzyme B leakage-induced cell death: a new type of activation-induced natural killer cell death. *European journal of immunology*, 33, 3284-3292.
- IDA, H., UTZ, P. J., ANDERSON, P. & EGUCHI, K. 2005. Granzyme B and natural killer (NK) cell death. *Modern rheumatology / the Japan Rheumatism Association*, 15, 315-322.
- IGNEY, F. H. & KRAMMER, P. H. 2002. Immune escape of tumors: apoptosis resistance and tumor counterattack. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 71, 907-920.
- IGUCHI-MANAKA, A., KAI, H., YAMASHITA, Y., SHIBATA, K., TAHARA-HANAOKA, S., HONDA, S., YASUI, T., KIKUTANI, H., SHIBUYA, K. & SHIBUYA, A. 2008. Accelerated tumor growth in mice deficient in DNAM-1 receptor. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 205, 2959-2964.
- INNGJERDINGEN, M., DAMAJ, B. & MAGHAZACHI, A. A. 2001. Expression and regulation of chemokine receptors in human natural killer cells. *Blood*, 97, 367-375.
- INNGJERDINGEN, M., KVEBERG, L. & VAAGE, J. T. 2012. A novel NKR-P1B(bright) NK cell subset expresses an activated CD25(+)CX(3)CR1(+)CD62L(-)CD11b(-)CD27(-) phenotype and is prevalent in blood, liver, and gut-associated lymphoid organs of rats. *Journal of immunology*, 188, 2499-2508.
- INOKUCHI, T., MORIWAKI, Y., TSUTSUI, H., YAMAMOTO, A., TAKAHASHI, S., TSUTSUMI, Z., KA, T., NAKANISHI, K. & YAMAMOTO, T. 2006. Plasma interleukin (IL)-18

(interferon-gamma-inducing factor) and other inflammatory cytokines in patients with gouty arthritis and monosodium urate monohydrate crystal-induced secretion of IL-18. *Cytokine*, 33, 21-27.

- JACOBS, R., HINTZEN, G., KEMPER, A., BEUL, K., KEMPF, S., BEHRENS, G., SYKORA, K. W. & SCHMIDT, R. E. 2001. CD56bright cells differ in their KIR repertoire and cytotoxic features from CD56dim NK cells. *European journal of immunology*, 31, 3121-3127.
- JACOBS, R., STOLL, M., STRATMANN, G., LEO, R., LINK, H. & SCHMIDT, R. E. 1992. Cd16- Cd56+ Natural-Killer-Cells after Bone-Marrow Transplantation. *Blood*, 79, 3239-3244.
- JAMIESON, A. M., ISNARD, P., DORFMAN, J. R., COLES, M. C. & RAULET, D. H. 2004. Turnover and proliferation of NK cells in steady state and lymphopenic conditions. *Journal of immunology*, 172, 864-870.
- JANEWAY, C. 2005. *Immunobiology : the immune system in health and disease,* New York, Garland Science.
- JANEWAY, C. A. & MEDZHITOV, R. 2002. Innate immune recognition. *Annual review of immunology*, 20, 197-216.
- JARAHIAN, M., FIEDLER, M., COHNEN, A., DJANDJI, D., HAMMERLING, G. J., GATI, C., CERWENKA, A., TURNER, P. C., MOYER, R. W., WATZL, C., HENGEL, H. & MOMBURG, F. 2011. Modulation of NKp30- and NKp46-mediated natural killer cell responses by poxviral hemagglutinin. *PLoS pathogens*, 7, e1002195.
- JAWAHAR, S., MOODY, C., CHAN, M., FINBERG, R., GEHA, R. & CHATILA, T. 1996. Natural killer (NK) cell deficiency associated with an epitope-deficient Fc receptor type IIIA (CD16-II). *Clinical and experimental immunology*, 103, 408-413.

- JIA, L., GOPINATHAN, G., SUKUMAR, J. T. & GRIBBEN, J. G. 2012. Blocking autophagy prevents bortezomib-induced NF-kappaB activation by reducing I-kappaBalpha degradation in lymphoma cells. *PloS one*, 7, e32584.
- JIANG, N., HUANG, J., EDWARDS, L. J., LIU, B. Y., ZHANG, Y., BEAL, C. D., EVAVOLD, B. D. & ZHU, C. 2011a. Two-Stage Cooperative T Cell Receptor-Peptide Major Histocompatibility Complex-CD8 Trimolecular Interactions Amplify Antigen Discrimination. *Immunity*, 34, 13-23.
- JIANG, W., CHAI, N. R., MARIC, D. & BIELEKOVA, B. 2011b. Unexpected role for granzyme K in CD56bright NK cell-mediated immunoregulation of multiple sclerosis. *Journal of immunology*, 187, 781-790.
- JOST, S., REARDON, J., PETERSON, E., POOLE, D., BOSCH, R., ALTER, G. & ALTFELD, M. 2011. Expansion of 2B4+ natural killer (NK) cells and decrease in NKp46+ NK cells in response to influenza. *Immunology*, 132, 516-526.
- JUELKE, K., KILLIG, M., LUETKE-EVERSLOH, M., PARENTE, E., GRUEN, J., MORANDI,
   B., FERLAZZO, G., THIEL, A., SCHMITT-KNOSALLA, I. & ROMAGNANI, C. 2010.
   CD62L expression identifies a unique subset of polyfunctional CD56dim NK cells.
   *Blood*, 116, 1299-1307.
- KAM, C. M., HUDIG, D. & POWERS, J. C. 2000. Granzymes (lymphocyte serine proteases): characterization with natural and synthetic substrates and inhibitors. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Protein Structure and Molecular Enzymology*, 1477, 307-323.
- KANNAN, Y., YU, J., RAICES, R. M., SESHADRI, S., WEI, M., CALIGIURI, M. A. & WEWERS, M. D. 2011. IkappaBzeta augments IL-12- and IL-18-mediated IFNgamma production in human NK cells. *Blood*, 117, 2855-2863.
- KANODIA, S., DA SILVA, D. M., KARAMANUKYAN, T., BOGAERT, L., FU, Y. X. & KAST, W.
  M. 2010. Expression of LIGHT/TNFSF14 Combined with Vaccination against Human Papillomavirus Type 16 E7 Induces Significant Tumor Regression. *Cancer research*, 70, 3955-3964.

- KARAMI, M. A., CAO, T. M., BAKER, J., VERNERIS, M. R. & NEGRIN, R. S. 2005. Silencing human NKG2D, DAP10 and DAP12 reduces cytotoxicity of in vivo activated CD8(+) T and NK cells. *Biology of Blood and Marrow Transplantation*, 11, 41-41.
- KARRE, K. 2008. Natural killer cell recognition of missing self. *Nature immunology*, 9, 477-480.
- KASYAPA, C. S., SHER, T. & CHANAN-KHAN, A. A. 2012. Multiple myeloma and immunomodulation: regulating the regulatory cells. *Leukemia & lymphoma*, 53, 1253-1254.
- KATODRITOU, E., TERPOS, E., NORTH, J., KOTTARIDIS, P., VERROU, E., GASTARI, V., CHADJIAGGELIDOU, C., SIVAKUMARAN, S., JIDE-BANWO, S., TSIROGIANNI, M., KAPETANOS, D., ZERVAS, K. & LOWDELL, M. W. 2011. Tumor-primed natural killer cells from patients with multiple myeloma lyse autologous, NK-resistant, bone marrow-derived malignant plasma cells. *Am J Hematol*, 86, 967-973.
- KAUR, G., TROWSDALE, J. & FUGGER, L. 2012. Natural killer cells and their receptors in multiple sclerosis. *Brain*, aws159.
- KAVURMA, M. M. & KHACHIGIAN, L. M. 2003. Signaling and transcriptional control of Fas ligand gene expression. *Cell Death Differ*, 10, 36-44.
- KAWAMURA, T., KOKA, R., MA, A. & KUMAR, V. 2003. Differential roles for IL-15R alphachain in NK cell development and Ly-49 induction. *Journal of immunology*, 171, 5085-5090.
- KAWAYAMA, T., OKAMOTO, M., IMAOKA, H., KATO, S., YOUNG, H. A. & HOSHINO, T. 2012. Interleukin-18 in Pulmonary Inflammatory Diseases. J Interferon Cytokine Res, 32, 443-449.
- KEEFE, D., SHI, L. F., FESKE, S., MASSOL, R., NAVARRO, F., KIRCHHAUSEN, T. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2005. Perforin triggers a plasma membrane-repair response that facilitates CTL induction of apoptosis. *Immunity*, 23, 249-262.

- KELLY, J. M., WATERHOUSE, N. J., CRETNEY, E., BROWNE, K. A., ELLIS, S., TRAPANI, J. A. & SMYTH, M. J. 2004. Granzyme M mediates a novel form of perforindependent cell death. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 279, 22236-22242.
- KESKIN, D. B., ALLAN, D. S., RYBALOV, B., ANDZELM, M. M., STERN, J. N., KOPCOW, H. D., KOOPMAN, L. A. & STROMINGER, J. L. 2007. TGFbeta promotes conversion of CD16+ peripheral blood NK cells into CD16- NK cells with similarities to decidual NK cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 104, 3378-3383.
- KHERADMAND, T., TRIVEDI, P. P., WOLF, N. A., ROBERTS, P. C. & SWANBORG, R. H. 2008. Characterization of a subset of bone marrow-derived natural killer cells that regulates T cell activation in rats. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 83, 1128-1135.
- KIEFFER, L. J., BENNETT, J. A., CUNNINGHAM, A. C., GLADUE, R. P., MCNEISH, J., KAVATHAS, P. B. & HANKE, J. H. 1996. Human CD8 alpha expression in NK cells but not cytotoxic T cells of transgenic mice. *International immunology*, 8, 1617-1626.
- KIM, E. O., KIM, T. J., KIM, N., KIM, S. T., KUMAR, V. & LEE, K. M. 2010a. Homotypic Cell to Cell Cross-talk Among Human Natural Killer Cells Reveals Differential and Overlapping Roles of 2B4 and CD2. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 285, 41755-41764.
- KIM, E. O., KIM, T. J., KIM, N., KIM, S. T., KUMAR, V. & LEE, K. M. 2010b. Homotypic cell to cell cross-talk among human natural killer cells reveals differential and overlapping roles of 2B4 and CD2. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 285, 41755-41764.
- KIM, R., EMI, M. & TANABE, K. 2007. Cancer immunoediting from immune surveillance to immune escape. *Immunology*, 121, 1-14.
- KIMURA, K., ISOWA, T., MATSUNAGA, M., MURASHIMA, S. & OHIRA, H. 2008. The temporal redistribution pattern of NK cells under acute stress based on CD62L adhesion molecule expression. *Int J Psychophysiol*, 70, 63-69.

- KIRWAN, S. E. & BURSHTYN, D. N. 2005. Killer cell Ig-like receptor-dependent signaling by Ig-like transcript 2 (ILT2/CD85j/LILRB1/LIR-1). *Journal of immunology*, 175, 5006-5015.
- KLENER, P., JR., ANDERA, L., KLENER, P., NECAS, E. & ZIVNY, J. 2006. Cell death signalling pathways in the pathogenesis and therapy of haematologic malignancies: overview of therapeutic approaches. *Folia Biol (Praha)*, 52, 119-136.
- KOKKONEN, T. S. & KARTTUNEN, T. J. 2010. Fas/Fas Ligand-mediated Apoptosis in Different Cell Lineages and Functional Compartments of Human Lymph Nodes. J Histochem Cytochem, 58, 131-140.
- KONJAR, S., SUTTON, V. R., HOVES, S., REPNIK, U., YAGITA, H., REINHECKEL, T., PETERS, C., TURK, V., TURK, B., TRAPANI, J. A. & KOPITAR-JERALA, N. 2010.
  Human and mouse perforin are processed in part through cleavage by the lysosomal cysteine proteinase cathepsin L. *Immunology*, 131, 257-267.
- KONNO, A., OKADA, K., MIZUNO, K., NISHIDA, M., NAGAOKI, S., TOMA, T., UEHARA, T., OHTA, K., KASAHARA, Y., SEKI, H., YACHIE, A. & KOIZUMI, S. 2002. CD8 alpha alpha memory effector T cells descend directly from clonally expanded CD8 alpha(+)beta(high) TCR alpha beta T cells in vivo. *Blood*, 100, 4090-4097.
- KORSMEYER, S. J., WEI, M. C., SAITO, M., WELLER, S., OH, K. J. & SCHLESINGER, P. H. 2000. Pro-apoptotic cascade activates BID, which oligomerizes BAK or BAX into pores that result in the release of cytochrome c. *Cell Death Differ*, 7, 1166-1173.
- KOZANIDOU, V. I., THEOCHARIS, A. D., GEORGIADIS, A., VOULGARI, P. V., DROSOS, A.
   A. & KARAMANOS, N. K. 2005. Signal transduction by IL-2 and its receptors as target in treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Current drug targets. Immune, endocrine and metabolic disorders*, 5, 41-50.
- KRAMER, B., KORNER, C., KEBSCHULL, M., GLASSNER, A., EISENHARDT, M., NISCHALKE, H. D., ALEXANDER, M., SAUERBRUCH, T., SPENGLER, U. & NATTERMANN, J. 2012. NKp46(High) expression defines a NK cell subset that is

potentially involved in control of HCV replication and modulation of liver fibrosis. *Hepatology*, 56, 1201-1213.

- KRAUTWALD, S., ZIEGLER, E., ROLVER, L., LINKERMANN, A., KEYSER, K. A., STEEN, P., WOLLERT, K. C., KORF-KLINGEBIEL, M. & KUNZENDORF, U. 2010. Effective Blockage of Both the Extrinsic and Intrinsic Pathways of Apoptosis in Mice by TATcrmA. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 285, 19997-20005.
- KRENACS, L., SMYTH, M. J., BAGDI, E., KRENACS, T., KOPPER, L., RUDIGER, T., ZETTL, A., MULLER-HERMELINK, H. K., JAFFE, E. S. & RAFFELD, M. 2003. The serine protease granzyme M is preferentially expressed in NK-cell, gamma delta T-cell, and intestinal T-cell lymphomas: evidence of origin from lymphocytes involved in innate immunity. *Blood*, 101, 3590-3593.
- KRZEWSKI, K. & STROMINGER, J. L. 2008. The killer's kiss: the many functions of NK cell immunological synapses. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology*, 20, 597-605.
- KUMAR, N., SHARMA, U., SINGH, C. & SINGH, B. 2012. Thalidomide: chemistry, therapeutic potential and oxidative stress induced teratogenicity. *Curr Top Med Chem*, 12, 1436-1455.
- KUROUMALIS, A., NIBBS, R. J., APTEL, H., WRIGHT, K. L., KOLIOS, G. & WARD, S. G. 2005. The chemokines CXCL9, CXCL10, and CXCL11 differentially stimulate G alpha(i)-independent signaling and actin responses in human intestinal myofibroblasts. *Journal of immunology*, 175, 5403-5411.
- KURSCHUS, F. C., FELLOWS, E., STEGMANN, E. & JENNE, D. E. 2008. Granzyme B delivery via perforin is restricted by size, but not by heparan sullfate-dependent endocytosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America, 105, 13799-13804.
- KYLE, R. A., CHILD, J. A., ANDERSON, K., BARLOGIE, B., BATAILLE, R., BENSINGER, W.,
  BLADE, J., BOCCADORO, M., DALTON, W., DIMOPOULOS, M., DJULBEGOVIC,
  B., DRAYSON, M., DURIE, B., FACON, T., FONSECA, R., GAHRTON, G., GREIPP,

P., HAROUSSEAU, J. L., HARRINGTON, D., HUSSEIN, M., JOSHUA, D., LUDWIG, H., MORGAN, G., OKEN, M., POWLES, R., RICHARDSON, P., ROODMAN, D., SAN MIGUEL, J., SHIMIZU, K., SHUSTIK, C., SIROHI, B., SONNEVELD, P., TRICOT, G., TURESSON, I., VAN NESS, B., VESOLE, D., WEBER, D., WESTIN, J., WHEATLEY, K. & GRP, I. M. W. 2003. Criteria for the classification of monoclonal gammopathies, multiple myeloma and related disorders: a report of the International Myeloma Working Group. *British journal of haematology*, 121, 749-757.

- KYLE, R. A. & RAJKUMAR, S. V. 2009. Criteria for diagnosis, staging, risk stratification and response assessment of multiple myeloma. *Leukemia : official journal of the Leukemia Society of America, Leukemia Research Fund, U.K*, 23, 3-9.
- LA MOTTE-MOHS, R. N., HERER, E. & ZUNIGA-PFLUCKER, J. C. 2005. Induction of T-cell development from human cord blood hematopoietic stem cells by Delta-like 1 in vitro. *Blood*, 105, 1431-1439.
- LACY, P. & STOW, J. L. 2011. Cytokine release from innate immune cells: association with diverse membrane trafficking pathways. *Blood*, 118, 9-18.
- LAKSHMIKANTH, T., BURKE, S., ALI, T. H., KIMPFLER, S., URSINI, F., RUGGERI, L., CAPANNI, M., UMANSKY, V., PASCHEN, A., SUCKER, A., PENDE, D., GROH, V., BIASSONI, R., HOGLUND, P., KATO, M., SHIBUYA, K., SCHADENDORF, D., ANICHINI, A., FERRONE, S., VELARDI, A., KARRE, K., SHIBUYA, A., CARBONE, E. & COLUCCI, F. 2009. NCRs and DNAM-1 mediate NK cell recognition and lysis of human and mouse melanoma cell lines in vitro and in vivo. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 119, 1251-1263.
- LAMBOLEZ, F., ARCANGELI, M. L., JORET, A. M., PASQUALETTO, V., CORDIER, C., DI SANTO, J. P., ROCHA, B. & EZINE, S. 2006. The thymus exports long-lived fully committed T cell precursors that can colonize primary lymphoid organs. *Nature immunology*, 7, 76-82.
- LANIER, L. L. 2003. Natural killer cell receptor signaling. *Current opinion in immunology*, 15, 308-314.

- LANIER, L. L. 2008. Up on the tightrope: natural killer cell activation and inhibition. *Nature immunology*, 9, 495-502.
- LAUBACH, J., RICHARDSON, P. & ANDERSON, K. 2011. Multiple myeloma. Annual review of medicine, 62, 249-264.
- LEAVY, O. 2008. Tumour surveillance by NKG2D. Nature Reviews Immunology, 8, 324-325.
- LECUTIER, M. A. 1962. Phocomelia and Internal Defects Due to Thalidomide. *British Medical Journal*, 2, 1447-1448.
- LEE-KIRSCH, M. A., CHOWDHURY, D., HARVEY, S., GONG, M. L., SENENKO, L., ENGEL, K., PFEIFFER, C., HOLLIS, T., GAHR, M., PERRINO, F. W., LIEBERMAN, J. & HUBNER, N. 2007. A mutation in TREX1 that impairs susceptibility to granzyme Amediated cell death underlies familial chilblain lupus. *Journal of Molecular Medicine-Jmm*, 85, 531-537.
- LEE, K. M., FORMAN, J. P., MCNERNEY, M. E., STEPP, S., KUPPIREDDI, S., GUZIOR, D., LATCHMAN, Y. E., SAYEGH, M. H., YAGITA, H., PARK, C. K., OH, S. B., WULFING, C., SCHATZLE, J., MATHEW, P. A., SHARPE, A. H. & KUMAR, V. 2006. Requirement of homotypic NK-cell interactions through 2B4(CD244)/CD48 in the generation of NK effector functions. *Blood*, 107, 3181-3188.
- LEISHMAN, A. J., NAIDENKO, O. V., ATTINGER, A., KONING, F., LENA, C. J., XIONG, Y., CHANG, H. C., REINHERZ, E., KRONENBERG, M. & CHEROUTRE, H. 2001. T cell responses modulated through interaction between CD8 alpha alpha and the nonclassical MHC class I molecule, TL. *Science*, 294, 1936-1939.
- LEVY, E. M., ROBERTI, M. P. & MORDOH, J. 2011. Natural Killer Cells in Human Cancer: From Biological Functions to Clinical Applications. *Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology*, 2011, 676198.

- LI, N. L., DAVIDSON, C. L., HUMAR, A. & BURSHTYN, D. N. 2011. Modulation of the inhibitory receptor leukocyte Ig-like receptor 1 on human natural killer cells. *Frontiers in immunology*, 2, 46.
- LI, P., JAYARAMA, S., GANESH, L., MORDI, D., CARR, R., KANTETI, P., HAY, N. & PRABHAKAR, B. S. 2010. Akt-phosphorylated mitogen-activated kinase-activating death domain protein (MADD) inhibits TRAIL-induced apoptosis by blocking Fasassociated death domain (FADD) association with death receptor 4. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 285, 22713-22722.
- LIEBERMAN, J. 2003. The ABCs of granule-mediated cytotoxicity: New weapons in the arsenal. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 3, 361-370.
- LIEBERMAN, J. 2010. Granzyme A activates another way to die. *Immunological reviews*, 235, 93-104.
- LIEBERMAN, J. & FAN, Z. 2003. Nuclear war: the granzyme A-bomb. Current opinion in *immunology*, 15, 553-559.
- LIGHTNER, A., SCHUST, D. J., CHEN, Y. B. A. & BARRIER, B. F. 2008. The fetal allograft revisited: Does the study of an ancient invertebrate species shed light on the role of natural killer cells at the maternal-fetal interface? *Clinical & developmental immunology*, 2008, 631920.
- LISA, M., HALEAGRAHARA, N. & CHAKRAVARTHI, S. 2011. Insulin-Like Growth Factor-1 (IGF-1) Reduces ischemic changes and increases circulating angiogenic factors in experimentally - induced myocardial infarction in rats. *Vasc Cell*, 3, 13.
- LIU, C. C., PERUSSIA, B. & YOUNG, J. D. 2000. The emerging role of IL-15 in NK-cell development. *Immunol Today*, 21, 113-116.
- LIU, D., MARTINA, J. A., WU, X. S., HAMMER, J. A., 3RD & LONG, E. O. 2011. Two modes of lytic granule fusion during degranulation by natural killer cells. *Immunology and cell biology*, 89, 728-738.

- LIU, J., QIAN, X. M., CHEN, Z. J., XU, X., GAO, F., ZHANG, S. J., ZHANG, R. G., QI, J. X., GAO, G. F. & YAN, J. H. 2012a. Crystal Structure of Cell Adhesion Molecule Nectin-2/CD112 and Its Binding to Immune Receptor DNAM-1/CD226. *Journal of immunology*, 188, 5511-5520.
- LIU, Q., HAO, C. Y., SU, P. & SHI, J. H. 2009. Down-regulation of HLA class I antigenprocessing machinery components in esophageal squamous cell carcinomas: Association with disease progression. *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, 44, 960-969.
- LIU, X., WANG, Y., SUN, Q., YAN, J., HUANG, J., ZHU, S. & YU, J. 2012b. Identification of microRNA transcriptome involved in human natural killer cell activation. *Immunology letters*, 143, 208-217.
- LJUNGGREN, H. G. 2008. Cancer immunosurveillance: NKG2D breaks cover. *Immunity*, 28, 492-494.
- LJUNGGREN, H. G. & KARRE, K. 1990. In Search of the Missing Self Mhc Molecules and Nk Cell Recognition. *Immunol Today*, 11, 237-244.
- LONG, E. O. 2002. Tumor cell recognition by natural killer cells. Semin Cancer Biol, 12, 57-61.
- LOPEZ-VERGES, S., MILUSH, J. M., PANDEY, S., YORK, V. A., ARAKAWA-HOYT, J., PIRCHER, H., NORRIS, P. J., NIXON, D. F. & LANIER, L. L. 2010. CD57 defines a functionally distinct population of mature NK cells in the human CD56dimCD16+ NKcell subset. *Blood*, 116, 3865-3874.
- LOPEZ-VERGES, S., MILUSH, J. M., SCHWARTZ, B. S., PANDO, M. J., JARJOURA, J., YORK, V. A., HOUCHINS, J. P., MILLER, S., KANG, S. M., NORRIS, P. J., NIXON, D. F. & LANIER, L. L. 2011. Expansion of a unique CD57(+) NKG2C(hi) natural killer cell subset during acute human cytomegalovirus infection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 108, 14725-14732.

- LOWDELL, M. W., RAY, N., CRASTON, R., CORBETT, T., DEANE, M. & PRENTICE, H. G. 1997. The in vitro detection of anti-leukaemia-specific cytotoxicity after autologous bone marrow transplantation for acute leukaemia. *Bone marrow transplantation*, 19, 891-897.
- LU, H., HOU, Q., ZHAO, T., ZHANG, H., ZHANG, Q., WU, L. & FAN, Z. 2006. Granzyme M directly cleaves inhibitor of caspase-activated DNase (CAD) to unleash CAD leading to DNA fragmentation. *Journal of immunology*, 177, 1171-1178.
- LUCIA, B., JENNINGS, C., CAUDA, R., ORTONA, L. & LANDAY, A. L. 1995. Evidence of a selective depletion of a CD16+ CD56+ CD8+ natural killer cell subset during HIV infection. *Cytometry*, 22, 10-15.
- LUCKERATH, K., KIRKIN, V., MELZER, I. M., THALHEIMER, F. B., SIELE, D., MILANI, W., ADLER, T., AGUILAR-PIMENTEL, A., HORSCH, M., MICHEL, G., BECKERS, J., BUSCH, D. H., OLLERT, M., GAILUS-DURNER, V., FUCHS, H., HRABE DE ANGELIS, M., STAAL, F. J., RAJALINGAM, K., HUEBER, A. O., STROBL, L. J., ZIMBER-STROBL, U. & ZORNIG, M. 2011. Immune modulation by Fas ligand reverse signaling: lymphocyte proliferation is attenuated by the intracellular Fas ligand domain. *Blood*, 117, 519-529.
- MA, X. L., STEAD, B. E., REZVANPOUR, A. & DAVEY, M. J. 2010. The effects of oligomerization on Saccharomyces cerevisiae Mcm4/6/7 function. *Bmc Biochemistry*, 11, 37.
- MACDONALD, H. R. & ROLINK, A. G. 2005. Lymphocyte development. *Current opinion in immunology*, 17, 97-99.
- MACE, E. M., WU, W. W., HO, T., MANN, S. S., HSU, H. T. & ORANGE, J. S. 2012. NK Cell Lytic Granules Are Highly Motile at the Immunological Synapse and Require F-Actin for Post-Degranulation Persistence. *Journal of immunology*, 189, 4870-4880.

- MACE, E. M., ZHANG, J. Y., SIMINOVITCH, K. A. & TAKEI, F. 2010. Elucidation of the integrin LFA-1-mediated signaling pathway of actin polarization in natural killer cells. *Blood*, 116, 1272-1279.
- MACK, E. A., KALLAL, L. E., DEMERS, D. A. & BIRON, C. A. 2011. Type 1 interferon induction of natural killer cell gamma interferon production for defense during lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus infection. *American society for microbiology. mBio*, 2, e00169.
- MAGHAZACHI, A. A. 2010. Role of chemokines in the biology of natural killer cells. *Current* topics in microbiology and immunology, 341, 37-58.
- MAHRUS, S., KISIEL, W. & CRAIK, C. S. 2004. Granzyme M is a regulatory protease that inactivates proteinase inhibitor 9, an endogenous inhibitor of granzyme B. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 279, 54275-54282.
- MAKI, G., HAYES, G. M., NAJI, A., TYLER, T., CAROSELLA, E. D., ROUAS-FREISS, N. & GREGORY, S. A. 2008. NK resistance of tumor cells from multiple myeloma and chronic lymphocytic leukemia patients: implication of HLA-G. *Leukemia : official journal of the Leukemia Society of America, Leukemia Research Fund, U.K,* 22, 998-1006.
- MALE, V., HUGHES, T., MCCLORY, S., COLUCCI, F., CALIGIURI, M. A. & MOFFETT, A. 2010. Immature NK Cells, Capable of Producing IL-22, Are Present in Human Uterine Mucosa. *Journal of immunology*, 185, 3913-3918.

MALEK, T. R. 2008. The biology of interleukin-2. Annual review of immunology, 26, 453-79.

MALLONE, R., FUNARO, A., ZUBIAUR, M., BAJ, G., AUSIELLO, C. M., TACCHETTI, C., SANCHO, J., GROSSI, C. & MALAVASI, F. 2001. Signaling through CD38 induces NK cell activation. *International immunology*, 13, 397-409.

- MANSOUR, I., DOINEL, C. & ROUGER, P. 1990. Cd16+ Nk Cells Decrease in All Stages of Hiv-Infection through a Selective Depletion of the Cd16+Cd8+Cd3- Subset. *Aids Research and Human Retroviruses*, 6, 1451-1457.
- MARCENARO, E., AUGUGLIARO, R., FALCO, M., CASTRICONI, R., PAROLINI, S., SIVORI, S., ROMEO, E., MILLO, R., MORETTA, L., BOTTINO, C. & MORETTA, A. 2003. CD59 is physically and functionally associated with natural cytotoxicity receptors and activates human NK cell-mediated cytotoxicity. *European journal of immunology*, 33, 3367-3376.
- MARCENARO, E., CANTONI, C., PESCE, S., PRATO, C., PENDE, D., AGAUGUE, S., MORETTA, L. & MORETTA, A. 2009. Uptake of CCR7 and acquisition of migratory properties by human KIR+ NK cells interacting with monocyte-derived DC or EBV cell lines: regulation by KIR/HLA-class I interaction. *Blood*, 114, 4108-4116.
- MARCOE, J. P., LIM, J. R., SCHAUBERT, K. L., FODIL-CORNU, N., MATKA, M., MCCUBBREY, A. L., FARR, A. R., VIDAL, S. M. & LAOUAR, Y. 2012. TGF-beta is responsible for NK cell immaturity during ontogeny and increased susceptibility to infection during mouse infancy. *Nature immunology*, 13, 843-850.
- MARKOVIC, I. & CLOUSE, K. A. 2004. Recent advances in understanding the molecular mechanisms of HIV-1 entry and fusion: Revisiting current targets and considering new options for therapeutic intervention. *Curr HIV Res*, 2, 223-234.
- MARRAS, F., BOZZANO, F. & DE MARIA, A. 2011. Involvement of Activating NK Cell Receptors and Their Modulation in Pathogen Immunity. *Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology*, 2011, 152430.
- MARTIN-FONTECHA, A., THOMSEN, L. L., BRETT, S., GERARD, C., LIPP, M., LANZAVECCHIA, A. & SALLUSTO, F. 2004. Induced recruitment of NK cells to lymph nodes provides IFN-gamma for T(H)1 priming. *Nature immunology*, 5, 1260-1265.

- MARTINVALET, D., DYKXHOORN, D. M., FERRINI, R. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2008. Granzyme A cleaves a mitochondrial complex I protein to initiate caspase-independent cell death. *Cell*, 133, 681-692.
- MARTINVALET, D., WALCH, M., JENSEN, D. K., THIERY, J. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2009. Granzyme A: cell death-inducing protease, proinflammatory agent, or both? Response. *Blood*, 114, 3969-3970.
- MARTINVALET, D., ZHU, P. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2005. Granzyme A induces caspaseindependent mitochondrial damage, a required first step for apoptosis. *Immunity*, 22, 355-370.
- MARUSINA, A. I., KIM, D. K., LIETO, L. D., BORREGO, F. & COLIGAN, J. E. 2005. GATA-3 is an important transcription factor for regulating human NKG2A gene expression. *Journal of immunology*, 174, 2152-2159.
- MATIKAINEN, S., PAANANEN, A., MIETTINEN, M., KURIMOTO, M., TIMONEN, T., JULKUNEN, I. & SARENEVA, T. 2001. IFN-alpha and IL-18 synergistically enhance IFN-gamma production in human NK cells: differential regulation of Stat4 activation and IFN-gamma gene expression by IFN-alpha and IL-12. *European journal of immunology*, 31, 2236-2245.
- MATSUMOTO, T. & ABE, M. 2011. TGF-beta-related mechanisms of bone destruction in multiple myeloma. *Bone*, 48, 129-134.
- MAVILIO, D., LOMBARDO, G., BENJAMIN, J., KIM, D., FOLLMAN, D., MARCENARO, E., O'SHEA, M. A., KINTER, A., KOVACS, C., MORETTA, A. & FAUCI, A. S. 2005.
   Characterization of CD56(-)/CD16(+) natural killer (NK) cells: A highly dysfunctional NK subset expanded in HIV-infected viremic individuals. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102, 2886-2891.
- MCNICOL, A. M., BENDLE, G., HOLLER, A., MATJEKA, T., DALTON, E., RETTIG, L., ZAMOYSKA, R., UCKERT, W., XUE, S. A. & STAUSS, H. J. 2007. CD8alpha/alpha

homodimers fail to function as co-receptor for a CD8-dependent TCR. *European journal of immunology*, 37, 1634-1641.

- MEADE, J. L., DE WYNTER, E. A., BRETT, P., SHARIF, S. M., WOODS, C. G., MARKHAM, A. F. & COOK, G. P. 2006. A family with Papillon-Lefevre syndrome reveals a requirement for cathepsin C in granzyme B activation and NK cell cytolytic activity. *Blood*, 107, 3665-3668.
- MEADE, J. L., WILSON, E. B., HOLMES, T. D., DE WYNTER, E. A., BRETT, P., STRASZYNSKI, L., BALLARD, P. A., TRAPANI, J. A., MCDERMOTT, M. F. & COOK, G. P. 2009. Proteolytic activation of the cytotoxic phenotype during human NK cell development. *Journal of immunology*, 183, 803-813.
- MEADOWS, S. K., ERIKSSON, M., BARBER, A. & SENTMAN, C. L. 2006. Human NK cell IFN-gamma production is regulated by endogenous TGF-beta. *International immunopharmacology*, 6, 1020-1028.
- MEDVEDEV, A. E., JOHNSEN, A. C., HAUX, J., STEINKJER, B., EGEBERG, K., LYNCH, D. H., SUNDAN, A. & ESPEVIK, T. 1997. Regulation of Fas and Fas-ligand expression in NK cells by cytokines and the involvement of Fas-ligand in NK/LAK cell-mediated cytotoxicity. *Cytokine*, 9, 394-404.
- MESLIN, F., THIERY, J., RICHON, C., JALIL, A. & CHOUAIB, S. 2007. Granzyme B-induced cell death involves induction of p53 tumor suppressor gene and its activation in tumor target cells. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 282, 32991-32999.
- METKAR, S. S., WANG, B., EBBS, M. L., KIM, J. H., LEE, Y. J., RAJA, S. M. & FROELICH,
  C. J. 2003. Granzyme B activates procaspase-3 which signals a mitochondrial amplification loop for maximal apoptosis. *Journal of Cell Biology*, 160, 875-885.
- MILLS, P. J., GOEBEL, M., REHMAN, J., IRWIN, M. R. & MAISEL, A. S. 2000. Leukocyte adhesion molecule expression and T cell naive/memory status following isoproterenol infusion. *Journal of neuroimmunology*, 102, 137-144.

- MINAMI, Y., KONO, T., YAMADA, K., KOBAYASHI, N., KAWAHARA, A., PERLMUTTER, R. M. & TANIGUCHI, T. 1993. Association of P56(Lck) with II-2 Receptor Beta-Chain Is Critical for the II-2-Induced Activation of P56(Lck). *Embo Journal*, 12, 759-768.
- MOEBIUS, U., KOBER, G., GRISCELLI, A. L., HERCEND, T. & MEUER, S. C. 1991. Expression of different CD8 isoforms on distinct human lymphocyte subpopulations. *European journal of immunology*, 21, 1793-800.
- MONTALDO, E., VITALE, C., COTTALASSO, F., CONTE, R., GLATZER, T., AMBROSINI, P., MORETTA, L. & MINGARI, M. C. 2012. Human NK cells at early stages of differentiation produce CXCL8 and express CD161 molecule that functions as an activating receptor. *Blood*, 119, 3987-3996.
- MOREAU, P., RICHARDSON, P. G., CAVO, M., ORLOWSKI, R. Z., SAN MIGUEL, J. F., PALUMBO, A. & HAROUSSEAU, J. L. 2012. Proteasome inhibitors in multiple myeloma: 10 years later. *Blood*, 120, 947-959.
- MOREL, Y., SCHIANO DE COLELLA, J. M., HARROP, J., DEEN, K. C., HOLMES, S. D., WATTAM, T. A., KHANDEKAR, S. S., TRUNEH, A., SWEET, R. W., GASTAUT, J. A., OLIVE, D. & COSTELLO, R. T. 2000. Reciprocal expression of the TNF family receptor herpes virus entry mediator and its ligand LIGHT on activated T cells: LIGHT down-regulates its own receptor. *Journal of immunology*, 165, 4397-404.
- MORETTA, A. 2002. Natural killer cells and dendritic cells: rendezvous in abused tissues. *Nature reviews. Immunology*, 2, 957-964.
- MORETTA, A., BOTTINO, C., MINGARI, M. C., BIASSONI, R. & MORETTA, L. 2002a. What is a natural killer cell? *Nature immunology*, 3, 6-8.
- MORETTA, A., BOTTINO, C., VITALE, M., PENDE, D., CANTONI, C., MINGARI, M. C., BIASSONI, R. & MORETTA, L. 2001. Activating receptors and coreceptors involved in human natural killer cell-mediated cytolysis. *Annual review of immunology*, 19, 197-223.

MORETTA, L. 2010. Dissecting CD56dim human NK cells. *Blood*, 116, 3689-91.

- MORETTA, L., BOTTINO, C., PENDE, D., MINGARI, M. C., BIASSONI, R. & MORETTA, A. 2002b. Human natural killer cells: their origin, receptors and function. *European journal of immunology*, 32, 1205-1211.
- MORETTA, L. & MORETTA, A. 2004. Unravelling natural killer cell function: triggering and inhibitory human NK receptors. *Embo Journal*, 23, 255-259.
- MUJAJ, S. A., SPANEVELLO, M. M., GANDHI, M. K. & NOURSE, J. P. 2011. Molecular mechanisms influencing NK cell development: implications for NK cell malignancies. *American journal of blood research*, 1, 34-45.
- MULLER, M., CARTER, S., HOFER, M. J. & CAMPBELL, I. L. 2010. Review: The chemokine receptor CXCR3 and its ligands CXCL9, CXCL10 and CXCL11 in neuroimmunity - a tale of conflict and conundrum. *Neuropathology and Applied Neurobiology*, 36, 368-387.
- MUSSO, T., DEAGLIO, S., FRANCO, L., CALOSSO, L., BADOLATO, R., GARBARINO, G., DIANZANI, U. & MALAVASI, F. 2001. CD38 expression and functional activities are up-regulated by IFN-gamma on human monocytes and monocytic cell lines. *Journal* of *leukocyte biology*, 69, 605-612.
- NAGATA, S. & SUDA, T. 1995. Fas and Fas Ligand Lpr and Gld Mutations. *Immunol Today,* 16, 39-43.
- NARNI-MANCINELLI, E., VIVIER, E. & KERDILES, Y. M. 2011. The 'T-cell-ness' of NK cells: unexpected similarities between NK cells and T cells. *International immunology*, 23, 427-431.
- NAUSCH, N. & CERWENKA, A. 2008. NKG2D ligands in tumor immunity. *Oncogene*, 27, 5944-5958.

- NOLTE, M. A., ARENS, R., VAN OS, R., VAN OOSTERWIJK, M., HOOIBRINK, B., VAN LIER, R. A. W. & VAN OERS, M. H. J. 2005. Immune activation modulates hematopoiesis through interactions between CD27 and CD70. *Nature immunology*, 6, 412-418.
- NYIRENDA, T. S., SEELEY, A. E., MANDALA, W. L., DRAYSON, M. T. & MACLENNAN, C.
   A. 2010. Early interferon-gamma production in human lymphocyte subsets in response to nontyphoidal Salmonella demonstrates inherent capacity in innate cells. *PloS one*, 5, e13667.
- O'CONNOR, O. A. 2011. Apoptosis: from biology to therapeutic targeting. *Annals of Oncology,* 22, 76-79.
- OKAMURA, H., KASHIWAMURA, S., TSUTSUI, H., YOSHIMOTO, T. & NAKANISHI, K. 1998. Regulation of interferon-gamma production by IL-12 and IL-18. *Current opinion in immunology*, 10, 259-264.
- OLIVEIRA, M. I., GONCALVES, C. M., PINTO, M., FABRE, S., SANTOS, A. M., LEE, S. F., CASTRO, M. A., NUNES, R. J., BARBOSA, R. R., PARNES, J. R., YU, C., DAVIS, S. J., MOREIRA, A., BISMUTH, G. & CARMO, A. M. 2012. CD6 attenuates early and late signaling events, setting thresholds for T-cell activation. *European journal of immunology*, 42, 195-205.
- OMIDVAR, N., WANG, E. C., BRENNAN, P., LONGHI, M. P., SMITH, R. A. & MORGAN, B. P. 2006. Expression of glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored CD59 on target cells enhances human NK cell-mediated cytotoxicity. *Journal of immunology*, 176, 2915-2923.
- ORANGE, J. S. 2002. Human natural killer cell deficiencies and susceptibility to infection. *Microbes and Infection*, 4, 1545-1558.
- ORANGE, J. S. 2008. Formation and function of the lytic NK-cell immunological synapse. *Nature reviews. Immunology*, 8, 713-725.

- ORANGE, J. S. 2012. Unraveling human natural killer cell deficiency. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, 122, 798-801.
- ORANGE, J. S., BRODEUR, S. R., JAIN, A., BONILLA, F. A., SCHNEIDER, L. C., KRETSCHMER, R., NURKO, S., RASMUSSEN, W. L., KOHLER, J. R., GELLIS, S. E., FERGUSON, B. M., STROMINGER, J. L., ZONANA, J., RAMESH, N., BALLAS, Z. K. & GEHA, R. S. 2002. Deficient natural killer cell cytotoxicity in patients with IKKgamma/NEMO mutations. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 109, 1501-1509.
- ORR, M. T. & LANIER, L. L. 2010. Natural Killer Cell Education and Tolerance. *Cell*, 142, 847-856.
- ORR, M. T., WU, J., FANG, M., SIGAL, L. J., SPEE, P., EGEBJERG, T., DISSEN, E., FOSSUM, S., PHILLIPS, J. H. & LANIER, L. L. 2010. Development and Function of CD94-Deficient Natural Killer Cells. *PloS one*, 5, e15184.
- ORTALDO, J. R., WINKLERPICKETT, R. T., NAGATA, S. & WARE, C. F. 1997. Fas involvement in human NK cell apoptosis: Lack of a requirement for CD16-mediated events. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 61, 209-215.
- OSBORN, M., HORVATH, N. & TO, L. B. 2009. New drugs for multiple myeloma. *Australian Prescriber*, 32, 95-98.
- OZOREN, N. & EL-DEIRY, W. S. 2003. Cell surface Death Receptor signaling in normal and cancer cells. *Semin Cancer Biol*, 13, 135-147.

PALUMBO, A. 2012a. Multiple myeloma. Current opinion in oncology, 24 Suppl 2, S1-S2.

- PALUMBO, A. 2012b. Transplantation for myeloma: work in progress. *J Clin Oncol,* 30, 2935-2936.
- PALUMBO, A. & ANDERSON, K. 2011. Multiple myeloma. *The New England journal of medicine*, 364, 1046-1060.

- PANDA, A., ARJONA, A., SAPEY, E., BAI, F. W., FIKRIG, E., MONTGOMERY, R. R., LORD,
  J. M. & SHAW, A. C. 2009. Human innate immunosenescence: causes and consequences for immunity in old age. *Trends in immunology*, 30, 325-333.
- PAO, L. I., SUMARIA, N., KELLY, J. M., VAN DOMMELEN, S., CRETNEY, E., WALLACE, M.
  E., ANTHONY, D. A., ULDRICH, A. P., GODFREY, D. I., PAPADIMITRIOU, J. M.,
  MULLBACHER, A., DEGLI-ESPOSTI, M. A. & SMYTH, M. J. 2005. Functional analysis of granzyme M and its role in immunity to infection. *Journal of immunology*, 175, 3235-3243.

PARHAM, P. 2000. The immune system, New York, Garland Pub. : Current Trends.

- PARIHAR, R., DIERKSHEIDE, J., HU, Y. & CARSON, W. E. 2002. IL-12 enhances the natural killer cell cytokine response to Ab-coated tumor cells. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 110, 983-992.
- PARK, H. Y., WAKEFIELD, L. M. & MAMURA, M. 2009. Regulation of tumor immune surveillance and tumor immune subversion by tgf-Beta. *Immune network*, 9, 122-126.
- PARK, Y. P., CHOI, S. C., KIESLER, P., GIL-KRZEWSKA, A., BORREGO, F., WECK, J., KRZEWSKI, K. & COLIGAN, J. E. 2011. Complex regulation of human NKG2D-DAP10 cell surface expression: opposing roles of the gamma(c) cytokines and TGFbeta 1. *Blood*, 118, 3019-3027.
- PARKINSON-LAWRENCE, E. J., DEAN, C. J., CHANG, M., HOPWOOD, J. J., MEIKLE, P. J. & BROOKS, D. A. 2005. Immunochemical analysis of CD107a (LAMP-1). *Cellular immunology*, 236, 161-166.
- PEGRAM, H. J., ANDREWS, D. M., SMYTH, M. J., DARCY, P. K. & KERSHAW, M. H. 2011. Activating and inhibitory receptors of natural killer cells. *Immunology and cell biology*, 89, 216-224.

- PELAYO, R., WELNER, R., PERRY, S. S., HUANG, J., BABA, Y., YOKOTA, T. & KINCADE,
  P. W. 2005. Lymphoid progenitors and primary routes to becoming cells of the immune system. *Current opinion in immunology*, 17, 100-107.
- PENDE, D., BOTTINO, C., CASTRICONI, R., CANTONI, C., MARCENARO, S., RIVERA, P., SPAGGIARI, G. M., DONDERO, A., CARNEMOLLA, B., REYMOND, N., MINGARI, M. C., LOPEZ, M., MORETTA, L. & MORETTA, A. 2005. PVR (CD155) and Nectin-2 (CD112) as ligands of the human DNAM-1 (CD226) activating receptor: involvement in tumor cell lysis. *Molecular immunology*, 42, 463-469.
- PENDE, D., CANTONI, C., RIVERA, P., VITALE, M., CASTRICONI, R., MARCENARO, S., NANNI, M., BIASSONI, R., BOTTINO, C., MORETTA, A. & MORETTA, L. 2001. Role of NKG2D in tumor cell lysis mediated by human NK cells: cooperation with natural cytotoxicity receptors and capability of recognizing tumors of nonepithelial origin. *European journal of immunology*, 31, 1076-1086.
- PERUSSIA, B. 1996. The Cytokine Profile of Resting and Activated NK Cells. *Methods*, 9, 370-8.
- PERUSSIA, B., CHEN, Y. Y. & LOZA, M. J. 2005. Peripheral NK cell phenotypes: multiple changing of faces of an adapting, developing cell. *Molecular immunology*, 42, 385-395.
- PFOERTNER, S., JERON, A., PROBST-KEPPER, M., GUZMAN, C. A., HANSEN, W., WESTENDORF, A. M., TOEPFER, T., SCHRADER, A. J., FRANZKE, A., BUER, J. & GEFFERS, R. 2006. Signatures of human regulatory T cells: an encounter with old friends and new players. *Genome Biology*, 7, R54.
- PIETRA, G., MANZINI, C., RIVARA, S., VITALE, M., CANTONI, C., PETRETTO, A., BALSAMO, M., CONTE, R., BENELLI, R., MINGHELLI, S., SOLARI, N., GUALCO, M., QUEIROLO, P., MORETTA, L. & MINGARI, M. C. 2012. Melanoma Cells Inhibit Natural Killer Cell Function by Modulating the Expression of Activating Receptors and Cytolytic Activity. *Cancer research*, 72, 1407-1415.
- PILLET, A. H., BUGAULT, F., THEZE, J., CHAKRABARTI, L. A. & ROSE, T. 2009. A Programmed Switch from IL-15-to IL-2-Dependent Activation in Human NK Cells. *Journal of immunology*, 182, 6267-6277.
- PINKOSKI, M. J. & GREEN, D. R. 2003. Granzyme A: the road less traveled. *Nature immunology*, 4, 106-108.
- PODACK, E. R. & DENNERT, G. 1983. Assembly of two types of tubules with putative cytolytic function by cloned natural killer cells. *Nature*, 302, 442-445.
- POLI, A., MICHEL, T., THERESINE, M., ANDRES, E., HENTGES, F. & ZIMMER, J. 2009. CD56bright natural killer (NK) cells: an important NK cell subset. *Immunology*, 126, 458-465.
- PORRATA, L. F., GASTINEAU, D. A., PADLEY, D., BUNDY, K. & MARKOVIC, S. N. 2003. Re-infused autologous graft natural killer cells correlates with absolute lymphocyte count recovery after autologous stem cell transplantation. *Leukemia & lymphoma*, 44, 997-1000.
- POZO, D., VAL-GOMEZ, M., MAVADDAT, N., WILLIAMSON, S. C., CHISHOLM, S. E. & REYBURN, H. 2006. CD161 (human NKR-P1A) signaling in NK cells involves the activation of acid sphingomyelinase. *Journal of immunology*, 176, 2397-2406.
- PURDY, A. K. & CAMPBELL, K. S. 2009. SHP-2 Expression Negatively Regulates NK Cell Function. *Journal of immunology*, 183, 7234-7243.
- PUZIK, A., THIEL, A., FAUST, K. & HARTEL, C. 2012. Thalidomide has anti-inflammatory properties in neonatal immune cells. *Innate immunity*, 19, 42-52.
- RAFFAGHELLO, L., PRIGIONE, I., AIROLDI, I., CAMORIANO, M., LEVRERI, I., GAMBINI, C., PENDE, D., STEINLE, A., FERRONE, S. & PISTOIA, V. 2004. Downregulation and/or release of NKG2D ligands as immune evasion strategy of human neuroblastoma. *Neoplasia*, 6, 558-568.

- RAJKURNAR, S. V. & BUADI, F. 2007. Multiple myeloma: New staging systems for diagnosis, prognosis and response evaluation. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Haematology*, 20, 665-680.
- RAK, G. D., MACE, E. M., BANERJEE, P. P., SVITKINA, T. & ORANGE, J. S. 2011. Natural Killer Cell Lytic Granule Secretion Occurs through a Pervasive Actin Network at the Immune Synapse. *Plos Biology*, 9, e1001151.
- RANKIN, S. M. 2010. The bone marrow: a site of neutrophil clearance. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 88, 241-251.
- RAULET, D. H. 2003. Roles of the NKG2D immunoreceptor and its ligands. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 3, 781-790.
- RAULET, D. H. & GUERRA, N. 2009. Oncogenic stress sensed by the immune system: role of natural killer cell receptors. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 9, 568-580.
- REED, J. C. & PELLECCHIA, M. 2005. Apoptosis-based therapies for hematologic malignancies. *Blood*, 106, 408-418.
- REEFMAN, E., KAY, J. G., WOOD, S. M., OFFENHAUSER, C., BROWN, D. L., ROY, S., STANLEY, A. C., LOW, P. C., MANDERSON, A. P. & STOW, J. L. 2010. Cytokine Secretion Is Distinct from Secretion of Cytotoxic Granules in NK Cells. *Journal of immunology*, 184, 4852-4862.
- REEVES, W. G. & TODD, I. 2000. *Lecture notes on immunology,* Osney Mead, Oxford; Malden, MA, USA, Blackwell Science.
- RESKE, T., FULCINITI, M. & MUNSHI, N. C. 2010. Mechanism of action of immunomodulatory agents in multiple myeloma. *Medical oncology*, 27 Suppl 1, S7-S13.
- REVILLEZA, M. J., WANG, R., MANS, J., HONG, M. Q., NATARAJAN, K. & MARGULIES, D. H. 2011. How the Virus Outsmarts the Host: Function and Structure of

Cytomegalovirus MHC-I-Like Molecules in the Evasion of Natural Killer Cell Surveillance. *Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology*, 2011, 724607.

- REYNOLDS, L. A. & MAIZELS, R. M. 2012. Cutting Edge: In the Absence of TGF-beta Signaling in T Cells, Fewer CD103(+) Regulatory T Cells Develop, but Exuberant IFNgamma Production Renders Mice More Susceptible to Helminth Infection. *Journal of immunology*, 189, 1113-1117.
- RICHTER, J., BENSON, V., GROBAROVA, V., SVOBODA, J., VENCOVSKY, J., SVOBODOVA, R. & FISEROVA, A. 2010. CD161 receptor participates in both impairing NK cell cytotoxicity and the response to glycans and vimentin in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Clinical immunology*, 136, 139-147.
- RICKERT, R. C. 2005. Regulation of B lymphocyte activation by complement C3 and the B cell coreceptor complex. *Current opinion in immunology*, 17, 237-243.
- RITZ, J. 2005. NK cell cytokine secretion regulated by SHIP1. *Blood*, 105, 3003-3003.
- ROBERTSON, M. J. 2002. Role of chemokines in the biology of natural killer cells. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 71, 173-183.
- RODA-NAVARRO, P. 2009. Assembly and function of the natural killer cell immune synapse. *Frontiers in bioscience*, 14, 621-633.
- RODA, J. M., PARIHAR, R., MAGRO, C., NUOVO, G. J., TRIDANDAPANI, S. & CARSON, W.
   E. 2006. Natural killer cells produce T cell-recruiting chemokines in response to antibody-coated tumor cells. *Cancer research*, 66, 517-526.
- RODELLA, L., REZZANI, R., ZAULI, G., MARIANI, A. R., RIZZOLI, R. & VITALE, M. 1998. Apoptosis induced by NK cells is modulated by the NK-active cytokines IL-2 and IL-12. *International immunology*, 10, 719-725.
- ROLINK, A. G., MASSA, S., BALCIUNAITE, G. & CEREDIG, R. 2006. Early lymphocyte development in bone marrow and thymus. *Swiss Medical Weekly*, 136, 679-683.

- ROMEE, R., SCHNEIDER, S. E., LEONG, J. W., CHASE, J. M., KEPPEL, C. R., SULLIVAN, R. P., COOPER, M. A. & FEHNIGER, T. A. 2012. Cytokine activation induces human memory-like NK cells. *Blood*, 120, 4751-4760.
- ROSEN, D. B., BETTADAPURA, Y., ALSHARIFI, M., MATHEW, P. A., WARREN, H. S. & LANIER, L. L. 2005. Cutting edge: Lectin-like transcript-1 is a ligand for the inhibitory human NKR-P1A receptor. *Journal of immunology*, 175, 7796-7799.
- ROSS, M. E. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 1997. Cytokine-induced apoptosis of human natural killer cells identifies a novel mechanism to regulate the innate immune response. *Blood*, 89, 910-918.
- ROSSI, D. & ZLOTNIK, A. 2000. The biology of chemokines and their receptors. *Annual review of immunology*, 18, 217-242.
- ROSSI, M., MAURANO, F. & LUONGO, D. 2005. Immunomodulatory strategies for celiac disease. *Int Rev Immunol*, 24, 479-499.
- RUBIO, G., FEREZ, X., SANCHEZ-CAMPILLO, M., GALVEZ, J., MARTI, S., VERDU, R., HERNANDEZ-CASELLES, T. & GARCIA-PENARRUBIA, P. 2004. Cross-linking of MHC class I molecules on human NK cells inhibits NK cell function, segregates MHC I from the NK cell synapse, and induces intracellular phosphotyrosines. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 76, 116-124.
- RUGGERI, L., MANCUSI, A., BURCHIELLI, E., PERRUCCIO, K., AVERSA, F., MARTELLI,
   M. F. & VELARDI, A. 2006. Natural killer cell recognition of missing self and haploidentical hematopoietic transplantation. *Semin Cancer Biol*, 16, 404-411.
- RYBAKIN, V., CLAMME, J. P., AMPUDIA, J., YACHI, P. P. & GASCOIGNE, N. R. 2011. CD8alphaalpha and -alphabeta isotypes are equally recruited to the immunological synapse through their ability to bind to MHC class I. *EMBO reports*, 12, 1251-1256.
- RYGIEL, T. P. & MEYAARD, L. 2012. CD200R signaling in tumor tolerance and inflammation: A tricky balance. *Current opinion in immunology*, 24, 233-238.

- SABRY, M., TSIROGIANNI, M., BAKHSH, I. A., NORTH, J., SIVAKUMARAN, J., GIANNOPOULOS, K., ANDERSON, R., MACKINNON, S. & LOWDELL, M. W. 2011. Leukemic Priming of Resting NK Cells Is Killer Ig-like Receptor Independent but Requires CD15-Mediated CD2 Ligation and Natural Cytotoxicity Receptors. *Journal of immunology*, 187, 6227-6234.
- SALIH, H. R., GOEHLSDORF, D. & STEINLE, A. 2006. Release of MICB molecules by tumor cells: Mechanism and soluble MICB in sera of cancer patients. *Human immunology*, 67, 188-195.
- SALLUSTO, F., LANZAVECCHIA, A. & MACKAY, C. R. 1998. Chemokines and chemokine receptors in T-cell priming and Th1/Th2-mediated responses. *Immunol Today*, 19, 568-574.
- SAMSON, S. I., MEMET, S., VOSSHENRICH, C. A. J., COLUCCI, F., RICHARD, O., NDIAYE, D., ISRAEL, A. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2004. Combined deficiency in I kappa B alpha and I kappa B alpha reveals a critical window of NF-kappa B activity in natural killer cell differentiation. *Blood*, 103, 4573-4580.
- SANJABI, S., MOSAHEB, M. M. & FLAVELL, R. A. 2009. Opposing effects of TGF-beta and IL-15 cytokines control the number of short-lived effector CD8+ T cells. *Immunity*, 31, 131-144.
- SARAFIAN, V. S. & MARINOVA, T. T. 2006. Lysosomal membrane-associated glycoproteins are differentially expressed in acute and chronic human thymic involution. *Acta biologica Hungarica*, 57, 315-322.
- SCHAFER, P. H., GANDHI, A. K., LOVELAND, M. A., CHEN, R. S., MAN, H. W., SCHNETKAMP, P. P. M., WOLBRING, G., GOVINDA, S., CORRAL, L. G., PAYVANDI, F., MULLER, G. W. & STIRLING, D. I. 2003. Enhancement of cytokine production and AP-1 transcriptional activity in T cells by thalidomide-related immunomodulatory drugs. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 305, 1222-1232.

- SCHLEINITZ, N., MARCH, M. E. & LONG, E. O. 2008. Recruitment of Activation Receptors at Inhibitory NK Cell Immune Synapses. *PloS one*, 3, e3278.
- SCHNEIDER, K., POTTER, K. G. & WARE, C. F. 2004. Lymphotoxin and LIGHT signaling pathways and target genes. *Immunological reviews*, 202, 49-66.
- SCHUNGEL, S., BUITRAGO, L. E., NALAPAREDDY, P., LEBOFSKY, M., GROSS, A., MANNS, M. P., JAESCHKE, H. W. & VOGEL, A. 2009. The Strength of the Fas Ligand Signal Determines Whether Hepatocytes Act as Type-1 or Type-2 Cells in Murine Livers. *Hepatology*, 50, 353a-353a.
- SCOTT, G. B., MEADE, J. L. & COOK, G. P. 2008. Profiling killers; unravelling the pathways of human natural killer cell function. *Brief Funct Genomic Proteomic*, 7, 8-16.
- SEDELIES, K. A., SAYERS, T. J., EDWARDS, K. M., CHEN, W., PELLICCI, D. G., GODFREY, D. I. & TRAPANI, J. A. 2004. Discordant regulation of granzyme H and granzyme B expression in human lymphocytes. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 279, 26581-26587.
- SELIGER, B. 2005. Strategies of tumor immune evasion. *BioDrugs : clinical immunotherapeutics, biopharmaceuticals and gene therapy*, **19**, 347-354.
- SEO, J., PARK, J. S., NAM, J. H., BANG, D., SOHN, S., LEE, E. S. & PARK, K. S. 2007. Association of CD94/NKG2A, CD94/NKG2C, and its ligand HLA-E polymorphisms with Behcet's disease. *Tissue antigens*, 70, 307-313.
- SHAFI, S., VANTOUROUT, P., WALLACE, G., ANTOUN, A., VAUGHAN, R., STANFORD, M.
  & HAYDAY, A. 2011. An NKG2D-Mediated Human Lymphoid Stress Surveillance Response with High Interindividual Variation. *Science Translational Medicine*, 3, 113ra124.
- SHANKARAN, V., IKEDA, H., BRUCE, A. T., WHITE, J. M., SWANSON, P. E., OLD, L. J. & SCHREIBER, R. D. 2001. IFN gamma and lymphocytes prevent primary tumour development and shape tumour immunogenicity. *Nature*, 410, 1107-1111.

- SHARMA, K., WANG, R. X., ZHANG, L. Y., YIN, D. L., LUO, X. Y., SOLOMON, J. C., JIANG, R. F., MARKOS, K., DAVIDSON, W., SCOTT, D. W. & SHI, Y. F. 2000. Death the Fas way: regulation and pathophysiology of CD95 and its ligand. *Pharmacol Ther*, 88, 333-347.
- SHEGARFI, H., NADDAFI, F. & MIRSHAFIEY, A. 2012. Natural Killer Cells and Their Role in Rheumatoid Arthritis: Friend or Foe? *Scientific World Journal*, 2012, 1-10.
- SHEN, H. M. & PERVAIZ, S. 2006. TNF receptor superfamily-induced cell death: redoxdependent execution. *Faseb Journal*, 20, 1589-1598.
- SHERIDAN, J. P., ZHANG, Y., RIESTER, K., TANG, M. T., EFROS, L., SHI, J., HARRIS, J., VEXLER, V. & ELKINS, J. S. 2011. Intermediate-affinity interleukin-2 receptor expression predicts CD56(bright) natural killer cell expansion after daclizumab treatment in the CHOICE study of patients with multiple sclerosis. *Multiple Sclerosis*, 17, 1441-1448.
- SHESKIN, J. 1965a. Further observation with thalidomide in lepra reactions. *Lepr Rev,* 36, 183-187.
- SHESKIN, J. 1965b. Thalidomide in the Treatment of Lepra Reactions. *Clinical Pharmacology* & *Therapeutics*, 6, 303-306.
- SHI, J., TRICOT, G. J., GARG, T. K., MALAVIARACHCHI, P. A., SZMANIA, S. M., KELLUM,
   R. E., STORRIE, B., MULDER, A., SHAUGHNESSY, J. D., BARLOGIE, B. & VAN
   RHEE, F. 2008. Bortezomib down-regulates the cell-surface expression of HLA class I and enhances natural killer cell-mediated lysis of myeloma. *Blood*, 111, 1309-1317.
- SHIBATOMI, K., IDA, H., YAMASAKI, S., NAKASHIMA, T., ORIGUCHI, T., KAWAKAMI, A., MIGITA, K., KAWABE, Y., TSUJIHATA, M., ANDERSON, P. & EGUCHI, K. 2001. A novel role for interleukin-18 in human natural killer cell death: high serum levels and low natural killer cell numbers in patients with systemic autoimmune diseases. *Arthritis and rheumatism*, 44, 884-892.

- SHIBUYA, H., KOHU, K., YAMADA, K., BARSOUMIAN, E. L., PERLMUTTER, R. M. & TANIGUCHI, T. 1994. Functional Dissection of P56(Lck), a Protein-Tyrosine Kinase Which Mediates Interleukin-2-Induced Activation of the C-Fos Gene. *Molecular and cellular biology*, 14, 5812-5819.
- SHIOW, L. R., ROSEN, D. B., BRDICKOVA, N., XU, Y., AN, J., LANIER, L. L., CYSTER, J. G.
  & MATLOUBIAN, M. 2006. CD69 acts downstream of interferon-alpha/beta to inhibit S1P1 and lymphocyte egress from lymphoid organs. *Nature*, 440, 540-544.
- SILVA, A., ANDREWS, D. M., BROOKS, A. G., SMYTH, M. J. & HAYAKAWA, Y. 2008. Application of CD27 as a marker for distinguishing human NK cell subsets. *International immunology*, 20, 625-630.
- SINGHAL, S. 2000. Antitumor activity of thalidomide in refractory multiple myeloma (vol 341, pg 1565, 1999). *New England Journal of Medicine*, 342, 364-364.
- SINGHAL, S., MEHTA, J., DESIKAN, R., AYERS, D., ROBERSON, P., EDDLEMON, P., MUNSHI, N., ANAISSIE, E., WILSON, C., DHODAPKAR, M., ZEDDIS, J. & BARLOGIE, B. 1999. Antitumor activity of thalidomide in refractory multiple myeloma. *The New England journal of medicine*, 341, 1565-1571.
- SIRIANNI, M. C., CAMPAGNA, M., SCARAMUZZI, D., CARBONARI, M., TOSCHI, E., BACIGALUPO, I., MONINI, P. & ENSOLI, B. 2007. Control of human herpes virus type 8-associated diseases by NK cells. *Signal Transduction Pathways, Pt D,* 1096, 37-43.
- SKOV, S., PEDERSEN, M. T., ANDRESEN, L., STRATEN, P. T., WOETMANN, A. & ODUM, N. 2005. Cancer cells become susceptible to natural killer cell killing after exposure to histone deacetylase inhibitors due to glycogen synthase kinase-3-dependent expression of MHC class I-related chain A and B. *Cancer research*, 65, 11136-11145.
- SMYTH, M. J., CRETNEY, E., TAKEDA, K., WILTROUT, R. H., SEDGER, L. M., KAYAGAKI, N., YAGITA, H. & OKUMURA, K. 2001. Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-

inducing ligand (TRAIL) contributes to interferon gamma-dependent natural killer cell protection from tumor metastasis. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 193, 661-70.

- SMYTH, M. J., HAYAKAWA, Y., TAKEDA, K. & YAGITA, H. 2002. New aspects of naturalkiller-cell surveillance and therapy of cancer. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 2, 850-861.
- SMYTH, M. J., THIA, K. Y. T., CRETNEY, E., KELLY, J. M., SNOOK, M. B., FORBES, C. A. & SCALZO, A. A. 1999. Perforin is a major contributor to NK cell control of tumor metastasis. *Journal of immunology*, 162, 6658-6662.
- SMYTH, M. J., THIA, K. Y. T., STREET, S. E. A., CRETNEY, E., TRAPANI, J. A., TANIGUCHI, M., KAWANO, T., PELIKAN, S. B., CROWE, N. Y. & GODFREY, D. I. 2000a. Differential tumor surveillance by natural killer (NK) and NKT cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 191, 661-668.
- SMYTH, M. J., THIA, K. Y. T., STREET, S. E. A., MACGREGOR, D., GODFREY, D. I. & TRAPANI, J. A. 2000b. Perforin-mediated cytotoxicity is critical for surveillance of spontaneous lymphoma. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 192, 755-760.
- SON, Y. I., DALLAL, R. M., MAILLIARD, R. B., EGAWA, S., JONAK, Z. L. & LOTZE, M. T. 2001. Interleukin-18 (IL-18) synergizes with IL-2 to enhance cytotoxicity, interferongamma production, and expansion of natural killer cells. *Cancer research*, 61, 884-888.
- SPAGGIARI, G. M., CONTINI, P., CAROSIO, R., ARVIGO, M., GHIO, M., ODDONE, D., DONDERO, A., ZOCCHI, M. R., PUPPO, F., INDIVERI, F. & POGGI, A. 2002. Soluble HLA class I molecules induce natural killer cell apoptosis through the engagement of CD8: evidence for a negative regulation exerted by members of the inhibitory receptor superfamily. *Blood*, 99, 1706-1714.
- SPIES, T. & GROH, V. 2006. Natural cytotoxicity receptors: influenza virus in the spotlight. *Nature immunology*, 7, 443-444.

- SPITS, H. & CUPEDO, T. 2012. Innate Lymphoid Cells: Emerging Insights in Development, Lineage Relationships, and Function. *Annual Review of Immunology, Vol 30*, 30, 647-675.
- SRIVASTAVA, R. M., SAVITHRI, B. & KHAR, A. 2003. Activating and inhibitory receptors and their role in Natural Killer cell function. *Indian Journal of Biochemistry & Biophysics*, 40, 291-299.
- STADNISKY, M. D., XIE, X., COATS, E. R., BULLOCK, T. N. & BROWN, M. G. 2011. Self MHC class I-licensed NK cells enhance adaptive CD8 T-cell viral immunity. *Blood*, 117, 5133-5141.
- STEINKE, J. W. & BORISH, L. 2006. 3. Cytokines and chemokines. *J Allergy Clin Immunol,* 117, S441-S445.
- STOKLASEK, T. A., SCHLUNS, K. S. & LEFRANCOIS, L. 2006. Combined IL-15/IL-15R alpha immunotherapy maximizes IL-15 activity in vivo. *Journal of immunology*, 177, 6072-6080.
- STRONCEK, D. F., BERGER, C., CHEEVER, M. A., CHILDS, R. W., DUDLEY, M. E., FLYNN, P., GATTINONI, L., HEATH, J. R., KALOS, M., MARINCOLA, F. M., MILLER, J. S., MOSTOSLAVSKY, G., POWELL, D. J., RAO, M., RESTIFO, N. P., ROSENBERG, S. A., O'SHEA, J. & MELIEF, C. J. M. 2012. New directions in cellular therapy of cancer: a summary of the summit on cellular therapy for cancer. *J Transl Med*, 10, 48.
- STROWIG, T., BRILOT, T. & MUNZ, C. 2008. Noncytotoxic functions of NK Cells: Direct pathogen restriction and assistance to adaptive immunity. *Journal of immunology*, 180, 7785-7791.
- SUGAWA, S., PALLISER, D., EISEN, H. N. & CHEN, J. Z. 2002. How do cultured CD8(+) murine T cell clones survive repeated ligation of the TCR? *International immunology*, 14, 23-30.

- SUN, C., FU, B., GAO, Y., LIAO, X., SUN, R., TIAN, Z. & WEI, H. 2012a. TGF-beta1 downregulation of NKG2D/DAP10 and 2B4/SAP expression on human NK cells contributes to HBV persistence. *PLoS pathogens*, 8, e1002594.
- SUN, C., FU, B. Q., GAO, Y. F., LIAO, X. F., SUN, R., TIAN, Z. G. & WEI, H. M. 2012b. TGFbeta 1 Down-Regulation of NKG2D/DAP10 and 2B4/SAP Expression on Human NK Cells Contributes to HBV Persistence. *PLoS pathogens*, 8, e1002594.
- SUTHERLAND, C. L., RABINOVICH, B., CHALUPNY, N. J., BRAWAND, P., MILLER, R. & COSMAN, D. 2006. ULBPs, human ligands of the NKG2D receptor, stimulate tumor immunity with enhancement by IL-15. *Blood*, 108, 1313-1319.
- SWANN, J. B. & SMYTH, M. J. 2007. Immune surveillance of tumors. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 117, 1137-1146.
- SWIFT, B. E., WILLIAMS, B. A., KOSAKA, Y., WANG, X. H., MEDIN, J. A., VISWANATHAN, S., MARTINEZ-LOPEZ, J. & KEATING, A. 2012. Natural killer cell lines preferentially kill clonogenic multiple myeloma cells and decrease myeloma engraftment in a bioluminescent xenograft mouse model. *Haematologica*, 97, 1020-1028.
- TAHARA-HANAOKA, S., SHIBUYA, K., ONODA, Y., ZHANG, H., YAMAZAKI, S., MIYAMOTO, A., HONDA, S., LANIER, L. L. & SHIBUYA, A. 2004. Functional characterization of DNAM-1 (CD226) interaction with its ligands PVR (CD155) and nectin-2 (PRR-2/CD112). *International immunology*, 16, 533-538.
- TAUB, D. D., ORTALDO, J. R., TURCOVSKICORRALES, S. M., KEY, M. L., LONGO, D. L. & MURPHY, W. J. 1996. beta Chemokines costimulate lymphocyte cytolysis, proliferation, and lymphokine production. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 59, 81-89.
- TEO, S. K. 2005. Properties of thalidomide and its analogues: Implications for anticancer therapy. *Aaps Journal*, 7, E14-E19.
- THEODOROU, G. L., MAROUSI, S., ELLUL, J., MOUGIOU, A., THEODORI, E., MOUZAKI, A. & KARAKANTZA, M. 2008. T helper 1 (Th1)/Th2 cytokine expression shift of

peripheral blood CD4(+) and CD8(+) T cells in patients at the post-acute phase of stroke. *Clinical and experimental immunology*, 152, 456-463.

- THIELENS, A., VIVIER, E. & ROMAGNE, F. 2012. NK cell MHC class I specific receptors (KIR): from biology to clinical intervention. *Current opinion in immunology*, 24, 239-245.
- THIERY, J., KEEFE, D., SAFFARIAN, S., MARTINVALET, D., WALCH, M., BOUCROT, E., KIRCHHAUSEN, T. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2010a. Perforin activates clathrin- and dynamin-dependent endocytosis, which is required for plasma membrane repair and delivery of granzyme B for granzyme-mediated apoptosis. *Blood*, 115, 1582-1593.
- THIERY, J., WALCH, M., JENSEN, D. K., MARTINVALET, D. & LIEBERMAN, J. 2010b. Isolation of cytotoxic T cell and NK granules and purification of their effector proteins. *Curr Protoc Cell Biol,* Chapter 3, Unit3 37.
- THOMAS, S. K., RICHARDS, T. A. & WEBER, D. M. 2007. Lenalidomide in multiple myeloma. Best Pract Res Clin Haematol, 20, 717-735.
- THOREN, F. B., ROMERO, A. I., HERMODSSON, S. & HELLSTRAND, K. 2007. The CD16-/CD56bright subset of NK cells is resistant to oxidant-induced cell death. *Journal of immunology*, 179, 781-785.
- TIAN, Z., GERSHWIN, M. E. & ZHANG, C. 2012. Regulatory NK cells in autoimmune disease. Journal of autoimmunity, 39, 206-215.
- TITANJI, K., SAMMICHELI, S., DE MILITO, A., MANTEGANI, P., FORTIS, C., BERG, L., KARRE, K., TRAVI, G., TASSANDIN, C., LOPALCO, L., RETHI, B., TAMBUSSI, G. & CHIODI, F. 2008. Altered distribution of natural killer cell subsets identified by CD56, CD27 and CD70 in primary and chronic human immunodeficiency virus-1 infection. *Immunology*, 123, 164-170.

- TOMESCU, C., CHEHIMI, J., MAINO, V. C. & MONTANER, L. J. 2009. Retention of viability, cytotoxicity, and response to IL-2, IL-15, or IFN-alpha by human NK cells after CD107a degranulation. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 85, 871-876.
- TOTH, F. D., MOSBORG-PETERSEN, P., KISS, J., ABOAGYE-MATHIESEN, G., ZDRAVKOVIC, M., HAGER, H. & EBBESEN, P. 1993. Differential replication of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in CD8- and CD8+ subsets of natural killer cells: relationship to cytokine production pattern. *J Virol*, 67, 5879-5888.
- TOY, L. S., YIO, X. Y., LIN, A., HONIG, S. & MAYER, L. 1997. Defective expression of gp180, a novel CD8 ligand on intestinal epithelial cells, in inflammatory bowel disease. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 100, 2062-2071.
- TRAPANI, J. A. 2012. Granzymes, cytotoxic granules and cell death: the early work of Dr. Jurg Tschopp. *Cell Death Differ*, 19, 21-27.
- TRAPANI, J. A. & SMYTH, M. J. 2002. Functional significance of the perforin/granzyme cell death pathway. *Nature reviews. Immunology*, 2, 735-747.
- TRINCHIERI, G. 2003. Interleukin-12 and the regulation of innate resistance and adaptive immunity. *Nature reviews. Immunology*, **3**, 133-146.
- TRIPATHI, P. & AGRAWAL, S. 2006. Non-classical HLA-G antigen and its role in the cancer progression. *Cancer investigation*, 24, 178-186.
- TROTTA, R., PARIHAR, R., YU, J., BECKNELL, B., ALLARD, J., 2ND, WEN, J., DING, W., MAO, H., TRIDANDAPANI, S., CARSON, W. E. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2005. Differential expression of SHIP1 in CD56bright and CD56dim NK cells provides a molecular basis for distinct functional responses to monokine costimulation. *Blood*, 105, 3011-3018.
- UELLNER, R., ZVELEBIL, M. J., HOPKINS, J., JONES, J., MACDOUGALL, L. K., MORGAN, B. P., PODACK, E., WATERFIELD, M. D. & GRIFFITHS, G. M. 1997. Perforin is

activated by a proteolytic cleavage during biosynthesis which reveals a phospholipidbinding C2 domain. *Embo Journal*, 16, 7287-7296.

- UHRBERG, M. 2005a. The CD107 mobilization assay: viable isolation and immunotherapeutic potential of tumor-cytolytic NK cells. *Leukemia : official journal of the Leukemia Society of America, Leukemia Research Fund, U.K,* 19, 707-709.
- UHRBERG, M. 2005b. The KIR gene family: life in the fast lane of evolution. *European journal of immunology*, 35, 10-15.
- VAN CRUCHTEN, S. & VAN DEN BROECK, W. 2002. Morphological and biochemical aspects of apoptosis, oncosis and necrosis. *Anatomia Histologia Embryologia*, 31, 214-223.
- VAN VALCKENBORGH, E., SCHOUPPE, E., MOVAHEDI, K., DE BRUYNE, E., MENU, E., DE BAETSELIER, P., VANDERKERKEN, K. & VAN GINDERACHTER, J. A. 2012.
   Multiple myeloma induces the immunosuppressive capacity of distinct myeloid-derived suppressor cell subpopulations in the bone marrow. *Leukemia : official journal of the Leukemia Society of America, Leukemia Research Fund, U.K*, 26, 2424-2428.
- VESELY, M. D., KERSHAW, M. H., SCHREIBER, R. D. & SMYTH, M. J. 2011. Natural Innate and Adaptive Immunity to Cancer. *Annual Review of Immunology, Vol 29, 29, 235-*271.
- VILLA-MORALES, M. & FERNANDEZ-PIQUERAS, J. 2012. Targeting the Fas/FasL signaling pathway in cancer therapy. *Expert opinion on therapeutic targets,* 16, 85-101.
- VILLALBA, M., RATHORE, M. G., LOPEZ-ROYUELA, N., KRZYWINSKA, E., GARAUDE, J. & ALLENDE-VEGA, N. 2012. From tumor cell metabolism to tumor immune escape. *The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology*, 45, 106-113.
- VIVIER, E., RAULET, D. H., MORETTA, A., CALIGIURI, M. A., ZITVOGEL, L., LANIER, L. L., YOKOYAMA, W. M. & UGOLINI, S. 2011. Innate or adaptive immunity? The example of natural killer cells. *Science*, 331, 44-49.

- VIVIER, E., TOMASELLO, E., BARATIN, M., WALZER, T. & UGOLINI, S. 2008. Functions of natural killer cells. *Nature immunology*, 9, 503-510.
- VOKURKOVA, D., SINKORA, J., VAVROVA, J., REZACOVA, M., KNIZEK, J. & OSTEREICHER, J. 2006. CD8(+) natural killer cells have a potential of a sensitive and reliable biodosimetric marker in vitro. *Physiological Research*, 55, 689-698.
- VOSKENS, C. J., WATANABE, R., ROLLINS, S., CAMPANA, D., HASUMI, K. & MANN, D. L. 2010. Ex-vivo expanded human NK cells express activating receptors that mediate cytotoxicity of allogeneic and autologous cancer cell lines by direct recognition and antibody directed cellular cytotoxicity. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research*, 29, 134.
- VOSKOBOINIK, I., THIA, M. C., FLETCHER, J., CICCONE, A., BROWNE, K., SMYTH, M. J.
  & TRAPANI, J. A. 2005. Calcium-dependent plasma membrane binding and cell lysis by perforin are mediated through its C2 domain: A critical role for aspartate residues 429, 435, 483, and 485 but not 491. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 280, 8426-8434.
- VOSSEN, M. T. M., MATMATI, M., HERTOGHS, K. M. L., BAARS, P. A., GENT, N. R., LECLERCQ, G., HAMANN, J., KUIJPERS, T. W. & VAN LIER, R. A. W. 2008. CD27 defines phenotypically and functionally different human NK cell subsets. *Journal of immunology*, 180, 3739-3745.
- VOSSHENRICH, C. A., RANSON, T., SAMSON, S. I., CORCUFF, E., COLUCCI, F., ROSMARAKI, E. E. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2005. Roles for common cytokine receptor gamma-chain-dependent cytokines in the generation, differentiation, and maturation of NK cell precursors and peripheral NK cells in vivo. *Journal of immunology*, 174, 1213-1221.
- VUJANOVIC, L., BALLARD, W., THORNE, S. H., VUJANOVIC, N. L. & BUTTERFIELD, L. H. 2012. Adenovirus-engineered human dendritic cells induce natural killer cell chemotaxis via CXCL8/IL-8 and CXCL10/IP-10. Oncoimmunology, 1, 448-457.

- WAJANT, H. 2002. The Fas signaling pathway: More than a paradigm. *Science*, 296, 1635-1636.
- WALDHAUER, I. & STEINLE, A. 2008. NK cells and cancer immunosurveillance. *Oncogene*, 27, 5932-5943.
- WALDMANN, T. A. 2002. The IL-2/IL-15 receptor systems: targets for immunotherapy. *Journal of clinical immunology*, 22, 51-56.
- WALDMANN, T. A. 2006. The biology of interleukin-2 and interleukin-15: implications for cancer therapy and vaccine design. *Nature reviews. Immunology*, 6, 595-601.
- WALZER, T., DALOD, M., ROBBINS, S. H., ZITVOGEL, L. & VIVIER, E. 2005. Natural-killer cells and dendritic cells: "I' union fait la force". *Blood*, 106, 2252-2258.
- WANG, L., SUN, R. L., LI, P., HAN, Y., XIONG, P., XU, Y., FANG, M., TAN, Z., ZHENG, F. & GONG, F. L. 2012a. Perforin is recaptured by natural killer cells following target cells stimulation for cytotoxicity. *Cell Biol Int*, 36, 223-228.
- WANG, L., ZHANG, K., WU, L. F., LIU, S. W., ZHANG, H. L., ZHOU, Q. J., TONG, L., SUN, F.
  & FAN, Z. S. 2012b. Structural Insights into the Substrate Specificity of Human Granzyme H: The Functional Roles of a Novel RKR Motif. *Journal of immunology*, 188, 765-773.
- WANG, R., JAW, J. J., STUTZMAN, N. C., ZOU, Z. & SUN, P. D. 2012c. Natural killer cellproduced IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha induce target cell cytolysis through upregulation of ICAM-1. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 91, 299-309.
- WANG, R., NATARAJAN, K. & MARGULIES, D. H. 2009. Structural Basis of the CD8 alpha beta/MHC Class I Interaction: Focused Recognition Orients CD8 beta to a T Cell Proximal Position. *Journal of immunology*, 183, 2554-2564.

- WANG, S., XIA, P., SHI, L. & FAN, Z. 2012d. FADD cleavage by NK cell granzyme M enhances its self-association to facilitate procaspase-8 recruitment for autoprocessing leading to caspase cascade. *Cell Death Differ*, 19, 605-615.
- WARNING, J. C., MCCRACKEN, S. A. & MORRIS, J. M. 2011. A balancing act: mechanisms by which the fetus avoids rejection by the maternal immune system. *Reproduction*, 141, 715-724.
- WATERHOUSE, N. J., SEDELIES, K. A. & TRAPANI, J. A. 2006. Role of Bid-induced mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization in granzyme B-induced apoptosis. *Immunology and cell biology*, 84, 72-78.
- WEISS-STEIDER, B., SOTO-CRUZ, I., MARTINEZ-CAMPOS, C. A. & MENDOZA-RINCON, J. F. 2011. Expression of MICA, MICB and NKG2D in human leukemic myelomonocytic and cervical cancer cells. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research*, 30,37.
- WELNIAK, L. A., SUN, R. & MURPHY, W. J. 2002. The role of growth hormone in T-cell development and reconstitution. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 71, 381-387.
- WENDT, K., WILK, E., BUYNY, S., BUER, J., SCHMIDT, R. E. & JACOBS, R. 2006. Gene and protein characteristics reflect functional diversity of CD56dim and CD56bright NK cells. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 80, 1529-1541.
- WILSON, E. B., EL-JAWHARI, J. J., NEILSON, A. L., HALL, G. D., MELCHER, A. A., MEADE, J. L. & COOK, G. P. 2011. Human Tumour Immune Evasion via TGF-beta Blocks NK Cell Activation but Not Survival Allowing Therapeutic Restoration of Anti-Tumour Activity. *PloS one*, 6, e22842.
- WOLFL, M., KUBALL, J., HO, W. Y., NGUYEN, H., MANLEY, T. J., BLEAKLEY, M. & GREENBERG, P. D. 2007. Activation-induced expression of CD137 permits detection, isolation, and expansion of the full repertoire of CD8+ T cells responding to antigen without requiring knowledge of epitope specificities. *Blood*, 110, 201-210.

- WONG, M., ZIRING, D., KORIN, Y., DESAI, S., KIM, S., LIN, J., GJERTSON, D., BRAUN, J., REED, E. & SINGH, R. R. 2008. TNFalpha blockade in human diseases: mechanisms and future directions. *Clinical immunology*, 126, 121-136.
- WRZESINSKI, S. H., WAN, Y. S. Y. & FLAVELL, R. A. 2007. Transforming growth factor-beta and the immune response: Implications for anticancer therapy. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 13, 5262-5270.
- WU, L. F., WANG, L., HUA, G. Q., LIU, K., YANG, X., ZHAI, Y. J., BARTLAM, M., SUN, F. & FAN, Z. S. 2009. Structural Basis for Proteolytic Specificity of the Human Apoptosis-Inducing Granzyme M. *Journal of immunology*, 183, 421-429.
- WU, Q., SUN, Y. L., WANG, J., LIN, X. Q., WANG, Y., PEGG, L. E., FUTTERER, A., PFEFFER, K. & FU, Y. X. 2001. Signal via Lymphotoxin-beta R on bone marrow stromal cells is required for an early checkpoint of NK cell development. *Journal of immunology*, 166, 1684-1689.
- WYER, J. R., WILLCOX, B. E., GAO, G. F., GERTH, U. C., DAVIS, S. J., BELL, J. I., VAN DER MERWE, P. A. & JAKOBSEN, B. K. 1999. T cell receptor and coreceptor CD8 alpha alpha bind peptide-MHC independently and with distinct kinetics. *Immunity*, 10, 219-225.
- YAGUCHI, T., GOTO, Y., KIDO, K., MOCHIMARU, H., SAKURAI, T., TSUKAMOTO, N., KUDO-SAITO, C., FUJITA, T., SUMIMOTO, H. & KAWAKAMI, Y. 2012. Immune suppression and resistance mediated by constitutive activation of Wnt/beta-catenin signaling in human melanoma cells. *Journal of immunology*, 189, 2110-2117.
- YOKOYAMA, W. M. & PLOUGASTEL, B. F. M. 2003. Immune functions encoded by the natural killer gene complex. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 3, 304-316.
- YOON, S. R., CHUNG, J. W. & CHOI, I. 2007. Development of natural killer cells from hematopoietic stem cells. *Molecules and cells*, 24, 1-8.

- YU, J., WEI, M., MAO, H., ZHANG, J., HUGHES, T., MITSUI, T., PARK, I. K., HWANG, C., LIU, S., MARCUCCI, G., TROTTA, R., BENSON, D. M., JR. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2009. CD94 defines phenotypically and functionally distinct mouse NK cell subsets. *Journal of immunology*, 183, 4968-4974.
- YU, J. H., MAO, H. Y. C., WEI, M., HUGHES, T., ZHANG, J. Y., PARK, I. K., LIU, S. J., MCCLORY, S., MARCUCCI, G., TROTTA, R. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2010. CD94 surface density identifies a functional intermediary between the CD56(bright) and CD56(dim) human NK-cell subsets. *Blood*, 115, 274-281.
- YU, M. C., SU, L. L., ZOU, L., LIU, Y., WU, N., KONG, L., ZHUANG, Z. H., SUN, L., LIU, H.
  P., HU, J. H., LI, D. S., STROMINGER, J. L., ZANG, J. W., PEI, G. & GE, B. X. 2008.
  An essential function for beta-arrestin 2 in the inhibitory signaling of natural killer cells. *Nature immunology*, 9, 898-907.
- YU, T. K., CAUDELL, E. G., SMID, C. & GRIMM, E. A. 2000. IL-2 activation of NK cells: Involvement of MKK1/2/ERK but not p38 kinase pathway. *Journal of immunology*, 164, 6244-6251.
- ZAFIROVA, B., WENSVEEN, F. M., GULIN, M. & POLIC, B. 2011. Regulation of immune cell function and differentiation by the NKG2D receptor. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 68, 3519-3529.
- ZAMAI, L., AHMAD, M., BENNETT, I. M., AZZONI, L., ALNEMRI, E. S. & PERUSSIA, B. 1998. Natural killer (NK) cell-mediated cytotoxicity: differential use of TRAIL and Fas ligand by immature and mature primary human NK cells. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 188, 2375-2380.
- ZAMAI, L., PONTI, C., MIRANDOLA, P., GOBBI, G., PAPA, S., GALEOTTI, L., COCCO, L. & VITALE, M. 2007. NK cells and cancer. *Journal of immunology*, 178, 4011-4016.
- ZHANG, A. L., COLMENERO, P., PURATH, U., DE MATOS, C. T., HUEBER, W., KLARESKOG, L., TARNER, I. H., ENGLEMAN, E. G. & SODERSTROM, K. 2007.

Natural killer cells trigger differentiation of monocytes into dendritic cells. *Blood*, 110, 2484-2493.

- ZHANG, C., ZHANG, J., NIU, J., ZHOU, Z., ZHANG, J. & TIAN, Z. 2008. Interleukin-12 improves cytotoxicity of natural killer cells via upregulated expression of NKG2D. *Human immunology*, 69, 490-500.
- ZHANG, M. C., GUO, R. B., ZHAI, Y. F., FU, X. Y. & YANG, D. J. 2003. LIGHT stimulates IFN gamma-mediated intercellular adhesion molecule-1 upregulation of cancer cells. *Human immunology*, 64, 416-426.
- ZHAO, H., ZHAO, X., CAO, X. & WU, G. 2012. Age-Dependent Neuroimmune Modulation of IGF-1R in the Traumatic Mice. *Immunity & ageing : I & A, 9, 12.*
- ZHAO, T., ZHANG, H., GUO, Y. & FAN, Z. 2007a. Granzyme K directly processes bid to release cytochrome c and endonuclease G leading to mitochondria-dependent cell death. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 282, 12104-12111.
- ZHAO, T., ZHANG, H., GUO, Y., ZHANG, Q., HUA, G., LU, H., HOU, Q., LIU, H. & FAN, Z. 2007b. Granzyme K cleaves the nucleosome assembly protein SET to induce singlestranded DNA nicks of target cells. *Cell Death Differ*, 14, 489-499.
- ZIMMER, J., BAUSINGER, H., ANDRES, E., DONATO, L., HANAU, D., HENTGES, F., MORETTA, A. & DE LA SALLE, H. 2007. Phenotypic studies of natural killer cell subsets in human transporter associated with antigen processing deficiency. *PloS one*, 2, e1033.
- ZIMMERMAN, A. W., JOOSTEN, B., TORENSMA, R., PARNES, J. R., VAN LEEUWEN, F. N.
   & FIGDOR, C. G. 2006. Long-term engagement of CD6 and ALCAM is essential for T-cell proliferation induced by dendritic cells. *Blood*, 107, 3212-3220.
- ZOU, G. M., MARTINSON, J., HU, W. Y., TAM, Y. & KLINGEMANN, H. G. 2004. The effect of LIGHT in inducing maturation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells from MDS patients. *Cancer immunology, immunotherapy : CII,* 53, 681-689.

## Appendices

Appendix 1. Comparison of the average percentage of 39 cell surface markers and 5 intracellular molecules expressed in CD8neg and CD8+ human NK cell subsets (determined by flow cytometry)

No	Cell surface marker	No. donors	Resting NK cells		IL-2 stimulated NK cells		
			% CD8neg	% CD8+	% CD8neg	% CD8+	
1	CD2 (LFA-2)	4	89.25	89.73	91.44	96.56	
2	CD6	3	76.3	84.7	40	39.5	
3	CD7	3	98.4	99.54	94.13	95.95	
4	CD16 (FCγRIII)	3	94.82	96.75	86.05	83.93	
5	CD25 (IL-2Ra) (Fresh PBMCs)	10	2	10.5	-	-	
6	CD25 (IL-2Ra) (Cones PBMCs)	5	4	45	-	-	
7	CD27	3	14.81	22.93	3.22	3.41	
8	CD38	4	94.83	93.38	94.94	95.79	
9	CD47	3	99.86	99.66	99.96	99.93	
10	CD54 (ICAM-1)	3	94.46	95.8	93.73	94.8	
11	CD57	3	44.36	48.23	32.22	33.4	
12	CD59	3	89.69	82.53	91.08	67.33	
13	CD62-L (L-selectin)	3	48.40	43.05	61.85	48.4	
14	CD69	4	8.76	8.17	85.13	87.82	
15	CD94	4	98.05	93.02	98.78	99.38	
16	CD117 (c-kit)	3	22.14	18.55	27.10	41.29	
17	CD120 (TNFR1)	5	4.61	5	3.83	5.94	
18	CD122 (IL-2Rβ)	4	99.54	99.80	91.91	96.22	
19	CD137 (4-1BB)	6	3.72	3.92	30.45	29.66	
20	CD158a (KIR2DL1)	3	25.87	25.86	30.84	31.80	

No	Cell surface marker	No. donors	Resting NK cells		IL-2 stimulated NK cells	
			% CD8neg	% CD8+	% CD8neg	% CD8+
21	CD158b (KIR2DL2/DL3)	3	27.65	31.87	23.32	26.52
22	CD159a (NKG2A)	3	49.76	48.72	69.33	80.55
23	CD192 (CCR2)	3	1.79	2.86	6.15	9.01
24	CD197 (CCR7)	3	6.71	7.55	9.42	14.76
25	CD200R	3	7.66	20.05	23.60	18.43
26	CD221 (IGF-1R) (Lyoplate)	1	4	85	-	-
27	CD221 (IGF-1R) (conventional)	2	4	6	3	19
28	CD226 (DNAM-1)	5	97.42	98.01	95.11	98.31
29	CD244 (2B4)	3	97.92	97.74	75.22	52.82
30	CD258 (LIGHT)	5	4.56	3.94	11.30	16.95
31	CD267 (TACI)	8	7.46	7.83	8.15	11.24
32	CD269 (BCMA)	5	1.01	1.32	4.79	13.74
33	CD273 (B7-DC) (Lyoplate)	1	4	67	-	-
34	CD273 (B7-DC) (conventional)	5	0.4	6	1.5	1.6
35	CD314 (NKG2D)	3	96.46	97.12	84.92	93.77
36	CD317 (TETHERIN)	3	85.13	88.65	68.33	73.54
37	CD335 (NKp46)	5	94.45	95.77	75.48	94.38
38	CD336 (NKp44)	5	2.82	2.5	46.93	70.34
39	CD337 (NKp30)	5	85.82	88.88	92	98.27
40	HLA-DR	4	23.43	10.51	47.50	44.77
41	CXCR3	3	69.16	66.98	73.35	77.64
42	IL-15Rα (Fresh PBMCs)	10	2.5	12	-	-
43	IL-15Rα (Cones PBMCs)	5	1.5	44	-	-
44	Perforin	2	87	81	-	-
45	GrzA	2	82	77	-	-
46	GrzB	2	85	73	-	-
47	IFN-γ	1	17	18	-	-
48	TNF-α	4	13	17	-	-

Appendix 2. Comparison of the average GMFI of 39 cell surface markers and 5 intracellular molecules expressed in CD8neg and CD8+ human NK cell subsets (determined by flow cytometry).

No	Cell surface marker	No. donors	Resting NK cells		IL-2 stimulated NK cells	
			CD8neg	CD8+	CD8neg	CD8+
1	CD2 (LFA-2)	4	868.21	529.75	1397.15	1567.97
2	CD6	3	3018.33	3026	2714.33	2957.33
3	CD7	3	709.92	978.89	354.47	627.21
4	CD16 (FCγRIII)	3	331.19	356.01	280.35	332.1
5	CD25 (IL-2Ra) (Fresh PBMCs)	10	992	786	-	-
6	CD25 (IL-2Ra) (Cones PBMCs)	5	804	875	-	-
7	CD27	3	90.04	73.77	50.56	49.14
8	CD38	4	113.93	101.24	244.85	263.18
9	CD47	3	43503.67	40265	43621.33	50261
10	CD54 (ICAM-1)	3	1401	1492	12145.33	11507
11	CD57	3	8378.33	8072	7049.33	7110.66
12	CD59	3	42.43	43.06	70.55	61.83
13	CD62-L (L-selectin)	3	200.45	314.56	134.42	102.56
14	CD69	4	26.21	24.37	219.76	213.59
15	CD94	4	214.48	171.83	766.80	719.04
16	CD117 (c-kit)	3	50.52	44.62	80.44	122.75
17	CD120 (TNFR1)	5	35.75	38.18	37.68	42.67
18	CD122 (IL-2Rβ)	4	166.97	167.08	94.42	143.29
19	CD137 (4-1BB)	6	17.75	19.67	44.65	55.34
20	CD158a (KIR2DL1)	3	129.21	103.10	279.33	278.36

No	Cell surface marker	No. donors	Resting NK cells		IL-2 stimulated NK cells	
			CD8neg	CD8+	CD8neg	CD8+
21	CD158b (KIR2DL2/DL3)	3	705.24	764.9	839.06	1054.77
22	CD159a (NKG2A)	3	429.77	456.70	570.58	781.5
23	CD192 (CCR2)	3	52.64	59.37	33.73	37.01
24	CD197 (CCR7)	3	37.01	31.32	36.44	41.6
25	CD200R	3	37.42	25.65	74.53	79.98
26	CD221(IGF-1R) (Lyoplate)	1	260	740	-	-
27	CD221 (IGF-1R) (conventional)	2	350	368	569	797
28	CD226 (DNAM-1)	5	161.28	149.38	274.86	325.57
29	CD244 (2B4)	3	50.51	50.92	41.06	45.95
30	CD258 (LIGHT)	5	22.31	31.38	51.52	60.39
31	CD267 (TACI)	8	45.81	49.51	81.21	99.64
32	CD269 (BCMA)	5	38.08	60.74	31.08	36.53
33	CD273 (B7-DC) (Lyoplate)	1	330	500	-	-
34	CD273 (B7-DC) (conventional)	5	589	624	576	731
35	CD314 (NKG2D)	3	85.67	82.62	251.04	445.14
36	CD317 (TETHERIN)	3	73.78	78.96	54.17	55.08
37	CD335 (NKp46)	5	107.45	111.46	69.20	120.26
38	CD336 (NKp44)	5	25.56	21.26	179.27	210.92
39	CD337 (NKp30)	5	71.69	71.28	231.44	272.76
40	HLADR	4	96.34	78.75	57.13	94.44
41	CXCR3	3	59.56	49.92	61.06	81.78
42	IL-15Rα (Fresh PBMCs)	10	1307	1899	-	-
43	IL-15Rα (Cones PBMCs)	5	657	1036	-	-
44	Perforin	2	900	933	-	-
45	GrzA	2	965	1001	-	-
46	GrzB	2	4465	5141	-	-
47	IFN-γ	2	33	33	-	-
48	TNF-α	4	1164	923	-	-



Appendix 3. (A) TNF- $\alpha$  intracellular staining of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell fractions obtained from four healthy individuals versus the isotype control. (B) and (C) Summary of data; Unstimulated samples secreted very little TNF- $\alpha$  whereas PMA/I or K562 target cell stimulation resulted in enhanced TNF- $\alpha$  secretion that was similar in both subsets The data was analysed as percentage positive cells (B) and by the GMFI (C).



Appendix 4. (A) IFN- $\gamma$  intracellular staining of NK cells from one healthy donor (in triplicate) including CD8neg and CD8+ fractions versus the isotype control. (B) Unstimulated samples secreted very little IFN- $\gamma$ , whereas approximately 60% of CD8neg and about 47% of CD8+ in the positive control sample (+PMA/Ionomycin) were IFN- $\gamma$ +; With K562, 17% of CD8neg and CD8+ cells were IFN- $\gamma$ +. (C) All samples had approximately the same GMFI levels of IFN- $\gamma$ .



Appendix 5. An example of a CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell isolation step conducted prior to performing the sandwich ELISA assays. The isolation was achieved by using the CD56+ CD8+/CD8- NK cell isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec). Total NK cells, CD8neg and CD8+ NK cell subsets were more than 90% pure. Acquisition and analysis gates and quadrants were based on the isotype control stains.



Appendix 6. A comparison of IFN-γ secretion by CD8neg subset vs CD8+ subset of NK cells from two healthy donors using an ELISA assay. Both subsets were prepared as negative control sample (no target), positive control (stimulated by PMA/Ionomycin) and test samples (stimulated by K562 target cells). IFN-γ secretion by both subsets was comparable in negative and positive controls as well as in test samples.



Appendix 7. IFN-γ secretion and detection experiment. (A) Histograms showing representative results of IFN-γ production by fresh CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells subsets as set according to the isotype controls. Results included background control (NK cells only), positive control (NK cells +PMA/lonomycin) and test sample (NK cells +K562 targets).

(B) Represents the results of IFN-γ production by CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells obtained from five healthy individuals; thus, both subsets had similar levels of IFN-γ producing cells in all samples.

(C) Shows that CD8neg had more concentration of IFN-γ molecules than CD8+ subset specifically in stimulated NK cells.

262

<u>A</u> 120 1200 100 1000 % Of Perforin<sup>+</sup> cells 80 800 60 600 GMFI 40 400 20 200 0 0 Negative control Positive control Test sample Negative control Positive control Test sample Sample Sample CD8neg CD8+ N=2 B 100 1400 90 80 1200 % Of Grz-A<sup>+</sup> cells 70 60 50 40 30 1000 GMFI 800 600 400 20 200 10 0 0 Positive control Negative control Positive control Test sample Negative control Test sample Sample Sample CD8neg CD8+ N=2 <u>c</u> 100 10000 90 9000 80 8000 70 60 7000 % Of Grz-B<sup>+</sup> cells 6000 5000 4000 50 GMFI 40 30 3000 20 2000 10 1000 0 0 Negative control Positive control Positive control Test sample Negative control Test sample Sample Sample CD8neg CD8+ N=2

Appendix 8. Summary of granzyme and perforin expression. (A) The CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells expressed intracellular perforin with nearly identical levels. (B) The majority of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells were GrzA+ cells and had nearly the same densities of GrzA. (C) More than 70% of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells expressed intracellular GrzB. GrzB cell surface density showed comparable levels in CD8neg and CD8+ NK.



Appendix 9. Histograms represent the purity check of CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells obtained from three normal donors and used in the proteome profiler assay. Isotype controls and test samples reveals that the purity of CD8neg NK cells was at least 90%, whereas the purity of CD8+ NK cells was no less than 85%.



Appendix 10. An example of the proteome profiler assay-cytokine array-A conducted on freshly isolated CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells. (A) Shows the reference guide of Human Cytokine array Panel-A coordinate. (B) Proteome profiler assay was performed on NK cells medium, RPMI medium and supernatant of K562 cultured in RPMI medium to exclude any cytokines derived from the growth medium or the K562 target cells. (C) Proteome profiler assay was performed on supernatant of unstimulated purified CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells as a background control. (D) Proteome profiler experiment conducted on supernatant collected from CD8neg and CD8+ NK cells stimulated by K562 target cells for 24hrs at 37C/5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Each cytokine specific mAb is absorbed on two wells (duplicate dots) and the dots in the red boxes represent the cytokines detected. Cytokines were differently produced by CD8neg and CD8+ subsets and were identified by the provided Human cytokine array panel A coordinate guide.

